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5. Swift action to insure'the safety of consumer products and to prevent-acei-
dental death and injury to those who buy them. - :

The Food, Drug and Cosmetic Act should be tightened to insure that all drugs
sold for human use actually meet prescribed standards of safety, quality and
efficacy, that cosmetics ‘are tested for safety before sale to the public, and that

medical equipment and devices are safe and effective before being prescribed by
doctors. Accidents from consumer misuse of drugs, cosmetics and pressurized
food containers can be reduced by requiring clear and adequate warning labels.
Indiscriminate distribution of “drug samples” should be brought under control
«as a further safety measure. )

In the food field, consumer safety requires inspection for wholesomeness and
-cleanliness of all meat and poultry, whether or not the meat crosses interstate
lines. i ‘

- The Flammable Fabrics Act needs updating to reach beyond its limited cov-
erage of flammable clothing. - i

A National Commission on Product Safety, as proposed in a bill sponsoreéd by
Senator Warren Magnuson, should be established te study the need for compul-
sory safety standards in the design of other household equipment and appliances.

6. Establishment of formal governmental machinery to help assure that con-
sumer problems will receive the attention they deserve and that solutions will
not only be devised but aggressively promoted both by the ‘Congtress and the
Executive Branch. Cevha

We weleome the formation of consumer subcommittees as parts of existing
standing committees of the Congress. In the Executive Branch, we endorse the
long-standing proposal for the creation of either ‘a Department of Consumer
‘Affairs or-a statutory Office of Consumer Affairs. i

President Johnson has focused the attention of -the Congress and the nation on
the problems of the consumer in .his far-reaching message to the Congress last
week. e i )

The AFL-CIO, which is probably the largest organized group of consumers in
‘the ndtion, is delighted 'that ‘the President has signaled ‘out ‘the problems of the
«consumer for concerted action. ! )

The Administration intends to make this a major legislative understaking and
80 do we. The 90th Congress can—and should-—become the consumer-conscience
Congress and we are going to do our part to make sure’that it does.

__Mr. Bremirer. Both these matters are substantively dealt with in
H.R. 11601, and we warmly support their enactment ; namely, the pro-
visions of title I, relating to credit advertisements and title ILI,
establishing a Commission on‘Consumer Finance. e
- We are very pleased with the provision of H.R. 11601 establishing
-2 National Commission-on Consumer Finance. Because consumer credit
has heretofore been so firmly in the province of State legislation, there
has been little investigation or concern by the Federal Government
either in the Congress or the executive branch with the complexities
~of present arrangements under State laws, their abuses, nor any real-
istic assessment of their adequacy in protecting the borrower. With the
mounting use-of consumer credit and its importance in the economy,
certainly an overall investigation plus delineation of areas in which
Federal regulation would be desirable islong overdue. : _

In other major provisions, H.R. 11601 ‘would enact immediate sub-
stantive legislation in the eonsumer credit field, beyond the require-
ment, for simple disclosure. The bill would establish a maximum finance
charge of 18 percent per year, abolish cognovit notes, and outlaw
wage %?rn1shments, matters currently regulated entirely by State law.

ithin the AFL~CIOQ, efforts to reduce excessive finance charges
and reform abusive or inadequate-provisions of State laws with respect
-to debtor-creditor relationships -have in most imstances been concen-
trated on State legislatures by State AFL~CIO organizations, operat-
ing within their specific jurisdictions. On the other hand, no formal
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or specific national policy has been developed by the national AFL~
- CIO with respect to desirable specifications, standards, and reforms
with respect to interest rate maximums, garnishments, cognovit notes
nor on most other elements of the complex web of State legislation, and
private legal obligations in creditor-debtor contracts.

For the most part these matters have had little or no exploration
at the Federal level, although the President has called for a special
study of the wage garnishment problem by the Department of Justice,
in cooperation with the Department of Labor and the Office of Eco-
‘nomic Opportunity. Nor have we ourselves been in a position to accu-
mulate the necessary documentation and evidence necessary for arriv-
- ing at conclusions on what form Federal legislation should take. It is
our best judgment that the subjects of maximum finance charges, cog-
novit, notes, and even wage garnishment are properly ones for inclu-
sion in the investigations by the propesed National Commission on
Consumer Finance to be established by title III of H.R. 11601, rather
- than for immediate legislative consideration in thisbill.

We can readily agree, however, with the sponsors of HL.R. 11601 and
.HL.R. 11806 that these particular subjects have a high priority in con-
sidération of consumer financeissues. . . ( ' ‘

H.R. 11601 sets up standby -controls: over consumer credit, to be
authorized by the President in case of national emergency and to be
administered by the Federal Reserve Board.

In a genuine emergency situation, there is no doubt that such con-
trols would have to be imposed, as during World War II and the
Korean war. However, we would prefer that such authorization be
included in an overall package of emergency measures, such as may
become necessary, rather than as an isolated provision applying to
one segment of the economy. Under emergency circumstances, ob-
viously an administration will need a large and flexible repertory of
- economic c¢ontrols to combat inflation and to insure the orderly func-
tioning of' the economy. We would support consumer credit controls
as part of an overall emergency bill. - , ‘ ~

In conclusion, Madam (%hairman, we wish to compliment the courage
and initiative of the sponsors of H.R. 11601 in opening up a general
exploration of the thorny problems of consumer credit. We know that
some of the more direct interventions proposed with respect to State
laws will meet with stiff resistance, but we hope that the subcommittee’s
hearings will have laid the groundwork for further work by the Na-
tional Commission on Consumer Finance for items that cannot be
immediately enacted. And we trust that truth in lending can be re-
ported out immediately without loopholes. This modest contribution
to credit reform has been through 7 years of study and has been ex-
plored in eévery minute detail. E '

' Mrs. Surrtavan. Let me refer first to the section of your statement
on emergency control on consumer credit, because you have opened up
a very interesting aspect here. What kind of emergency bill are you
proposing for “a large and flexible repertory of economic controls
to combat inflation” which you say the credit control provision should
be made part of? That is on page 9 of your statement.

Mr. Bmmiier. The AFL-CIO Executive Council has repeatedly
said that if there are to be controls imposed on the economy, they
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should be controls across the board, controlling profits, incomes, wages,
prices, and hence as part of price control the whole question of control
of installment credit. This position has been reiterated over and over
again. We, on the other hand, object to the imposition of any part of
those controls without the total package.

Mrs. SurLLivan. When should that legislation be taken up ? Should we
be drafting it now and working on it now ¢

Mr. Bremrrier. We have no objection to such things being done. But
we just don’t believe it should be done piecemeal, one part at a time.

‘Mrs. Surrivan. We plan to hear the Office of Emergency Plan-
ning on this issue. That agency is supposed to be working now on
standby controls and anti-inflation machinery for a genuine emergency.
Have they consulted with your people or have your people consulted
with them on what should be included in such legislation #

Mr. Bmumrmer. I would have to consult with the director of our re-
search department. I assume he has been consulting—1I have not been in
such discussions if they have been going on.

Mrs. Surrivan. Do you not think these problems should be worked
out in a calm atmosphere before any bombs are dropping on our cities
or before the economy is careening from inflationary pressures growing
out of a war or war scare?

Mr. BiemirLer. Most certainly. '

Mrs. Svrrivan. You say that in a genuine emergency credit controls
would be necessary and should be provided. Why can we not pass the
laws now, then put them in mothballs and have them on hand ?

Mr. Biemrrrer. We have no objection to it being done. But we repeat,
we think it ought to be an integrated program of controls over all as-
pects of our economic life and not just over this one aspect.

Mrs. Suniavan. Now, to turn to another subject, is the problem of
garnishment a new problem ? N

Mr. Bmemrrprr. It is not a new problem as far as State legislation is
concerned. It has never been raised to the best of my knowledge as a
Federal matter.

Mrs. Surravan. Is it not true that you testified in the Douglas hear-
ings back in 1961—I think it is on page 418 of that volume—and intro-
duced into the record articles from the Milwaukee Journal dealing with
the problems of personal bankruptcy and garnishment? That was at
least 6 years ago.

Mr. BiemriLEr. Simply as evidence to show our belief in the need for
disclosure legislation. We agree with Senator Douglas that such legis-
lation would go a long way toward stopping the very improper use of
pressure credit which is one of the reasons we have so many
garnishments.

Mrs. Svrrivaw. In your statement you say that the AFL—~CIO has
not been in a position to “accumulate the necessary documentation and
evidence necessary for arriving at conclusions on what form the Fed-
eral legislation should take” with regard to garnishment.

Mr. Bmmrvrer. That is correct. _

Mrs. SurLivan. How much time does it take to get that information ¢

Mr. Biemrirer. This is the first time the issue has ever been raised in
a piece of legislation, hence we have no action by any convention, or by
any executive council meeting on this matter. It has always been con-

s
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sidered a State matter and has never been considered by the AFL-CIO

as a Federal question. ,

 Mrs. SvLuivaN. And yet, knowing what a big problem it is, I am
amazed that the AFL~CIO has not already made a nationwide study
of the garnishment problem. Probably that is as good a reason as any
why the problem has had, as you put it, little or no exploration.

Mr. Bremiurer. Our State organizations have lots of studies on this
question which we would be happy to get for you. All T am saying
is, that the national organization has never been confronted with this
problem in any way, shape, form, or manner.

" Mrs. Surpivan. It is true this is largely a State problem and has
been, but so is truth in lending and so are the other things in this
bill which you do support.

Mr. Bremiuier. Truth in lending has been a national issue now for
at least 7 years and we have been working on the matter during that
time. |

The question of Federal garnishment has not been.

Furthermore, on the whole question of Federal garnishment legis-
lation or usury legislation, our?awyers want to look at it very carefully
before we would begin to take a firm position on the matter.

Mrs. SurLivaN. But you say that many of the unions in the States
do have this information. It would seem to me that any local union
or any union member could tell you what the garnishment system
has meantin terms of hardship.

Mr. Bremmazr. We would be very happy to supply you with ma-

" terial from our State legislative bodies.

The point that 1 am making is, we ane not in a position to take a
firm: stand on Federal legislation. We have a very firm stand, trying
to straighten out theevils.of garnishment problems in our State legis-
latures, but we are not as yet convinced that it is a Federal problem
and we are—I repeat—we are hopeful you will establish your IIJ\Tationa,i
Commission, that it will go into the matter and come up with a firm

conclusion as to whether or not this is a proper subjeet for national

legislation and whether that is the best way to handle the problem.

- Mrs. SurLivan. We see in the Federal laws that most workers must
receive a specified minimum wage, and yet in millions of instances
the people who work to earn their pay often see very little of it be-
cause they have fallen into the trap of excessive credit and garnish-
ment. What is the solution if we do not get at it from a Federal level ?

Mr. Bmmirier. We are asking that your National Commission go
into this matter and investigate it thoroughly.

Mrs. SvrLvan. Thank you. Mr. Stephens ?

Mr. StepuEexs. Thank you for coming before us with the informa-
tion that you have given us. You made use of the words, as I under-
stand. you eorrectly, that I would like to get you to define a little
further—when you use the words “pressure credit”? Did you use
that terminology ¢ ‘ ’

Mr. BieMIrLer. Yes.

Mr. StrprENs. Would you explain what that is? ‘

‘Mr. Biemmrer. I think you meet it partly in the question of ad-
vertising that this bill is attempting to regulate, and partly in terms
of the kind of just selling pressures that one gets, to induce people
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to buy beyond any conceivable means of meeting the installmerts on
their purchases. We have it right in this city, and' I understand. at
this'moment that the Washington Board of Trade is trying to' find
ways of correcting this evil.

Unfortunately the victims come from:the lowest: economic: strata in
our seciety. ' :

Mr., StepauNns. I appreciate your bringing: that forward: because
I believe there is a. Federal responsibility about overselling by a
person who is making the sale as well as responsibility in trying to
protect the consumer who is making a purchase from excessive
charges, at least to let him know what he'is getting:

I do think that: we ought to look into that matter also, and I like
your expression, “pressure credit,” where people are oversold and
where this happens. I know from the experience of my nephew who
worked: for a- bank. The bank had: an arrangement with: a company
whereby the: company would make a sale and would. sell the contract
to the bank. The%ank took the responsibility of repossessing; if nec-
essary, the purchased merchandise. In one instance, my nephew was
called upon to go out and:repossess a grand piano. He went out to this
house in’ Atlanta. It was a two-room house. One -room was filled with
the grand piano and he asked the logical question of the purchaser.

He said, “What in the world did you want to buy a grand piano
for Y\;}},en you have a two-room house and:your income is of such a low
level ? : ;

The answer was, “Well, I just-always wanted agrand piano.”

The man who had sold him that was using pressure tactics. He
had no idea of finding out whether or not the man could buy it and I
think, Madam Chairman, I' ho%e part of our investigation here will
bring' out more of the responsibility of a lender to find out whether
or not; the purchaser can pay on the installment basis.

Mrs. Surnivan. May I say, if the gentleman will yield, that this
is a part of the reason why a prohibition of garnishment of wages
is in this bill-—to make the.seller just a little more careful abeut the
kind of credit they give to }Il)eople who have great desires but not the
financial ability to fulfill those desires by paying for them. If they
can buy what they desire so easily, without worrying about how to
repay then it is enticing them. into buying something which they are
too weak to resist. ,

Mr. SteereNs. One question. I would like: to: ask, Mr. Biemiller.
You are advoeating provisions of H.R. 11601, as opposed to the lack
of provision of S.5, about finance charges under $10: I would like
to know if you know the reason why that was left out of S. 5% What
are the reasons advanced for it being left out of S.5¢

Miss Draper. As I recall this, the idea: was that it would be less
burdensome on small merchants if they didn’t have to worry about
the finance charges on relatively small amounts. However, our prob-
lem is, we think, it will create evasion. I suspect the revolving credit
in particular would benefit by this provision. This is not a.stated
reason. The stated reason was to ease the burden on small merchants.

Mr. StepuENS. Let me get into the field of garnishments just a
minute.

I was very much interested in what you said about having no official
position on that at the present time.
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Mr. BiemrLier. Federal garnishment. :

Mr. StepuENs. As far as this bill was concerned. That’s what I
meant. Is it not true that if you go into the question of garnishment,
garnishment is probably the least of the 'steps that are involved, is
that not true ? When you get a garnishment against a person, you have
to have taken a judgment out initially, in order to run your garnish-
ment? You just cannot go and tell the owner of the business that his
employee owes you money. You still have to go through the process of
suing the person on the account, get a judgment, and there are costs
involved in that. ; '

If you are going to look into the question of garnishment, that is
merely an easier way to collect a judgment. You could proceed in that
‘way or against any other property he might have, and that would not
be a garnishment. You could attach his property. So we would have
to look into that and look into attachments, and we are going to get
'iso gair afield that we will never get anything accomplished in truth in
lending. :

Garnishment is only one facet of it. I am sure that we would like
to see some of the studies that your State groups have done.

Miss Draper. I don’t think we have studies by our State groups.
There have been resolutions. ! :

Mr. BremiLer. We have them. \

Miss Draper. At any rate, I have not seen them.

Mr. Axnnunzio. Will the gentleman yield ?

Hasthelady ever paid dues in a union?

Miss DraPER. Yes.

Mr. Annunzio. What local ¢

Miss DraPER. American Newspaper Guild.

Mr. Axxunzio. Did you ever attend a meeting of the State conven-
tion or a city council meeting, or industrial group or trade ‘group ?
How can you sit there and say there have been no resolutions on
garnishment or wages?

Miss. Draper. I didn’t say that. There have. This is what I was
saying. i

%’IrgBIEMILLER. Mr. Congressman, you misunderstood the witness.
She said there had been resolutions but she was not aware of any
studies. T say there have been some studies made by our large State
organizations. :

Miss Draper. I might say I have seen some of the resolutions. They
vary as to what they recommend be done about garnishment. There are
some that wish to reform garnishment and some that wish to abolish
it. Some say, don’t have a wage garnishment without a court judgment.

Now, there are situations in which garnishments are made without
court judgments possibly because of a cognovit note, or possibly the
garnishment by default where the person does not show up in court
‘after receiving a notice of garnishment and the garnishment is ex-
ecuted, and the judgment is 1ssued. Perhaps this is the situation where
it occurs.

Not being a lawyer, it is a little hard for me to untangle what is
causing what in this area. There are different kinds of judgments you
can get—the circumstances where the person is apt to be caught in
a trap.
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- Mr. Sreprens. Thank you. My time is up.

Mrs. Surrivan. Mr. Annunzio? L : n
- Mr. AxNuNzio. Thank you, Madam Chairman. :

* Mr. Biemiller, yesterday I read a letter from a vice president of the
Inland Steel Co. in Chicago and, as you know, the Inland Steel Co.
- has a contract with the United Steelworkers of America. They have a
union shop contract. I wrote Joseph Block, chairman of the board
of Inland Steel, whom I know, and I asked for the position of the
company with reference to garnishment of wages. As one of the spon-
sors of the bill with Mrs. Sullivan, I share her deep concern about
garnishment of wages. :

- In their answer to me, they cited provisions of the proposed bill
- which have a direct relationship to their operations. They endorsed
legislation which would require the full disclosure of credit terms and
which would prohibit the garnishment of wages. Inland Steel stated,
“We are in favor of both of these provisions in the bill.”

- Here we have a company which, because of their experiences with
‘garnishment problems totaling annually $500,000 a year, has stated
forthrightly to me that they are in favor of the garnishment provisions
in this bill. B

Also, yesterday, when Miss Furness appeared before the subcom-
mittee representing the administration in a light vein, I took her to
task because 5 months ago the administration ordered an investigation
of this garnishment problem, along with the Department of Labor and
the Office of Economic Opportunity, and as T understand it, for over
5 months there has been no concrete proposal forthcoming from the
administration on this.

I sympathize with your problem. This is a Federal problem. But
as you know, I am a former officer of a State labor organization, an
- Industrial organization, and I was chairman of the legislative commit-

“tee In Illinois of our State organization, and this is a problem that
we have struggled with for many, many years.

In fact, the problem is so severe and so great that T now liken this
problem to many of the situations which are occurring in the large
cities. : L

~As an example, the local governments are spending through the
courts thousands and millions of dollars in litigation. This mone ,
which they are spending in the courts for garnishment of wages could
be rechanneled and put into other programs that would help the people
who need help. We have a tremendous backlog in most of the courts
In our big cities—in Cook County, in Los Angeles County, and so
forth. This backlog includes personal injury cases, workmen’s compen-
sation cases, unemployment compensation cases, and so forth. We
likewise have a big backlog of garnishment cases that are encroaching
on the time which could be devoted to settling these other cases.
~ And, actually, I am disappointed that the national AFL-CIO
could not take a position at this time on this legislation. T am hoping
that soon if the national AFL~CIO does conduct a study or has a
meeting of the minds that we on this subcommittee can know about it.

Mr. Bremiier. Congressman Annunzio, with your background in
the labor movement, you understand fully the fact that in the labor
movement we do not move in areas of legislation without authorization
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“of conventions or between conventions, executive council actions. So
this is exactly the situation which now prevails. ) . :

Furthermore, one of the things that we agree with you on is, we
~ think the Federal Government by now should: have come up with some

answers but we also think that one. of the kinds of problems which
your proposed National Commission could well go into is whether
you might not run into even worse situations in clogged courts, and so
on, if you had a Federal law on this subjeet. Thisis one.of the Emoblems-
~ that we want to thrash out and thrash out pretty thoroughly.
“ I would:also add that I am delighted to learn Mr. Block, whom I
also know, would like to see a garnishment law, but I would suggest.
that if Inland Steel would exert a little of its influence on the Indiana
Legislature you might get some quicker action—he might get some
quicker action than he would out of the Congress. i '

Mr. Axwnunzio. He has been doing a good job with the Illinois
Legislature. I am not familiar with what they are doing with the
Indiana Legislature. But again, you made a statement about first
mortgages and points. - -

- Mr. Bremoasr,. Yes.

Mr. Axxonzio. Can I have about 2 minutes?
~ Mrs. Surrivan. Without objection.

Mr. Axnunzio. Mr. Biemiller, you made reference to points in
your prepared statement to the committee. Points are extra charges
made to people buiing large apartment buildings and other types of

- real estate. As you know, many unions are investing in large real estate
holdings and they are paying points. I am talking now about a steel--
worker who buys a $20,000 or $25,000 home, and if he is fortunate
enough, his first mortgage is paid up and he owns the home. Then he
finds that this home is in need of repairs.

So he goes out and they repair the roof and do many other things,
and he has to go back to the bank and he has to get a first mortgage -
because he finds himself in the hands of unserupulous outfits who are
in the renovation business. I know you are familiar with them, and

these outfits have to be paid-oncea commitment is made. -

'~ How can we write into this bill some sort of legislation to prevent
a homeowner from being victimized by this unscrupulous operator who
makes these repairs on a home that is already paid for; causing a
sbeﬁlyvogker to go out and get a first mortgage in order to pay for these
repairs?

Mr. Biemirrer. Are you referring now to the finance problem or to
the gyp artist problem ? ,

r. Annunzio. Both. You say you have changed your position in
the testimony ¢ '

Mr. Biemirier, The finance problem is very simple. Take a $10,000
mortgage. If you pay 6 points, you get $9,400. You don’t get $10,000
and the true interest rate then on a 30-year mortgage is 6.59 percent.
That is the point that we are making. ~

- Now as far as the gyp artist is concerned, that is a problem that I
‘don’t think you can approach by this kind of financial legislation.
You have a problem there of just plain fraud and unfortunately if
people get caught by the gyp artist who travels around, and there are
even bands of them in some parts of the country who do this, you have
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to rely on the commonsense of the individual and the local police en-
- forcement agencies to track down these people who do shoddy work.

I, for example, just plain flatly say no to anybody who comes off
the street and says, “I would like to get up on your roof to see if it
needs repairing, or something.” .

That kind of person you better be pretty suspicious of. But on the
financing matter, it is just the question, I repeat, the points have be-
come so common—discounting of even smaller sized home improve-
‘ment loans—that the true interest rate is not reflected as it was for
many, many years in the question of mortgages. So that a 6-percent
rate on a $10,000 mortgage with 6 points becomes. 6,59 percent. That

- is the only point'weare making.

Mr. Ax~nuwnzro. Thank you.

- Mrs. SuLrzvan. Mr. Bingham ¢

Mr. Binemam. Thank you, Madam Chairman. Mr. Biemiller, I
would like to compliment you on your statement so. far as it deals
with the truth-in-lending part of this legislation. I confess that I,
too, am somewhat disappointed that you have no wisdom for us on the
new substantive provisions that are contained in this legislation. ‘

I would like to ask you whether you have a means of determining
from your constituent unions the kind of complaints that come in
from your members. : :

Mr. Biemirrer. On garnishments, you mean, particularly ?

Mr. BineaaM. No; I am thinking of the whole problem of consumer
credit. The legal aid societies and other such services around the coun-
try get an enormous number of complaints in this area. I wondered if
there was any special area that your members have complained of ¢

Miss Draper. One that I know comes up a great many times is the
situation where the person buys from the seller of goods, gets some
shoddy goods, goes to complain to the merchant, and then finds that the
note has been discounted to a finance company. This seems to be the
most enraging of the complaints that come to my attention. .

Incidentally, he is forced to keep on paying to the second buyer of
that note and has no leverage over the original seller and this, I would
say, has been the most frequent complaint I personally have come
across just from exposure. : ' _

The next thing is the deficiency judgment where the person can’t
keep up his payments. The seller comes in, repossesses the goods, and
what happens then is that he sells them at a nominal price and the
wage earner then must continue to pay, so as to make up the difference
between the balance that he owes and the amount that is realized from
the sale of the property. This has been a source of cheating, fraud, and
this has also been a subject suggested for abolition, the deficiency
judgment. ; ,

Mr. Bineaam. Have you made any proposals for legislation to deal
with either of these evils?

Miss Drarer. No. There are so many things I expect that are wrong
with the creditor-debtor problem within the State situation that no-
body has come up with a rounded set of proposals, probably because
up to this point the prospect of Federal entry was perhaps the last
thing on earth anybody thought would happen. There are a lot more.
You get into a great many problems. # SR
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200 . CONSUMER CREDIT PROTECTION ACT

T am just mentioning two that have happened to come to my atten-
tion' i E k R R RIS p s /,"}‘;’:' S

Mr. Bineaam. What about the area of the first mortgages? = k
 Miss Draprr. On first mortgages? I can’t say that %%gersonally have
‘heard much about this, except complaints about the points that greatly

“add to the cost of the loan. ' :
- Mr. Bremrrer. This, I might add, is a comparatively recent devel-
«opment. Points have not been widespread in most parts of the country.
They have been common on the Pacific coast for many, many years, but
in general, it is only within the last 2 or 3 years that we are getting this
complaint on points generally. s A

Mr. Brzvemam. What about the revolving type of credit? =~ =

M. Bieyrirer. We'get-a lot-on this. Our people don’t realize they
are paying 18 percent annually. They have a feeling they are paying
about 114 percent in many cases. You know, you get into the sort of
thing, too—there is a certain credit service in this city that is now
trying to heavily promote revolving credit, and in their brochure
that they enclose with their bills urging you to get into revolving
.credit, -they don’t say 114 percent a month. All they say is, a very
nominal charge of 114 cents per dollar. They don’t say month, year,
or anything. : ‘ ~ : fet

This is about the extreme that I have run into on this. But this is
the kind of abuse that we think is going around. L
" Mr. Bineaam. That, by the way, is'the kind of specific that would
‘be helpful ‘for the committee to have. If you can lay your hands on
that brochure, I think we ought to have it for the record.

Thank you. ¥ :

Mrs. Svrrivan. Mr. Halpern?

Mr. Harper~. Thank you. “ : : :

I wish to compliment Mr. Biemiller, a distinguished former Mem-
ber of this House, on his perceptive testimony this morning.

Although I share the views of my colleague from New York, Mr.
Bingham, that I wish they extended more to the full objectives of
this legislation. The opinions of organized labor are vital to this com-
mittee and I wish to commend the gentleman for his fine presentation
here this morning. : : :

Do you feel that the Federal Trade Commission would be more ap-
propriate to do the regulation of advertising rather than the Federal
Reserve? . ‘ :

- Miss Draprr. I don’t suppose we care too much who does it, just so
it gets done. The Federal Trade Commission has had some prior ex-
perience in this field, and from that viewpoint—-— '

Mr. Harpern. You would have no objection?

Miss Drarer. No.

Mr. Harpern. This is an important point. o ~

Miss Draper. Unless the coverage of the Federal Trade Commission
Act is somewhat less. We haven’t given that a lot of thought.

Mr. Harpern. I think the committee should consider this aspect
and T would like to suggest to our chairman that maybe it would be
a good idea to have a representative of the Federal Trade Commission

“here at these hearings in connection with the advertising rather than
the Federal Reserve. . b :

Mrs. ‘Sorrivan. The Chairman of the Federal Trade Commission
has been invited to testify and will appear here tomorrow afternoon,
T believe. Sl
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Mr. Havpern. I think that would be an excellent idea. ,

Mr. Biemiller, you mentioned in your statement that there is a larger
proportion of installment buyers among union members than in the
economy as a whole. Now do you have any idea as to why this might
be so?

Miss Draper. This survey which was done in 1960, the survey of con-
sumer finances, I think it was partly a matter of age—the active union
members are in the age group that most use installment credit. I think
that would be a major factor.
~ Mr. HaveerN. Does the union through the lines of communicaton

available to it, ever attempt to educate its members in the proper use

of credit? :

Miss Draper. Oh, yes. We have a consumer education program that
is run by the community service department of the AFL-CIO and
they use our little booklet here, “Consumer Beware.” If the committee
would like to have it, we would be happy to leave it with you.

Mr. Haveern. I think it would be very helpful, and I commend
‘the union. : :

Do many workers lose their jobs as has been pointed out as a result
of garnishment of their wages. Is this issue ever considered in union
negotiations with management, and, if so, what sort of reasons are
made? ' ’ ‘ :

Miss DrapER. Yes, it is. The main thing that comes up as a subject
in collective bargaining is trying to get an agreement that the employer
will not fire a worker when he is served with a garnishment. I couldn’t
really testify just what kind of provisions are in the contracts. My
guess would be that sometimes they can at least succeed in preventing
discharge until after there have been multiple offenses. It is not always
successful—the union won’t necessarily go out on strike with this
provision, and the employer is very reluctant to give up the preroga-
tives of management.

So it is not an easy thing to negotiate.

Mr. HarperN. Are many union members subject to this difficulty
of garnishment ?

- Miss Draper. I would think so. We have no figures on this, but I
- certainly think it would be a considerable problem.

Mr. Hareern. Do you feel the practice should be completely
abolished, or do you feel that some compromise should be worked out
that would give creditors some security while safeguarding workers
against abuses?

Miss Draper. This is one reason we are not able to take a flat posi-
tion on just what is in this bill. Honestly, I don’t know. The resolu-
tions that I was referring to, some of them advocate abolition ; others
advocate reform.

Mr. Biemrrier. I might add on that, as Miss Draper said, our State
organizations don’t have a consistent policy on this matter.

Miss Draper. If they had, T think we would have been able to.

Mr. Harperx. T have one more question. I was interested in your
observation on page 5 of your testimony that the inclusion of revolving
credit in the general coverage of the bill will be made meaningless
if this finance charge exemption is retained. It does seem likely that
much revolving credit applies to purchases under $100 in price.

. What are your views on the suggestion that inclusion of small
transactions might create such a burden for the lender that this type
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of credit might become unavailable to the consumer and what of the
related idea that the finance charges are often necessarily high and
‘rather than be forced into disclosure of these rates the lender would
simply not supply this kind of service.
iss DrapER. 1 am not sure I can fully respond to that. One thing

that oceurred to me when I was considering that last peint was why
they should make big credit charges on such small items at all. I
think the merchants can probably speak to this point better than we
can, as to how burdensome it would be.

. Mr. Bismitier. Let me add to that. What we are particularly con-
cerned about here is the sort of merchant that Congressman Stephens
was referring to—in my dialog with him—the type of unscrupluous
merchant who. we think would use such a. loophole to sell a. family a
$55 item, a $44 item, and a $33 item at the same time. That he will
insist, under the Senate-passed bill, in not disclosing what. his finance
charges were. This is the kind of thing' we are talking about. I think
also the point that Mrs. Sullivan made toward the end of her colloquy
with Senator Douglas about the finance charges was a very. excellent
example of the kind.of thing we are after here. ;

~ I repeat, as I also.said to the chairman, during an earlier colloquy,
I am not saying that everyone would do this, and I think most de-
partment stores would not do it, but I am talking about the fact that
loophole does exist. .

. Furthermore, I don’t know why a $55 item is any different than
a $120 item. in terms of the fact that I think there ought to be dis-
elosure of the finance charges. :

 Mr. StepaENs. One question. If that is possible under the Senate
bill, it is possible for an amendment to be made where the $10 could
still be exempt but the account must be considered as one entity and
this would stop.the loophole. ’ ,

Mr. Bmemizrer. That would correct that type of loophole but not
the type of example Mrs. Sullivan gave. ;

_ Miss Draper. It wouldn’t help too much on the revolving credit,
assuming it gets put back in the bill. I think the average revolving
credit balance is somewhere in the neighborhoed of $100 and they could
just manage to stay under it even if you included the-whole thing.

~ Mrs. Surrivan. Frankly, I do not think it would involve the revolv-
ing credit plan.except for those who wanted to seek a loophole:

. Mr. Biemirier. That isright.

Mrs. Svnrvan. I think it would apply more often in single pur-
chases—single personal loans. I would say the majority of those who
need money desperately often are those who have to go and borrow
$55 or $100, and have to have it right now, and it makes no difference
to them what they have to pay for it. But if they can be educated
they can be protected against their own lack of knowledge on credit
costs. These changes are needed and would be helpful.

Mr. Biemmurer. And also, may I add to what you said—I quite
agree with everything you have said—those people who get pressured
into buying a $55 item without being told what the finance charges are,
I think sometimes those of us who live in the comparatively affluent
society, as most of us do, forget how many people will buy a $55 item
and pay.for it in six or seven installments. This is the kind of thing.
This is where the real evil would be.

‘Mrs. Surrivan. I have had many experiences with this problem in my
city because I have stayed very close to my constituents in the low-
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income group. I have tried to help them and to advise them on how to
buy and how to use credit. But I have seen some of these unscrupulous
people that we are talking about sell them items of furniture, for in-
stance, and I have seen, in a number of instances, where they are
charged twice the value of the furniture and the people are told, “Now
we do not want you to pay this all at once; we want to make it easy
on you. All you have to do is pay so much a week and you do not have
to pay anything down.” 2T ‘

1 have gotten hold of some of these furniture companies and others
back in St. Louis, and I can say that two of them, after 8 or 10 years
of operating in the town, sold out because the people became aware of
the bad practices of overpricing on the one hand, and then charging a
very, very high rate of interest on the debt, getting people coming and
going. \ , .

So again, it is like every law that is made, you make it to cover the
violators of good practices, and, of course, then, everybody has to be
subjected to it. We appreciate your coming, Mr. Biemiller, and also Miss
Draper. We were a bit rough on you, perhaps, on the garnishment
issue, but in your position, knowing that this is a very serious part of
the problem today—not only garnishment of wa:ges,tg-ut the personal
bankruptcies involving people who get involved 1n credit deeper than
they should—you realize, I am sure, and agree with us, that the prob-
lem is growing each day. I just think that you people have a respon-
sibility as legislative representatives of a big union, to get deep enough
into thisto give us some help and guidance. ' ’

Mr. Biemirrer. Madam Chairman, I want to add something on that
point so our position is clearly understood. We are constantly accused
when we come before the Congress of not speaking for our members—
of simply speaking our own ideas. 8 et

Now actually this is never true. We never testify on legislation unless
there has been action by our conventionsor between conventions by our
executive council. And all I am saying is that we have no such action
and hence we cannot testify on matter on which there has been no
action taken by the AFL~CIO through its official procedures. That is
the only reason we are not testifying on this question. :
- Mrs. Svrivan. All right. Thank you very much, both of you, for
coming. :

Mr.gBmMmmR. Happy to have the opportunity, and we are de-
lighted that you are pressing ahead with this legislation. :

Mrs. SurLivan. I have just learned that there is trouble on the floor
in getting unanimous consent to hold a hearing this afternoon. Every
request of this nature must be asked under unanimous consent, and
is sometimes refused. At this time we do not know whether we can
continue here this afternoon. If I can have the indulgence of my col-
leagues and get a few more members back, I would like to continue
our sesssion now until the bells ring, and at least hear some of the
other witnesses that we had scheduled to go on today, in case we
cannot come back this afternoon at 1:80, as scheduled. -

Are the gentlemen from the American Retail Federation here—
Mr. DeShazor from Montgomery Ward? Before you gentlemen set
up all of your paraphernalia, I want to say that ‘we are anxious to
hear you. We know that you are here in opposition to some of the
provisions of the bill. I do not think it is fair to have just two of us
hear your statement. Are you able to stay over and come back in the

. morning? .
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Mr. DeSuazor. I could arrange to do that. .

Mrs. Surrivan. If things should clear up on the House floor in the
next hour so that we can meet this afternoon, is there some place we
could contact you and have you here this afternoon ? ;

Mr. DeSuazor. It would be convenient for us to stay and have
lunch somewhere nearby. ; '

Mrs. Svrrivan. All right. Tf you gentlemen will do that—have your
lunch and then check with the Banking and Currency office—we
will keep in touch with them, too. If we can come back, we would
 like to give you a proper hearing and have enough members present

to make your presentation worth while. S
Mr. DeSuaazor. Thank you. That is very kind of you.
Mrs. SurLivan. Mr. Klein? Are you in the audience?
(No response.) . e :
“ Mrs. Suriavan. If we do not reconvene here this afternoon, we will
meet, again in the morning. ' :
Numerous Members of Congress are interested in this legislation
_and have inquired about the possibility of testifying before the sub-
committee. In view of our very heavy schedule of administration and
outside witnesses, I have urged interested Members of Congress to sub-
mit statements for the record outlining their views, and then, if we
need additional informotion or data, we can perhaps have a separate
hearing just for Members of Congress. ;
The first Member to take my suggestion and submit a statement is:
“Representative Edna F. Kelly of New York, who was prepared to
testify and is most anxious to demonstrate her support for “truth in
lending” legislation. I am going to insert her statement at this point in
the record,as follows: ‘ : ;

STATEMENT OF HON. EDNA F. KELLY, MEMBER OF CONGRESS FROM
THE 12TH DISTRICT, BROOKLYN, NEW YORK

Madam Chairman and distinguished Members of this Committee :
I am most happy that this Subcommittee on Consumer A ffairs of the
House Committee on Banking and Currency, chaired by our able col-
league, Hon. Leonor K. Sullivan, has begun extensive hearings on H.R.
11601, the “Consumer Credit Protection Act’—legislation which is.
vitally needed to protect all of our fellow Americans, and particularly
those of modest or low income. v
. 'Lendfing;, of money and the extension of credit are now among the:
largest businesses in the United States. Most often, those who are least
able to protect their own interests and who do not fully understand.
complex lending and credit techniques, are the people who rely most on.
loans and the purchase of goods on credit. The magnitude of the prob-
lems involved is evidenced by the scheduled long hours of investiga-
tion, study and hearings that are being devoted by this subcommittee
to this legislation. , '
On February 1st of this year, I introduced FLR. 4485, the “Truth
in Lending Act,” which would accomplish many of the objectives of
Title I of H.R. 11601. A bill with provisions similar to mine, S. 5, but
with certain exemptions I do not support, passed the Senate on July
11, 1967. On the other hand, the bill before the Committee today, H.R.
11601, includes additional consumer credit safeguards which I do
support. ' : :



CONSUMER CREDIT PROTECTION ACT 205

One of the most significant of these additional safeguards is the
prohibition against the garnishment of wages to satisfy debts. While
1t is true that people must learn to pay their debts and meet their obli-
gations, when the salary of a working person is garnisheed, there is
not only no incentive to continue to work, but often the person gar-
nisheed is fired and cannot obtain other employment. This is tragic.
In my State, New York, only up to 10% of one’s wages is sub-
ject to garnishment and there is a prohibition against an employer
dismissing an employee for a single garnishment. This is the mini-
mum an antigarnishment law should provide. I strongly believe, how-
ever, that garnishments should be done away with completely, because
they encourage the worst abuses in the consumer credit field.

The most 1mportant similarity between H.R. 11601, under consid-
eration, and my bill is the requirement in both bills for full dosclosure
of all finance charges in terms of dollars and cents and also of an =
annual percentage rate in all consumer credit transactions, without the
weakening exemptions of the Senate bill. This provision will insure
that a borrower is informed of the full cost of credit, including the
true rate of interest being charged, instead of being led to believe by
the lending institution, as so often happens, that a lesser rate is being
charged. For example, lending institutions discounting interest in ad-
vance on monthly payment loans would have to reveal that they are
charging between 11% and 12% interest, when they now claim the rate
is only 6% . Most importantly, the public will be made awareof the fact
that interest is being paid on the full amount of the loan and not merely
on the unpaid balance. A lending institution will no longer be able to
claim that is ic charging only 6% interest if it discounts in advance
$7.20 on a $120.00, one-year, monthly payment loan when, in fact, 6%
interest computed on the unpaid balance would amount to only $3.90
for a year, and $7.20 would represent an annual rate of between 11%
and 12% on the actual amount received of $112.80. On an “add-on”
‘basis of $7.20 in interest for $120.00, repayable in 12 installments of
$10.60 each, the rate would still be 11%, even though the claim is made
that it is only 6%. ; L

In addition, H.R. 11601 would establish a Federal ceiling of 18%
on the annual percentage rate in any extension of credit to an indi-
vidual without disturbing State laws which provide lower ceilings.

This bill is a major forward step in protecting consumers in their
dealings with lenders and with those who provide goods and services
on credit. There are many other areas that require study leading to
remedial legislation, and, in this regard, H.R. 11601 would create a Na-
_ tional Commission on Consumer Finance to investigate all aspects of
~ the consumer finance industry and report back to Congress no later

than December 31, 1969. w

I respectfully urge that the basic provisions of this legislation be
favorably reported and speedily enacted so that the consumer will no
longer be deceived or defrauded in the expanding use of credit. Un-
doubtedly, this is a field in which the consumer needs far more pro-
tection than is presently available to him.

Murs. Surrivan. With that, we will recess the committee until we can
get a better idea of the situation in the House, relative to an afternoon
session.

(Whereupon, at 12:15 p.m., the subcommittee recessed to reconvene
at 9 a.m., Wednesday, August 9, 1967.) o
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WEDNESDAY, AUGUST 9, 1967

House or REPRESENTATIVES,
SuBcoMMITTEE ON CONSUMER AFFAIRS OF THE
ComMITTEE ON BANEKING AND CURRENCY,
Washirgton, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to recess, at 9 a.m., in room 2128,
Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Leonor K. Sullivan (chairman
of the subcommittee) presiding.

Members of the subcommittee present: Representatives Sullivan,
Stephens, Gonzalez, Minish, Hanna, Annunzio, Bingham, Dwyer,
Fino, Halpern, Wylie, and Williams.

Also present : Representatives Widnall and Brown.

gﬁrs. Suvrrivan, Good morning. The subcommittee will come to
order.

I want to say, first, that I am sorry that this very early hour will
cause some inconvenience to all of us, but this is the only way we
could assure an opportunity for the gentlemen who were scheduled
to testify yesterday afternoon to be heard without having to come
back to Washington at another time. We had hoped to be able to sit
yesterday afternoon, but it requires the unanimous consent of the
entire House for a committee to meet when the House is in session.
‘We cannot meet if there is an objection in the House, and yesterday
all such requests for permission for committee hearings or meetings
during the afternoon were objected to. '

QOur first witnesses today are from the American Retail Federation,
which represents many National and State associations of retailers.
I understand that Mr. Eugene Keeney, executive vice president, is
here and will introduce the witnesses to us.

Before we start, I would like to announce that we are going to set
aside the time between now and a few minutes before 10 o’clock for this
discussion, but at 10 the Secretary of Commerce and the Director of
the Office of Economic Opportunity are to be heard.

They were originally scheduled to come at 9:30, but when we sched-
uled you gentlemen for 9 a.m. we notified Secretary Trowbridge and
Mr. Shriver to come at 10 o’cloek instead of 9:30 and so. we will recess
for a few minutes when we are through with you gentlemen, before
the others go on. If we still have questions for' you at that time, we
will ask you to answer them in writing when you receive the transcript
of your testimony, and then you can send it back to us with your further
answers by the first of next week.

So with that understanding, we will be happy to hear you. Mr.
Keeney, you may introduce the gentlemen.

207



208 CONSUMER CREDIT PROTECTION ACT

STATEMENT OF EUGENE A. KEENEY, EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT,
‘ AMERICAN RETAIL FEDERATION

. Mr. Keeney. Madam Chairman and members of the subcommittee,

my name is Eugene A. Keeney. I am the executive vice president of
the American Retail Federation which appears here today to present
comments on H.R. 11601 and H.R. 11602.

The field of consumer credit is complex and highly technical. A
thorough knowledge of its workings and an appreciation of the effect
of proposed legislation on this economy’s established systems of
consumer credit can be acquired only through intensive study and
experience. - :

I, therefore, am honored and highly pleased to present to this com-
mittee, on behalf of the American Retall Federation, a man whose ex-
perience in retailing spans a quarter century of merchandising, Mr.
Ashley D. DeShazor, vice president, Montgomery Ward & Co., Inc.
With him are Mr. Joseph Garcia, credit manager for Federated De-
partment Stores, Cincinnati, Ohio, and Dr. James Wooley of the
international accounting firm of Touche, Ross, Bailey & Smart, New
York, N.Y. These gentlemen meet the criteria most needed in your
consideration of consumer credit legislation.

Mrs. Surrivan. May I suggest this? I believe that when the letters
went out inviting you to appear, it was explained that if you have a
prepared statement the full statement will be placed in the record, and
in order to give us time to question and discuss the issues back and
forth, you could summarize your statement instead of reading through
the whole thing since the entire statement will be put in the record,
‘we could save time. , v ‘

Mr. DeSuazor. Madam Chairman, I intend to do exactly that. On
parts of the prepared statement I would like to read certain parts in
the beginning and then go on to certain revisions which I think are
indicated by some of the previous testimony, where we feel that certain
clarifications may be in order. I don’t need to read it all.

Mrs. Surravan. What about the other two gentlemen ?

" Mr. Garora. I have no statement.

Dr. Woorky. I have no prepared statement. I am just going to use
the illustration.

Mrs. SurLivan. Very well, you may proceed.

STATEMENT OF ASHLEY D. DeSHAZOR, VICE PRESIDENT OF
CREDIT, MONTGOMERY WARD & CO., INC., CHICAGO, ILL.; AC-
COMPANIED BY JOSEPH GARCIA, CREDIT MANAGER, FEDER-
ATED DEPARTMENT STORES, CINCINNATI, OHIO; AND DR. JAMES
WOOLEY, ’OF TOUCHE, ROSS, BAILEY & SMART, NEW YORK, N.Y.

Mr. DeSHAZOR. Madam Chairman and members of the subcommit-
tee, I am Ashley DeShazor, vice president of credit for Montgomery
Ward & Co., Inc., Chicago, Ill. I appear here on behalf of the Amer-
ican Retail Federation, and I am grateful for the opportunity to
present the views of the federation on H.R. 11601 and H.R. 11602.

‘The American Retail Federation is a federation of 26 national retail
associations and 47 statewide associations of retailers. There is agree-
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ment within the federation on the majority of the points we are
making. A

The policy of the federation on consumer credit and economic con-
trolsisas follows:

The American Retail Federation is committed to the principle of
‘honest, reasonable, and meaningful disclosure by all parties to con-
‘sumer transactions, and to the vital freedom of choice among credit
‘methods. ; :

The American Retail Federation is opposed to Federal regulation of
-credit which would limit the consumer’s choice or add significantly to
the cost of providing credit or decrease competition by standardizing
‘the methods of doing a retail credit business.

The American Retail Federation is opposed to legislation creating
standby authority to impose price, wage, and other direct economic
<controls. . :

These policies were reaffirmed at the annual meeting of the federa-
‘tion on May 15, 1967, v ‘

With respect to H.R. 11601, the association members of the federa-
tion are opposed to some of its disclosure provisions and most of its
regulatory provisions.

The committee also has before it H.R. 11602 which is identical with
'S. 5 as passed by the Senate. On this bill the membership of the
federation is not 1n complete agreement. While most believe that the
bill represents a real step toward a workable disclosure bill, some feel
that their own particular lines of business, or their own credit methods
will suffer a competitive disadvantage.

DISCLOSURE -

H.R. 11601 provides for a single yardstick of rate disclosure, an
annual percentage rate. Insistence on an annual percentage rate for all
credit was the stumbling block with delayed passage for so long in the
Senate because it is simply impossible to state a truthful and mean-
ingful annual rate on revolving credit. '

Efforts to devise a formula which would produce such a rate for
revolving credit have been made for 7 years by government and in-
dustry alike, but the impossibility of doing so was acknowledged in
the final draft of S. 5. Thus, H.R. 11601 represents a backward step.
It moves toward the Massachusetts example which as you know 1is
currently being challenged in the courts. :

Because of what was said Monday, with respect to revolving credit,
I feel that I should make some explanations in addition to my pre-
pared statement, which I hope will shed some light on the matters
discussed by both Mr. Barr and Governor Robertson. o

First, I hope that everyone on the committee understands very
clearly that the “exemption” spoken of for revolving credit contracts
is by no means an exemption from the requirements of the bill. There
will be disclosed, under S. 5, a full and complete statement of dollar
cost, of credit for every retail transaction. No one will be ignorant of
what he is paying. From the questions asked, as well as some of the
answers given, it appeared that some members of the committee were
under the impression that any one offering revolving credit need make
no disclosure statement at all: That, of course, is not the fact.
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What S. 5 does not require, however, is disclosure in terms of an
annual rate. The reason 1s simple—it cannot be truthfully done on
revolving charges. The only real yardstick in this area is the dollar
cost. This must be disclosed under S. 5—and we do not object to such
disclosure. ;

Now let me turn to another statement of Mr. Barr’s, which was
reiterated in substance by Governor Robertson. This was the comment
which he made, under questioning, that we retailers are right about
our 114 monthly revolving charges not. being 18 percent a year if you
assume that the credit is extended at the time of the sale.

Let us look at the assumption itself. This is precisely the situation:
based not on artificial assumptions but on plain commonsense.

- When a customer walks from the store, any one of our stores, with a
purchase under her arm for which she has not paid, this is either a
credit sale or shoplifting. Without money in hand, it is not a cash:

“sale. If it is not a cash sale, it is a credit sale. If it is a credit sale, credit
has been extended as of that moment. ‘ ‘

From this simple reasoning, I think it is clear that credit is extended
to the customer at the time of the transaction. The Barr assumption to:
the contrary isa fallacy and the conclusion is, therefore, erroneous.

I should now like to introduce Dr. James Wooley of the interna-
tional accounting firm of Touche, Ross, Bailey & Smart, who will
explain to the committee why it is impossible to annualize a monthly
charge in revolving credit. _

Dr. WooLey. My name is James Wooley. I am testifying as a tech-
nical witness for the American Retail Federation in regards to truth-
in-lending bills before this committee. My purpose is to illustrate for-
you the annualized interest charge, service charge on revolving credit
accounts. The principles I will use are those principles which are
taught early in schooling around the sixth and seventh grade, de-
pending where one attends school, to-deal with the principle, time rate-
equal interest, WRT equally, and the variances thereto.

I have a large graph which illustrates this for you. However, you
have a copy in appendix A of the printed testimony which has a dupli-
cation of this graph.

I would like torstand up and run through this illustration with you
and make some-comments. :

. 'This is an actual customer account taken from a department store:
which demeonstrates the annual service charge rate and is involved—
what is involved in preparing this ealculation. '

The period which is involved runs from February 1, 1966, to Jan-
uw? 31, 1967.

- 'The columns are as indicated—there is a purchase column indicated
without bracket and payment column with-bracket.

In addition to' the monthly service charge, charges to the acecount
during the year are placed in the appropriate month and appropriate
date when the charge was made. The balance of the account is also
shown at each day on which there is a transdction oceurring through-
out the entire year. This information is in essence what appearsion the
customer’s charge card-and on his charge record.

- You will note that there is a total service charge of $2.14. These last
two columns, number of days and dollar days are simply taking the
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‘nundafber of days in the month that this balance was present on the
card.

For example, in the first case the balance of $41.26 was carried from
February 1 to February 18, a total of 18 days. The $742 is simply an
extension of 18 times $41.26, giving $74.26. Each of these items 1s in
the far right column, on my left, and is the result of the calculation of
«daily balance times the number of days outstanding.

Now, this is necessary because we have to convert this to an annual-
ized rate. We have to come up with an average for each day during
the year in which credit was outstanding, in which credit was extended
and in that way we can convert it back to a 365-day year. Without
this we could not come up with an annualized rate. ‘

In this particular illustration, as I indicated, the total service charge
was $2.14 during the year. The number of days during which credit
was outstanding during the year was 319 days and the total dollar
days during the year came to $6,791.97. What we do at this point, and
this may be a little difficult for you to read, is, we determine an average
daily balance. This is no more than dividing 319, the number of days
credit was outstanding into the total dollar days, leaving us an average
daily balance of $21.29. We then also determine an average dai%y
service charge, taking the $2.14, total service charge charged to this
account during the year and dividing that by 819 days, thus giving
us an average daily service charge of approximately two-thirds of a
«cent. i

We then convert this to an annual service charge rate and this is
simply dividing the total daily interest, which is two-thirds of a cent
by the average daily balance and multiplying that by the number of
days in a year giving us an annual service charge rate of 11.49 percent.

Mrs. Surrivan. May I interrupt you just a moment? Where do you
get your 114 percent per month ? How do you arrive at it ? '

Dr. Woorey. The 114 percent is not 114 percent a month. It is 114
percent on the beginning balance. Now, there is a big difference.

Mrs. Surrivan. You lost me there and I think I know a little bit
about interest.

Dr. Woorex. The difference is simply stated, when a service charge
is charged to an account, revolving credit account, it is charged at a
point in time, the point being the first day of the month. It is not
charged on all of the amounts outstanding during that month, only on
the amount at that given point of time. The charge does not read 114
percent per month. It reads 114 percent on the end of the month bal-
ance, and these are two different distinet things, because as you can
see, many things can happen during the month. The balance in this
account, April 1 was $27.14 and that held up for months—for most of
the month of April. In reality the service charge which was taken
at the end of June was only taken on the balance at the last day of
the preceding month, May 80, $13, 114 percent of that—13 plus a half
being 7 or 20 cents in this case. So we are not—the service charge as
charged is not 114 percent per month, it is simply 114 percent of a
balance at a given point in time. And this is why—this is where the
problem comes in trying to state this as a percentage rate, because
depending on how the customer pays his bill, this is the determining
factor as to what is annualized, what his annualized rate will be, it is
really impossible to tell a person in advance what his charge will be.
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Mrs. Surravan. Now, what I am interested in knowing—jyou or Mr.
~ DeShazor mentioned the moment that a purchase is made on credit,
at that moment the credit charge starts. What about the people who
comein and pay cash ? Do you not think they ought to have a discount?

Mr. DESHAzZOR. Madam Chairman, here 1s exactly what I think, and
we discussed this again last night, because it is an interesting question.

Under the IRS rulings and for the reason I stated a moment ago,
at the moment of that transaction none of us can determine with any
individual customer just exactly what his intentions may be in the
future. We have to cfassify as an account receivable at that moment
in time. The customer may elect 30 days after that or whenever his
cycle billing comes up to pay that bill.

Now, our own continuing studies of this kind indicate that more
often than not it is not the same customer every month. If we knew
that it would be one situation it would be different, but we don’t know
that. We know that a given percentage in our company, for example,
pay every month. But of that percentage a very small fraction of them
repeat every month. So in our own price policies, to come back to your
question, we try very hard in this competitive environment that we
have, and it is competitive, to eliminate from our cash prices anything
related to credit. In fact, I think we do. ‘

Now, in those cases where a customer in fact does not pay, that is a
cost of doing business, it is a general administrative expense which we
have to bear. !

Now, I think that varies considerably by type of operation in a
store where most of the business is on a 30-day charge business, then
the general administrative expense would be higher to carry that than
in a store that did a large part on time payment contracts or in some
other method of credit. And it is a factor increasingly in the cash price
of goods as that happens. But where we do up to 45, 50 percent of our
business on credit and maybe 10 or 15 percent of that is payable
monthliy, then you have an entirely different set of criteria with which
to work.

Mr. Wirrtams. Madam Chairman, may I ask a question?

Mrs. Sunnivan. Yes. Just let me finish this one thought.

I can appreciate that it might cost any firm doing a credit business
18 percent a year, as has been discussed over the years. You have to
charge that and I think you should disclose it if you have to charge
it. But whatever started the revolving credit in the first place? I know
it is only inh recent years that, I discovered it—I guess in the last 4‘or
5 years. :

317\{&. DeSmazor. I think T will refer that question to Mr. Garcia, if
I may. He has been with us a great many years, longer than I have
in credit. Would you care to answer that ?

Mr. Garcia. The question, Madam Chairman—how did revolving
credit start? Well, I guess it started because our customers asked
for it.

Mrs. Surrivan. You mean they were not paying their bills on time?

Mr. Garora. Credit as we know it started on a big ticket item-type
of transactions—people required more time to pay for refrigerators
and major appliances and furniture. That was just about the only form
of credit that could be paid over a period of time. AT
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Mrs. Suriivan. That is the installment-type. ;
. Mr. Garcia. People were given books to come into the store and.
pay so much a week or whatever it may be. The other form of credit
available at that time was the 30-day charge account. This was given:
to people who really didn’t need credit. It was a convenience, These
people didn’t like to carry a lot of cash with them. These accounts:
were used primarily for everyday needs. They didn’t require the long:
term. Now, there are other groups of people who wanted to buy every-
day items but couldn’t afford to pay for it in full—small items, soft
‘goods. And this is where the revolving budget accounts, which is a
takeover from the 30-day charge account——

Mrs. Surrivan. How long has that been in existence? - L
- Mr. Garcra. Since World War 11, shortly after World War 1L T
think it was Wanamaker in Philadelphia who originated it. :

- Mrs. SunLivax, Mr. Williams ?
-Mr. Wictiams. Without making it appear that I either skipped. the-
fifth or sixth grade which Dr. Wooley referred to, I would like to:
“ask a question about this chart. First of all, you are starting out here,,
Doctor, with an already existing account ?

Dr. Woorey. Yes, sir, This is an actual account.

Mr. Wirriams. So you do not show an account that is being started
with a purchase. e

~Dr. Woorey. No. That is why you will note the monthly service:
charge here at the end of February is 48 cents. The balance at January
31.s here.

Mr. Wirriams. Is not the reason you started this way that you did
not want to show that you were charging interest from the day the
purchase is made ?

Dr. Woorey. I really had no ulterior motives, I just chose an account
which we felt was a typical account showing typical transactions:
throughout the year.

Mr. Wirriams. What you actually do is, you take all the trans-
actions, new purchases or payments and whatever is owed by the cus-
tomer the first of the following month, even though he has only had
the use of that money for perhaps only a very few days. You are show-
ing that you are making an interest charge on him already just exactly-
as though he had just had the use of the money for the entire month..

Dr. Woorzy. I think you will note that the service charge is:applied
on the balance on the preceding month. For example, the $26.74 is the
balance on February 28. The 114 percent is taken on March 31, one:
month later, on a preceding month’s balance. »

Let me illustrate what happens. ; ‘

Mr. Wirrrams. In other words, on any purchases made during the
previous month you do not place any interest charge on the purchases:
made during that month ?

- Dr. Woorky. That’s correct, in this particular store. In most stores:
this is the way it works. ,

Mr. Wirtiams. Why did Mr. DeShazor say as soon as the purchase
is made that the interest charge is started ¢

Dr. Woorey. He said as soon as the purchase is made the store is:
extending credit. He does not say that the store is charging for that
eredit at that point. There is a distinction—a distinction that the store
is actually granting to the customer. ' : Pt
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Mr. Wirriams, That is a controversial question. But Madam Chair-
man, as I understand this thing, what they are actually doing is charg-
ing the interest rate, whatever monthly interest charges they are
charging, not on the balance, it is on the balance of the previous month,
so you are not charging 114 percent on the unpaid balance at the time
the statement is issued. '

Dr. Woorey. That is correct.

Mr. DeSHAzoR. That is correct.

Mr., Wirpiams. This is a little different thing than we have been
hearing about. ;

Mrs. Suriivan. I think each store has its own way of doing it. They
all do not charge in the same manner. : : |

M}f. ?ESHAZOR. You are correct, but this is the most frequently used
method. {

-Dr. Woorey. One other thing, this business about your extending
credit as soon as the purchase is made—I don’t think that is the
attitude you take with your regular charge account customers to
whom you send the bill to the first of the month and they remit to
you a check or complete payment. You are regarding payments within
30 days as payments. The same happens here as you will note down
here, the individual had a balance on June 30 of $27.20—July 31,
$27.56. He paid that off on August 20, therefore at the end of August
there was no service charge. ; . ;

Mr. Wirrzams. What I am saying, there has been a statement made
that you are extending credit the minute the customer walks out of
the store with a package under his or her arm, but this is not borne
out by this chart and neither is it borne out Ly the fact that your
regular charge accounts are considered as being cash or in 30 days.

Mr. DeSuazor. May I comment on that?

We do consider anyone who handles his account as a 30-day charge
account, and some of them do, as 30-day customers. Now we also, the
moment they execute a transaction with us, consider it a credit
transaction. The truth is, that if every one of those 30-day customers
paid every 30 days, we might be able to consider it differently, but
a very high percentage of them don't. :

Mr. Wirtiams. What I am saying is, you actually have a normal
charge account and you have a revolving charge account and the
reason for this revolving charge account coming into existence, which
is just exactly what Mrs. Sullivan implied, is because people could
not pay their bills on the 1st of the month and they needeg to have
additional credit. ‘

Mr. DeSHAzZOR. There is a further reason I think if I may say so.
There is another reason where the conditional time payment con-
tract—that imeans that with every transaction that your customer
has with you in the control of that type of legal document which is
executed with each additional purchase, it means that your customer
has to go to the credit department, go through all of the usual legal
forms and it is not as convenient for a great many people, including
many in this room, to go into the store each time, to go to the credit
department and answer certain questions and have that additional
contract executed. , S ‘

Mr. WiLrzams. We understand that. B R TR TN PN

Mr. DeSuazor. This is a matter of convenience as well as credit.
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. Mr. Witriams. I do not want to intrude further on your time. I
just ‘want to make a concluding observation, that what you are show-
ing here today would indicate that your chiarge would not be 18
percent, . - . . . e

Dr. Woorey. That-is the purpose of illustrating it.

Mrs. Svrnivan. Mr. Stephens?

Mr. StepuENs. Thank you very much for coming back:today and
as our chairman told you, we are sorry you had to stay over.

I would like to make one observation on the question that Mrs.
Sullivan asked about how this kind of transaction began. I think
partially responsible for this type of transaction is the practice that
had developed where a small store owner did net have the capital
to carry a lot of credit accounts. He would take to a bank a:bunch
of accounts that he felt reasonably certain were going to be paid off
over a period of time. He had.been carrying such accounts for 3
months on the basis of payment without any charges. When he took
these accounts down to the bank, he was getting paid the full amount
by the bank and he was paying-interest himself on the amount of
money that he was borrowing from the bank. He was using his credit
to borrow. rather than the purchaser’s credit to borrow. Finally he
decided that he would just put that interest charge on the purchaser
because he was borrowing 1t for him so he coul% carry it for 3 or
4 months. I think that is partially the way it got started and then .
when a company had enough- eapital to carry these accounts they
decided they would charge you the interest rate, themselves, so to
speak, rather than go to the bank and let the bank charge it and become
part of the cost.

Let me ask one question I think would throw some light on some
differences in treating a revolving fund and installment credit fund.

Could you point out why they are treated differently in S. 5; that is,
the revolving fund and an installment credit contract? Why?

Mr. DeSuaAzor. Why are they treated differently ¢ Where you have,
and perhaps Dr. Wooley should answer this, but I will attempt to,
and if T make any mistakes you correct me.

‘Where you have a closed-end installment contract I think all of us
in this group would have to say that you.can figure the annual rate,
and we. don’t contest that. In our company we have that type of
contract. In fact, we are dedicated to a policy of trying to gear our
different credit plans to the needs of our customers. So therefore we
have both types. Some of them prefer one—down in Texas, for ex-
ample, time payment contracts are very popular. They have been all
the time. In the Southeast that is true and a heavy percentage of the
business done is done on that type of contract.‘]}in other areas the
reverse is true. When you get into the revolving charge our position
has been for 7 yearsthat if we do'state it as has been discussed, that we
then are not stating the truth. That precisely is our position as this
illustration bears out. - : G

Mr. SteruENs, You say. it is a.closed end. You mean there is the same
payment each month on that installment contract except usually at

: the end where you havea smallone? - » b

Mr. DuSmazor. It- could be the same payment each month. Now,

in time payment contracts some companies have time payment con-

83-340—67—pt. 1——15
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tracts with a total maturity of 18 months, 24 months, 36, and even
5 years. When you get into a 3-year contract the payments per month
obviously would be less than if you elected to take a 2-year contract.

Mr. StepHENS. Once you elect it you can tell exactly what the rate
of interest is because each payment 1s going to be 'the same,

Mr. DeSHazor. Exactly, that is right. |

Mrs. Surrivan. Before I call on Mrs. Dwyer, I would just like to
say that we can argue for the next 7 years, as the Senate committee
did for the past 7 years, whether 114 percent a month on the unpaid
balance is an annual rate of 18 percent on that particular amount.
No matter how you figure your service charge, whether on the begin-
ning balance or the end of the month balance, there is a certain prin-
cipal amount on which you charge a percentage rate for a period of
1 month. | , ! i

Let us do it the way the mortgage companies do, each month you
owe interest. You take the full amount owed, multiply it by the interest
rate—b5 percent or whatever it is—and then you divide it by 12. If
you do the same thing on one of your revolving charges, multiply the
unpaid balance by 18 percent, and then divide the result by 12, do you
not always come out to the very same thing that you do by computing
114 percent of the balance ?

Dr. Woorey. No.

Mr. DeSuazor. No.

Dr. Woorey. You do not, the simple reason being that that amount
which is outstanding on the mortgage contract is the same throughout
the month and in the revolving credit account it is not.

Mrs. Svrrivan. But when you take your balance—whatever it is—
and apply your percent of charge to it, what percent do you apply
to that balance? ‘

Dr. Woorry. You are applying 1% percent of the end of the month
balance. ' ‘

Mrs. Surnivan. You come to the same thing if you multiply by 18
percent and divide by 12. ‘ |

Dr. Woorey. That is not a percentage. That is 114 percent of a bal-
ance. It is not 115 percent interest on the outstanding balance through-
out the month. There is a great amount of difference there. FT

Mrs. Surrivan. T think maybe we were taught the wrong method of
figuring interest. = S

Mr. Hanwa. Would the Chairman yield ?

Mrs. Surrivan. I yield.

Mr. Haxna. I have been listening with interest to the discussions of
both sides on this question, Doctor. It appears to me that the point of
departure is in talking about interest rate applied and effective interest.
The interest applied 1s obviously 114 percent. You know what interest
you are going to pay when you apply it. So if you are talking about
just applied 1nterest, there is no question that one side loses the argu-
ment because they say 114 percent when applied is 18 percent a year,
approximately, when applied. And you come back and.talk about
effective interest and say yes, but when you take, into consideration the
time at which the article was purchaseg and the time at which the in- *
terest was applied, then the length of time over which it was applied,
you then figure that out on an annual basis which you have done on
the chart, and you do not come up with 18 percent at all.
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So, Madam Chairman, as long as one side is going to talk about effec-

tive interest and the other side is going to talk about applied interest

you are going to have two battles going and they are going to be on
different fields. Am I incorrect ? : ,

Dr. Woorzy. I would agree with that,

Mrs. Surrivan. I think we had better g0 on to other subjects—we
-are not convincing each other on this one. With that I turn it over to
Mrs. Dwyer.

Mrs. Dwyzr. I have just one more question. I may not phrase it
very well, : ;

Is it true that most department stores make their greatest profits on
credit accounts rather than on cash or 30-day aceounts ?

Mr. DeSHAZOR. Our studies of that certainly don’t indicate that. As
a matter of fact, we do not have an up-to-date audit of a cross section
of all of the retailers in the country, but we did have one several years
ago and that indicated that the stores did not make money in credit.

Now, it varies considerably by store. If it is all 30-day charge busi-
ness they have to lose a substantial amount of money on that operation.
If a portion of it does carry a service charge, and I prefer to call it
a service charge, because with this average balance even in this account,
and this is not an untypical account—it is a typical account—I don’t
believe any operation could come out with a profit on that account. So
what I am saying in effect is that the average retailer, depending on the
type of mix of the different types of credit balance in 30-day business,
will cover varying portions of his cost of credit, but I would doubt very
seriously if they would ever recover at all. ,

Mrs. Dwyer. Why is there so much competition for credit these
days? ~ :

1}\7![1-. DrSuazor. The basic reason for that, and T think this is a fact,
‘and you will correct me if I am wrong, Mr. Garcia, we know that the
average credit customer of a department store, any store that—cus-
tomers are more loyal to a store of this type than t ey would be to a
store in which he casually shops once in a while, That is why it is im-
portant to us to build on an adequate base credit customers and you
will see considerable promotion by department stores and others to
build their base of credit customers because they hope—and our experi-
ence has been that these people do come in more frequently to our stores
and that they do in fact shop more with us if they are on our books,
That is our basic purpose. And we think it is sound. ;

Mrs. Dwyer. Then you are saying that the industry, the retail in-
dustry, makes their profit on the merchandise rather than on their
credit extensions?

Mr. DeSuazor. Well, our whole policy, and it is similar to other
companies, is exactly that, that the credit operation is a supporting
function of the basic purpose of the business which is merchandising
or the sale of goods. ‘

Mrs. Dwyer. You would say this applies to most of the largest
retail stores of the country? :

Mr. DeSmazor. I would guess that it would apply to all of them.

Mrs. Dwygr. You would guess?

Mr. DeSmazor. I would have to say guess because I haven’t read
their policies, but T have read several large companies’ policies, in-



. 218 ~ CONSUMER CREDIT PROTECTION ACT

cluding the largest company we have, and there is in—theirs is iden-
tical to that. . N ‘ ' o
‘Mus. Dwyes. Thank you. , ,
Mrs. SuLLIvAN. Mr. Gonzalez ? s e ' |
M. Gonzarez. Mr. DeShazor, on page 5, at the bottom of the page,
you state: RN i - i
. . With respect to garnishment of wages, the same point applies. The possibility
of restriction of credit extension by reputable credit grantors is very real with
the resultant rush to the loan sharks by those least capable of paying the ex-
orbitant and gilready illegal rates. : ) ; i I

You do have outlets in Texas?

Mr. DESHAZOR. Yes, sir. R

Mr. Goxzarez. And in those States which, either through 'consti-
tutional or statutory prohibition, prevent garnishment -of wages ?

Whiat is your experience there? ' ‘ ‘

Mr. DeSmazor. Well, I would like to say at the outset—IL was
seated here yesterday when comments were made on garnishments and
I think therefore there have been abuses on garnishments. I think
ost of us would say that there hasn’t. ‘ ‘

On the other hand, we feel that where a customer has the capacity
to pay and where he does not do so, that there have to be remedies
available. - : , 1 ‘

Now, as you review the individual States you will find that the
creditor remedies vary considerably by State. The National Confer-
ence of Commissioners has done quite a bit of work lately on consumer-
protection features of what they intend to recommend versus creditor
remedies. . . . i !

In one State there is only one remaining ereditor remedy available
to the creditor. Now we, through man agencies, attempt very “hard
to avoid overpressing and using garnishments where it is a real hard-
ship on that family. ’As a matter of fact, just 5 weeks ago in Detroit,
Akron, and a number of areas where they are having problems, we
issued a corporate policy to the effect that these people were not to be
pressed for these payments, that they were to be asked to come in
and work out whatever arrangements they reasonably could, and this
would apply in Texas or anywhere else, so that I think most reputable
businesses would not use these remedies such as garnishments and all
of these things except where they have to, because obviously when you
do you have lost a-customer. Tt is far better to educate that customer
in the wise use of this credit. We all participate in that, too.

Mr. GonzaLrz. The only point there, though, is that in enacting
laws we cannot consider that they are going to be carried out by angels.
We have to assume that they will be carried out by the worst depraved
men. Your statement is pretty fixed and determined against any pos-
sibility of a national enactment with respect to garnishment of wages
and statistically these States having these prohibitions show the least
amount of consumer bankruptcy as far as statistics are concerned. As
far as the corporate practice, it is fine, and I am sure Montgomery
Ward is considerate and humane. But that is not the point. In enact-
ing a law we cannot take it from the standpoint that only angels and
well-intended corporations are going to be involved. L
“"Mr. DeSmazor. I agree with you and I think my associates would
agree that first, and one good source of this T think that probably
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should be pulled into this committee is the review of everything that
we do have out in the States in terms of creditor remedies, No. 1.
Because to eliminate one segment without consideration of all of
them I think could be wrong. Now, that was mentioned in testimony
yesterday. I think we should look at the various creditor remedies. I
think we feel more strongly about some than others. R iy

But finally, I don’t think any of us would object to there being

features of the control of garnishments which would eliminate the
kind of thing that you are talking about, and I am not sure we should
eliminate the kind of thing that you are talking about, and I am
not sure we should eliminate garnishments entirely without consider-
ing all creditor remedies. ‘ B

Mr. Gonzavrez, Thank you very much. My time has expired.

Mrs. Surtivan, Mr. Fino? '

Mr. Fino. Thank you, Mrs. Sullivan. , , ‘

Gentlemen, for my own edification, let us take a balance of $25 and

also let us take a month of 81 days. o v S )

Do I understand you gentlemen correctly that the 114 percent

service charge is made on the balance of $25 on the first of the month—
the 114 percent service charge is made on the first of the month on
that balance of $25, even though the customer during that month
has bought on credit another $50 worth of merchandise, is that correct ?

Dr. Woorey. His balance now stands at $75¢ ‘ ,

- Mr. Fivo. Right, but the interest charge at this point still is 115
percent on the $25 which was at the beginning of the month. B
~ Dr. Woorzy. Yes, sir. L LS ' p L

~ Mr. Fivo. During that month the customer has purchased $50 worth
of merchandise. Now, if the customer pays off $60 on the 31st of that
same month, will be the 114 percent charge be based on the $15 balance
the next day, which is the first of the new month ¢ v b

Dr. Woorey. No. It will be based on the $25.

Mr. Fixo. The same original $25 %

Mr. WooLey. Yes. AR R e

Mr. FiNo. You say that the service charge is based on ‘the balance

at the beginning of the month. Is it the previous month that you are
talking about? . ‘ i e e
Dr. Woorey. Yes, sir. If that. purchase were to: have been made
prior to the first of the menth in order to be a balance—I should say
that purchase would have had to be madé prior to the first of the
month in order to be on that balance. R AT

Mr. Fino. Let us take July 1. '

On July 11 have a balance due to Sears, Roebuck & Co., your com-
etitor—$25 the 1st of July 1967. During that month I go to the
ears, Roebuck & Co. and buy $60 worth of merchandise or $50 more

worth of merchandise. But before August 1 I pay off $60 toward my
balance which was $75. So that on August-1 my balance is $15. 5

Now, are you telling this committee that the charge of 114 percent

isnot on the $15 but on the original $25bill?. o oAl TR AR

Dr. Woorey. Yes,sir. ’ S

. Mr. Fixo. Why? D : e R v '

- Dr. Woorex. Because that amount was the amount 'that. was out:
standing in a’previous month. The individual had to make that pur-
chase prior to the 1st of July.
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Mr. Fivo. Well, purchases were made prior to July and were carried
over into July 1, that balance. During that month I made purchases
and I made payments so that in the next month, August 1, I have a
balance now of $15.

Why should I pay a service charge on the original $25 when I have
paid off $60¢

Dr. Woorey. The basis is that the service charge is charged on a
month—a beginning-of-the-month balance. We are not trying to as-
sociate it with an interest rate, we are just charging that service charge
based on a point in time. The very first case up there is a perfect ex-
ample. That particular customer’s balance on February 1 is $42.26—
$41.26. The service charge is 48 cents on February 28. This example

“does not show that on January 31, the person made a purchase of $15.
The 48 cents is 114 percent of $32.26, which was the balance in the
account when the service charge was computed. In other words, they
made a purchase as of that balance. So yes, the individual can have
a smaller balance at the end of the month when the statement is ren-
dered and still be charged a service charge on the larger balance from
the beginning of the month.
 But conversely, an individual can have a large balance at the begin-
n}ilng of the month paid off and have no balance and receive no service
charge.

M%' Fivo. It is common knowledge and indisputable that in order
to have charge accounts and service charges and in order to keep books
and records you have to have additional employees—an accounting
department, so to speak—many employees. Now, taking this account,
is this basic—what account is this here, the actual customer’s account?

Dr. Woorey. From asmall store in Virginia. B

" (The following letter was subsequently received for inclusion in the
record:) : .

CONGRESS OF THE UNITED STATES,
HoUSE oF REPRESENTATIVES,
Washington, D.C., August 18, 1967.
Hon. LEoNor K. SULLIVAN, )
House of Representatives,’
Washington, D.C.

DeAR MRs. SULLIVAN : Enclosed herewith you will find a copy of a letter T have
recently received regarding the authenticity of Dr. James Wooley’s testimony
before the Subcommittee on Consumer Affairs.

I would very much appreciate it if you would have this statement be made a
part of the record of the Subcommittee.

Kindest personal regards.

- Sincerely, ;
. LAWRENCE G. WILLIAMS,
Member of Congress.

SOUTHERN DEPARTMENT STORES, INC.
: Petersburg, Va., August 11,-1967.
Hon. LAWRENCE G. WILLIAMS,
Consumer Affairs Subcommittee,
House Banking and Currency Commitiee,
Washington, D.C. . : -

DEeAR MR. WiLLIAMS : I am advised that some question was raised regarding the
authenticity of the revolving credit account introduced during the recent hearings
of the Consumer Affairs Subcommittee of the House Banking and Currency
Committee, by the American Retail Federation witness, Dr. James ‘Wooley. This
account is an actual one selected from the credit files of a store owned and op-
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erated by our company. In my opinion this record represents normal activity in
a typical revolving budget account in a retail department store. I respectfully
request that this statement be made a part of the record of the Subcommittee.
Very truly yours,
BEvucENE B. SYDNOR, Jr.,
President.

Mr. Fvo. Based on all of the charges made and payments made
during the course of that year you figure that the service charge was
11.49 pgrcent. Does that figure represent what it costs to maintain this
service ?

Dr. Woorpy. In no way does it attempt to represent cost. All we
are trying to do is to illustrate the impossibility of stating in ad-
vance an annual effective interest rate on an account. We are not try-
ing to equate this with the cost of maintaining that account.

Mr. Fivo. I am sure that the department store, whether it is small
or large, is not going to run this business of customer accounts and
service charges and what have you with additional employees unless
they could pay for that through the customer. You are not giving
them any extra benefit—you are not giving any extra benefit to the
customer, are you? :

Dr. Woorey. I think you are. You are allowing the customers to
buy something without having to have the cash in his pocket to do this.
This is a service. ,

Mr. Fixo. But you are charging a service charge for that. :

What I am trying to find out is, does the service charge of 11.49
percent cover the cost of that service? & ‘

Dr. Woorey. I know of no department store where the service
charges cover the cost of running their credit operation and I recently
completed a survey for a large store in the New York area which was
contemplating going into the credit market and they in no way could
expect to cover their costs of maintaining that credit operation by
service charges. The only way they could do it is by increasing sales.

Mrs. Surrivax. Members of the committee, we are going to have
to cut off this questioning. Before some of you came in we explained to
the witnesses that becausejofithe fact that we could not meet yester-
day afternoon we set up this special hearing for them for 1 hour, from
9 a.m. to 10 a.m., at which time other witnesses were to be heard.

Mr. WitLiams. Madam Chairman, may I make a comment?

It seems to me that one of the most troublesome points of this bill
are the provisions relative to the revolving charge accounts. It seems
to me these gentlemen have an extensive background in this field and
I would- like to suggest that we ask them for any closing comments
that they may have which would be helpful to us in our deliberations.
. Mrs. Svnivan. T-wanted you to know that there are other witnesses
scheduled at 10 a.m. ‘

Mr. Wirniams. I understand that. The other groups coming in I do
not think have had the exact or had the actual experience with this
particular troublesome question that these witnesses have. I would
like to ask for a concluding statement from them of anything they
might care to conclude with that may be helpful to us in our delibera-
tions. . ;

Mrs. Surrivawn. I will ask them to do that, but again T want to ex-
plain to the committee members who were not here when we started
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at 9 a.m. that these gentlemen have agreed to answer in wrltmg ques-
tions that we would like to ask tﬁem how, and they can answer in
the record when they receive their transcripts in the next few days.
If they will weply by the first part of the week to any question that
we put to them, we can have time to go over it and study it.

Mr. DeSHAzZOR. Madam Chairman; may I make one comment?
There is one closing comment here which T would like to read to you
because I think it is terribly important in another area of your con-
sideration and I will omit everythmg else and I would hke to make
that. |

Mrs. Svrpivan. All nght just one moment before you do. ;

Mr. F1xo. One question for a yes or no answer. That is all. ,

‘What in your opinion is more important to the customer, annual rates
orthe annual charge as a percentage of the amounts purchased ?|
- Dr. Woorey. Run that through once more.

Mr. Fino. What is’ more important to the customer, the ‘annual
rate or the annual charges of the percentage of the amounts purchased ?

Dr. Woorey. The dollar charge has to be the most 1mportant

Mr. Fixo. Thank you.

Mr. Hanva, Madam Chairman? ;

- Mrs. SurLivan. If you could read in your questlon that Would be all
right. Would you do that ?

Mr. Haxwa. I would like to have the gentleman prepare a comment
on the applied rate versus the effective rate. I think the eommlttee
needs to get very clear the position on this.

Mr. DeSuazor. I think you are absolutely rlght and I ‘have a note
here that one of my examples did touch on that when I referred to
closed end yersus open end. .Y ou see: the real problem here that any one
of us has is that in figuring, as Madam ! Cfxalrman referred to this,
what the rate is going to be;: ‘there are several factors you have to
know. One of those, ol vmusly, is the rate itself. In a mortgage, for
example, you know what the rate is, you know what the amount, of the
transaction is and you know what the time is. I think they are the
three significant elements of any- ﬁgurmg of interest—or ca.rrymg
charge, or whatever you want to callit., -

Now, you don’t have that in revohfmg charges and that 1s basm,
that is thb basic. thing we are still stumbhng over here this mornmg'
in this question.

Mr. Hanya. If you w111 ]ust make that clear and avoid. any kind
of technical language about open end or closed end or anything like
that, but just the three things we are talkmg about and figure out this
both as applied and effective.

Then the other thing that I would. hke to ask you, if you would
please answer these two questlons for me in regard to the exemptlons
of the $10 charge. .

'Mr. PeSuazor. That is the pomt that T would hke to read to the
committee, if T may.

Mr. Hanwa. Let me ask you a questlon and you can say to the com-
mittee what you will.

My question is, Is there any reason why that should not be $5 No. 1,
and No. 2, would' you object to any language which would be added into
this section to make it clear that it would be illegalto split sales for the
purpose of evadmg disclosure ¢
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is reasonable, to answer that part of it. L] S

The secorid part of it, we would have absolutely no objection to the
kind of prohibition you'are referring to. In fact, we think it would be
unconscionable to do the sort of thing you referto. “

Mr. Hax~a. I wanted to address myself to both of those. I think
those are the two main questions. The other questions I have for other
witnesses. o SRR :

“Mr. Steprexns; I have one question, Madam Chairman ; and you need
not answer this now, but I would like to have an answer be prepared.

I agree with the statement and the position that you cannot tell at
the beginning of the year what rate of interest is going to be charged on
this chart. What would be the objection to figuring what you have
done here and tell the person who has had an annual account like this
how much, percentagewise, he did pay the prior year? I think you can
put a percentage on it that way. ‘ :

Mr. DESHAZOR. Just one objection. ’

We carry in our own company some six and a half million in credit
accounts. Now, clearly, we could do what you are suggesting. It would
be just an enormous expense to do so. »

Mr. StepaENS. I would like for you to give me some of the reasons
why that cannot be done. I .

The material referred to follows:)

To determine the annﬁal rate in terms of interest at the end of each year for
614 million individual accounts would require a complete recapitulation of every
‘single transaction for a period of 12 months. This would require the most enor-
mous expenditure of time, effort, and money imaginable.

What is more, we would question the value to the customer of the information
derived from this suggestion, since the transactions would all have been made in
the past and could not be changed. o i

We fail to 'see the value in informing customers, on g blanket basis, that they
could have 'incurred, over a 12 month period, rates from 0% to 540% on their
revolving accounts. " o .

Mrs. Suntavan. Mr. Halpern ¢ j

Mr. Haveern. Thank you, Madam Chairman,

Very briefly. ' ! ‘ ‘

' Mr. DeShazor, what would be your response to the following sug-
gestion as a solution teo the revolving credit bottleneck—instead of
being required to state that the annual rate by which revolving account
charges are calculated is 18 percent per annum, disclosure would in-
volve a statement of a range of rates which are actually paid, with 18
percent per annum specified as the outer limit or maximum rate which
might be imposed on the account if paymentis delayed a full 12 months
‘beyond the initial imposition of credit charges? ‘

Mrs. SuLLivaN. “]706 have to get on. They can answer that for the
record. bty Sy ; : s

(The material referred to follows:)

We would agree that Mr. Halpern’s suggestion is one which deserves careful
attention and one which e .consider a.constructive gpproach to this difficult
question on revolving credit. We also agree that 1%4% each menth cannot be cal-
culated as 189 per annum. TR S

We would not object to considering appropriate language in the bill so worded
to authorize the Federal Reserve Board authority to delineate procedures which
would ‘require disclosure in'a rangeé of rates which are actually paid. Eighteen

. Mr. DeSuazor. That is a two-part question. I ;.t,himkft.he $10 figure
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percent per annum should not be specified as the maximum rate which could.be
imposed. i R F it i

We hasten to remind the Subcommittee that a similar procedure was consid-
ered at some length in the Senate deliberations and was eventually rejected.

The position of ‘the American Retail Federation, however, must remain the
same and we cannot endorse any annualization on revolving credit accounts
‘without all 'of the information necessary to determine an effective rate; As has
‘been stated before, this can only come about after the transactions haveall been

completed, and not in advance.

Mr. Havpern. How would you resolve the issue of discrimination
against installment credit sources if revolving credit is to be exempted
from the disclosure provisions of this legislation %

Mr. DeSuAzor. We will answer that, too, sir.

(The material referred to follows:) ‘

Revolving credit is not exempt from the bill. The provisions covering rgvolving'
credit are carefully spelled out, and the only “exemption” for revolving credit
applies to the statement of an annual rate on relatively short term purchases.
Inasmuch -as almost all installment credit is offered for longer terms—over 18
months to pay—there is no “exemption” under’S. 5 for revolving plans which
offer comparable terms. G5 ) ;- i

Installment sellers who sell small items likely to compete with those offered
on short term revolving plans have an “exemption” of their own under the terms
of 8. 5, if the finance charge of the contract is less than $10. Thus, the provisions
of the bill balance themselves out and work no particular hardship on anyone.
There is, therefore, no real discrimination. ; i

The reasonable distinction made by the Senate outlines the justification and
reasons for the new category. The Senate Report reads : y . !

“Section }(d) (2) (0)—Disclosure method of determining the finance charge.—
This paragraph requires disclosure of the complete method for determining the
finance charge including the imposition of any fixed or minimum fees. Many
department|stores have minimum fees while bank check credit plans often have
a 25-cents-per-check charge. By requiring separate disclosure of these charges,
the new version also recognizes such charges cannot be included in the rate,

. “The section also requires disclosure of the periodic rate. In addition, install-
.ment open-end credit plans, as defined by section 8 (h), would disclose the annual
percentage rate which would be 12 times the monthly rate.

“This provision reflects a major recommendation of the committee to exempt
open-end credit plans from the annual rate, but to include installment open-end
credit plans, 3 ‘ :

“Such plans are ordinarily used to finance large purchases and are distin-
guished from ordinary revolving credit by the extended length of time permitted
for repayment and the maintenance of a security interest in the merchandise.
Such plans| would be covered if less than 60 percent of any amount of "credit
was payable in 1 year, or-if the seller maintained a security interest, or if accel-
erated payments are applied to future payments. ; i

“The purpose of this distinction is to eliminate any incentive to convert closed-
end installment credit to revolving credit merely to escape annual rate disclosure.
The amendment also provides greater  comparability between installment open-
end credit plans and installment closed-end credit plans. Smaller merchants
who extend credit through installment contracts can compete on a comparable
basis with the larger stores who use extended payment revolving credit.” pps. 16
and 17, Report No. 392, Calendar No. 378. ;

The American Retail Federation thinks this reasoning is logical, and generally
acceptable. | ¢ » b

Mrs. Sutrivan. Mr. Wylie? ' ‘

Mr. Wywie. I have just one question which Mr. DeShazor may
have answered before I came in. T am sorry I was a little late.

You were here yesterday and heard us pursue several questions
regarding reyolving credit ‘with Senator Douglas trying to point out
that disclosure of an exact amount of interest was not possible carried
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~ to its logical extreme. You can’t have a disclosure of interest rates on
every item of soft goods at the time of purchase for instance.

If we went to the optimum in a truth-in-lending bill there would be
a full disclosure of all elements of cost prior to sa%e. That is the point
that I was trying to make. You are saying that it is not possible to
fix an annual interest rate in the case of a revolving charge account,
‘asTunderstandit. : : L

Mr. DeSHAzZOR. That is correct. 2

- Mr. Wyuie. My question is this: Do you, when you talk to a customer
about setting up a revolving charge account, and I'assume he signs some
kind of contract at the beginning, do you disclose to him the various
possibilities as to the charges which might be incurred by him if a cer-
tain balance is in the account at the beginning of each month? Do you
understand the question? :

" Mr. DESuAzOor. Yes, I do understand it and I think our statement is
very clear and most of us do show examples of what it could be.

Mr. Wyrie. The next question is, do you think it is feasible, and
should we write that into this bill, a requirement that an indication of

" the range of interest that might be charged? ‘ :

l\llr DrSmazor. I would like to study that and give you a written
reply.

(The material referred to follows:) ‘

The answer to Mr. Wylie’s question is the same as our reply to Mr. Halpern’s
question on providing true rates in a series of ranges with 189 as the maximum

. annual rate. Such a requirement would tend to regiment credit systems to the
. detriment of many methods now in use by credit grantors.

»7" Mrs. SunLivan. Mr. Williams? '

© " Mr. Winriams. Yes, I have three quick questions. ,

- First of all, does the monthly statement that you send to your re-
~volving charge account customers include in it as a dollar value the
monthly service charge? o ‘

Do you have to pledge your accounts receivable in order for you to
obtain credit to continue 1n your operation and, three, is it true that
any revolving charge account customer who has a balance, using your
illustration, say on July 31 of $27.56, but who pays that balance off any
time during the following month after August in effect receives a bonus

~ in the way of the monthly charge—no monthly charge for the balance

that was outstanding on July 31°? — ;

Is it true that he receives a bonus in the way of no monthly charge
for the balance that was outstanding on July 31¢ : T

Those are my questions. S

(The material referred to follows:) ,

Yes! The monthly statement sent to revolving charge account customers in-
cludes the dollar value of the monthly service charge. . i

Yes! Accounts receivable are pledged in order to obtain credit to continue
. operations. ; i :

Yes! Customers using revolving charge accounts do not incur a service charge.
when the balance at the end of the preceding month is paid in full. = -

The Subcommittee has been made aware that service charges are computed
not only on the beginning balance method, but also on an ending balance method
and also on an adjusted balance method, depending upon the policy of the par-
ticular retail establishment.: . el ‘ :

Mrs. Surrivan. I have several questions that I am going to submit
to the reporter to include at this point for your written answers. They
are as follows: : ~
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1. M. DeShazor in. conneetion with this $10 exemptmn,, you, tallg in
your prepared statement about “the vexing admmlstmtlve probzlems
which are partlcularly burdensome to small business.” Now, certainly,

~ we. appreciate your acting as a spokesman for small business; but, in
fact, you are a representative of very big business, are you not, and the
fact of the matter is that Montgomery Ward, with its electromc com-
puters, would have very little difficulty. in complymg with the provi-
 sions of this act. Is that not so?

+As far as small business is concerned small busmessmen do not. seem

' to have too much difficulty in- compumng the sales tax they must charge
‘customers and I frankly do not think that when regulations have been

igsued and rate books have been devised, that they will have any more
difficulty in complying with the reqmrements ofy this legislation.

2. Next, Mr. DeShazor, you criticize the advertisement disclosure
provisions of this bill, suggesting that it would discourage advertise-
ment of credit terms because of fear that the ad would not make proper
disclosure of such information. However, isn’t it a fact that the Food
and Drug Administration and the Federal Trade Commission have
been dealing with problems of ‘misleading labels or advertisements for
years and We certainly don’t seem to have suffered from any diminu-
tion of advertising as a result of their efforts. If truth in such adver-
~ tising has not produced the dire results you fear, why do you su%gest
that truth-in-credit advertising would produce such dire results?

Now, Mr. DeShazor, I believe you have a concluding statement.

Mr. DeSmazor. If I can rush through this I would like to.

It has been talked about a good bit in the testimony before and we
do have a point which we wish to make. This is on installment credit.

With regard to the reqmrements prescribed for closed-end or in-
stallment credit, we urge this committee to retain the exemption for
annual rate disclosure in the case.of installment transactions in whlch

the total finance charges do not exceed $10.
.. I want to make sure that the reasons for not requiring. annual rate
disclosure in small transactions where the finance charge is $10 or less
are fully understood.
. First, this feature is apphcable only to installment accounts. It has
no appllca,txo:n to revolving charge accounts.
. I was not sure some of the witnesses: yesterday .understood that
oint.
> Second, let me make clear that S. 5 requires all of the other elements
of dlsclosure——the cash price, the amount of the financing charge, the
‘amount, of each monthly payment, the date of each monthly pa; ment,
and the number of monthly payments. The only thing that S.5 does, is
to exempt the small transactions from the one requirement of annual
‘ r:m(a1 disclosu e——ali of the other requirements of dlsclosure must be
made.

The prlmary reason for the $10 exclusion is to preserve the ext:enman
of small amounts of credit to consumers. In addition, it would relieve
some of the vexing administrative problems which are partlcularly
burdensome to small business.

- The exclusion is included in H.R. 11602 but was not incorporated
in H.R. 11601. It has been endorsed and supported by the Federal

|
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Reserve Board, the National Small Business Association, and retailers
in general. In fact, the $10 exemption ‘was first proposed by the
Federal Reserve Board. : . Bl

Perhaps I don’t have to read all of this statement of Governor
Robertson, but I thought it was very succinct and it is included here
in this written statement, but in deference to your requirements of
time I will omit rereading Governor Robertson’s statement; but I
would appreciate it if you would go through that. o

Mrs. Surnivax. It is already in the record and most of us, I believe,
heard Mr. Robertson make tﬁe statement.

Mr. DeSuazor. These observations by Governor Robertson are not
based on speculation. The consequences outlined in his testimony were
in fact realized in States whose law required disclosure of annual rate
without allowing for a small transaction exemption. This is borne
out by the experience of another witness who appeared before the
Senate subcommittee, Charles H. Gushie, president of Financial
Publishing House. He testified, based on his experience in Massa-
chusetts and Nova Scotia, that without exemption from annual rate
for small amounts of cred[it, a small area of consumer finance, which
is unprofitable to lenders, but which is socially desirable, will be
withdrawn from the marketplace.

Mrs. Suruivax. Those points are in the record and most of us have
seen or heard them previous to this moment.

Mr. DeSuaazor. Madam Chairman, I appreciate your hearing us
out and I know that the pressures of time are on you and I hope
that if you do have any further questions you will let us know and
we shall answer them. ‘

Mrs. Surrivan. We shall, and T want to say to you gentlemen that
T think your statement was right to the point—and the point, I believe,
is that 1f you had your choice in the matter, you would prefer that
we drop the whole thing.

Mr. DeSuazor. We are in favor of truth in lending.

Mrs. Surnivax. Is that not a fair summary?

Mr. DeSmazor. No, Madam Chairman; as a matter of fact, in my
conclusion which I did not read I make the statement that given the
simple choice that we do favor H.R. 11602. We feel that FL.R. 11602
poses certain problems for us. It poses problems for my company
mn terms of costs of certain things that we will have to do. But we
also feel that based upon the last year of everything we have seen
in the States and in Washington, that the people across the country
do want a truth-in-lending national law.

Now, we would hope that there would be something which in fact
would give the truth, but at the same time not impose upon literally
thousands. of businesses, a lot of burdensome and administrative
expense which, frankly, we can’t afford. ,

~ Mrs. SutLivax. Well, as Senator Douglis said yesterday, the truth
should not hurt; furthermore, we want the truth to have some real
meaning. G ] i

I want to say to you gentlemen in conclusion that you are fortunate
to have had tﬁe attention of this many members of the committee
at this early hour of the morning. I appreciate the very good turnout
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of all the members and I also appreciate the willingness of you
gentlemen in waiting over from yesterday. '

Thank you.

Mr. Fixo. Madam Chairman, may I ask a question ?

Mrs. SULLIVAN. - Y es.

Mr. Fixo. Does the committee intend to allot more time to the in-
dustry representatives? :

Mrs. SurLLivaN, Yes, there are more coming. T

Mr. Fino. Because so far we have heard from the administration
and not from the industry. The only ones who can teach us anything
on this legislation are these very people who handle these problems
every day. v ; S

Mrs. SurLivax. I think we have been as fair as we could be and I
think the gentlemen will realize that. : |

Thank you very much. »

Mr. WipnarL. Madam Chairman ?

Mrs. Surtavan. Mr. Widnall?

Mr. WionarLn, May I have time to ask a couple of questions?

Mrs. Suruvan. If you could read them into the record as did the
others, Mr. Widnall, it would be appreciated, because we have had
to delay our other witnesses this morning for more than a half hour
after having had them come a half hour later than originally scheduled.

Mr. Wo~ALL. May I read thesenow? ,

Mrs. SurLivan. Yes.

Mr. WipNaLn. First, T would like to know what the average credit
charge of the first purchase is in the account, Second, of that number
of people, how many or what percent pays off in 30 days. ‘

Third, what percentage of their accounts—what percentage owe
balances in their accounts without ever paying off the full balance?

Thank you.

(The material referred to follows:)

Based on a lsurvey of 50,000 individual transactions, the average beginning
purchase is between $20 and $26. The average purchase in the spring of the year
is approximately $20, while the average purchase in the fall of the year is ap-
proximately $26.

Based on these same 50,000 transactions selected at random, less than 18%
incur no service charge because their accounts are paid in full but not necessarily
Wi‘t(lll‘igl 30 days. Many credit systems allow considerably more than 80 days free
credit.

Full maturity on credit accounts is reached in 82.3% of the 50,000 transactions
sampled.- i ’ |

Mrs. Svrravan. Thank you.

(The complete statement of Mr. DeShazor follows:)

STATEMENT ' OF THE AMERICAN RETAIL FEDERATION, PRESENTED BY ASHLEY
DESHAZOR, VICE PRESIDENT FOR CREDIT, MONTGOMERY WARD & Co.

Madame Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, I am Ashley DeShazor,
Vice President of Credit for Montgomery Ward and Company, Chicago, Illinois.
I appear here onbehalf of the American Retail Federation, and I am grateful for
the opportunity to present the views of the Federation on H.R. 11601 and H.R.

11602, ’ ‘

The American Retail Federation is a federation of 26 national retail associa-
tions and 47 state-wide associations of retailers. There is agreement within the
Federation ‘on the majority of the points we are making.
¢ 1’I‘he policy of the Federation on consumer credit and economic controls is as
ollows: i
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“The American Retail Federation is committed to the principle of honest,
reasonable, and meaningful disclosure by all parties to consumer transactions,
and to the vital freedom of choice among credit methods.

“The American Retail Federation is opposed to federal regulation of credit
which would limit the consumer’s choice or add significantly to the cost of pro-
viding -credit or decrease competition by standardizing the methods of daing
a retail credit business.

“The American Retail Federation is opposed to legislation creating standby
authority to impose price, wage, and other direct economic controls.”

These policies were reaffirmed at the Annual Meeting of the Federation on May
15,1967, :

With respect to H.R. 11601, the association members of the Federation are
opposed to some of its disclosure provisions and most of its regulatory provisions.

The Committee also has before it H.R. 11602 which is identical with S. 5
as passed by the ‘Senate. On this bill the membership of the Federation is not
in complete agreement. While most believe that the bill represents a real
step toward a workable disclosure bill, some feel that their own particular
lines of' business, or their own credit methods will suffer a competitive dis-
advantage. - :

i DISCLOSURE

H.R. 11601 provides for a single yardstick of rate disclosure, an annual -
percentage rate. Insistence on an annual percentage rate for all credit was the
stumbling block which delayed passage for so long in the Senate because it is
simply impossible to state a truthful and meaningful annual rate on revolving
credit.

Efforts to devise a formula which would produce such a rate for revolving
credit have been made for seven years by government and industry alike, but
the impossibility of doing so was acknowledged in the final draft of S. 5. Thus,
H.R. 11601 represents a backward step. It moves toward the Massachusetts
example which as you know is currently being challenged in the courts.

Because of what was said Monday, with respect to revolving credit, I feel:
that I should make some explanations in addition to my prepared statement,
which I hope will shed some light on the matters discussed by both Mr. Barr
and Governor Robertson.

First, I hope that everyone on the Committee understands very clearly that
the “exemption” spoken of for revolving credit: contracts is by no means an
exemption from the requirements of the bill. There will be disclosed, under 8. 5,
a full and complete statement of dollar cost of credit for every retail transaction.
No one will be ignorant.of what he is paying. From the questions asked, as well
as some of the answers given, it appeared that some members of the Committee
were - under the impression that anyone offering revolving credit need make
no disclosure statement at all. That, of course, is not the fact. i

What S..5 does not require, however, is disclosure in terms of an annual
rate. The reason is simple—it cannot be truthfully done on revolving charges.
The only real yardstick in this area is the dollar cost. This must be disclosed
under 8. 5—and we do not object to such disclosure.

Now let me turn to another statement of Mr. Barr’s, which was reiterated
in substance by Governor Robertson. This was the comment which he made,
under questioning, that we retailers are right about our 1349, monthly revolv-
ing charges not being 18% a year if you assume that the credit is extended
at the time of the sale. :

‘Let ugs look at the assumption itself. This is precisely the situation based not on
artificial assumptions but on plain common sense.

When a customer walks from the store, any one of our stores, with a pur-
chase, under her arm for which she has not paid, this is either a credit sale
or shoplifting. Without money in hand, it is not a cash sale. If it is not a cash
sale, it is a credit sale. -If it is a credit sale, credit has been extended as of that
moment.

From this simple reasoning, I think it is clear that credit is extended to the
customer af, the time of the transaction. The Barr assumption to the contrary
is a fallacy and the ¢bnclusion is, therefore, erroneous,

I should pow like to introduce Dr. James Wooley of the international ac-
counting: firm of Touche, Ross, Bailey, and Smart who will explain to the
Committee, why is it impossible to annualize a monthly charge in revolving
credit. . {
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; INSTATEMENT OREDIT -
With regard to the reguirements prescribed for-closed-end or installment
credit, we urge this Committee to retainthe exemption for annual rate:diselosure
in the case of installment transactions in which the total ‘finance charges do
not exceed ten dollars. ‘ : 2 : 5oy “aa SRR

I'want to make sure that the reasons for not requiring annual rate disclosure
in small transactions where thefinance charge is:$10 or less are fully understood.

First, this feature is applicable only to-installment accounts.: It.has not appli-
cation to revolving charge accounts. 1 L

Second, let me make clear that S. 5 requires all of the other elements of dis-
closure—the cash price, the amount of the finance charge, the 'amount of each
monthly payment, the date of each monthly payment, and the number of monthly:
payments. The only thing that 8. 5 does, is to exempt the small transactions
from the one requirement of annual rate .disclosure-—all of the other require-
ments of disclosure must be made.

The primary reason for the $10 exclusion is te preserve the extension of small
amounts of credit to consumers. In addition, it would relieve some of the vexing
administrative problems which are particularly burdensome to small business.

The exclusion is included in H.R. 11602 but was not incorporated in H.R.
11601. It has been endorsed and supported by the Federal Reserve Board, the
Natiornial Small Business Association, and retailers in general. In fact, the $10:
exemption was first proposed by the Federal Reserve Board.

These observations by Governor Robertson are not based on speculation. The
consequences outlined in his testimony were in fact realized in states whose law
required disclosure of annual rate without allowing for a small transaction
exemption. This is borne out by the experience of another witness who appeared
before the Senate Subcommittee, Charles H. Gushie, President of Financial
Publishing House. He testified, based on his experience in Massachusetts and
Nova Scotia, that without exemption from annual rate for small amounts of
credit, a small area of consumer finance, which is unprofitable to lenders, but
which is socially desirable, will be withdrawn from the marketplace. | )

‘When opening a small installment account, merchants ordinarily require a mini-
mum amount of finance charge, which is simply enough to allow the merchant to
cover the expense of opening and administering the account. '

For example, on a sale of $21.00, payable $4 monthly, a finance charge of $3
is added. The contract will call for six monthly payments of $4 each. In such a
transaction, the merchant would incur the expense of a credit investigation and
recording, opening an account and recording six monthly payments. Collecting
$3 from the buyer will not cover the expense.

" 'Yet, if the finance charge has to be stated as an annual rate, the:rate quoted
would have to be stated as about 49% per year. T

This would make for a disproportionate and misleading statement. The charge
is not a charge that is made for the use of the money. It is unrelated to the $21
or the six months.

It is simply a minimum charge like the one that the telephone company might
make for installing and furnishing a telephone for one day—on which the tele-
phone user only makes one call. The single telephone call might cost $9, which
would seem exorbitant. But it is not excessive in any sense, for. it is merely a
reimbursement of expense. ‘ ' S

There are many people who need to buy small items and pay for them in install-
ments. But, if a merchant is obliged to quote 49% interest, rather than expose
himself to a charge of exploiting his customers, he would simply discontinue these
transactions and deprive these people of needed credit. )

ADVERTISING CREDIT TERMS

H.R. 11601 would require that any advertisement of a credit sale which is made
in interstate commerce must contain all of the disclosure items required in an
installment lcontract or in a revolving credit agreement. To all intents and pur-
poses, all newspaper advertising is in interstate commerce, since almost every
newspaper has some interstate circulation. Thus, this restriction would apply to
practically all retail advertising of merchandise. ‘ {

* The net result would be discouragement of any advertisement of credit terms
either out of fear that the ad did not disclose enough inférmation or disclosed
so much that it obscured the basic produce it was trying to sell. Also, item 2 on
page 16 would eliminate the advertising of special sales or promotions featuring
delayed payment or special credit terms since they would not be “usually and cus-
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tomarily” offered to the public. The advertisement of special eredit terms applied
to a one-time purchase and sale ‘of “buy in February, pay in June” sales of air
‘conditioners, for example, would be ‘dutlawed. We fail to ‘see how ¢onsumer in-
formation is increased when advertising is curtailed. / T -

A CEILING ON RATES

© H.R. 11601 provides that no finance charge shall exceed the maximum rate
permitted under an-applicable state law or 18 per cent per annum, whichever is
the lesser of the two. Con : :

We do not believe that a provision of this sort belongs in a.federal law. The
regulation of maximum ratesis and has always been a state matter having in some
cases been made part of the state constitution itself. We strongly urge that the
states be permitted to use their own judgments as to the maximum rate
permissible. : i

There is another consideration which should be kept in mind. Such a limit will
tend to restrict the granting of credit in marginal cases where risks of collection
loss are high. Some may say that the poorer credit risks should not be given
credit anyway ; but as a matter of fact, the poorer risks need credit and make
sincere efforts to pay their bills in most cases. If denied credit by reputable
sources, many will go elsewhere and suffer accordingly, thus thwarting the “‘pro-
tection” proposed by the bill.

With respect to garnishment of wages, the same point applies. The possibility
of restriction of credit extension by reputable credit grantors is very real with the
resultant rush to the “loan sharks” by those least capable of paying the ex-
horbitant and already illegal rates.

CONFESSION OF JUDGMENT

We would oppose the provision prohibiting confession of judgment because we
think that it also is more properly a state matter. The proposed nation-wide
prohibition of confession of judgment does not take into account the status of the
laws of those states where confession of judgment is the only gecurity provision
available to the creditor. We know of no study of state laws to determine whether
the impact of 11601 would be beneficial, Without such information, a sweeping

- federal “brushing aside” of these laws could well be disastrous. ' !

Parenthetically, without making a special point of it, our feelings about

garnishment of wages are the same., : i

STANDBY CONTROLS

As stated at the beginning, the policy of the Federation is in opposition to
standby controls. In the past, the Congress has always:acted with speed in:na-
tional emergencies. We do not believe, therefore, that it is wise to issue a “plank
check” in advdnce, especially sinceit has not been requested by either the Presi-
dent or the Federal Reserve Board. - ; : R

Under the provisions of the bill, the Board, acting under an Executive Order,
could prohibit granting certain forms of credit, or prohibit credit for special pur-
poses. It could also regulate the amount_or rate of credit charges, and the forms
and contents of credit econtracts or'almost anythingelse. . - ‘

A brief review of history explains why Congress, rather than the President
or the Board, should determine the scope of emergency credit eontrols. In the
Defense Production Act of 1950 (September 8, 1950), the Congress restored:
to the Board the power to control consumer éredit under the authority of the
same Bxecutive Order (B.0. 8893, August 9, 1941), which empowered the Board
to issue Regulation W in World War II. (‘This authority had been rescinded- by
the Congress in-an act approved August 8, 1947.) However, & few meonths later,
the Congress (Act of July 31, 1951), found it necessary to place limitations and
restrictions on the Board’s authority. The Board was prohibited from requiring
down payment in excess of ‘specified percentages of the selling price in install-
ment sales. It was also prevented from requiring that payment be completed
in a specified period of time varying with the type of merchandise involved in the
transaction. We submit that if such regulation should be needed, it should be
done by the Congress so that members of ‘the business community will have a

forum in which' to staté their case on any proposedl requirements.
83-340—67—pt. 1——16 S b ‘
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EN EORCEMENT

‘H.R. 11601 Would glve the Federal Reserve Board new and wide- ranglng reg-
ulatory and enforcement power over retailers, For example, it would direct the
Board to issue complaints, hold hearings, issue cease and desist orders, and
‘require records and reports. We note that the Board has said many times that
it does not want this authority for a number of reasons. ; o

‘We' much prefer-H.R. 11602 ‘which leaves: the . :major ;part of enforcement to
-civil suits, making the Board responsible only for regulations with respeet to
methods of disclosure and establishing reasonable tolerances of accuracy.

We believe that a self»enforcmg law is preferable whenever possible. Cer-
itainly self-enforcement should be given a chance to prove itself.

NATIONAL COMMISSION ON CONSUMER FINANCE

H.R. 11601 would set up a Presudentlal Commission to study the entire field
-of consumer credit. The group would make a full report on its ﬁndmgslthh
respect to prevmhng credit practices and the various regulatory agencies dealing
‘with those practices. At the same time, it contains the language of 8. 5 under
which an advisory committee is to be set up to do much thé same thmg reporting
‘its findings to the Federal Reserve Board. We feel that this is unnecessary
«duplication, and that one such Board will certainly be enough.

Of the two groups mentioned in the bill, we would prefer the adv1sory com-
‘mittee assigned to work with the Federal Reserve Board. They would be a
continuous‘group, and not under the pressures of a deadline for a specific single

- report. .
" OTHER FACTORS

There are other factors of which the Committee should be aware. Some seg-
‘ments of the industry who offer revolving credit while retalmng title to the
merchandise are concerned with the revolving credit provisions of H.R. 11602
(8. 5). Under these provisions, if there is title retention, the finance eharge must
‘be expressed as an annual percentage rate in open-end. credit. If title is not re-
‘tained, the seller discloses the monthly percentage charge. In those states which
‘permit title retention on revolying credit accounts, stores which retain title feel
‘that they may be hurt competltlvely by stores with identical payment terms which
‘relinquish title.

However, it is thought essential to develop a means to discourage transactions
normally made on an installment basis from being converted to revolving credit
for the sole purpose of evading disclosure of an annual rate. This was the means

«chosen after thorough consideration. As was said many times on the Senate
floor, the final icompromise worked out on revolving credit by the Senate com-
‘mittee has not satlsﬁed everyone.

As you consider these points, we wish to make it clear that the one thing -
‘about which all retailers do agree is that an annual statement of revolving

-charge ig mlsleadmg and would be improper, as Doctor Wooley has pointed out,

et

CONCLUSION

‘We are opposed to H. R. 11601.

It is impossible to state tr'uthfully an annual peroentage rate for revolving
-credit transactions as the bill requires.

Requiring a statement of annual rate in the case of installment credlt where
‘the finance .charge does not exceed $10.00. will eliminate a socially. desirable seg-
ment of consumer credit to the detriment of ‘the less affluent consumer.

H.R. 11601 would discourage the advertising of needed credit information.:

By placing a ceiling on finance charges and undertaking a piecemeal excursion
into the area of creditor remedies, the bill invades areas where the stateg are
“for more competent to provide meamngful consumer protection than IS‘ thev
“federal government.

The imposmon of standby eontmls would be contrary to Congress’ own ex-
‘perience in this field.

The placing of far-ranging enforcement powers in the Federal Reserve Board
‘is unwarranted and is contrary to the Board’s own wishes.

H.R. 11602 (S 5) creates some problems for retailers. We would’ hope t,hat,
‘changes in it would be made before the House agreed to the Senate version. How-
ever, if faced with a simple choice between H.R. 11601 and H.R. 11602, the vast
‘majority of the members of the American Retail Federation would prefer H.R.
11602,
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APP. A.—AN ACTUAL CUSTOMER ACCOUNT FROM A DEPARTMENT STORE DEMONSTRATING CALCULATION OF
: ANNUAL SERVICE CHARGE RATE : :

Date Purchase Monthly service charge Balance X Number Dollar days

(payment) of days .
$41.26- __._ et alilslozs Sl lle
41,26 18 o .$742,68 "
26. 26 10 262, 60
26.74 31 '828.94
2].14 21 569. 94
12.14 9 109. 26
12.32 3 36. 96
25.32 10 253.20
13.00 26 338.00
24,00 22 528.00
.20 (13, 003 21.20 31 843.20
.36 (24.20 27.56 20 551.20
3 9.24
7 43.12
35 359. 80
10 118.30
22 263. 56
64.92
35 869. 05
214 Ll e 319 6,791.97

1 Finance charges are 114 percent each month, caiculated on an adjusted balance. The 27th is the closing date for pur=
poses of billing, which means transactions in the last few days of each month are not included in the chargable balance of
the succeeding billing period. o . .

2 |t is the policy of the store from which this actual account was taken to immediately credit payments in excess of 50
p t e outstanding unpaid bal in any billing period before computing the service charge. Whenever less than
50 percent of the unpaid balance is paid, the service charge is computed on the full balance at the beginning of the billing
period. :

(6791.97)
(319) ’

average daily servig:e charge=2$0.0067 %’i—g; annual service charge

Note: Average daily balance=$21.29

(0.0067X365).
@129

rate=11.49 percent

AprPENDIX B

LEGISLATIVE ANALYsIS RE PeENpINe CREDIT Birrs H.R. 11601, H.R. 11602, S. 5,
- AND H.R. 12100

QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ON THE $10 EXEMPTION PROVIDED IN 8..5, H.R. 11602,
AND H.R. 12100 S

Question: Does the $10 exemption apply to all credit transactions?

Answer : No. The $10 exemption applies only to closed-end (installment) credit
transactions when the finance charge does not exceed $10. It has absolutely no
application to open-end (revolving) credit transactions.

Question: Does the exemption extend to all of the prescribed disclosure
requirements? ; - .

Answer: No. The exemption applies only to the disclosure of an annual rate.
All other itéms of disclosure required by the bills must be made. These other
jtems include: the cash price, the amount of each monthly payment, the date’
of each monthly payment, and the number of monthly payments.

Question : Who supports the $10'exemption? :

Answer : The $10 exemption was first proposed by the Federal Reserve Board.
Subsequently, it was endorsed by the following: National Small Business As-
sociation ;. United States Chamber of Commerce; American Retail Federation;
American Bankers Association; Independent Bankers Association; National
Retail Merchants Association; National Retail Jewelers Association; National
Appliance Radio & TV Dealers Association; National Association of House to
House Installment Companies; National Association of Music Merchants, Inc.;
National Retail Furniture Association; National Retail Hardware Association;
and National Sporting Goods Association. ‘

Question: Why would legitimate creditors stop making small loans (up to
$100) if :the $10 exemption is not enacted? : :

Answer: This is explained in the testimony' of Governor Robertson, Vice-
Chairman of the Federal Reserve Board. He explained that, “In a closed-end
credit transaction involving a small amount, a high effective rate may be jus-
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tified to compensate the creditor for the relatively high out-of-pocket costs of’
handling the transaction. However, he may be understandably reluctant to dis-
close the very high rate—perhaps.50-or 100 per cent—and might decide instead
simply to discontinue this type of credit transaction.” This is exactly what will
happen, especially since the creditor takes a loss on loans which return a finance:
charge of less than $10. ) )

Question: Has there been any actual experience that consumers are unable:
to receive small, short-term credit in the absence of an exemption?

Answer: Yes. This has occurred in the State of Massachusetts and in Nova
Scotia. i . .

Question : ' How much does it cost a creditor to set up a small, short-term loan?.

Answer: (1) A witness from the Bank of America testified that his “cost analy-
sis say it costs $13.50, and that these are facts, not a supposition, to put a loan on
the books, whether it be $100, $150, or $200.” He further stated that, “Therefore,.
we charge a minimum charge of $15. We are not about to make loans at a
loss. * * * This has nothing to do with finance charges. It is merely a cost charge:
for putting the loan on the books.” : ]

(2) The Executive Viece President of the American Bankers Association
testified that a $15 cost was on the low side. An ABA survey in connection with.
the guaranteed student loan program showed an average cost of up to $20.
~(8) Assistant Secretary Barr testified that in an area of small transactions,
“You cannot get it on the books for much less than $10. There is a bookkeeping-
and accounting cost.” ;

‘Question: Is there a danger that the exemption could be subject to abuse

by the device of dividing a single sales transaction into parts?
" Answer: This possibility exists, but can be eliminated by appropriate amend-
ment such as contained in Congressman Hanna’s bill, H.R. 12100. Section 4(b)
(7) of H.R. 12100 permits the exemption, “provided that a creditor shall not
divide or split up a consumer credit sale with the intent of avoiding disclosure
of an annual percentage rate.”

Question: For what reasons did the Senate vote unanimously in favor of
the $10 exemption?

Answer : Relevant portions of the Senate debate, reproduced on the following
pages, show that its reasons were: i

(1) To preserve the extension of small amounts of instalment credit
to consumers ; and
g (2) To alleviate some of the difficult administrative burdens on small
usiness.: . : ‘

A small transaction exemption was not included in the Truth-in-Lending laws
of Massachusetts and Nova Scotia—What has been the result? i

“* * * The area of minimum charge in my experience in Massachusetts
and Nova Scotia, is the one area where you are killing a very small segment of
consumer finance.” ’

Without providing a minimum charge exemption “you will kill a very small
area of finance which is unprofitable to the lenders, it is true, but which may
‘have a socially desirable purpose.” Statement of Charles H. Gushee, President,
Financial Publishing House, before Senate Subcommittee on Banking and
Currency (8. 5, April 20,1967, p. 520). : ;

All witnesses agree that legitimate lenders will stop making loans -of small
amounts (up to $100) if the $10 exemption is not enacted. ‘Why? It eosts even
‘the Bank of America at least $13.50 just to put a loan on the books! (Hearings
on 8. 5, June 23, 1967, p. 23). : G

[From the Congresstonal Record, July 11, 1967]

ExcereTs FROM SENATE DEBATE ON -TRUTH-IN-LENDING ACT DEALING WITH $10
ExeMPTION ‘

Mr. Byrp of West Virginia. Mr. President, I ask unanimous consent that the
Senate proceed to the consideration of Calendar Order No. 378, §. 5, the unfin-

ished business.
* * *

Mr. BENNETT. I feel that there should be full disclosure of the: dollar costs and

- under some circumstances, where it is appropriate, a percentage, whether it is:
stated by the month or by the year, but I do not approve to trying to force all
statements of the cost of credit into the straitjacket of a simple annual rate.
I think that as the testimony develops before the committee we willdiscover
that there are some types of consumer credit that cannot be forced Aintothat
straitjacket. . ESROA TET e [ oa R
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One of the first problems that came to my attention during those first hearings
involved the applicdtion ‘of a mifiimom ‘doldr ¢Harge, which while Yeagonable in
terms ‘of ‘dollars, became ridiculous when translated into an annual rate.

o illustrate the problem, let me tell the story of a man who went into a gas
station one morning. His car'battery was dead. He was the’driver in a carpool
that week. He could not wait. He ‘had no money in his pocket, so he could not
make a downpayment,

The service station operator said, «The battery costs $20. I will make a credit
charge of $2. You pay me $5 every payday until you pay off the amount.”

Those figures are small enough so that everybody can understand them. When
I tried to figure out the annual rate of interest on that simple transaction, I
became involved in a process that eventually ended in some of the largest uni-
versities in the West. Every man who figured that annual rate reached a different
answer. All I could finally determine was that the annual rate was somewhere
between 115 and 130 percent. :

The rate statement on such purchases may. appear unreasonably high yet
when one talks about paying $2 for the privilege of having credit, under those
circumstances, it does not seem to be too bad.

Fortunately, the bill takes care of such a:case, bécause it exempts all install-
ment transactions in which the charge for credit is no more than $10. In prac-
tice, this provision would exempt purchases which could be-as high as $110, if
paid off in 1 year, even at ‘an annual rate of 18 percent, and the value of the
purchase could go higher at lower percentage rates or a more rapid payoff. The
committee agreed that this exemption was necessary to protect the poor be-
cause rather than to state an extremgly high rate like that in the battery case,
sellers would simply dry up the c¢redit on small loans or purchases.

E I #*

Mr. HoLraND. I thank the distinguished Senator for yielding. . . : ;

Mr. President, of course I presume all Senators received, as I did, many com-
plaints as to the original bill that was pending in the Senate for several sessions
prior to this one. I have had very few complaints on the pending bill: I .am sure
the committee must have made many changes that are helpful, and that have
tended to clear up the difficulties in the old bill.

T have received only one recent complaint, and it is that about which I wish
to question the distinguished Senator. It has comeé from small merchants who
do business by way of installment gales, and then have to be financed by selling
that paper to small finance companies—Ilocal finance companies, I think I should

say, though they are not large concerns—and from some of the small finance
companies. ‘ ) ! I

They say the pending bill 'would make it increasingly difficult for small mer-
chants who do that type of buginess, and small finanee companies which finance
that type of business, to stay in operation, because of the fact that the large
concerns which have their own finance companies are able to-distribute their
profits between the selling operation: and the financing operation in a way which
will be hurtful to the small merchant and the small finanee company.

#* * *

Mr. SPARKMAN. Mr. President, I merely wanted to add that there is another
provision in the bill which is helpful to the small businessman, and that is
the $10 exemption. i T : .

Mr. BENNETT. Yes. I covered that before the Senator came in,

Mr, SPARKMAN. I was hoping the Senator would cover it in connection with
the question raised by the Senator from Florida. .

Mr. BennErT. I thank the Senator, I shall do so, ‘

The bill provides an exemption for every sale on credit where the total credit
charge is less than $10—which translates into a sale as high as $110, to be paid
for over a year. So the little man has that protection at the low end of his
business. . K : i
. Fi B I R

Mr. Horranp. Is it true that this particular point, the application of the law’
to small businesses and small financing companies, was of concern to the
committee?

Mr. ProxMIgE. Yes. It gave us the deepest concern. :

The Senator from Alabama is the Senate’s outstanding man in the small busi-
ness field. For years he has been chairman of the Select Committee on Small
Business. I have been chairman of the Subcommittee on Small Business of the
Committee on Banking and: Currency. We have both been deeply concerned, and
other Senators have been.very concerned, that we do all we could to protect and
safeguard small business.
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© That is‘tile -reason that the $10 provision was written in. We serutinized every
“part'of the'bill:explicitly with référence to'the particular point which the Senator
from Florida is so right in raising. !
If the bill were badly drafted and written, it could make it difficult for small
business. But we are convinced that the pending bill will not make it difficult

for small business.
#® % *

Mr. SPARKMAN. As explained in the colloquy on the floor of the Senate, initiated
by the senior Senator from Florida [Mr. HoLLAND], we have tried to take care
of small business and the different viewpoints as between disclosing dollars and
cents and annual bercentage rates; and we tried to take care of differing views
of revolving:'creédit. I believe we have worked out the best bill that can be
‘worked out-and, as I have said, a finely balanced bill. .

Mr. President, I hope the bill will be accepted without amendment because I
believe it is just that finely balanced.

(Congresswoman Sullivan subsequently submitted the following :)

CONSUMER AFFAIRS SUBCOMMITTEE STAFF ANALYSIS OF AN ACTUAL CUSTOMER
ACCOUNT SUBMITTED BY THE AMERICAN RETAIL FEDERATION

The American Retail Federation (ARF) submitted to the Subcommittee, as a
part of its testimony, “A Copy Of An Actual Customer Account From A Depart-
ment Store Demonstrating Calculation of Annual Service Charge Rate.” (Appen-
dix “A”. p. 283.) The form in which the submission of the account was made
shows “dollar days” for various periods of time during which credit was extended
to' the customer. However, ‘such “dollar days,” as shown on Appendix A, are
merely a device used by the American Retail Federation to illustrate a coinci-
dental but erroneous conclusion. : :

The contract terms which govern the computation of service charges in the
ARF example follow:

The service charge is determined by multiplying an adjusted balance
on the 2f7th of each month by 1% percent. The adjusted balance is the
balance fin the account on the 27th of the preceding month, plus the
service charge levied on the 27th of the preceding month, less the amount
of any payments or returns, if such payments or returns are greater
than half of the adjusted balance at the immediately preceding billing
date. If the payments or returns are less than 50 percent of said balance,
they do not affect the amount used to compute the service charge.

The assessment of service charges has nothing to do with “dollar days” or
average daily balances or daily’ average service icharges. Customers are charged
1% percent, and only 114 percent monthly on what is called an adjusted balance.
The “dollar-day” concept, employed by the ARF, is developed only to demonstrate
that the yield to the department store of the account as a whole is less than the
18 percent annual rate applied monthly to the adjusted balance in the account.
However, despite this mathematical prestidigitation, the fact remains that a
monthly rate of 115 percent is an annual rate of 18 percent.

The service charge yield from the account is different from the service charge
rate applied to the account because the rate is applied to selected balances in
accordance with certain stated contractual rules. The yield on the other: hand
will vary from account to account depending upon the billing policies of the
retailers and decisions entirely within the power of their customers. A customer
of this store can have considerable credit without paying any service charges
so long as he pays, by the 27th of the month, the amount of the unpaid balance
in his account at the beginning of the billing period. v

In effect, the department store says in its exhibit, “We have granted $6,791.97
‘dollar-days’ of credit.” It does not say, what is in fact the case, “We have billed
some of these ‘dollar-days’ and some we have not billed.” To clarify the matter,
the following'is an analysis of the department store’s account, as submitted by
the ARF, precisely in accordance with the contractual rules set forth by ‘the
department store, showing both the “dollar-days” billed and the “dollar-days” not
billed. In other words, the ARF computation of the annual rate includes days for
which no credit charge was imposed. The staff analysis eliminates these “dollar:
days” not billed from its computations on the assumption that this so-called “free
ride” period ig the same'for hoth cash and credit customers since payment during:
the “free ride” period is still' considered as'a cash 'transaction for billing purposes.
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‘Thus, the staff analysis-demonstrates that the applied rate is 18 percent. per
- annum. :

The following narrative illustrates what has taken place on:Schedule A which
follows below. Amounts in the Purchase- (Payments) column on Schedule A have
been keyed to related amounts. in the credit column. For example, $(a) 32.26:
inlthe Purchase-(Payments) column is the basis for the $(a) 32.26 in the credit
column.

The balance in the account on January 27 was $32.26. Because 50 percent of’
this balance was not paid before February 27, a service charge of 1% percent for
one month, amounting to $.48, was made for 31 days ($32.26X.015) and added
to the account. : .

3 A purchase was made on January 29 amounting to $9.00. Since this was not a
part of the January 27 balance, no service charge was made for 29 days. :

"No transactions took ‘place during March and; on March 27, a service charge
‘of $.40 was made against the-balance on February 27 which covered one month
of 28 days ($26.74 X.015). . :

The customer paid $15.00 on his account on April 21. Since this payment was.
more than 50 percent of the account balance on March 27, it eliminated $15.00
from any service charge computation. Therefore, $15.00 of credit for 25 days was.
not billed..

On April 27 the account balance was $12.14, which was part of the balance at
March 27. The applicable service charge of $.18 for the month of 81 days was-
applied ($12.14X.015).

A purchase amounting to $13.00 was made on May 3. On May 13, the customer
paid off the balance in the account of $12.32 at April 27, thereby stopping the-
computation of a service charge on that balance. Credit advanced of $12.32 was:
not billed for 16 days. Since the purchase on May 3 was not in the balance at
April 27, no service charge was made on May 27, i.e. $13.00 credit for 24 days was:
not billed. ;

On June 27 the account was reviewed. The opening balance of $13.00 had not
been reduced during the month, so a service charge of $.20 for one month of 31
days was applied ($13.00X.015). No charge was made on the $11.00 purchase of”
June 8, because it was not part of the opening balance ; hence, $11.00 credit for 19
days was not billed.

The review of the account at July 27 found a balance of $27.20, of which $24.20°
was the balance at June 27 and $3.00 reflected a purchase made on June 30.
Pursuant to the rules, credit for a month of 30 days was charged on $24.20:
($24.20X.015=$.36) but no charge was levied on $3.00 for 27 days credit.

On August 27 there was no balance in the account ; hence no service charge was-
made. However, the account balance of $27.56 at July 27 was not paid until August
20 ; hence credit of $27.56 for 24 days was not billed.

+ Sinee:there was no balanece in the account on August 27, there was no service-
charge on September 27. Purchases c¢harged ‘during the month were given a
“free ride” in accordance with the store’s policy. These were dollar-days not:
billed. :

The October 27 billing date found a balance of $10.28 that was in the account:
at September 27. The service charge of $.15 for the 30-day month was applied:
($10.28X.015=$.15). The “free ride” on the purchase for $1.55 made on October
21 was not billed. :

The balance in the account of $11.98 on October 27 was paid off on. November:
22 hence the customer was not charged for the credit allowed for 26 days..

No credit charge was made for December because there was no balance in the-
account on November 27. Purchases during the month were in the “free-ride”
category and not billed. ;

Because the balance in the account on December 27 had not been paid
prior-te-January 27, a service charge of $.37 was made for the 31-day month
($24.83 X.015=8.37). : ¢ '

The conversion of “Credit-Days” and “Credit-Amounts” into “dollar days” is
done by multiplying these two factors, providing us with a common denominator
called “dollar days.” Thus, total “dollar days” on Appendix A are computed by
multiplying each cumulative balance in the account by the number of days such
balance prevailed. The total ‘“dollar days” for the year shown, both billed and.not
billed, amounts to $6,979.95 as listed on Schedule A. In effect, all of the credit
granted during the year has been converted to the equivalent amount of credit
advanced for one day. To convert this amount into an equivalent amount of
credit for one year, we divide by 865 and obtain the amount of $19.12.

The effective annual return or yield on thé account can now be determined by
dividing $2.14 total service charges by $19.12, the average annual credit allowed.
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The ‘régult is:11.2 péreent: By following. a: slightly:-different-method of deter-
mining ‘dollar' days, the ARF arrives at an annual service charge return..or
yield of 11.49! pereent If the customer had cleared his account by the 27th of
each month, t]he yield or return to the store for credit would have-been nothing.
‘However, the | |contract between the store and: the .customer has nothing to-do
with yield to tshe store and is completely silent on that point. The contract deals
with a rate of 1l percent applied to certain defined balances that have been
outstanding for one ‘month. One cannot escape the ‘Jogic ‘that 1. pereent per
month for 12 months is 18 percent per year. ¢
" 'When the “dollar days” not billed are deducted from ‘the -total “dollar days,”
- we find that the effective annual rate is 18 percent, as compared with a yield
or return of 11.2 percent. As may be seen on Schédule A, “dollar days” billed
‘amounted to $4,332.25. This amount divided by 365 days equals $11.87, which is
the equivalent amount of credit for one year. This amount divided into the total
service charges of ‘$2.14 gives wus’ the result of 18 percent which is the rate
charged.

SCHEDULE A-—ANA[YSIS GF N ACTUAL CUSTOMER ACCOUNT-FROM A DEPARTM;ENT STORE DEMONSTRATING
CALCULATION OF ANNU AL SERVICE CHARGE RATE SHOWING DOLLAR-DAYS BILLED AND NOT BILLED

; Purchase Service Credit Dollar-days
Transaction dates ! (payment)  charge Tt - — ’
y ol < . amounts . B Amount . Days Billed Not billed
Prior to January 27 . o0 (@)$32.26 i i i
January 29__
February 18_________l.ioocooliiin 3(15,00) Coooioioll o
February 27, _

Marchl Balance.
March 27.___.

80 TT(b)26.7a 28
(c()lzg é& eieenee  (c)15.00 25

(d)l2 32
(d)(12 32) .

: \ug
- ‘September 1 Balance. 0
‘September 6...___ 2)3.08
September 9. _ 'g)3. 08
‘September 16, (g)4 12
‘Septemiber 27.
October llBalan

November 1 Balarce. .
November 22______
November 27 ____ __

December 21______
‘December 27. _
‘December 27._ .
January 1 Bafance
January27_ ... __

Totals..ee il : R 4,332.25 2,647.70

Total, dollar-da 6,979.95
Less free ride (d 2,647.70

Net dollar-d
Yearly equivalent (dd,llar-years billed)........___.__ APTMEAE S C £ P ik 11.87

total §ervice charges - 2.14
yearly equivalent  ~ 11.87 18 percent per year

Annual p

ratei =

1Finance charges are 114 percent each month, calculated on an adjusted bal The 27th.is the closing date for pur-
‘poses.of billing, which means transactions in the last fow days of each month are not included in the chargeable balance

of the sudceedmg ‘bifling-period.
21t is the Pohcy «of the store from which this actual account was taken to immediately credit payments in excess of
50 percent of the outstandin, unpand balance in any billing period before computing the  service charge Whenever less
g:f‘n 50 percgnt of the lnpal balance is paid, the service charge is comp on the full b atthe b g of the
mg perio ) : : !
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Mrs. SurLivax. The committee will recess for 2 minutes.
* (Short recess.) , v R 4
Mrs. SurLivan. The committee will come to order. Gk
‘Tt is my privilege this morning to welcome to the Subcommittee
on Consumer Affairs two of the foremost officials of the Government
of the United States, the Honorable Alexander B. Trowbridge, Sec-
retary of Commerce, and the Honorable Sargent Shriver, Director of
the Office of Economic Opportunity. ok ‘ ‘

Secretary Trowbridge has as his constituency—if a Cabinet mem-
ber can be said to have a constituency—the business community of this
Nation, while Mr. Shriver speaks for what President Franklin D.
Roosevelt referred to as one-third of a Nation ill housed, ill clothed,
ill fed. The percentage is undoubtedly much smaller than in the 1930’s,
but the number of our poor remains distressingly high. We are not
planning to have you gentlemen engage in a debate, but since Secre-
tary Trowbridge deals with the business community in so many ways
and since Mr. Shriver deals with the people who suffer the most from
the kind of credit practices we are trying to eliminate, I think it is
fortunate for us, and extremely useful in developing information,
that we could have you both here at one time.

Secretary Trowbridge once served in the House as a staff assistant
to Congressman Franklin D. Roosevelt, Jr., before joining the Marine
Corps and going to Korea, and then going on to a distinguished career
in business. So it is good to see a former congressional staff employee
back here as a Cabinet officer. ‘ ‘ wEEH

Mr. Shriver may never have served in any capacity on Capitol Hill
that I know of, but for the past 6 years he has probably beén up here
more often than a lot of the people who work here, for he is always
in great demand as a witness before congressional committees. I know
of no greater tribute to anyone’s ability to talk well and malke sense
than to be a favorite witness of congressional committees. ‘Welcome
to both of you. o EA T

T want to say in the beginning that Mr. Shriver is not able to stay
here after 10:30. I am terribly sorry that we could not reach him by
10 o’clock, as I had hoped. I tried to hurry. Would it be all right with
you, Mr. Secretary, if we can have Mr. Shriver talk about the prob-
lems of consumer credit for the next few minutes until he has to go?

Secretary Trowsrmaer. It certainlyis. . . ..
~ Mrs. Survaw. If you will, Mr. Shriver; we will be happy to have
you proceed as you wish. ‘ : SRR

STATEMENT OF HON. R. SARGENT SHRIVER, DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF
ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITY; ACCOMPANIED BY BERTRAND M.
HARDING, DEPUTY DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF ECONOMIC OPPOR-
TUNITY ‘ : i o

Mr. Suriver. Thank you very much, Madam Chairman, and mem-
bers of the committee, and Secretary Trowbridge. : ‘ '
I would like to express my regrets that I cannot stay here as long
as T would like to, but I am very happy to have this opportunity to
express our position on the pending legislation 'and in‘doing so to
express my own personal point of view; namely, that there'is no—or
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there should be no conflict between businessmen represented by the -
Secretary of Commerce and the poor for whom we try to speak. In
fact, it isn’t the E%Jsinessman whom the Secretary of Commerce is try-
~ ing to protect who is threatened by the legislation before your com-
mittee; it is the unscrupulous businessman or the unscrupulous and
gouging merchant that your legislation is trying to protect the poor
‘against and the Secretary of Commerce is not trying to defend that
kind of merchant, I am sure of that. ‘

So from my own point of view there is no genuine conflict or there
should be no genuine, honest conflict, between his presentdtion ot his
attitude and mine and I don’t think there will be. :

The magnitude of this problem with the poor has been summarized
in a short saying that the poor pay more and get less with their dollar
than the rich do. There seems to be really no doubt about that fact.
There are many reasons for it. Among the reasons would be mere
ignorance on the part of the poor. Another reason is that they don’t
have the freedom of choice to go to a great variety of stores, for ex-
ample, and to shop:around, to use a phrase. '

Third, they are restricted to stores in their neighborhoods which
better people, economically speaking, are not restricted to. In other
words, they have no automobile to go around. town.looking :for:bar-
:Zalns. ' b

Fourth, many of the poorest people, especially in the northern
cities are people iwho have never participated actively in a cash
-economy. j ,j

These are just some of the reasons why the poor are very much in-
terested in the passage of this legislation. e A

One statistic might be interesting. In the last 9 months the Neigh-
borhood Legal Service Systems, financed by OEQ, have handled more’
than 9,000. cases involving consumer problems stemming from sales’
«contracts and repossession, all the way over to garnishment cases.

The American Bar Association has estimated that there are over
1 million cases per annum of injustice to the poor where the poor
today have:no legnal representation, at:all. Out, of these, more.than, a., -
million cases of injustice a substantial portion of them involve con-
sumer protection. | . ‘ SR

In other words, the poor are getting gouged for many reasons
and they do not have as a class the kind of help or protection which
most of the rest of us enjoy. , ;

We support, therefore, the general purposes of this bill which is
pending before your committee. We support the disclosure requirement
of the annual percentage rate by all creditors without exception. We
support the provisions which would extend the disclosure of credit
costs to advertising. I appreciate that'this is different from the bill
that the Senate has passed. But we support the version pending here.

We do not believe that subjects not related to disclosure should be
allowed to postpone the enactment of this legislation. ‘

On the subject of garnishment, for example, we believe a great
interest has been expressed here and we have a great interest in this on
behalf of the poor. The President has directed the Attorney General
in consultation with the Secretary of Labor and OEOQ to make a
comprehensive study of the wage garnishment situation and that
study we hope will be completed very shortly. e ;
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It is my thought that that kind of an issue should not delay the
passage o thebil%which youhave. : 5 :

Other controls ordered by this bill such as those regulating the
amount of credit that may be extended or maintained on commodity
futures contracts are also under study by Government agencies directly
concerned, and once again it is our position that those studies or those
problems should not postpone this legislation. , eSS

Finally, T might say we do not oﬁject to a comprehensive study of
the consumer finance industry. It seems to us that that study might be
.conducted best by existing Government agencies ‘or by the Congress
rather than through the establishment of the proposed bipartisan
Commission on Consumer Finance.

I brought with me today on my right the Deputy Director of OEO,
Bertrand Harding who will be able, along with other associates of his
and mine, to answer specific questions we hope about what we are doing
and what we think. Let me just say that Bert Harding before coming
to us was the Deputy Director of the Internal Revenue Service and he
has been a Government servant for a number of years and has received
many of the highest awards in the civil service system and the Arthur
Fleming Award and Rockefeller awards and so on. I consider him
to be one of our distinguished civil servants here in Washington. I
am happy he is here with me today and will be able tostay aslong asthe
committee would like. '

Let me just conclude by saying that OEO, our agency, has not done
as much as we would have liked to have done in the area of consumer
education, but we have done some things. We have financed a number
of consumer education programs which involve the creation of credit
unions among the poor, education of poor people of how to purchase,
how to use the foods they buy, what kinds of contracts to avoid, and .
we think that these programs that we have started—I might say just
barely started—will in the long run prove very helpful to them. But
no matter what we do our efforts must be supported by legislation of
the type that is before this committee today and we therefore support
the bill pending here with great enthusiasm.:

" Thank you, Madam Chairman. =
(The complete statement of Mr. Shriver follows:)

STATEMENT OF HON. SARGENT SHRIVER, DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF KCONOMIC
OPPORTUNITY :

Chairman Sullivan and members of the Subcommittee on Consumer Affairs,
the Office of Economic Opportunity supports this bill. Indeed, adequate protec-
tion, through legislation, of the low-income consumer in his credit transactions
is vital to. the lasting success of many of our own programs. Honest disclosure,
in clear and simple terms, of all the elements of the lending or credit transaction,
including the expression.of the finance charge as; an annual percentage.rate, is
the keystone to this protection. For the middle class consumer with a “line of
credit” it is probably -enough; for he can shop for credit from the bargaining
position that comes with being a good risk and a good customer. But our agency’s
concern is with the disadvantaged, low-income consumer, who has too little money
to be either a good risk or a good customer. Consequently he has no choice, but
must take the only credit he can find, which too often is that offered by an
unscrupulous merchant or small loan office in the ghetto. : :

Of course I am not saying that all merchants or lenders are unscrupulous;
nor that all merchants and lenders in the ghetto are dishonest. As a matter of fact
we recently funded a demonstration consumer project in the Bedford Stuyvesant
aréa of Brooklyn in which local neighborhood merchants and residents will work
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together to solve ﬂgeir common problems. Many of these merchants have much
‘the same credit problems as the consumers; and it is clear that an effective
disclosure law will'be as valuable to them as a protection from the public dis-
trust.created by unscrupulous competitors as it will be to the consumers them-
selves. But the fact is that it is the low-income consumer who.is most likely to
fall prey to the unscrupulous merchant or lender, because it is the low-income
consumer who is under-educated, who needs the credit, and who must hunt for
the bargain with the low down payment. And so the records of committee hear-
ings of this House and ‘of the Senate are already ‘full of examples of the injus-
tices suffered by those who, because of their circumstances, have no effective:
choice, but must either accept credit on the terms offered by unscrupulous mer-
chants and lenders ior do without the necessities ‘of life. P sy
And the problems to which 'this bill addresses itself will increase as the War
on Poverty succeeds in creating new buying power among our eountry’s low-
income citizens. It is a sad fact that as those with limited education, those who
come to the cities from depressed rural communities, manage after much effort
and fortitude to reach that point where they are able to buy life’s necessities—
and maybe if they are fortunate enough, even a few of those amenities that go-
to make up the “American Way of Life’—they find themselves facing a system
based on a common law built to. meet the needs of the Industrial Revolutiom
and adapted since to serve the interests of the Affluent Society. In short, a system
of credit with yery little relevance to the ghetto resident or the sharecropper. A
system whose rulesiall were designed to increase the flow of commerce, and whose
roots ‘were'in the dbetrine of Caveat Emptor—Let the Buyer Beware. |
All this isla very important part of what is meant when we hear it said that
the poor are “outside the mainstream of American Life”; it is central to that
system of entrenched values and favored relationships known to the poor as The
Establishment; and it is a key factor in the often referred:-to difficulty in
“breaking the cycle of poverty”, a éycle which is often characterized by a spiral
of increasing .debt weighed down by.penalties and interest charges from which
there is little hope of ever extricating oneself. I would suggest to you that this
system of consumer credit to which this bill addresses itself has been a major
contributor to the frustrations and the ‘despair which finally led'to the tragic
upheavals' which have reecently rocked Newark, Detroit and so many other cities.
Disclosure alone will not solve all:the credit problems of the poor ; but without
a good disclosure law these problems are not likely to be solved. Disclosure
presupposes the ability to choose, which is just what the poor do not have;
disclosure does not protect the consumer from abuses connected with acceleration,
repossession,| and'iquality ‘of' merchahdise to which the poor are' particularly
susceptible. We:at OEO look upon our task as that of helping the low-income
consumer to develop sources of low: cost credit that will offer. him a choice; and
to work with neighborhood residents and local law makers to build protection
from possible abuses. We have been active in this field. In addition to the grants
made this past year under Section 206(b) for the Farbstein Emergency Loan
Program, we funded five Consumer Action Demonstration Programs, all of which
involve the setting up or' strengthening of low-income Credit Unions, around
which are built a host of consumer: and legal services designed to improve the
choices open to low-income consumers. We also are providing technical assistance
through contracts with CUNA International and 'the Bureau of Federal Credit
Unions to 4 'large nhimbér of lowincome Credit Unions around the country, with
" the precige aim of | providing loW-income  consuriers with' sources of low "cost
crédit, Our Neéighbothood Tegal Service programs across the conntry ars aetively
involved 'in represéntation ‘of consumers and in the development of case law
as-well as local legislation Wwhich will protect consuriets from abuse,"We hope
that our programs can'do much ‘to ‘solve the credit probletns of ‘the poor; but
they cannot do so without legisldtion requiring horest and elear disclosure of all
the elements of the ¢redit transaction: o ‘
_ 'We therefdre urge you'to enact the basic' disclosure provision of H.R. 11601,
I particularly support the language of Section 203 (d) (3) (B) requiring that the
finance ¢harge in open-end credit plans be' expressed -as an annual percentage
rate. This differs from—and 1is preferable to—the provision of §. 5 as finally
passed: by the Sénate. If disclostire i$'to be of any help to the Tow-income con-
sumer, ‘then it must' be clear dnd consistent. To permit statemeént of the finance
charge in opetl eniq ‘¢redit plans as a monthly percentage rate, a8 ddes the Senate
bill, while reéquiring annual rates in' other types of transactions, ‘would only
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serve to confuse an already unsure consumer. The hope of the disclosure acts
is that clear ‘and full’ disclosure of price and: finance and other charges will
enable the consumer to buy wisely and not be taken advantage of. Fullfillment
of this hope will be difficult enough without the, confusion of inconsistency.
Similarly I support your decision not to exempt small Toans of under $10 and
first mortgages. - B : : s i v

I ‘might call to your attention a minor point ‘that/should perhaps be clarified.
Section 203 (d) (3) (B) calls for periodic statements including “a brief identifica-
tion (unless previously furnished) of the goods or services purchased.” For
clarification, and in order to insure that this requirement not be interpreted
as being satisfied by the giving of a sales slip at the time of purchase, I would -
suggest that the parenthetical phrase be ‘changed to “unless furnished in' a
previous statement pursuant to .this subparagraph’. . : .

We urge you to adopt these much needed disclosure provisions; and we do
not believe that subjects not related to disclosure should be allowed to delay
enactment of this legislation. On the subject of garnishment, for example, the
President hag directed the Attorney General, in: consultation with the Secretary
of Labor and the Director of OEQ, to make a comprehensive study of the problems
of wage garnishment (President’s Message on Urban and Rural Poverty of
March 15, 1967). Other controls added by this bill such as those regulating the
amount of credit that may be extended or maintained on commodity futures con-
tracts are also under study by the Government agencies directly concerned. We
do not believe that legislation dealing with these subjects should be enacted until
these studies are completed. . : .

Tinally, we question the wisdom at this time ‘of a legislative limitation of
the finance rate, as proposed in Section 203 (1). Not only would inclusion of such
a provision be likely to'delay passage of the bill, but if adopted there is a strong
possibility that the rate, adopted as a ceiling, would become a floor. Let us first
see if effective disclosure will, as hoped, permit the forces of competition to
operate in limiting interest rates. . e :

Madam Chairman, I thank you for the opportunity ‘of appearing before you
today and of offering my comments on this important ‘bill.: You may rest as-
sured that the Office of Economic Opportunity is vitally interested in the whole
field of consumer protection legislation, and that if there is any way that I or
my staff can be of assistance to you in helping the low-income consumer, we will
‘be more than happy to do so. Adoption of effective disclosure legislation is a
vital and urgently needed step. Thank you. g ;

Mrs. Sortavan. Thank you, Mr. Shriver. We will defer our ques-
tions to Mr. Harding until after Secretary Trowbridge makes his
statement. , o R e :

T would just like to ask you one thing before you leave, Mr. Shriver.

Is it your opinion that while an annual interest rate might mean
little to an uneducated person needing credit, yet if everyone had to
show him an annual interest rate on anything he went out to buy on
credit, wouldn’t he know whether or not the credit cost would be
greater in one case than another, and certainly, wouldn’t he know more
than if it was not shown at all? Perhaps many of them would not
know what the rate meant or how to figure it. But if they could com-
pare 18 percent with 40 percent or 30 percent, they would know the
difference between these figures and this is one of the reasons I am so
strong for an annual interest rate to be shown. Have you any opinion
on that? i , AT s

Mr. Suriver. We'agree with you, that it is desirable, No. 1. No. 2, as
we are able to educate the poor more through the kind of educational
programs I have referred to just briefly, they, too, will be able to
understand what that annual interest rate charge means. ,

Second, our legal services programs are not restricted to merely
handling cases which are about to go into a court. One of the most
important parts of the legal services program 1s education of people
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about their legal rights and their legal responsibilities. It is helping
to avoid them getting into trouble rather than merely taking care of

them after they are in trouble. ,

- Now, all of these legal programs contain education about the very
subject you are talking about—information about what is meant by an
annual nterest rate. So we do have the potential here over the next few
ears of doing a large-scale educational job on such a point as you
. ﬂave just brought up. Therefore, we agree with you that it is desirable
to have it ishown—not because everybody will understand it right.
away—even some of the richer people are not too good at working on
interest rates. But the poor will certainly be able to learn and will be
helped by it. ‘
~ Mrs. Surrivan. Thank you.

‘While I would like to permit all of the members to ask questions of
Mr. Shriver, we will have to defer the questions and have Mr. Harding
answer them later. :

Mr. Sariver. May I say, Mrs. Sullivan, if your hearing is to go on
for an extended period of time I will do my best to come back and be
available as soon as I can. As soon as I get through with my conflict-
ing engagement I will come back.

Mrs. SunrLivan. We are not certain we can sit this afternoon. In the
meantime, we appreciate your offer to come back if you can. We would
love to have you for a longer period. :

Mr. Fino. I just want to ask Mr. Shriver a question.
‘M. Shriver, as you well know, this legislation concerns itself with
disclosure of consumer credit charges. Is it not a fact that the more
‘acute problem with the poor is the actual sale of commodities rather
than the credit purchases? i L
~ Mr. Sariver. Not necessarily. The poor unfortunately not only hayve
to pay more on a direct sale but they are also getting cheated—a strong
- word—maybe too strong—they are getting overcharged through high
- interest charges which they don’t understand frequently.

Mr. Fino. You are getting back to the credit part. I am getting
to the actual purchase. Have you checked with the attorney general
of the State of New York where they have a consumer fraud bureau ?
1f you check with him you will find that there are hundreds and
hundreds of cases that come in every day of the poor, minority,
coming in complaining of having bought TV sets or a radio sold
to them allegedly as a 1967 product and actually being a 1964 or
1965 model. So I think our concern, your concern—you are interested
80 much in the poor—is to recommend legislation to tighten the reins
- upon these cheaters—that is what they are, cheaters—that are selling
merchandise as a 1967 product when in fact it is a 1964 product
and 1965 product. We have seen that with automobiles as well. The
poor buy automobiles, too, and they have been cheated in the pur-
* chase of these cars. o _

So I was wondering whether you have made any such récommenda-
‘tions to the administration.

~Mr, SurivEr. Let me respond to that that we agree with you that

that is an important problem and the poor do get cheated in that

way. ,
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Second, I didn’t understand that to be a detriment to the enactment
of this legislation. We are here to testify in support of this legislation
which is related to a different issue, and, therefore, we support what
is ‘here. te

Third, in terms of recommendations within the executive branch
about legislation we have discussed, legislation of the type you
describe is under consideration within the executive department, but
no such legislation has yet been proposed over here. The Attorney
General and the Secretary of Labor are going over the whole area
and we will have some recommendations to submit to Congress soon.
We have been in the process of doing that, I think since last January
when the Special Committee got going on that. Not just the Govern-
ment Committee, but with the help of outside advisers and con-
sultants. '

Mr. Fivo. You indicated that you were for this legislation. Do
you mean Mrs. Sullivan’s bill or the Senate bill?

Mr. Sariver. The bill here. The Senate bill, with some modifica-
tions which I alluded to—in other words, I like the bill here more
than the one there.

Mrs. Suruivan. If the gentleman will yield, H.R. 11601 calls for
administrative enforcement of the disclosure provisions. S. 5, the
- Senate bill, or FLR. 11602 does not. Now, as it concerns the people
you represent, would they be likely to bring their own lawsuits to
obtain truth-in-lending or do they need pubﬁc enforcement of those
provisions to make it work? This is one of the things in H.R. 11601
that is not provided for in the Senate bill or H.R. 11602. So there are
many things in here that are quite controversial; the two bills are
quite different. '

" Mr. Suriver. As I tried to testify a moment ago we are in favor of
T R. 11601 and those differences you just mentioned are only a few
of the differences which make H.R. 11601 to us more desirable than S. 5.

Mr. Fixo. If the chairlady will yield, H.R. 11601 has a section, title
11, prohibition of garnishment of wages. You in your statement would
like to defer that because a study is being made? '

Mr. Sariver. Yes, I tried to indicate those areas where I felt H.R.
11601 was better than S. 5 and the one area where I felt perhaps it
would be desirable to wait until this Commission finished its special
study was this. In other words, I tried to cover the points where I think
H.R. 11601 is better, and the one place where I think it might be well
to postpone a decision as far as this Commission is concerned. But
basically if T have to choose on the basis of what is there, we are for
H.R. 11601. _

Mr. Fino. I have not had an opportunity to read your statement,
but do you mention anything in your statement about the standby
controls? o :

Mr. Suriver. Standby controls? I don’t think we have that in there.

Mrs. SurLvan. Mr. Fino, we will have to excuse Mr. Shriver now
and have him answer any further questions later.
~ Mr. Suriver. I will come back if you are still in session. -

Mr. Harpery. I do not have a question but I would like to commend
you for your superb testimony which I am sure will be most helpful
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in helping this committee to shape up'a good bill. Thank you and
compliments to you. o ~ :
Mr. Surrver. Thank you. . s ‘ ;
Mrs. Surrivaw. Mr. Secretary, would you like to read your state-
mentnow? | i oy _ '
‘Secretary Troweribee. Yes, if I may.

STATEMENT OF HON. ALEXANDER B. TROWBRIDGE, SECRETARY
OF COMMERCE; ACCOMPANIED BY JAMES L PARRIS, ACTING
GENERAL COUNSEL, DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE

Secretary Troweringe. Thank you, Madam Chairman. o

I am accompanied by the Acting General Counsel of the Department
of Commerce, Mr. James Parris, to my left. I have a short statement
which I would like to read, and afterward I will be happy to answer
any questions that you or the members of the committee may have.:

Chairman Sullivan and members of the Subcommittee on Consumer
Affairs, I am glad to have this opportunity to express my ‘Depart-
ment’s strong support of full-disclosure-in-lending legislation, as re-
flected in title I of H.R. 11601, cited as the “Consumer Credit Protec-
tion Act.” i : |

We firmly favor legislation requiring disclosure of finance charges
in lending and credit transactions. Such disclosure, we believe, should
benefit consumers, enhance efficiency in distribution, encourage com-
petion in the credit market, and put the credit grantor and the con-
sumer on a more equal bargaining basis. Disclosure to the purchaser of
the annual percentage rate for consumer credit charges, as required
by the bill, would provide a common denominator by which a con-
sumer may know what he is paying for credit, and how it compares
with credit terms of other merchants or lenders. Thus, we agree with
Chairman Sullivan’s statement that : ’ i

Required disclosure of finance costs in credit transactions is vitally important
to the intelligent use of credit. EEH , . i

Today consumer credit-—not including long-term credit stich as real
estate mortgages—totals about $95 billion. Interest payments alone on
this sum exceed $12 billion. Installment credit rose from about, $29
billion in 1955 to $43 billion in 1960, and to-$75 billion in 1966. The
sheer size of this consumer debt—its rapid rate of growth—its po-
tential impact on the economy, make it clearly desirable to provide
maximum disclosure of information about credit terms. : .

We know that the large majority of American businessmen, who
extend credit to consumers, are as principled as they are practical in
their daily business transactions. Full disclosure will, in ractice, free
the majority of businessmen from unfair competition of that minority
who engage in deceptive practices. It will tend to clear away the be-
wildering variety of practices and terminology that have arisén in dif-
ferent parts of the credit industry. i ST

In our report dated April 18, 1967, to the Senate Banking and Cur-
rency Committee on the original S. 5, the Department favored enact-
ment of that bill, with a few ’suggested modifications. One of these was
to insert the word “approximate” before the term “annual percentage.
rates,” wherever that term appeared in the bill. In both S. 5, as passed
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by the Senate, and H.R. 11601, two provisions, taken together, will
accommodate our recommendation. The first, which appears in sec-
tion 202(f) of the Flouse bill, defines the term “annual percentage rate”
as “the nominal annual rate determined by the actuarial methed (U.S.
rule).” The second appears in sections 204 (a) and (b) of the bill,
directing the Federal Reserve Board to prescribe “pegulations with
respect to reasonable tolerances of accuracy.” These two provisions
taken together should greatly simplify computation of anhual percent-
age rates by the creditor. ‘ ‘ B i SR
"“We are happy to note that two of our suggested amendments are
contained both In'S. 5 and H.R. 11601. One, which appears in section
204—“Regulations”—of the Fouse bill, concerned the use of standard-
ized charts and tables in the satisfaction of the disclosure requirement.
Use of these, we believe, could greatly lessen the computation burden
upon businessmen. The other, appearing in section 205 (a) of the House
bill—“Effect on State Laws’—makes clear that the provisions of this
law for disclosure of finance charges are not intended to affect State
usury statutes dealing with interest rates—as compared to finance
charges covering servicing. ‘. BT D g

The above changes, together with the provisions-of the bill giving
broad authority to the Federal Reserve Board to prescribe regulations
to carry out the purposes of the act, to set forth guidelines for the use
of 'simple rate charts and to permit adjustments and exceptions, will

rovide assurance to businessmen that'a full disclosure law will not
impose needless administrative burdens upon their daily business
operations. o ' '

In my view the disclosure-in-lending provisions of H.R. 11601 would
carry out President Johnson’s recommendation in his message to the
Congress on February 16, 1967, on consumer protection, when he said:

I recommend legislation to assure full and accurate information to the bor-
rower ; and simple and routine calculations for the lender.

While the bill contains a number of other provisions not directly
related to disclosure in lending, I have directed my remarks to those
proposals in the bill which have been subjected to thorough debate over
the last several years. While some of these other proposals which do not
relate to disclosure in lending deservestudy, it is our opinion that action
should not be delayed on legislation requiring the full disclosure of
charges in credit transactions, to make it possible for borrowers and
charge account customers to compare credit costs and shop wisely for
the best terms. We respectfully suggest, therefore, that these additional
propesals be deferred for further study by Congress and the executive
branch. :

Some opponents of credit disclosure legislation have suggested that
its enactment would result in a substantial decrease in consumer credit,
with adverse effects on business. In am sympathetic with their concern
but do not believe such apprehensions are justified. On the contrary, a
full disclosure in lending law will be beneficial to the economy -and
vncourage the sound use of consumer credit. I am confident that with a
full-disclosure law, business will be better off—that the benefits to
business will more than offset whatever initial compliance problems
may be encountered. These benefits would include:

(1) Better educated customers who will understand the mechanics
and use of credit, the costs to business in extending credit, the meaning

83-340—67—pt. 1——17 :
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~of finance charges—for example, investigation fees, collection costs,
clerical and recordkeeping expenses. v

"~ (2) Generating of customer respect and confidence in the credit

grantor. ' |

(8) Greater use of credit by consumers who have been fearful of
‘using much|credit because of its complexities. . :
~_(4) Providing an incentive for the development of maximum effi-

ciency in the extension of credit. |

We feel that the great progress made by the Congress in developing
truth-in-lending legislation that is practicable and workable for credi-
tors and consumers should be promptly brought to fruition.

Madam Chairman, that is the end of my prepared statement. I know
that there may be some questions and I will be glad to try to answer
whatever ones I can and I know that my colleagues here will help me
out on any that I cannot. '

Mrs. Sururvan. Thank you. I have probably taken more than my
share of the time this morning so I am going to start the questioning
with Mrs: Dwyer. : : ‘

Mrs. Dwygr. No questions. . ,

Mrs. Surrivan. Mr. Stephens? |

Mr. SrepaENS. I want to thank you for coming, also to see if I full
understand the effects of your statement—it is that you want the full
disclosure provisions and would like to have them now. But the ques-
tions of garnishment, of the Consumer Finance Commission and of
regulation of the commodity exchange to be deferred—that we delete it
from the House bill and more or less what S. 5 proposes you favor?

Secretary Trowsripgr. Mr. Stephens, it seems to me that the dis-
closure-provisions in this bill and in the bill that passed the Senate,
having had some 7 years of scrutiny, public debate, and study, surely
are ripe for enactment and deserve 1t on the basis of all of the tremen-
dous effort that has been put forward in the Congress so far. I think
that the other portions of H.R. 11601 not dealing with disclosure
deserve a good deal more scrutiny because we just haven’t had time
to really focus on the problems that they may create. ,

- The questions of garnishment are multiple in their impact, both on
business and the consumer. |

The question of ceilings on interest rates of 18 percent I think has
many ramifications we ought to know more about. So my own feeling
-would be, yes, sir, we ought to move ahead on those areas that we have
looked at very carefully; that the balance of the provisions in H.R.
11601 would be best left for further serutiny.

Mr. SteparNs. I appreciate that position that you have taken. As
I have said, that is more or less my position, but I think I would agree
with your position. : L

Thank you. v

Mrs. Strravan. Mr. Fino? :

‘Mr. Fivo. Thank you, Madam Chairman. ,

Mrs. Sullivan’s bill provides for standby credit controls. Now, yes-
terday the ‘representative of the AFL-CIO appeared before this
committee and expressed opposition to the standby credit controls un-
less it included wages, prices, profits as well as the consumer credit.
How does your Department feel about that ? R |
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Secretary Trowsripge. Mr. Fino, since this is one of the provisions
in HLR. 11601 which is well beyond the disclosure aspect of the bill, T
think we ought to wait on that. It just seems to me in all candor that
the declaration of an emergency situation by the President with his eye
only on the credit side of t%e economy would be, I think, meeting only
part of the problem and I would guess frankly that if things got to the
point where the President had to declare an emergency the proposal
would probably include provisions on wages, prices, credit and other
aspects of the economy. : =

‘I think therefore, my own personal opinion would be that to pro-
‘vide this standby authority at this point would be premature. »

Mzr. Fino. You also agree that the provisions for garnishment of
salary should be held up also, is that right ¢
- Secretary TrowBrigE. I personally would agree to that.

Mr. Fino. So when you take those two provisions out, are we not
going back to S. 5 ' o , :
. .Secretary TrowsrmaE. As T understand there is quite a significant
difference in some of the exemptions that S, 5 provided in the disclosure
area which H.R. 11601 closes as exemptions. I think H.R. 11601 is a
stronger bill, I think that it sets up some benchmarks which are good

~ benchmarks in our competitive economy and I think that it is a prefer-
able bill. o ' ‘
‘Mr. Fi~o. That is all.’ , :

Mrs. Surravan. Mr. Gonzalez? CE

Mr. Gonzarrz. Mr. Secretary, have you had a chance to look over
the provisions in this bill with respect to garnishment of wages,
salaries? - . , , 0 S

~Secretary Trowsripce. I am a recent expert on some of the questions
of this bill, Congressman Gonzalez. I don’t really mean to underline
the word “expert,” either. AN T

The question of garnishments is one which again I would. favor
deferring for more concentrated study. I realize that there is a very
large amount of salary garnishment in the private and public sec-
tors of the economy. It seems to me that we have to know what the
impact of such a prohibition would be. :

- Mr. Gonzarrz. I come from a State that has a constitutional pro-
hibition. It goes back to the days when Texas was really a populist
State. It still is substantially, but some people think it is not. My
contention is that it is pretty much in the Constitution and in the
Constitution you have the real consumer protection of that day. The
Texas constitution, which is the 1875 constitution, for instance, has
homestead provisions, a homesteader is exempted from foreclosure
except taxes and one or two other exemptions. A man’s tools of
trade—the utensils, all of those are by constitutional definition exempt,,
and along with that is garnishment. iy

- Now, do you find there is any difference in availability of credit.
in those States that have this type of prohibition such as Texas and
the few others—Florida has a similar provision, not the same but
similar—do you find there is any difference in the availability of
consumer credit in Texas and these other States as compared to the:
States of the type that have some type of garnishment? T

Secretary Trowsrmaer. If I could I would answer your question.
I just don’t know what the comparison between the States is in con-
sumer credit availability.
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Mr. GonzaLyz. Would it be possible to get some kind of statistical
evaluation, if feasible? ‘ : o
- Seeretary Trowsripce. I would be more than happy to try to find
it, but I will have to start from scratch as far as I know. I don’t think
we have it in the Department-of Commerce at this point. We may be
able to find it from the various sources in State governments, but if
you will allow me, I will take a look. i

Mr. GonzaLez. I would be most grateful to you. |

(The information requested follows:) | |

Unfortunately, a valid and meaningful statistical evaluation of the availability
of consumer credit, overall, State-by-State, is not attainable at this time. The "
Department does not have consumer credit data tabulated State-by-State. Al-
though the Federal Reserve Board, in its monthly Bulletin, publishes data on
short- and intermediate-term consumer credit, these data are reported only for
the nation as a ‘whole. The Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, however,
publishes data on bank loans, by State, for all insured banks.

Consumer credit data, reported officially by some States, are not comparable
because the types of credit.on which data are reported vary from State to State.
Most States, we are informed, do not have composites on financing of autos and
durable goods. Although no data are published by the states on retail install-
ment credit, séme do report partial datia on:.installment credit contracts issued
by finance companies. i : [ b

We are informed, however, that the Assoclated Credit Bureaus of California
a few years ago issued a report, based on its own unofficial estimates, showing
that the extension of consumer credit is unrelated to garnishment laws. Their
data reveal that in 1963 about $6.6 billion of installment credit was extended in
California, which has a stringent garnishment law, and about $6.1 billion in
New York, which has a moderate garnishment law. This, according fo their
report, amounts to 24.6 percent of total retail sales in California during 1963
and 25.5 percent of retail sales in New York. Estimates by the same source on
the ratio of installment credit to retail sales in a number of other States show:
little variation among those States. Assuming the accuracy of these estimates,
it would appear that the correlation of installment credit to retail sales dogs not
vary in accordance with garnishment laws. L P

Mounting evidence in recent years clearly shows a correlation of wage garnish-
ment to the rise in personal bankruptcies. Yet, ih any analysis of the compara-
tive availability of credit, factors in addition to the existence or non-existence
of wage garnishment laws would demand consideration. Such factors as differ-
ences in local and regional economic conditions (e.g., depressed areas, pockets
of unemployment, etc.), in the relative stability of employee-income, in the
prospects of future employee-income, in variations of screening policies of credit
extenders—all of these are variables difficult to-measure. I suggest, therefore, that
it would be extremely difficult, if not virtually impossible, to establish a clear
correlation between the availability of credit and the existence or non-existence
of a State garnishment law. ; : : ‘

Mr. GoNzarrz. By way of a parenthesis, the Department of Com-
merce has tremendous reservoirs of information. A
bSecretary TrOWBRIDGE. Sometimes we have more than we know
about. o ‘ “
Mr. Gonzarez. When I came here, the first big difference I found
between local, State, and Federal Giovernment was exemplified by
your Department. I had a request from a constituent who wanted to
know exactly how much in quantity—how many Jalapefio peppers
were being imported into the United States and within 3 hours I had
the exact numbers, down to the last thousand. It is a tremendous
number that are being imported. So that I could pick up the phone
here at this|level, call somebody like the Department of Commerce
and we have a ready answer which is not available at the local and

State levels of government.
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- Secretary Trowermer. T am delighted to give you such good service
and we will in this case, but I will need a little time. = T
Mrs. Svirivan. Mr. Halpern ¢ ,
Mr. Haveerw. Mr. Secretar , you suggest that better eredit dis-
closure, that better disclosure of credit terms might generate an ex-
pansion in the use of credit as consumers gain confidence and under-
standing of its mechanisms, Do you feel that people whe until this
point have been able to get by without using credit are likely to
‘switch from cash to credit when they see the real costs involved?
Secretary TrowBrIGE. I am not sure that—
* Mr. Haveer~. Or from credit to eash ¢ i : RN
Secretary TrowsrIDGE. It seems to me we have a parallel in history
where, although conditions were obviously different, there was a need
for greater disclosure on the makeup of stocks. Many people were buy-
ing stocks without really knowing what the commodity was that they
‘were buying and whether it was worth it and what it might do and
what the backup of the company was. When we had the disclosure
provisions of the Securities and Exchange Commission, there was a
good deal, I think, of concern, if my memory of history is correct, as
to what impact this disclosure provision would have on the stock
market and I think history is certainly proving that confidence re-
sulted from disclosure, thaf greater. purchase of stocks resulted, that
the economy was benefited from it. I would hope that there is a paral-
lel in this case. ‘ Loy IO
- It seems to me that the American consumer, once he understands
more about what he is buying, and has more confidence in it, would
react more positively. I think that is the general philosophy of this
proposal and I think it makes sense, varl E ; ,
r. Haveern. There is general agreement that revolving credit has
not only been in the recent past—but will continue to-be—the fastest .
growing type of credit arrangement. Do you foresee ‘any increased

- économic. Instability inherent in the expanding use of such credit,
where people feel they can continue to buy and still forestall payment ?
Secretary TRowBRIDGE. No, I don’t see any inherent instability in
this situation. It seems to me we have a growing national prod-
uct, we have a growing retail sales level every year. A very important
part of this is the extension of credit. The use of that credit by the
American customer is the spur and impetus for much of our economic
well-being. I don’t see any adverse impact from this. «
Mr. Haveern. Thank you. T

- Mrs. Surtavan. Mr. Minish ? FE SR
. Mr. Mintsa, Mr. Harding, one of your OEO programs has as an
objective the establishment of credit unions in the poverty areas. Can
you tell us how this program and these objectives might relate to the
current bill under discussion? . S o o -

-Mr. Haroine. Mr. Shriver talked briefly on this before he had to
leave and the general import of what he was trying to communicate
to the committee was the fact that among the poor there is a very real
educational problem involved in consumer purchasing and in con-
sumer eredit and one of the main purpses of these credit union opera-
tions is an educational urpose, to acquaint the poor with buying,
credit, other factors in the economy;, and this is one of the purposes.
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The other purpose, of course, is to encourage thrift, to encourage
‘capital accumulation. S L
r. Minise. The Senate-passed bill contains an exemption for credit
transactions where the finance charge is less than $10. That is where
the purchase price is roughly $100 per item. Such purchases are related
to us as—represented to us as a transaction for the people you are
~ trying to help. Is a purchase of $100 a small transaction? .
Mr. Harpine. No, sir; it is not a small transaction at all for'our
clientele. A 2 |
Mr. Mints. Thank you. ' S
‘Mr. Harpine. And in our testimony we propose that that restriction
which appears in the Senate bill not appear in the House bill.
Mr. Ministz. Does OEO favor the House bill over the Senate bill?
b.llidr. Harprna. Over the Senate bill with modifications to the House

ill. : ‘
Mg Mintsa. How do you feel about the same question, Mr. Secre-
tary ? W Y ‘

- Secretary TROWBRIDGE. 1 favor H.R. 11601 over the Senate bill, S: 5,
when comparing the disclosure provisions of the two bills. I\g own per-
sonal opinion is that the balance of the provisions in H.R. 11601
which deal with other areas of this problem would better be left, for
further scrutiny, frankly, for two reasons. One, I think they deserve
a little bit more and secondly, I think if we get bogged down in debate
over many of these additional features, the time will run out, on the
chance to pass the disclosure bill which the Congress has the oppor-
tunity to do. : : ' =

Mr. Mintse. Thank you, Mr. Secretary.

Mrs. Surrivan. Mr. Wylie? !
. Mr. WYLIE. Thank you, Madam Chairman. roR

The other/day I asked Mr. Barr about the Internal Revenue Service’s

regulation which states that an interest amount equal to 6 percent of

“the average unpaid balance of the installment contract during the year
or the portion of the total carrying charge allocable to the year, which-
ever is lesser, can be deducted ‘as an expense on the Federal income tax
return. Would you favor a change in that regulation if a disclosure
bill such as this is passed, so that we know what the interest rate might
be so the full amount could be deducted as an expense. : L
Mr. Harpine, Are you speaking to me, Mr. Wylie, in my former
capacity with the Internal Revenue Service or my present capacity
with the poor, or does it make any difference? g
Mr. Wyne. I am trying not to make such a distinction. It seems
to me we are talking about legislation here to assist the poor and this
regulation mitigates against the poor, limiting the deduction to 6 per-
cent. As I understood it from Secretary Trowbridge and from Mr.
 Shriver, the persons who are hit the hardest by these service charges,
interest rates and so forth, are the poor and very poor. They can’t figure
out these charges. Could we not help them if that is who we are trying
to help by saying, “you can deduct whatever the actual amount is'on
your income-tax return”? : T
Mz, Harpixe, I think it would certainly be a gesture in that direc-
tion, Mr. Wylie, I think that the people we are talking about here are
not people who are probably—they are probably not taxpayers to




CONSUMER CREDIT PROTECTION ACT 253

begin with, and secondly, if they are taxpayers they are taking the
standard deduction and ‘are not itemizing their deductible items and
therefore I think frankly it would be more apparent than real in the
effect on our clientele, which, as you know, are people generally under
the $3,000-a-year limit. , '

- Mr. Wyvnie. Would you favor an amendment or disclosure provision
which would require an indication of the actual cash amount paid out
in interest and service charges during the year?

Mr. Harorwne. Disclosure by whom?

Mr, Wyvie. By the merchant or by the seller? :

Mr. Haroine. You mean in some form he would supply the pur-
chaser with a statement, as to the amount, that had been paid ?

Mr. Wywris. Like a form 1099 which requires disclosure of interest
or dividends received, a form which wou d show the amount which
has been paid out during the year in interest or service charges.

Mr. Harpine. I think that could be very valuable for many tax-
payers, Mr. Wylie. Again, I say probably it will not be of any great
value to the taxpayers in the poverty population. ,

Mr. Wyrie, What do you think about that, Mr. Secretary? ;

Secretary Trowsricpe. That last proposal sounds like it might place
quite an administrative burden, Mr. Wylie, on a given merchant. I
don’t know what kind of load this mioht put on him as far as indi-
vidual advice. I gather you are describing an advice at the end of the
year as to the total amount of the interest charges which a given
account or purchase involved as far as the individual customers are
concerned. The customer would use that information for credit on his
income tax. ~ '

Mr. Wywrie. In other words, what I am suggesting is, that we con-
sider a change in the regulations and at the same time consider a
change in this bill so that a full disclosure of the amount, the exact
amount, of money paid out by buyer in interest charges and that a
deduction could be made on the income tax return in that amount.

Secretary TrowsRIDGE. If there were revolving credit on installment,
plan accounts with these disclosure provisions, though, I would think
that a customer could take a series of monthly statements or quarterly,
or whatever the statements are and isolate out the interest charges
from it. T am not sure whether it would be necessary to reconcile at the
end of the year to the total amount collected. T don’t know. - '

Mr. Wyrie. If a monthly statement lists charges it would be a simple
proposition to add them up at the end of the year.

Secretary Trowsripae. To annualize, ‘

Mr. Wywrie. Disclosure of a 115-percent interest rate as you pointed
out, still does not relieve the difficulty of the average person to convert
to cash as to how much he has actually paid out.

Mr. Harpina, The annual rate is contemplated in the bill as T
understand it. ‘

Mr. Wyrie. That is right. : PRI :

Mr. Haroine. I would like to add to what Secretary Trowbridge said.
I happened to be involved in the problems incident to the expansion of
the 1099 regulations in connection with Revenue’s computer system.
Even for banks and large financisl institutions this did Tepresent a
tremendous problem for them to accommodate to the law. To place this




254 'CONSUMER CREDIT PROTEOTION ACT

burden upon a Jarge number of relatively small merchants throughout:
the country without the advanta. of computerized accounting equip-
ment would, as| the Seeretary indicates, probably represent somet! ing.
~ of a rather horrendous nature. . l
Secretary TrowsrIDGE. It would probably involve that———perha%is
you can check me if I am right—but I think it would involve also the
establishment of some identification number like the social security
number which is used in the tax forms on the part of the small business-
man. ‘ !
Mr. Wyre. We had testimony here this morning in which the word
“approximate” is used—you used the word “approximate” in your
statement-—weuld you require an “gpproximate” annual interest rate?
Even though the revolving charge is 11/ percent a month, the interest
may come out on annualized rate, to anyplace between 10, 15, or even
24 percent. . | - ’ ; ‘
‘Secretary TROWBRIDGE. Are we not talking abeut two different things,
Mr. Wylie—of disclosure by the seller to the customer and.of the an-
nual rate that is involved in the given transaction ¢ I understand your
proposal to be ene in which the seller would then, in addition to dis-
closure, have to provide some sort of formal notice at the end of the
year or-at some tax period of the amount of interest for tax purposes.
Oneis a,good deal more complicated than the other, . . \

Mr. WL, Would. it not be better to show the actual cash amount
paid out rather than requiring an annual interest rate? Beecause that
amount could be used in the buyer’s. tax return and also it is more
meaningful tohim to show what the interest rate was. |

Mrs. %ULLIVAN. Would the gentleman yield ¢

Mr. Wyrie. Glad to yield, Madam Chairman, :

Mrs. Surravax. Is it not to the taxpayer’s advantage tokeep all these
interest charges that he pays so he can deduct the amounts at the end of
the year? It 15 a little different from showing the income on his income
tax. He may be reluctant to show all the income but he is very anxjous
toshow what he has paid out which is deductible. ; |

‘M. Wy It is to the taxpayer’s advantage. But how many of them
do it? With the multitude of forms and receipts you have to keep
during the year I find. it very hard myself to figure any deductions.
This form 1099 which I like makes it very easy for me to include
interest and dividends, ,

Mrs, SurtivaN. People who: itemize are always seeking things to
deduct. They are not always:as conscientious 1n seeking things to
show as income. So this idea of putting the burden on the poor store,
the department store, or the person who gives the credit— 1

Mr. Wyrze. I think it would be less burdensome on the stores to
show at the end of the year how much has been paid out in dollars and
cents than it would to show an annual interest rate. f

Mrs. Suruvan. The store shows each month what it charges. It is:
shown each month. |

\Mr. WL, That is what I am saying. At the end of the year why
do. they not add up the monthly amounts and say, “This amount has
been paid out” and send It in this form to the buyer rather than
requiring a.computation of the interest rate? : o

; OllVLrs Surravan. As, I said this morning, we could argue it 7 years;
114, percent is 18 percent a year and if they are going to charge 11%

.




“CONSUMER CREDIT PROTECTION ACT 255

Dercent a month and that is-exactly what they do, regardless of what
they showed wus in this table this morning, they are still basing it on
134 percent a month. , i : i

Mr. Wywie. But it does not add to 18 percent. 4

Mrs. Surrivan. Nobedy is going to multiply the number of days
that that balance stayed on the boois in order te.arrive at dollar days
as shown in that elaborate chart he showed us this: morning. T have
gone enough detail work in offices to know that this never would be

.done, , , , g :
Mr. Wyrin, That istrue. el B
Mrs. SuvrLivan. They do noet use any other rate .except the 114

“percent. ' :

~ Mr. Wywie. But if we had a true full disclosure this is what they

would have to do. o
Mr. SteprENs. Would the gentleman yield ?
Mr. Wyrm. Happy toyield. _
Mr. Stepmews. Remember I asked Mr. DeShazor to answer 'this

question: What would be the objections .to giving the interest on a

‘revolving credit program at the end of the year and let people know

what they had paid? I asked him to give us some detail. In addition

to that, as to giving the amount of money at the.same time——

. Mr. Wywiz. I do not believe that the average person is interested in

interest rates and I do not think it is meaningtul tothem. I think they

want to know how much they have paid out in dollars and. cents for

their purchase. It seems to me if we are going to do this at all, that

this is real truth in lending or truth in‘spending. This is my thinking

right now. s , ‘ ' ; ~ Vg
rs, SurLivan. Thank you.

- Mr.Hanna? Pt e , i
Mr. Han~a. Thank you, Madam Chairman. ‘ .
May I say to the chairlady and for the benefit of the witnesses

previously before us, I still maintain that you have fought a very hard

battle in your ring in your own way in terms of the abstract principle
of the applied interest rate and they never laid a glove on you. ~

On the other hand, they fought an equally good battle in another
arena of the effective rate and when you get all through nobody laid

a glove on them. So I expect these battles will still continue in their

separate rings. e G s
I would like to ask Mr. Harding, regarding this section about

arnishment, and I commend the lady from Missouri for putting this
in the bill. T think the attention of the people.ought to be brought to

~ this socioeconomic problem. i S N
In your experience, garnishment and other credit remedies, as far

as they have been applied were originally eontemplated to be a shield

- for the honest merchant, to encourage him to extend credit; is that
not true ? C A ’ ~

Mr. Haroine, Yes, sir. SR , : - :
Mr. Hanwna. Is it your experience, as it has been my experience as an

attorney, that garnishment has turned outto be in most. instances ‘a

Jpoor shield for the honest merchant, and really a sword in the hands of

those who would pursue these remedies as a crutch against proceeding

in proper credit screening? Is not this one of the problems that we

have in this whole area of credit remedies ? . S
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- Mr. Haroixe. I think there is a great deal of truth in what you say,
that in fact these are not effective remedies at times. But I would add
that the reason we suggest that the subject of garnishment not be
tackled at this time in this bill is because it is a tremendously complex
‘problem. Harkening back to the Revenue Service, for example, this
is an extremely effective remedy among defaulting taxpayers, and I
‘would despair of our ability to operate the tax system at the rate at
which we operate and with the problems we have without the author-
ity of the Internal Revenue Service to levy on wages. So that, and the
* matrimonial problems, where the garnishment is i connection with a -
court order in & divorce case, I think these are two matters that must
be dealt with and which the committee, composed of J ustice, Labor,
~and OEO are considering at this point. : '
Mr, Hanna. I would agree with you 100 percent. The reason that I
think it is important here—I was looking at the first point that the
- Secretary made on page 5 in which he indicated that we ought to
be better educated about the cost of ‘credit—and when you set out
the investigation fees and collection costs, I find a tradeoft here, but
to those stores that do not do very much in terms of investigating
credit and screening credit, they turn up loading collection costs, so
my experience is that they put a tremendous burden on the people
who are paying their bills because they do not protect them against
the deadbeats until the end of the line. So then they become an added
collection cost. So in that degree I think your fourth point ties in
here, Mr. Secretary, that what we hope this bill will do is to get every-
body to maximize t?he efficiencies of the credit system and until we can
get better screening of credit risks we are not going to have an effi-
cient credit system. E e _ 3
I would ask the Secretary of Commerce if he does not think that
perhaps his Department could actually help us in reporting better
facts on our credit economy. It occurs to me that the committee .ought -
to be aware, as I am aware, and I think that you gentlemen are fully
aware, that 50 percent of the American population do not use credit
and the people who do use credit, 98 percent is used by people between
the ages of 21 and 35 and by the poor. So the credit use, when reported
on average statistics is always distorted. We really do not know what
the story is in our credit economy because we do not have credit report-
ing on the basis of age and income. ‘ g
o I think, Mr. Secretary, you and your De artment could begin to
develop figures for the use of Congress and for your own use in the
administration of the real dynamics in credit where it has happened:.
and we would be in better shape than we are at the present time.
~ Doyouagreethat thisisso? ‘ . SR
- Secretary TrowsriGE. Yes; I think so, Congressman Hanna. And
T would think, too, that passage of this bill, which would put some
rather standard measurements into the credit field which don’t exist
now where we have quite a vast variety of different forms, would help,
to the extent that there would be a bit more uniformity, in the use of
the compilation. I would be more than happy to provide you with in-
formation as to what we do have at the present time and what we
contemplate adding to our statistical capability in this field. :
I think we all have to recognize that the requirements for more in-
formation from all parts of the economy are just getting very, very
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‘1anrge and we have to allocate our own resources in this field We wilk
do the best job we can..

Mr. Hanna. Madam Chairman, I ‘will ask unanimous consent at:
‘this point in the record that the Secretary be allowed to make avail-
able to the committee exactly What he just described so we will have it
available.

Mrs. SuLLivan. Wlthout ob]ectlon, if you w111 supply that, We will
make it part of the record.

(The material referred to follows:)

The Department, through its Census Bureau, presently collects sample staﬁs-
tical information on consumer credit oubsbanding generated at retail outlets
throughout the economy. Our interest in collecting and pubhshmg information
of this nature stems from our concern over quantifying the important factors
that impinge on economic progress in the retail marketing sectors of the econ-
omy. In addition to the published monthly series on total credit outstanding, the
Census Bureau has been collecting on an experimental basis data on consumer
repayments of installment eredit to retail outlets.

We contemplate that our statistical capabﬂity in quantifying consumer i:n-k
stallment credit will increase over the coming years. One of the measurement
prablems in our total installment credit outstanding series has been the difficulty
in- differentiating between consumer installment accounts and charge accounts at
retail outlets. The development of the repayment series last year has provided
considerable insight into this question. That is, by studying ‘the repayment sched-
‘ule by consumers to retail outlets we are better able to understand the composi-
tion of total installment credit generated in the retail stores. We expect to obtain -
more sophlstlcsated information on this repayment series as our numerical
samplings increase, and it is believed that within the foreseeable future we will
be in a position to publish these statistical series monthly.

Noteworthy is the fact that the Federal Reserve Board has traditionally been
the prime collection unit for consumer installment credit statistics. The Federal
Reserve has long-established relationships with commercial banks, sales finance
companies, and consumer finance companies. It is logical for the Federal Reserve
to continue this role in the future. Moreover, the Federal Reserve has established
the technical experience in specialized sampling in conjunction with the Univer-
sity of Michigan and on occasion with assistance of the Census Bureau in order
to obtain detailed insballment credit information by the dincome distribution and
other key economic variables. The Department of Commerce will continue to
improve its sampling techniques to measure more precisely the consumer’s in-
stallment credit profile at retail outlets. For broader consumer installment credit
questions I believe that the Federal Reserve is the logical reporting source.

As an allusion to possible future Departmental statistical programs, I stated
at the hearing that the Department is devoting attention, more and more, to
the marketing and distribution aspects of the economy. Last November, for
example, the Department sponsored a National Marketing Conference here in

Washington. In a subsequent Report To The RBecretary, the Conference recom-

mended the following :

“With full recognition that social respomsmilmes are msepﬂarable from ' eco-
nomic activities, the Conference believes that the interests of the U.S. Depart-
ment of Commerce, the business community, and the consumer are a trinity of
common purpose and advantage. It sees an increasingly important role for the
‘Department in bridging the chasm that frequently develops bétween busmess
and consumer spokesmen.”

" Supplementing this recommendation, the Conference suggested that “the De-
partment should be the source, the Government authority, on marketing. The
Department would require fresh and superior information, as well as 1nformed
ms1g‘ht for the interpretation of facts and figures”,

A result of the Conference was the creation by. the Secretary of Commerce
af a National Marketing. Advisory Committee, composed of 53 marketing special-
ists from business and academic fields. An Executive Committee, which advises
the Department on directing the work of the main advisory body, may recommend
the establishment of task force groups to focus on specific issue areas of impor-
tance to marketing. One of these groups, for example, could examine and recom-
mend ways by which the Department could report more extensively information
onthe cost, use, and impact of consumer credit in our economy.
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Mr. Wyrie. Will you yield for one other bit of information ?

Mr. Hanwa. My time has expired. S

Mr. Wywuie. I wonder if you might su%ply information as to how
many garnishments the Internal Revenue Service—how many were in-
stituted by the Internal Revenue Service. B

Secretary Trowsripee. Mr. Harding used to be with the IRS.

Myr. Hanna. I do notthink he can supply it now. o

Mr. Wywie. I do not mean to have him search. : e

Myr. Harping. I could obtain the ﬁ%rure for you and insert it in the
record. I don’t recall offhand the number of those actions. |

Mrs. Surnavaw. Please do that if you can.

('The information referred to follows:)

Fiscal gearv Fiscal year Fiscalyeir
196! 1966 1967

Liens......_.._.. - 222,000 214,000 - 229, 006 o
-Levies........C 770, 0! 773,000 :863,:00

- Seizures. .. 17,000 15,000 16,000

Mrs. SurravaN. Mr. Annunzio ? : s :
Mr. Axvunzio. Thank you, Mrs. Sullivan. =
I want to join my colleagues on this panel in paying tribute to you.
1 joined you as one of the sponsors of HL.R. 11601. Now with reference
to the section on garnishment of wages; I would like to set the record
straight. R ‘ L
; VWE had Miss Furness here representing the administration and she is
against this section, pending further study.
* Mr. Barr, Governor Robertson, and now we have the Secretary
“of Commerce, and the distinguished representative of the AFL-CIO
"~ who said that at this time his national organization has no policy on
a national Federal law to abolish garnishment. But there are three
States in the country, Texas, Pennsylvania, and Florida who abolished
’ gamishment of wages. I wrote to one of the largest steel companies
n my area and I was very happy that Joseph Block, chairman of the
Inland Steel Co., joined us in supporting the garnishment section of
‘the bill. If we have done nothing else we at least have made the ad-
~ ministration aware of the garnishment problem faced by both the
employers.and the employees. I havebeen disappointed that the study
of garnishments is not completed. We are looking for answers. This s
a very serious problem confronting the country. S B B
I have stated that there are millions of do}l‘]zmrs being spent in large
-court systems like Los Angeles and Cook County in garnishment liti-
~gation. There are thousands of people in the courts who are waiting for
adjudication of other problems such as workmen’s compensation, per-
sonal injury cases, unemployment compensation cases and that this
is a problem that is causing tremendous upheaval in many sections
-of our large cities. There have been cases recorded where people have
committed suicide because of the garnishment law, so that I do hope,
‘My. Secretary and Mr, Harding, that you will use the prestige of your
~office to expedite the study that 1s being made.so that this subcommittee
rean have the. thinking of and the results of the study as soon jas
possible. I C A B
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‘Now, Mr. Harding, recent figures from the Department. of Com-
merce indicate that 27 percent of the repayment on debts are for in-
terest. Do you have any figures to indicate what would be a eompara-
ble figure as far as the poor are concerned. Would: repayment for in-
terest constitute more or less of the 27 percent to the payments made
in the United States by those classified in the poverty ¢ In ether words,
de you have any figures which indicate what percentage of the in-
come of the poverty group is spent for the repayment of interest? Do
you feel that your OEO poverty workers could make good use of pro-
visions of H.R. 11601 to reeducate the poverty groups and protect
them from sharp practices—to protect them from practices as indi-
cated in this bill such as disclosure of interest and honest advertising ?

In other words, do you feel that consumer credit protection, that
- the act, the Consumer Credit Protection Act of 1967 could be of
assistance in helping those people get out of the vicious poverty cycle
that.they are now in? :

Mrs. Svrrivan. May I suggest—because you have a lot of questions
in that question, and I think that he may have some figures—that
he may furnish these figures for the record later and answer a little
more fully,if that is all right with you.

Mr. Ax~Nunzro. Fine. o

Mrs. Surnvan. You can defer your answer, Mr. Harding, until you
geta ccigz of the transcript. , : ’

Mr. Harorne. I will be happy to see what we have and put whatever
we have in the record. I seriously doubt if our statistical background
is quite that fine in terms of the ayment by these people. But we
will see what we have and supply it for the record.

(The material referred to follows )

The Office of Economic Opportunity does not have such specific figures: at
this time: There is a need for research in this area. However, we: expect to-have
some of this data as a result of five demonstration. programs this-agehey funded
toward thelatter part of the fiscal year 1967.

Our experience however would indicate that the poor do pay more for credit
in- general since they are-limited in almost all cases to the small loan company,
the: corner’ “mom' and’ pop” store, the “loan: shark;,” or other “informal” credit
sources. Such interest rates are of course much higher than: banks, eredit unions,
or savings and loan associations,

The disclosure aspects of this. bill together with strong educational programs
and legal services which actually reach the- poor, will be of definite assistance
to thelow-income consumer,

- Mr. Harorne. On the second question T would say to you, sir, that
we definitely feel that the enactment of this bill would assist our
operation, particularly our legal services operations in protecting
the interests of the poor against gouging' by unscrupulous merchants,

Mrs. Surrivan. Mr. Bingham ¢
 Mr. Bixéaan. Thank you, Madam Chairman.

Pirst of all, T would like to take this opportunity to express my
great personal pleasure in our being able to welcome here ecretary
Trowbridge. I believe this is his first appearance before this com-
mittee as Secretary of Commerce, although he has appeared before
in the past as Acting Secretary. : »

In the space of less than 10 years Secretary Trowbridge has risen
from a lowly position on a cdng‘ressional staff through the ranks in
business and government to a Cabinet post in our (Government. He
has done this on his own, through hard work and ability and without
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any special advantages, political or otherwise. It seems to me that this

is a remarkable record and one that should provide inspiration to
{oung people throughout the country. It shows that this is still a
and of opportunity.

Now, I would like to ask both of you gentlemen a question with re-
gard to the $10 exemption in the Senate bill. This committee had testi-
mony this morning from representatives of the American Retail Fed-
eration in which the argument was made that the $10 exemption is
needed to preserve the extension of credit in small amounts to con-.
sumers, presumably many of those in the poverty category. The argu-
ment seems to be that because of the interest rates being so high on these

'small transactions, that they should not be disclosed because that will
either discourage the buyers from making the purchases or maybe the
sellers will be ashamed to reveal the percentage rates involved.

All T would like to know is whether you feel that there will be an -
adverse effect, either on businessmen who sell these small'amounts or-on
the purchasers, and I am not particularly interested on that side of it,
on whether the purchasers will be deprived of making purchases that
they should be allowed to make. . it e

Secretary Trowsrmee. If I could start by thanking you very sin-
cerely for your very kind remarks and say how much I appreciate the
Elea,sure T have had in working with you and all of your colleagues
here in the last 2 years in public service. RIS

In answer to your direct question, it seems to me that one of the

 arguments against the $10 exemption is one of additional burden on
the businessman. T find it a little bit hard to give too much credence
to that, because basically the tables for calculation of the annual rate
of financial charge cover anything above the $10 credit cost level in any
event. I would think that the addition to those tables of another col-
wmn covering everything down to $10 and below would not be that much
of an administrative burden. : e LR e

“Secondly, I feel that the average American businessman is a very
reputable guy and 1 don’t see why he should be embarrassed by the ex-
planation to his customer of the financial charges involved in the sale
of an item of say $100 value that might have financial charges in the
$10 range or below. : ‘ S it ey i e

Tt is, I would think, to the advantage of the businessman extending
such credit to know that the customer is looking at his offer in relation
to a competitive offer and both offers are being made under the same
ground rules. | :

Thirdly, I would think there is a real advantage to the customer
in a better knowledge of just what he is buying. So the one possible
detriment in my mind is that of an additional administrative burden,

" which I think can be handled by the expansion of the interest-rate
tables, financial charge tables; and surely by the time this bill would
be entering into effect—I gather the dates are either mid-1968 or mid-
1969—1I am not sure which will come out as the final one, but there is
obviously time ahead for adjustment to this requirement—these tables
will be available. Those various factors seem to me persuasive in
arguing against the $10 exemption. o 1

" Mr. HaroiNa. Of course, I think we perhaps feel even more strongly
than would most agencies about the need for protection in this lower
end of the spectrum. ‘ ’
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. Therefore, from a social, from a moral viewpoint I would say that
_our agency very much favors the elimination of that restriction in the

Senatebill. : o ay :

On the question of whether this would have an adverse effect on
purchasing, T am inclined to think that it would not. For one thing,
as we have testified earlier, one of the main programs that we have
underway in this particular—in the consumer credit field are credit
unions, and one of the major purposes they serve is to afford the poor
people a choice in their purchasing procedures, so that if a hun red-
dollar purchase is advertised at 20 or 25 percent, or whatever the
merchant feels is necessary to put on that purchase, we hope to rovide
through these credit unions a viable choice where money can.be f}‘)lro-
cured at considerably lower interest rates and therefore hopefully
p}.llxrchased on a cash basis and eliminate what I consider to be a usurious
charge. x5 e bl ,

M%s. Surrivan. Would the gentleman yield ? %

Would it not perhaps be better in some cases if the knowledge of
the actual full cost of credit that has to be paid on an item did dis-.
courage some buying—that is, by some of those who overbuy, and buy
when they really cannot afford the object that they are buying?

Mr. Haroine. I think a good consumer education program would
lead in that direction and should lead in that direction. : .

Mr. Bineaam. Thank you. That is all. : St

Mrs. Suruvan. I have not had a chance to ask any questions, and
I havea few for both of you. ;

This will not take very long. » : b :

Mr. Secretary, I believe your business career was spent largely in
the petroleum industry ? . _ ot ey

Secretary Trowsripge. That is correct.

Mrs. SuLurvan. Did you read about Congressman Widnall’s com-
ments here Monday morning to Miss Betty Furness and Under Secre-
tary Barr of the Treasury on the mailing out of unsolicited credit
cards by gasoline companies ? :

Secretary TROWBRIDGE. Y es.

Mrs. Surrivan. These seem to be sent out almost at random, with no
effort to check on people’s credit ratings or even whether they want a
credit card. One of our staff received such a card and noted the warn-
ing that he would be held responsible for any purchases made with
- it and, when he found he could not tear it or burn it, he sent it back to
the company by registered mail. He will never buy that company’s
gasoline, I am sure. :

What-is happening to the cost of doing business as a result of credit
cards going to unreliable credit risks, and are the rest of us having to
pay those costs in the form of higher prices?

Secretary Trowsripge. Madam Chairman, T have been the recipient
and expediter of petroleum credit cards. I used to authorize the issu-
ance of credit cards and since leaving the petroleum business I have
received some of these cards from companies that I used to compete
against, and I never was terribly impressed by the fact that somebody
put me on a mailing list and sent me a credit card, frankly. Because
the way I preferred to handle it, I would like to know more about the
potential customer.
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T think what has happened in the credit card business is that, like
many things, volume makes a whale of a difference: The actual losses,
at least in the petroleum credit card field, if my memory serves me
correctly, are very, very small, somewhere in the ratige of a tenth of
1-'percent. ‘ : :j

In other words, this would indicate to me that the petroleumn industry
in their credit card issuance has donea reasonably good: job of selecting
good mailing lists and I think this is where the midpoint between a
full eredit investigation and a random issuance of'‘cards probably comes,
~ that mailing lists become available and they are made up- oig', ‘people
identified in-selected: brackets, with' certain responsipilities in the com:
munity and generally regarded as having a good credit rating. There-
fore, in answer to-your question, I doubt because of the relatively small
losses in the petioleum credit card field, and' because of what I think
1s a fairly good chance of credit stability in the people to whom: these
cards are directed, that there is'a substantial' amount of excess cost in
the petroleum credit card business whieh is then: passed. on' to the
customer. . ‘
 I'think it is'a good' means of guaranteeing repeat Business. T think
that the question is not asked often enough by the companies, “Do you
really want a card?” I think that sometimes the companies get a little
too eager in this random: mailing, but that the selection of the mailing
list is probably pretty well done. i

‘Mrs. Sorrvax. With the: card that T have been using—and- I have
‘had this over 35 years, and I got it at my own request—you must pay
your bill at the end of each month, and if something happens su-clli) as
did happen once+—I was on vacation at the end’ of the montl and did -
not get my mail and I was notified that I was overdue. There is.no
credit charge. z

Secretary Trowsrien. No interest charge. |

Mrs. Svrrrvani This is on a monthly basisand youmust pay prompt-
ly to retain the privilege of charging: ‘ :

Secretary TrowBRrIDGE. It provides a service to-the customer.

Mrs. Surrivan. Mr. Brown ? ; o

M. Brown. Thank you, Madam Chairman. s

Although I am|not a member of the subcommittee, I think there are
a couple of statements that should be corrected. X

First of all, speaking as a lawyer, if someone received one of these
cards that was unsolicited and he did not “accept?” it by use or in any
other way, there would be no respensibility on- his part for its unau-
thorized use in case of theft and so forth. I think the company would
have a difficult time collecting from the original recipient for its use.

Secretary Trowsripee. Pro jably the vast majority of credit cards
are issued at the request of the customer,

Mr. Brow~. When a request is made there is an: implied contract,
and therefore you would be responsible to a certain extent, for its use,’
whether authorized by you or not. :

The second statement I would like to correct is that gasoline credit
card purchases today are subject to a charge, a carrying charge; or
aninterest chargeif the account is past due. ’ '

‘Mrg; Surtavan. T have not been charged ever, and T have had one
for over 35 years. On the rare occasion when I was late in paying, |
all I received was a reminder. i
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- Mr. Secretary, is your Department involved in any way in helping
the credit industry to organize better channels of information about
individual applicants for credit? I have been amazed by some of the
casesi I have heard about, where & career deadbeat will go from
store: to: store, from city to city, and never seem to have any ifficulty
buying' on credit. And then, on the other hand, you: have: cases of
decent’ people being' hounded by a false: or- inaccurate credit rating-
which never seemsto get corrected. ;

Does your Department work with businesson any of theseproblems ?

Secretary Trowsrmer. Madam: Chairman, we do work with busi-
ness closely: om this type of problem and we are tryinhg to expand our
services to business in the whole marketing:servicesfield:in the Depart-:
ment of Commerce. We frankly have been very much oriented I think
toward the manufacturing side of business and within the limits of
our resources we are trying to expand our marketing services to dis-
tribution services and to get a better fix on the cost of marketing
distribution, so that: we can give some benchmarks to that part of the
business just as productivity in the manufacturing phase gives some
indicators as to how your cost picture 1s. :

In my personal view, the American: economy, with its 200 million
people and its: tremendous amount of consumer credit, is really quite
an amazing bit of ecomomic organization, considering it has grown
from within. We are surely going to have some instances I know, as
you suggested, of the deadbeat who can go from' town to towm. It
seems to me that pretty soon he gets caught on some: of the credit--
rating lists that people do have in the credit field. To the extent that
such persons arve discovered in sueh schemes, I would imagine: that
prosecutions: are fairly extensive, although I don’t know what the
number of prosecutions are. '

In brief, our Department is working with businessmen on this prob-
lem. We are trying to find: ways in which we can be of better service
tothe business community. There is a great deal of self-generated effort
by the businessmen in this so that they don’t have to rely on the Fed-
eral Government itself, and I hope it continues that way.

Mrs: Sunnivan. We ran aeross some: interesting' situations when we
were making searches through: the bankruptcy cases. One young man
came from: the State of New York with seme thousands of dollars
being owed, came to Washington and the first thing he bought was a
Cadillae on credit—a Cadillac convertible, 2 years old.

The second thing he bought was a rifle—he did not pay for it, but
he got it on credit. 'Fhen hewent into-one of thewell-known:stores and
bought a hi-fi. After he bought the hi-fi on credit he started buying:
other thirigs in that same store. Whemn we caught up with his cases he
was over $3,000 to $5,000:in debt—all' onr credit purchases—not having
paid 5 cents on any of the-accounts. o

‘We took this up with a vepresentative of one of the stores—in fact,
he had just come in' to see: me beeause I had intreduced: one of the
Douglas bills, back in the early 1960, and I said: ’ :

You are just the man I want to see because I wonder if you will tell me how
much' you look up a person’s credit wlen he: applies to-you for credit. on- some
piece of merchandise-that lie wants to:buy. T : . ‘

He said: : ‘

Oh, we go into very detailed background search before we open up new credit.

83-340—67—pt. 1——18 : '
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~ Well, when we showed him what had happened—how this man: who
had gone into bankruptey and left big debts in New York as well as
~ here, the store checked further and then reported back to me, with
some embarrassment, that after they learned that the man was mar-
ried and came in to buy furniture and they assumed he was setting up
- a household in a new place, he would need furniture, and he had a job,
so they didn’t go as far as they should in finding out about his.
credit. All they checked was his account with the same store in a New
York State town. ‘ oy , i
“Well, this man was smart enough to know that he could go from
State to State and we have 50 States to go through before he is caught
up with. All he needed was one good credit reference—just one—.
to give whenever he applied for credit and apparently everyone he
applied to just/checked that one reference. It goes back to the original
idea I had 15 years ago that I think we ought to have a central spot
in the United States where all credit risks can be cleared. If we can.
have a central [roster on social security and all our income that comes
in is recorded on a social security form, we ought to have some place—
~and I do not say the Government necessarily should do it, some good
credit firm could do it—where we would ga,ve a nationwide credit
agency and when anyone has so much credit outstanding that it
reaches a certain amount of his income he could not get credit until
he reduced what he owed. That would put a credit limit. on some of
these “credit addicts.” I know it sounds a little unorthodox. But I
think all we have to do today is look at the experience of the bank-
ruptcy courts and see the tremendous number of personal bankrupt-
~cles today and how they are increasing year after year. Frankly, this
is one of the reasons prohibition of garnishment of wages is in the bill.
~ We must emphasize this in some way—and I am sorry now that the.
press table is almost cleared—but we must have some ‘way to empha-
size what this easy credit is doing to people who have great desires
but not the ability to pay for the fulfillment of their desires from
their income. We keep on making credit so easy for them to get, know-
ing they can never pay it back. But a law of this kind on garnishment
might have some effect with those who give too freely of this easy
credit, and ma.‘li?e it possible for those of us who do pay our bills to
pay lower prices and not to have to continue to pay prices which make
up the debts of those who are just buying and using and never paying.
HI_have some| very short questions I ‘would like to ask you, Mr.
- If you cannot answer them now you can answer them in writing
 'when you get your transeript. ~ Y
- One, do you have any facts to indicate, or do you feel, that the people
at the poverty level suffer more from unscrupulous lenders, garnish-
ments, and so forth, than do those above the poverty level ? ;
Mr. Haroya, The only facts that I think we have, Madam Chair-
man, are really indirect facts and may relate to the figure which
Sargent Shriver quoted to the committee during his opening state-
ment. e
- The number of cases that are being brought into our legal services
offices involving this type of situation indicate to-us an outpouring
of these problems just recently afforded an opportunity to be exposed.

[
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Up until this point in time these‘geople really suffered pretty much in
silence. They ﬂad no local way of expressing the difficulties that they
were in. The legal service program is providing them not only with an
opportunity to be heard, but actually an opportunity to have many of
the injustices rectified. : :

T think that that about comes as near as we can to a factual basis
for our belief that we do have, within the poverty area, an extremely
serious problem involved in the matter of gouging, excessive interest
rates, unfair garnishments, sales that should not have been made, and
problems of this sort in the consumer credit area. .

‘Mrs. Suruivan. Have you found that the very poor; in order to get
some of these things that they would like to have in household articles—
and many of them do need them—would go to some of these unscrupu-
lous dealers in household furniture or appliances, rather than to a
legith%a,te firm which would give them a more reasonable credit trans-
action ? .

Mr. Harorne. I don’t think there is any doubt that this is really the
sort of merchant that in many cases they are forced to deal with.
The merchant who is willing to accept an admittedly poor credit risk
on the theory that there will be repossession of the article. Many of
these articles will turn over time after time—these people are by t%eir’
circumstances forced into this environment. Then you add to that the
fact that many of them, because of their educational level, really have
no concept of what it is they are getting into in these sales con-
tracts. So you've a double motivation working that puts these people
in a tremendously disadvantaged position, vis-a-vis the rest: of us.

Mrs. SurLivan. The repossession of many of these articles and then
reselling them could account for some of the things Mr. Fino men-
tioned, too, where a firm will sell a television or something as a new
article when it may be 1 or more years old and it may ‘have been in two
or three households. .~ = - R e s

Mr. Harprve. In many cases the obligation remains on the person,
even though the article has been repossessed. LT e

" Mrs. Surrivan. Yes. Some of our witnesses have had the impression -
that the Consumer Credit Protection Act of 1967, HLR. 11601, or S. 5,
the truth-in-lending bill, passed by the Senate is primarily for the
urban population. Can you indicate to us the number of families liv-
ing in the rural areas that you feel this legislation will help? '

Mr. Haroine. We do have facts relative to the proportion of the
poor that are in nonurban centers and the figures represent a very con-
siderable percentage of the total 30 million poor people in this country.
We will be happy to supply that for the record and we feel that
directly or indirectly this bill will benefit all of these people. -

~ (The material referred to follows:) S e
" Of the total rural population (55 million), 15 million, or 26.9 percent, are poor ;
all of whom would benefit directly or indirectly. i .

Mrs. Svruivan. Do 'gf;ou provide legal service to the rural poor as
well as the urban poor? Lt ‘ ,

" Mr. Haroing. Yes, Madam Chairman, we have the legal services—
it is not as extensive in the rural areas. There is a consumer action
demonstration that is just beginning in rural Ohio which should be
able to give us more of this information. i ,
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‘Mr. Steeuens. At this point; would the merchant that these people:
in‘rural:communities deal with have service charges on any accounts?
Would' they not.be small stores where they wou%?l-s just carry it until
they could pay|it? They would not have any credit arrangement in a
small store, would they ? SR : :
Mr. Harorye. I think my experience would be, Mr. Stephens, that
there are perhaps: seme not involved, but they have credit arrange-
ments in the rural areas. This is in hardware stores. ,
Mr. Srepmexs. I am talking about the country grocery and general
store or something of that nature. They would not be: extending credit
on which they would charge interest. sl v ;
Mr: Hisroine, Perhaps in the grocery situation you are correct, but
in: the hardware situation there would be a eredit charge, even in the
rural areas. | . S R : g
Mr. Sreeaens: In: hardware.
Mr. Haroine. Yes. _ o . |
Mys, Svrrrvan. What standard does your office use in terms of in-
come tor determine the extent of poverty in the United States? How
many families or individuals, aceording to this definition, have you
classified as living below the minimum: Tevels of health: and deceney!?
You could supply that for the record, e
Mr. Harpine. We would behappy to'supply yow the detuiled stand-
ards: we use and they are based upon standards: developed by the
Social Security A dministration. . ‘ .
Roughly: they come out to about $3,000: for a family of four and our
current, figure 13 about 29.7 million people in this country that are at
orbelow that povertylevel. S e e
Mpys; Surrivan. Let. me go back to the: wage garnishment issue.
On Mearch 15 of this year the President asked that a study of wage
garnishment be carried on by the Departments of Justice and Labor
- and the Office of Economic Opportunity. The President, in his message,
stated that hundreds of workers among the poor lost their jobs and
most of their wages as a result of garnishment proceedings. In many
cases wages are garnished by unscrupulous merchants and lenders
whose practices trap the unwitting workers. o
d‘ We see a note of urgency in respect to this-study and I am sure you
0, too. . : : T |
Mr. Harpiva. It is my understanding that the report of the joint
group with. whom we are working on this issue will probably be
- rendered some time this month. o
Mrs. Surtvan. I hope so. One other question I want to ask the
Secretary. , ' : , ;
Mr. Secretary, you appeared to have said that we must wait until we
are in a national emergency before Congress should start thirking
about, any standby. credit controls. Seme-of us-do not think we shoul ‘
wait for the near panic of a war situation but should try to prepare
now for any danger to-our economic. system. Is not now the time to.
think about the kinds of controls which would be needed then ? That
is all we are trying to do here, to provide standby authority—to orga-
nize such a system to be used only if absolutely necessary. We now have
the authority in law to ration all critical materials and take other
extreme steps to dssure defense production. Can we not trust the Fed-
eral Reserve Board to use some sense in using standby credit controls?

i
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‘Secretary Trowsriper. I.am sure, Madam Chairman, that if such
controls were authorized on a standby basis you could certainly trust
the Federal Reserve Board to administer them justly. i
My thought goes back to the fact that in the Defense Productien Act,
if T am not mistaken, the authority to have controls of prices and
wages—I am not sure whether credit was part of that—which were
‘made available to the President in the Korean war situation was
specifically taken out of that act by the Congress in 1953 or 1954.

Mrs, Suruvan. I was-against that step at the time, I can téll you.

Secretary Trowsrmee. It would seem to me the reinstitution of
such capability on the part of the President almost has to be the whole
package; again, that you have to say that an emergency of that scope
and nature would probably require action in the wage, price, and
credit field ; and therefore if seems to me that the provision here which
deals with only one part of the equation would Ee, let us say, either
premature or really not the total answer to the contemplated emer-
gency situation.

Mrs. Svrnivax. I agree with you, except that we are dealing in this
bill with consumer credit and that is why we are proposing credit
controls in this bill. We took a beating in the Congress last year when
we tried to get this provision into the bill extending the Defense Pro-

“duction Act. At that time the opponents said, No. 1, we did not have
hearings on it and No. 2, the President had not asked for it. But if the
President has to ask for such powers it is usually in a time of urgent
need and you know Congress well enough to know that we-do not get
things passed overnight. So our thought was—and this was the argu-
ment some of us used back in 1953 when it was deleted from the
Defense Production Act—we do not want to use it if we do not have
to have it. But it is so much better to have it there—to have the tools
ready just in case of need—so it can be put on immediately when the
need arises. We are now in a calm atmosphere when consideration of
such controls could not be misconstrued as representing a present
emergency. We could do a better job on this now before it becomes -
a necessity. I hope it never becomes a necessity.

Mr. Wyrie. Will the gentlelady yield ¢

Mrs. SuLLivaN. Yes. :

Mr. Wyrms. Would the Secretary comment as to the possibility of
having the Federal Trade Commission administer the provisions of
this truth-in-lending bill rather than the Federal Reserve Board and
also comment on having FTC handle just the advertising aspects of
H.R. 11601°? : i T S

Secretary TrowsribGE. You mean the administration of ‘the pro-
visions of this bill, H.R. 11601 ¢ i :

Mr. Wyrie. I was thinking of both bills on administration and then
the other question, how about FTC administering the advertising
provisions of H.R. 11601% I am not sure I know the scope of the au-

~ thority of each of the two agencies. 3 :

Mrs, Suruvan. If the gentleman would yield, is it not true, Mr.

Secretary, that if we would give the authority for the administration

of the advertising to the Federal Reserve, they in turn could assign
this responsibility to the Federal Trade Commission ?

Secretary Trowsrmeg. I think if such delegation were allowed for

in this statute that could happen. :

1]
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Mr. Wywrie. Does not the Federal Trade Commission handle the
matter of advertising as far as fair trade practices? They have experi-
ence in this field. That is the point that T am making and they are

‘better equipped to handle it as gu)r as this H.R. 11601 is concerned.
~ Secretary Trowsrinee. Yes. I frankly find it a little hard to come
to a conclusion on that question right off the bat. I know that the logical
‘place, or certainly the depository of the greatest amount of intelligence
on the whole financial credit field, is probably in the Federal Reserve
-Board as well as in the Treasury. In terms of the administration of the
advertising provisions as called for in this law I would have to think
about that question. I would rather not give an off-the-cuff answer
because I think it is an important question. I would be happy to give

some thought to it. ‘
‘MraWYLIE.3 I would appreciate it if you would supply it for the

‘record. ; ‘ ; |

(The material referred to follows:) R

THE SECRETARY OF COMMERCE,

; : Washington, D.C., August 22, 1967.

Hon. ' LEoNor K.\ SULLIVAN,

Chairman, Subcommittee on Conswmer Affairs, Committee on Banking  and
: Currency, House of Representatives, Washington, D.C. e

DEAR CHAIRMAN SULLIVAN : During my testimony before your Subcommittee-
August 9, 1967, of H.R. 11601, the Consumer Credit Protection Act, Congressman
Wylie asked me fo consider whether it would be more appropriate for the Federal
Trade Commission rather than the Federal Reserve Board to administer 'the
advertising provisions of H.R. 11601. (Pages 378-379 of transcript.) e

.. I concur generally in the views expressed on this subject by Vice-Chairman
Robertson of the Federal Reserve Board in. his statement before your Com-
mittee. In my opinion, the civil remedies, supplemented by criminal sanctions,
‘provided for in section 206 of H.R. 11601, should prove adequate to enforce the
provisions relating to credit disclosure in closing individual transactions. Por-
tions of the bill’s requirements concerning disclosure in the advertising of ‘credit
may also be enforceable in many instances in the same manner ; however, other
portions, (such as the provision prohibiting creditors from advertising “that a
specified periodic credit amount or installment amount can be arranged, unless.
the creditor usually and customarily arranges credit payments or installments
for that period and in that amount”) present difficult problems. of proof which
might discourage individual debtors from employing the civil remedy.

Moreover, as I view it, a major purpose of the advertising provisions is the
prevention of unfair competition with ethical creditors. For the reasons indicated,
I do not feel that this purpose can be fully accomplished in the case of credit

~advertising without the use of cease and desist orders. '

The Federal Reserve Board does not have the long experience of the FT'Cl in
regulating advertising. Further, the Federal Trade Commission’s regulation of
advertising has included the use of cease and desist orders. As Vice-Chairman
Robertson noted, the F'TC “has the benefit of years of experience in regulating
advertising, and has an investigative staff and established administrative pro-
cedures for effective enforcement.” e

Under these cixicumstances it seems to me that the administrative enforcement
provisions contained'in Section 209 of H.R. 11601 should be limited to’ violations
of the advertising provisions contained in Sections 203 (j) and (k) and that . :
all powers with respect to advertising vested by H.R. 11601 in the Federal Reserve
Board should be vested in the FTC instead. s !

.~ We have been advised by the Bureau of the Budget that there would be no
objection to the submission of our letter to the Congress and that the Bureau
of the Budget coneurs in the recommendations herein.
Sincerely yours,
A. B. TROWBRIDGE,
Secretary of Commerce:
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Mrs. SvrLivan. Mr. Fino?

Mr. Fixo. Mr. Secretary, as I understood your testimony here this
‘morning, you are also opposed to an 18-percent national usury limit
as proposed in Mrs. Sullivan’s bill? :

ecretary Trowermee. I think that along with the other portions of
the nondisclosure part of the bill, those things ought to be looked at
“more thoroughly, Mr. Fino. =

Mr. Fino. The reason is, since most of the revolving charge accounts
are using 114 percent per month at this time which could not reach
the 18-percent limit, there is a fear that requiring annualizing it 'to 18
percent might encourage businessmen to use that 18-percent figure.

Secretary Trowsrmak. Either that or it would build in—again T am
talking from a personal point of view—it would build in a certain
amount of inflexibility in the credit field that I think would put some
limitations in certain areas. I can visualize the need for more options
‘on the part of businessmen to engage in various types of business deals
than this might imply. I just have a feeling that if you put a ceiling
on something then you are limiting the amount of free choice in an
area which has a hundred different aspects to it.

Mr. Havreern. Will the gentleman yield ¢

Mr. Fivo. I yield.

Mr. Harprrn. Would you object if this disclosure involved & state-
ment of the range of rate which actually was paid with the 18 percent
specified as the outer or maximum rate—I will ask this again.

Would you object if the disclosure would involve a statement of a
range of rates which are actually paid, with 18 percent per year speci-
fied as the outer limit or maximum rate which might be imposed on the
account if payment is delayed the full 12 months?

Secretary Trowsrmae. Even under that condition the 18 percent
would be the ceiling, so it would be effectively the same thing. It would
be the maximum but there would be a ceiling under that provision.

Mr. Frvo. It would encourage the businessman to use that ceiling of
18 percent. '

Secretary Trowsringe. Maybe; it might.
~ Mr. Harpery. But the customer would be warned in advance that if
he delays payments to a full 12 months that is what it could amount to.
‘But it would be made quite clear there would be a range of rates and it
would be that much less if he paid it that much sooner. :

Mrs. Surrivan. Are you talking about the annualization of revolv-
ing credit charges of 11/ percent or are you talking about a maximum
rate of interest in credit transactions?

Mr. Hareerw. I am talking about the top.

Mr. Frxo. Madam Chairman, one observation. I hate to disagree
with my distinguished chairman of this very important committee,
but just a while ago you cited a number of personal bankruptcies in
the United States and from what you said you created an erroneous
impression that the credit system in the United States is pretty bad.
T do not think that is true. The number of credit losses that have

been sustained in the United States T think are infinitesimal in com-
parison to the credit repayments.

Secretary TrowsribGe. We have an economy that lives very strong-
ly on the principle of credit and obviously a lot of our progress has:
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been because we have learned how to handle it. When you go into the
economies of developing countriesas I have worked in, this question of
credit is totally unknown as a concept. The assumption underlying
all of credit is the responsibility of the individual. Happily, by ‘and
‘large, we have that in our country and many countries need to come
a long way beforethey will mateh our record: :

Mrs. Surnivan, May I make an observation? 1
 We emphagized—almost every one of us has emphasized—that we
think credit is a good thing that has made our economy groew. But it
is the misuse of credit we are concerned about. When you realize that
in this past year approximately $114 billion was lost in personal banlk-
rupteies, and that the bankruptey rate went from 19,038 people in
1950 to 208;000-this year—-— :

Mr. Fivo. We have had an increase in population and an -expan-

“sion in business, also. .
Mrs. Surrivan. Of course we have. But it is the: overselling, ‘and
~overuse of credit, and the misuse of credit that have caused the ma-
jority ‘of bankruptcies, not sickness and misfortune. Many times it
is just things like this—the attractive advertising of -easy’ credit—
“Come and get it.” “You do net need any money- down.” “Sign your
name and you can walk away with your purchase”—that causes much
of the:difficulty. L

Mr. Wi, Will the chairman yield?

Mrs. Surravax. Yes, Mr. Wylie.

Mr. Wrywris. Just one other thought. ‘

We are talking about full disclosure, as much disclosure as we ‘can
get in truth in lending. Mention has been made of the so-called free
period during which time no interest is charged. Do you think a state-
ment regarding this should be in the bill? !

- Mr. Secretary or Mr. Harding—should we have a requirement in
_which a time ‘period allows no interest to be charged—30 days, 60
darys, orno graee period ? ' !

Secretary TRowBRIDGE. Tt seems to me that it is very often common
practice in 30, 60-day credit accounts, for companies or lendersto give
such a grace period and then put their interest charges into effect

-at the end of that period. This is part of the way of doing business
and I would support the Interpretation that you calculate your
rate of charges, financial charges, on the basis of the time they enter
into effect, rather than the date that the purchase ‘happensto be made.

Mr. Wyrze. Thank you. » ¥

Mr. Havrern. I have one question, Mrs. Sullivan.: - |

Mr. Secretary, can you contemplate adistortion of resources as

‘the credit facet, of consumption assuming an increasing role, with

prices reflecting less the value of the object purchased and more the
credit terms on which it was bought ? ‘
ﬁ_Sec%'etary Trowermar. In other words, credit having an inflationary
effect ? : |
 Mr. Haupern. Yes.'
Secretary TrowsringE. I don’t think that that is potentially a major
- problem, because we still have so much competition. It seems to me
that as we have gone through the process of building up credit as'an
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instrument of economic activity, we have learned how to deal with:
huge volumes. We have- gotten the cost per credit transaction way
down. We have had to, because the fellow down the street is offering -
some pretty good terms, too. ’

One thing which this bill would do, T think, would be to put someé—
as T mentioned before—common benchmarks by which éveryone would
set up their credit terms and describe them. Xnd' I would think that
this would help put a little stronger base into the com etitive area.
Competition will still be there, and I would guess that that will con-
tinue to hold the cost of credit down to a pretty good or at least to a
fair figure. :

Mr. Haveern. Thank you. :

Mrs. Surtivan. Thank you, Mr. Secretary and Mr. Harding, for
helping us this morning by answering all the questions that were put
to you. I appreciate your coming. ~ ‘ e

Secretary Trowsripee. Thank you.

Mr, Harping. Thank you. : Sttt
© Mrs. SuLrivax. I waht to announce that our afternoon session will
depend upon our obtaining the unanimous consent’ of the House to
sit. Tf we meet it will be at 1:30 p.m. to hear the Chairman of the Fed-
eral Trade Commission and the Administrator of the Small Business
‘Administration. If we cannot meet this afternoon we will begin to-
morrow morning at 9:30 with Secretary Weaver and the  American:
Bankers Association and if we can work them in, perhaps Mr. Moot of

" the Small Business Administration or Mr. Dixon of the Federal Trade
Commission. We will just have to werk that out depending upon the
situation this afternoon. ' Wt T T

‘At our afternoon session Thursday we are to have the National
Farmers Union and the Reverend Ro%ert J. McEwen of the Council
on Consumer Information. ' ‘

The committee will now recess. - . . P
- (Whereupon, at 12:15 p.m., the subcommittee recessed, to reconvene:
at 1:45 p.m. the sa,me,da,y.gs SR RPN :

 AFTERNOON. SESSION

Mrs. Suriavan. The Subcommittee on Consumer Affairs will come
‘to order, SR B R e

We did not finish our morning session until after noon. The mem-
bers were in full attendance this morning and as soon as they can they
will be back this afternoon. In the meantime, we are delighted to
welcome Mr. Paul Rand Dixon, Chairman of the Federal Trade Com-
mission, and his associates. We expected Mr. Robert C. Moot, the:
‘Administrator of the Small-Business Administration, -and I under-
stand that he has a conflict involving the Senate Appropriations Com-
mittee at this moment so Mr. Greenberg will testify on his behalf.
Would you gentlemen please come up to the table? . i

May I suggest that you both read your statements and then we will
question the two of you. Before that time, I am sure some of the
other members will be here. , o o ‘ ‘

Mr. Dixon, may I ask that you read yours first?
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STATEMENT OF HON. PAUL RAND DIXON, CHATRMAN, FEDERAL
' 'TRADE COMMISSION

- Mr. Drxon. Tt is always most pleasant and gratifying to appear
‘before your subcommittee. : 1
I am appearing before you today to submit my personal views on’
H.R. 11601, 90th Congress, first session, the proposed “Consumer
Credit Protection Act.” Because of the short time since the date when
the bill was submitted to the Commission for comment, and becanse
of its complexity and scope, the whole Commission has not had
sufficient opportunity to analyze the bill so as to be in a position to
express its views as a whole concerning it. ‘ : |
. I might say as an aside, Mrs. Sullivan, my colleagues are on vaca-
tion. The poor Chairman, and along with you, are still in town. That
is the principal reason that I could not take this up with the full
ommission. , L i
However, I can speak for all the members of the Commission in
saying that we share your desire to safeguard the public in the field of
~ consumer protection generally and in the area of credit transactions
specifically. As T am sure you know, one of the primary objectives of
the Federal Trade Commission is to protect the consumer from acts
and practices in interstate commerce which fall within the realm of
unfair trade practices. R ‘ :
As you pointed out when we spoke a moment ago, we are creatures
of the commerce clause of the Constitution. So for us to have jurisdie-
tion, the act or practice must be in commerce, as defined in the Federal
Trade Commission Act. P i , el
This, of course, includes false, misleading, and deceptive practices
in advertising as well as acts and practices which take place during

the sales transaction. o o

In its report on S. 5 to the chairman of the Senate Committee on
Banking and Currency on April 12, 1967, the Commission endorsed -
~and urged the passage of that bill. I can unequivocally say that the
Commission endorses the principles which are the basis for H.R. 11601 3

that is, to safeguard the consumer in connection with the utilization
of credit by requiring full disclosure of the terms and conditions of

finance charges in credit transactions and in offers to extend credit.
~ We are fully in accord with your stated declaration of purpose that
-economic sta:biflijza,tion would be enhanced and competition among the.
~various finance institutions and other firms engaged in the extension
of consumer credit would be strengthened by the informed use of
credit. We agree that significant segments of the population are misled
by the manner in which the terms and conditions of credit are offered
and contracted for, as well as by advertising in or affecting commerce,
“which fail adequately to disclose the credit terms offered to buyers in
making purchases. The President made his support for the principles
<clear when he said in his message to Congress on February 16, 1967:
s a maltter of fair play to the consumer, the cost of credit should be disclosed
‘fully, simply and clearly. - ; : i
The Federal Trade Commission continues its longstanding support:
- for truth-in-lending legislation, which will assure that full and ac-
ccurate disclosure of credit costs is given to the consumer at the time
credit is extended to him. P
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As T interpret H.R. 11601, under title IT: Credit Transactions, pro-
vision is made for such full disclosure of the terms and conditions of
credit in virtually all credit transactions extended to consumers.

As T understand this particular title of the bill, it is in substance the
same as S. 5 as passed by the Senate. However, there are changes upon
which I will comment. :

One of the most significant of these changes is that section 203(d)
of H.R. 11601 would require disclosure of the finance charges ex-
pressed as an annual percentage rate in open-end credit plans or re-
volving credit transactions, whereas S. 5, as passed by the Senate,
would require disclosure in such transactions expressed as a percent-
age rate per period. ' i

It is my opinion that in this regard H.R. 11601 is preferable, The
bill’s requirement of such disclosure has the advantage of requiring
that all creditors be treated alike. I know of no valid reason why re-
volving credit transactions should be excluded from the requirement of
disclosing the finance charges expressed as an annual percentage rate.
I believe there should be a uniform standard for credit transactions,
thereby enabling those seeking credit to have a truly informed basis for
comparing the offers of competing creditors. ;

A significant addition to truth-in-lending legislation is the require-
ment of disclosure that any advertisement specifying credit terms in
or affecting interstate commerce must clearly and conspicuously set
forth : the cash sale price; the number and amount of each installment
period; the downpayment, if any ; the time sale price; and the finance
charge expressed as an annual percentage rate; it also would require
additional information in advertisements of open-end credit plans.
None of these provisions isin S. 5. ‘ ‘

I am in favor of such disclosure requirements in advertising, in
spite of the fact that, assuming jurisdiction, some of the information
to be required might be required by the Federal Trade Commission

~under section 5 of its existing statute. Enforcing such standards of
disclosure presently is receiving study by our staff, but this does not
obviate the necessity for enactment of the legislation proposed. How-
ever, I believe that any legislation pertaining to the advertising of
credit transactions should ﬁe contained in a separate bill in order to
assure speedy passage of needed truth-in-lending legislation during
this session. o :

Madam Chairman, as an aside, I think this legislation is so sorely
needed that it would be tragic if this was the sole stumbling block.
But T have faith in the ability of the two branches of the Congress to
get together on the matter and if it can be so arrived at, and if it is
the desire of the Congress that. this facet of this legislation be vested
in the Federal Trade Commission as Congressman Hanna has pro-
posed in a bill, that he has introduced, T feel certain that we would do
the best we could to do a competent job in this regard.

Mrs. Surrivan. Mr. Dixon, do you not think that the advertising
provision is needed in a disclosure act? When we are requiring the dis-
closure of the amount and percentage rate, and yet allow credit adver-
tising to go on that is definitely misleading, are we not helping to defeat
the purpose of the legislation? i

Mr. Dixon. I am sure you are aware there is quite a bit of a differ-
ence of a jurisdictional track. One comes out of Commerce—section 5
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of the Federal Trade Commission Act—“Unfair Methods of Competi-
tion in Commerce”—“An unfair or deceptive act or practice in com-
merce is hereby declared unlawful”—semething to- that effect. Now,
this means in commerce. So we could only act, strictly speaking, within
the domain of “in commerce” clause here. ]
Mrs. Surrivan. You do say in your statement enactment of legis-
lation is necessary in order to carry this out? |
~ Mr. Dixon. This is quite right. One thing about this bill, you are
riding the monetary clause and the monetary clause is much broader
than the interstate commerce clause. I would say if it is the desire of
this committee and the Congress to include this in the bill and leave
it in the bill I think it is well that it is left in the bill, and if you as-
sign it to the Commission it will clarify and strengthen our hand of
jurisdiction. I think this would be a preper way to approach it, be-
cause were it not in the bill, we still are charged with moving against
deceptive practices and the failure to put something in a;dventlsin%)has»
been established as a deceptive practice, but the failure—our pro lem.
comes somewhat as to whether or not it is in commerce. Now, clearly,
here within the District of Columbia where we have complete respon-
sibility, there is no problem, but as te. whether a small vendor in Indi-
anapolis, Ind., sitting in the center of a States not in interstate com-
merce, fails to advertise and disclose everything that he should ‘as.
to-whether or not we have the proper tool now to move down and pro-
ceed against him is quite questionable, although I believe we do have
the jurisdiction if it should be placed in a newspaper that biy happen-
stance would go across the line, but this opens up a:completely new
vistas for the Federal Trade Commission in responsibility, and 1 think
it would be desirable as you have encom; asseg it in this bill—if you
are going toigo in this direction, and I have read .Governor Robert-
son’s. presentation to the committee, I think he mentioned that he felt
the Federal Trade Commission haﬂ more expertise and you ought to
reconsider if it is going to be done perhaps assigning it there. I think
that is true. I think very definitely the Federal Trade Commission has
the expertise in the Government establishment in this area. b o
- Mrs: Sunuvan. I would like to clarify something in my own mind
pertaining to this. I realize that not all of the specific terms and details
are written down here. But if a bank wanted to advertise or a loan
company wanted to advertise easy credit terms, this would not: be mis-
leading as long as they stop there. But if they were to advertise easy
credit terms-at 4 percent interest—-— ; :
My, Dixox.. That was not 4 percent interest~— . »
Mrs. SuLuivan. That could be anything from 4 to40. ‘
Mr. Drxon. In the next paragraph, we state we have procéeded
against the General Motors Corp. in such a case. There wasn’t any ques-
tion about General Motors being in commerce, but the bank in Indi-
anapolis or [Tennessee—all those transactions take place right there.
The question here is you have to haye someone move down there in the
Federal Establishment, to do semething about that. i
Myrs. Suriivan. And you can do something about it now only if
it were in interstate commerce? | . , ]
Mr. Dixox. This clearly has been the track we have proceeded on
there for 50 years. i « : ‘
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1 am not saying that under a test case that if that ad was put in ‘the
Nashville paper, and the Nashville paper because it is read widely,
is sent to Washington and other places, we could not say the adver-
tising itself is in commerce and proceed against it. I am saying if we
do that, then if we pursue and open that avenue of jurisdietion at the
Tederal Trade Commission, I have got to have a pretty good-sized
barn to receive all the complaints we are going to get because then I am
in business against the corner grocery store man, everybody in the
United States that advertises anywhere on any condition because nearly
everything goes in commerce today—the papers and even the little
weeklies get across the line, ’ L

Mrs. Surrivan. If we are able to keep this provision in H.R. 11601

“and we still left it under the jurisdiction of the Federal Reserve
Board, it is not limited to interstate commerce, is it?

Mr. Dixon. No, the Federal Reserve Board is under the monetary
clause. The jurisdiction there is under the monetary clause and it goes
right down. e

Mrs. SurLivan. If they do not have the proper facilities for policing
this, is there any way under the bill that they could designate the
Federal Trade Commission to handle this for them? i

Mr. Drxon. I don’t know of any ready way that can be done because
they could not transfer their responsibility. We would still—we would
still be the Federal Trade Commission and have all the authority of
our basic statute. We are a statutory creature and we must live directly
and strictly within it. :

Mrs. SuLtavan. In order to let this authority be used anyplace in
the United States, would this bill need some sort of amendment?

Mr. Dixon. Congressman Hanna has a section in here that has the
language that will do it. On page 16 of H.R. 12100 he has a section
(m) under section 4 (m) way over, right at the end, he would add this
language, “authority for prescribing regulations and enforcement of
regulations relative to subsection (j) and (k), and this advertising of
this section shall be vested in the Federal Trade Commission.”

Mrs. Svrrvan. Would that preclude you from doing anything on
advertising that is not interstate?

Mr. Dixon. This would broaden clearly the circumstances—the
jurisdictional base of the Federal Trade Commission to moye against
this type of advertising. Now, you have here on (j)—this is the lan-
guage of yourbill now: ;

No ecreditor in order to aid, promote, or assist, directly or indirectly, in
any consumer credit sale, extension of credit or open-end credit plan may state
or otherwise represent in any advertisement in interstate commerce or affecting
interstate commerce. N

That is broader language, you see. What Congressman Hanna has
done is to say, “That authority shall be vested in the Federal Trade
Commission with the responsibility of enforcing sections (j) and
(k).” That is the way it could be accomplished.

Mrs. Suruvan. I would like to ask you right at this point, as con-
cerns the matter of credit advertising in H.R. 11601—we have placed
the responsibility for such enforcement in'the Federal Reserve Board
and they have indicated,as you say :
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- Mr. Dixox. Enforcement you vest in them—if I read it clearly, the
responsibility to promulgate regulations, not enforcement. The en-
forcement in this bill is vested in the private citizens through eivil
suits and in the Department of Justice for the criminal rights.

-~ Now, the Federal Reserve Board is not going to enforce this bill.
They are going to promulgate—under your grant—regulations and
then the enforcement is going to come by the private citizen and the De-

partment of Justice.

Mr. Bineram. Will you yield, Madam Chairman ?

Mrs. SuLLivan. Yes.

Mr. Binemam. I think the Commissioner is speaking in regard to
the Senate bill and not in regard to the Sullivan bill. , |

Mr. Dixon. Imay be mixed up. o !

Mr. Binemam. It is the Fegeral Reserve Board that is given the
power. | .

k Mr. Drxon, I am wrong. I thank you for correcting me.

Mrs. Svrrivan. This 1s what we want to accomplish.

- Mr. Drxow. I am in error. I have too many bills floating around.
- Mrs. Suvrrivan. Tell me, how do you think the Federal Trade Com-
mission would feel about this if the responsibility were given to the
Federal Trade Commission ¢ ' .

Mr. Dixon. Well, I read Governor Robertson’s statement here. T
think that the Federal Reserve Board welcomes the responsibility of
promulgation of the regulations as S. 5 provided. I think he recom-
mended against the addition of this advertising section in the bill
and suggested that they perhaps didn’t have the background or the
staff or expertise to carry it out and it more properly should be con-
sidered, and if promulgated or passed it should be assigned to the
Federal Trade Commission. I think that in essence is what I got out of
this statement. ‘

Mrs. Surivan. If we have the legislation worded accordingly and
you have the manpower to handle it, could you handle it well?

Mr. Dixon. We would do our best. That is the best way we would
say it. I think the Senate’s approach is rather ingenious in some re-
spects. Their approach is the true enforcement here shall come I think
from the aggrieved citizen going into any court of competent juris-
diction—this means any State court or Federal court and to bring a
suit. And theh with respect to the question of intent, the Attorney
General through his respective U.S. assistant attorneys in the Fed-
eral courts brings suits, criminal suits for violation of the statutes
or regulations. Certainly that is one way to obtain enforcement. This:
is saying to the aggrieved citizen, “Here you are, if you have been
aggrieved, you can get your lawyer, bring your suit and if you are
successful the fees—the attorney fees—they get twice the aggrieved
amount paid to them.” Well, this would be quite a challenge. Every-
body will be looking around and if they have been aggrieved I think
they will get a lawyer and I believe they will find lawyers, too. If

they are going to be paid their fee, if they win they will get lawyers.
This is a new avenue. T

The other avenue would have to be your avenue, leave the enforce-

ment entirely in a governmental agency and follow a civil approach:



CONSUMER CREDIT PROTECTION ACT , 277

with which most of the regulatory agencies are vested, only that power

toward cease and desist, leave it here, then all complaints would come.
to the agency and then the agenc% would have to investigate and carry
the burden of proof. Under our basic law if we say it is deceptive we
must prove deception. You draw this statute and you say it shall be.
You see, if it does do that, that is deception under this bill. So if you
were to assign us the responsibility you could be sure we will say any-
thing that doesn’t fulfill what is required in sections (j) and (k) shall
constitute a violation of the Federal Trade Commission Act and the
Federal Trade Commission should proceed under our basic author-
ity which, in your bill you have pretty well armed the Federal
Reserve Board with.

Mrs. Svrivan. I am sorry that I interrupted your statement before
you finished. When you both get through with your statements, I am
going to turn over the legal aspects to some of the lawyers on the
committee. They know more about it than 1. Please continue with
your statement.

Mr. Dixox. I was at the point of talking about this matter.

Further, should Congress see fit to enact legislation requiring such
advertising disclosures, it may be that jurisdiction to enforce such
a law should be conferred upon the Federal Trade Commission. Our
agency has accumulated much expertise in the prevention of false
and deceptive advertising under section 5 of the Federal Trade Com-
mission Act. The authority of the Commission over practices in inter-
state commerce involving financial transactions was sustained ' in
Gemneral Motors Corp. v. Federal Trade Commission, 114 F. 2d 33 (2d
Cir. 1940), and Ford Motor Co. V. Federal Trade Commission, 120 F.
9d 175 (6th Cir. 1941).

Other changes which the subject bill would make in S. 5, as passed
by the Senate, are: (a) it would eliminate the exemptions, ‘provided
in S. 5, for transactions involving less than $10 credit charges and for
first mortgages on real estate; (b) it would prohibit the demand or
acceptance of any note authorizing confession of judgment—cognovit
notes; and (c) it would make the effective date July 1, 1968, rather
than July 1, 1969. The Senate version of truth-in-lending legislation
would defer until January 1, 1972, the requirement of disclosure of
rates expressed as percentage rates. Until that time such rate may be
expressed either as a percentage rate per year or as a dollars per hun-
dred per year rate. I support the provisions of H.R. 11601, which
would require disclosure of finance charges expressed as an annual
percentage rate almost immediately upon passage of this legislation as
opposed to deferring this significant requirement for several years. -

In my opinion the parts of this proposed legislation which deal with
setting a maximum rate of interest, the regulation of commodity fu-
tures trading and the prohibition of the garnishment of wages, should
be the subject of separate legislation since they are not directly related
to the problem of disclosure of the cost of credit. I agree that these
matters should receive extensive study, but, in my view their consid-
eration by your committee at the present time, could serve to delay
action on this needed truth-in-lending legislation if passed. ;

Mrs. Svrtavan. Thank you. W

Now, we will hear Mr. “Greenberg and then we will have the
questioning.
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STATEMENT OF HON. ROBERT C. MOOT, ADMINISTRATOR, SMALL
, 'BUSINESS?AD‘MINIST’RATION, PRESENTED BY HOWARD GREEN-
BERG, DEPUTY ADMINISTRATOR , Lo
Mr. Greensere. Thank you, Madam Chairman. - |
As you pointed out at the beginning of the hearing, Administrator
Robert C. Moot was unable to be here because of a conflict with another
committee and I asked that I read the statement which he has pre-
Ppared for presentation to the committee, ‘ !
“Madam’ Chairman and members of the subcommittee, I am ve
pleased to have the opportunity to express my views on H.R. 11601—
the Consumer Credit Protection Act, In his message to the Congress
‘Oh consumer interest last, February 16, President Johnson said, ‘As a
matter of fair play to the consumer, the cost of credit should be dis-
<closed fully, simply, and clearly.’ s ,
-The Small Business Administration is on record in support of the
original Senate bill, S. 5, and Madam Chairman, I today reiterate my
support of thel full disclosure provisions of H.R. 11601. 2
“This subcommittee and other committees of the Congress have heard
and will continue to hear from many of the departments and agencies
of the executive branch. Bach of us has his own constituency, in the
case of SBA the nearly 5 million small businesses in America today.
But we all have something in common, and that is that each of our con-
stituents, just as each of yours, is a consumer, and 4s a consumer he is
entitled to certain basic rights. I believe that it is basically right that
each consumer should know exactly how much he is to pay for an item
when he buys on credit. .
. “Credit_purchasing is becoming more and mere a way of life with
the American buying public. Last year Interest costs alone totaled
nearly $13 billion. This is to the good. It is good for our economy and
it is good for the purchaser, particularly those with moderate or low
incomes. Credit makes it possible for these people to own and enjoy
the increasing variety of products and services supplied by our free
enterprise system, products and services designed to make life easier
and more bountiful. !
“The fundamental test for success under our economic system has
always been based upon competition, that is, the best product at the
best price. Ingenuity, inventiveness, and plain hard work have always
been the hallmarks of our most successful businessmen and industrisl-
ists. And the consumer has been the beneficiary.
“However, as our competitive system has grown and flourished, so

“The full disclosure provisions of H.R. 11601 are, I believe, totally
essential to aid the consumer in arriving at an intelligent and eco.
nomical decision when he is about to make s purchase on credit. And
I believe, Madam Chairman, that the time for this legislation is now.




CONSUMER CREDIT PROTECTION ACT ' 279

For this reason, I would hope it would be possible that other sections

of the bill might be deferred for more intensive study, and that em-

phasis be placed on quick passage of the full disclosure provisions.
“One of these other sections, which is already under study, is the one

which would prohibit garnishment of wages in collection of debts.
Garnishment is very often the only legitimate means available to a
businessman for final satisfaction of debts due him. Many States al-
ready have laws which protect a specified percentage of a worker’s
wages or take-home pay against garnishment by creditors, We feel
this is a most complex area, Madam Chairman, and would hope that
further careful and thoughtful study could be given it. .

“ ikewise, we would hope more time could be given to looking into
the areas of a national usury law, the provision outlining confession
of judgment, and the setting up of a National Commission on Con-
sumer Finance. , ,

“Also, Madam Chairman, we believe it is most important that in
implementation of any full-disclosure law the burden does not fall
unfairly upon the small businessman. We think it essential that, there
be equal treatment and equal requirements for big and small business.

“In this regard, Madam Chairman, I was gratified by the remarks
of the Honorable Joseph Barr, the Under Secretary of the Treasury in
appearing before this committee August 7, when he said, and I quote,
“The practical a plication of the annual rate xfequirement has been
studied at length and we have concluded that this requirement will
impose no significant burden or difficulty with respect to the over-
whelming majority of credit transactions in the United States.’

«T would stress that it is incumbent upon us to make it as easy as
possible for the businessman, especially the small businessman, to be
able to compute the annual percentage rate called for in this legisla-
tion, for we must keep in mind that in assigning additional respon-
sibilities of this sort the burden always falls heaviest upon the small-
est businessman whose resources are most limited.

“Tn closing, Madam Chairman, it is my belief that every hard-work-
ing and honest small businessman in this Nation stands ready to state
simply and truthfully the total cost of his products and services, in-
cluding the cost of credit charges. I am happy, therefore, to fully sup-
port the disclosure portions of this bill.

“Thank you.”

Mrs. Svruvax. Thank you, Mr. Greenberg. -

T have two short questions, one for you and one for Mr. Dixon and
then I am going to call on the other members.

Mr. Greenberg, in your testimony you state that interest costs alone
under consumer credit purchases total nearly $13 billion and you
state, “This is to the good. It is good for our economy and it is good
for the purchaser, particularly those with moderate or low incomes.”

How good is it for people on low income when they have to pay in
many instances what are exorbitant interest charges?

M. Greeneere. May I clarify that? When I said “this is good,”
this referred to the credit aspects of purchases rather than to the in-
terest, costs, obviously. I am sorry that the development of the state-
ment did not make that clearer. : : :

Mrs. Svrrivan. Thank you.

83-340—67—pt, 1—19
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Mr. Dixon, you suggest that the setting of margins on commodity
futures be handled in a separate bill. Has the Federal Trade Commis-
sion drafted or submitted such legislation? :

Mr. Dixon. No, we haven’t. : : ~ i

Mrs. Surravan. Do you remember back in 1954 in your coffee in-
vestigation you showed how excessive speculation on borrowed money
led and contributed to a price spiral? , o

Mr. Dixoxn. Yes, we did, and we along with you at that time, as T
remember, were worrying about just how all these prices were arrived
at. I don’t think at that time we were worrying so much about credit
transactions that went with it : : ' s

It I read very carefully a statement—I don’t know whether it was
Mr. Barr or not, in this respect—but the logic of it impressed me. I
think he suggested that if in this respect you wish to really do some-
thing, it should, practically speaking, be vested over in the Agricul-
ture Department. ' : : !

Mrs. Surrivaw. That one bill on regulation of coffee futures trading
that I introduced originally in 1954 on the suggestion of the Federal
Trade Commission has languished in the Committes on Agriculture
ever since. And the same thing happened in sugar in 1963 that
happened in coffee in 1954, did it not ? s I

©Mr. Dixon. I remember the men that we detailed to work upon them.
‘There was a strong belief by many that they were similar. =~

‘Mrs. SurLrivax. Our concern is not just with futures trading in
agricultural commodities, but in anything which affects consumer
prices, including silver, copper, zine, lead, platinum, rubber, and all
these other things that are traded on the futures exchanges, ;
~ Mr. Dixon. I am not an expert in futures nor in the stock market,
but I understand, with the little knowledge I have here the marging
that must be provided in order to get in and out of the market, re-
gardless of what they are trading in. Here in this legislation it seems
to me there is a kind of departure if you move over into the futures
market. We are now talking about addressing ourselves here to the
thought of goods and services that are sold and the amount of credit

that is involved if you engage in such transactions,

Mrs. Surrivan. This is perhaps a little farfetched as far as the rest
of the bill is concerned, but after all these years and all the attempts
we have made to have something done about this problem, the fact is
that it has been pushed from one department or one committee to
another and gets nowhere. I know you were not responsible for that
FTC report on coffee back in 1954, but I am certain you are familiar
with it because I believe you were on the Hill at the time. But is there
no way that the Federal Trade Commission could police the futurés
markets? Could we give the authority to you? . : I

_Mr. Dixon. You know, the Federal Trade is a creature of the
Congress and I think the Federal Trade is kind of a catch-all for the
Congress because ‘we have so many different responsibilities where
the Congress doesn’t specifically vest them in other agencies like in the
Federal Reserve, which has banking, communications in the FCC,
power in the Federal Power- Commission—everything else under the
commerce clause—if there is anything' wrong with it or unfair it is
vested in the Federal Trade Commission from the: law enforcement
standpoint. | b

By e £ S L
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Then we do have a broad responsibility to the Congress because we
were the successors to the old Bureau of Corporations that had only
one power, the power to investigate and report to the Congress. We still
retain that responsibility. Specifically, when we get to agricultural
products, the question of international trade in agricultural products,
~ you begin to run across the responsibility of the Secretary of Agrieul-
ture and responsibilities that have been specifically vested in that
Department by the Congress. Obviously anything the Congress wishes
for us to do we will do. -

Mrs. Suniivan. Have you read the report on the National Com-
mission on Food Marketing? : G

Mr. DixoN. I sure have, from cover to cover.

Mus. Surrivan. There is a lot of meat in there that we are hoping
to turn over to your department if we ever get around to it because
there is much more than can be done. Sy

Mr. Dixon. Yes, the recommendation out of there finally said in
effect—the recommendation was that we pick up— the Federal Trade
Commission pick up where that National Food Commission left it and
continue. I have said in answer to others who have put it to me, we can
do that provided we are adequately staffed.

Mrs. Svruvan. Have you ever asked the Appropriations Commit-
tee for staffing for that particular job?

Mr. Drxox. The House subcommittee asked me no questions about it,
but the Senate subcommittee—Senator McGee specifically came in for
that purpose and we had quite a colloquy and T told him that I had
no recommendation in my budget for that, and that we did not intend
to do that unless we had money and that I would wish he would pro-
vide the money if it was the will of the Congress for us to do it and we
left it there.

Mrs. Surrivan. I doubt if anyone on the House Subcommittee on
Appropriations ever saw the report of the Commission.

Mr. Dixon. It was a fine report.

Mrs, Surrivan. Not as strong as some of us wanted it to be, but it
contained a lot of meat. .

Mr. Dixon. Senator Magnuson said Congress provided that com-
mittee about $2 million and I think I could have done a pretty job, a
starting job with about $250,000. ;

Mrs. SLJLLIVAN. Next time if you ask for that, I will try to help
you get it. ~

Mr. Stephens? ‘

Mr. StepHENS. I am interested in one of the conclusions that you have
reached that you believe the provisions of H.R. 11601 are better than
the provisions of Senate bill 5. When it comes to the reporting or the
disclosure of financial charges you do not see why it should not be
applied to the revolving credit transactions. We had the representa-
tive of Montgomery Ward to present a chart here demonstrating that
it would be impossible for a real true picture to be given of the revolv-
ing credit transaction over a year’s time and in an annual interest
rate before the year is out because you do not know how much will be

aid each month and you cannot tell how much that actually will be.
%Vould you reconcile your ideas with theirs? /

Mr. Dixox. I think if you care to, you could carry this criticism to
other things other than revolving credit. I know of no more sensible
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way to apprise the consumer for comparison purposes. I prefer to use
the word “competitive” purposes because we do hold ourselves out as
a_competitive society, than to express it in the annual rate, and 114
times 12 is 18 and it 1s just that simple to me. No, he may come in here
and say to you, “Well, we don’t keep our books that way.” I have got
oneof those things that comes to my house and I cannot tell what Sears,
Roebuck is charging me. I can’t tell whether he adds it at the be-
ginning of the month before I pay him or at the other end. It may be
more than 18 percent if you really looked at it real close. I examined
it recently and I see that the charge is expressed in dollars so much
per month, how would you determine from this what the actual percent
1s? But for comparison purposes I don’t know why they don’t want to
say “18 percent.” That is what it is. It is to me like what the banks al-
ways used to say, 6 percent. It was never 6 percent, it was more than
that. T don’t know what it was—about. 11 point something, I think.
It was the lawsuits against General Motors that ‘said 6 percent
there. It was not 6 percent, 12 percent, something like that. It is like
borrowing'money and you pay it off at one-half of 1 percent per month.
Well, what is that { “What is that in annual interest rate ?” you say.
Mr. SteprENs. You have not had the advantage of seeing the chart.
But if you take 114 percent a month it would arrive at 18 percent. His
figures show that 1t was 11.49 percent based upon that particular cus-
tomer’s charge and the way he paid and what he paid. We have asked
for some clarification of that as to where you start calculating the
134 percent, whether it is the first of the month, the last of the month,
or what it is that makes the difference. I would agree, it is a comparison
to see what a|person is paying—if it says 12 percent, and you c¢an
equate those things more readily. But the physical difficulty they allege,
the truth in lending is not truth if you say it is 18 percent when you
figure out at the end of the year that it is 1114 percent. '
. Mr. Dixon. I don’t know a better title to give the bill than “truth
in lending.” Like truth in packaging, these are very good titles. I
wouldn’t want to lose the title for this bill because that is the purpose.
But even within this definition, as you say here, you are hearing
people say really, this does a little violence to the truth. It is like in
States—of course I am sure you have heard this testimony, how States
have laws against usurious interest rates and yet it is just quite common
for States to allow 8 percent per month and then on top of that add
“the legal rate on top of that which is 42 percent and then they say,
“Now, if you dare to require this you will be talking about 42 percent
and we never have that. We ought to have 3, because if we didn’t, you
would never get the money.” In the first place you go in there to get
- it and you start retiring it, the principal goes with it each month, it is
going down and you are usually paying constantly—but for com-
parison purposes it is high time in my opinion Americans knéw
what they were paying for money by the fairest and the best method
possible. I have followed this legislation since Senator Douglas thought
of it and put it in and I have heard this argument over the years
usually, the first attack on it was that no one could figure out a sen-
sible way to state it in annual interest. Finally, with the simplified
charts Joe Barr brought up here he showed you it wasn’t so hard if
you really wanted to do it. : |
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Mr. Srepaexs. That is right, but you would require them to make a
different capitalization each month. :

Mr. Dixon. We are saying to him, if I would understand, at some
sensible time in the beginning, that the man or the lady that accepts
this way of purchasing goods 1s informed—so that if they don’t want
to buy 1t this way may they might want to go down to the bank
and borrow money for 60 days and pay what they have to pay for the
goods. I have the feeling that maybe Sears, Roebuck is making as
much money out of financing as they are goods. ,

Mr. StepuENs. We asked for some information along that line. Of
course, when we make a real analysis of the cost of a home—if I buy &
house and pay for it in 30 years and I do not pay $30,000 for that
house, I pay much more than that over the 30 years with the interest
rates and everything like that. '

Mr. Dixox. But it would seem nice to know in advance what it is,
so if you have a choice to buy it a different way it might be helpful.
I live and have lived all my life at the Federal Trade Commission,
except during the time in the service, and when I was working with
the Senate Antitrust Committee—I have lived my whole life within
the philosophy of the greatness that has come to America out of a
free, competitive enterprise system. You are not going to be free if
you do not know the truth and you are not going to be competitive if
you don’t have a choice to compare things. i L

Now, we are either going to follow and pursue that philosophy or
we are going to duck 1t. I have a hard time seeing how we are going
to lose if we keep aspiring for truth—if it is open disclosure, com-
parative disclosure, glve it whatever connotation you wish—I know,
and I know the members of the committee of Congress in this com-
mittee want to know something that would cause us to get to this
and we want to do something that would avoid greater confusion.
There has been. a lot of explanation and a lot of experts have testified
on this bill, prior bills, and the question of eliminating revolving
credit might very well cause people to—in great mass to move toward
that method of financing simply to hide what they are doing. .

Now, I would suggest that we not give them that opportunity. Put
it out in the open. I don’t think it is going to hurt their business.
I am not one of those that thinks people will run from it a great
deal. I just think that people will be better off to know and if they
do know, all right. If you borrow a small amount of money or if
you buy a small purchase and have a small charge, I think maybe
that ought to be examined very carefully as to whether that small
charge ought to be eliminated, because the fact that no one will loan
anybody any money unless they can really fleece them down in that
area does not set very good with me.

Mr. Stepaexns. Thank you -

Mrs, Sunuivan. I would just like to comment here, that no one we
questioned from the retailers could answer our questions satisfactorily
on this matter of the 18 percent. When we would put the question
to them, “How did you arrive at 114 a month?” the answer
was, “Well, we just charge 114 percent. But 114 percent ‘is not
18 percent.” And we argued and argued over this and I think we
ought to get off the subject because we are never going to. get a
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- meeting of the minds on it. The figures they showed us on the chart
this morning are not the kind of figures they use when they figure
the interest on any of these charges for these people. Sy e
~ Mr. Drxow, One thing is clear, Madam Chairman, the purpose
of this legislation is to state it in simple interest annually and if
you charge something—if you set out with a figure 1% percent then
stated annually it comes to 18 percent. Maybe that is too simple,

_ Mr. Steprens. If that is true, provided you have the same amount

that you put in, it is 114 percent on each month. If you have a dif-

ferent amount it does not amount to 18 percent. b
Mrs. Suriivaxn. They still charge 1% percent for a given period of

time—a month. : ;

- Mr. Dixox. They still charge 114 percent per month. You are going
to pay 18 percent—maybe the amount will vary, but at the end of
the year you [paid 18 percent on something if you still owed them
something. | o : '

Mrs. SurLLivan. Mr. Wylie? ‘ ‘

-Mr. Wywre. Thank you, Madam Chairman. "

First of all, Mr. Dixon, I would like to clarify one point. I asked
Secretary Trowbridge this morning this question, whether he thought
the administrative enforcement of the Sullivan bill would be better
left to the Federal Trade Commission and then I asked the alterna-
tive question, would the administration of the provisions with refer-
ence to advertising perhaps be better left with the Federal Trade
Commission? As I understood from what you said, you thought maybe
the administrative provisions of any truth-in-lending act could well
be left to the Federal Trade Commission. : l

'I(iigd I interpret correctly? Is that a fair statement of what you
said ?

' Mr. Dixon. With respect to the advertising part of it, yes. |
Mr. Wyrie, Advertising only ¢ |
Mr. Dixon. Yes.

- Mr. Wyre. All right. : o '
Mr. Dixon. If you are going to adopt the Senate version, the en-

forcement of the bill is going to be left to the private citizen, plus a
criminal enfor?ement part of it, if necessary, by the Department of
Justice. There, under S. 5, the function of the Federal Reserve would
be to promote the regulations and what have you, and any enforcement
will come by the private citizen in any competent court. :

. If you adopt Mrs. Sullivan’s bill, then this encompasses the tradi-
tional point of enforcement entirely by Government and, as provided in
her bill, which is practically a rewrite of section 5 of the Federal Trade
Commission Act of how we must proceed to enforce, but this does not
glean that the Federal Reserve Board could not follow those proce-

ures.

When I was talking about this—I think I was making reference pri-
marily to Govexqg\or,Robertson’s reference to the advertising, the adver-
tising sections of your bill, Mrs. Sullivan. '

Mr. Wywe. Just to pursue that, one more question. Do you think
jurisdiction should be left more properly with the Federal Trade
Commission or with the Federal Reserve Board? That will require an
-answer as to one or the other, ’ ‘
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- Mr. Dixox. Or—I would leave it where it is, in the Federal Reserve
Board, but with respect to sections (j) and (k) on advertising. I would
suggest that if it is the will of the committee that you examine Con-
gressman Hanna’s bill because he seems to have resolved that difficulty
that Governor Robertson shied away from that was in this bill, and
suggested that we had more expertise and that perhaps under separate
legislation you might wish to assign to the Federal Trade Commission
this responsibility. :

Mr. Wyrie. There is not any question in your mind that we could
delegate to the Federal Trade Commission any authority we want to
delegate, is there?

Mr. Drxox. None whatsoever, under commerce, monetary. ;

Mr. Wz, This is spelled out in the law and the Constitution, you
have whatever authority Congress gives you. , ‘ O

Mr. Dixox. That is right. In this bill, either in commerce or affecting
commerce is in. It is in (j). This broadens section 5, which is our
basic law. :

" Mr. Wy, Your jurisdiction has been extended to where almost
any act affects interstate commerce, directly or indirectly ?

Mr. Drxown. I think that, too, I have spentmy life with mighty high-
priced lawyers trying to litigate that. o :

Mr. Wyie. I would like to ask Mr. Greenberg a couple of questions.

Since you administer the Small Business Administration Act and
the Smail Business Investment Corporation Act, you have more deal-
ings with the small businessman than probably anyone else who has
been before us or maybe anyone who will come before us. I have been
asking some questions about the possibility of stating the amount of
money which is actually paid in interest charges or service charges,
rather than in an annual interest rate. I don’t agree with Mr. Dixon
that it is as simple as he states. They have open-end. periods, load-on
periods, and so forth. But under the Tnternal Revenue Service regula-

‘tion there is a provision that allows for.a déduction of 6-percent inter-

ost or the actual amount paid, whichever is lesser. In other words,
the deduction cannot exceed 6 percent. If we pass a truth-in-lending
bill and it provides for disclosure of any rate of up to 18 percent,
would it not be better to express that in a-cash amount so that the
person who was making the deduction on his income tax would know
exactly how much he could deduct? Do you follow me? 2

Mr. Grerneere. Not exactly. But let me see if I understand your
question. You are talking from the consumer standpoint or the small
businessman ? :

" Mr. Wyrie. T want to ask you what the obligation might be as far
as the small businessman is concerned. One objection has been stated
that it would put too much burden on small businesses. -

Mr. Greexerre. Well, we discussed this point at some length, Mr.
Wylie, and our position is somewhat as follows: We are talking about
the small businessman and we are talking about comparatively small
costs. In the Senate bill, S. 5, which exempted a charge under $10, we
believe everybody should be treated equally. ‘We don’t believe from
what we have seen that the burden on the small businessman would be
so great and so burdensome that he wouldn’t be able to do this. We be-
lieve, too, that exempting the $10 charge would in effect be discrimi-
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natory 'aagainft the very people who'are possibly less able to afford

this kind of thing and would not give them the oléportun‘ity'bo,make

the kind of comparative and competitive test that Chairman Dixon so

aptly described. : i 3 P

With respect to the consumer himself——— : -

Mr. Wyrie. Before we leave it, you say you do not believe it would
be too burdensome to disclose interest rates? Could we not state the
rate in dollar amounts just as easily or more easily, for that matter,
based on testimony regarding some of these complicated interest tables?

‘Mr. GreenBere. The rate in dollar amounts? :

Mr. Wyrie. Yes,sir. L i

Mr. Greengere. 1 am sorry but I am not able to understand this.

Mr. Wyre, If 18 percent of $100 comes out to $18, just say at the
end of the year that the interest rate is $18. Now, the reason I am
getting at that is, 18 percent on $100 is more than 18 percent on $90,
of course. Where there is a variance in the revolving credit account
from month to month, the actual rate charge on the amount of the
items charged to the account, as has been pointed out here, may come
to a little over 11 percent, even where the monthly rate is 114 percent.

You have to be an expert or a CPA to determine what the rate is

actually going to be. R : e !

Mr. GreEwsrre. Let me speak as a comparative neophyte relative
to other witnesses here. T have been in the financial business all my
life and T have never seen any difficulty in terms of what a rateis, an
annual rate. Obviously the rate is established based upon some calcu-
lations somebody made. Obviously 114 percent a month from the dis-
cussions I have heard conceivably could be said to be 18 or some figure
less than 18, depending on the declining balance that exists during
the period under repayment. But it also appears to me that if the
initial charge is based upon a set figure that this could be converted
to an annua% rate. ; : S
- 'With respect to slight differences, I understand there is a tolerance,
some tolerance levels in the bill—the bill is not trying to make actu-
aries or statisticians out of businessmen. We are trying to get a fairly
close approximation. I don’t think anybody would be prosecuted to
the full extent of the law if they stated 36 percent or 33 percent. But
I think that rather than stating anything there should be some ap-
proximation of the amount of interest rate involved. Now, this figure
114, percent a month—of course, maybe with the new math is figured
differently—comes to 18 percent a year. Obviously if there are any
~declining balances or prepayments the amount of interest might not
- come out to 18 percent a year. But at the time that contract was entered
into, it was entered into on the basis of 18 percent a year. |

Mr. Wyrie, May I have unanimous consent to ask one more
question ? ! , , ’ |
Mrs. Surnivan. Yes. : ;

- Mr. Wyre. T'am not so much interested at this point in the interest
rate or interest rate on a revolving account as I am that which could be
deducted on an income tax return, and some of the gentlemen who
have testified here—as a matter of fact, Mr. Barr said he thought
maybe the regulation should be changed if a truth-in-lending bill is
adopted so that the full amount of the interest rate and service charge

i
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could be deducted. If it is a good principle at 6 percent or less it is a
good principle at another figure, if the figure is known. _

1 think my question was, is this an unreasonably burdensome thing
to ask of small businesses? We now require the form 1099 of financial
institutions to show in advance what amount has to be included in
income. Why would it not be just as reasonable to require some form
which would indicate the amount which could be deducted ?

Mr. GrEeNBERG. Well, this is getting a little beyond my field, but to
answer your specific question, I know that with respect to interest
deductions for income tax purposes, the taxpayer is to determine that
the amount that is being deducted relates only to interest and finance
charges and no other costs. ' ‘

To answer your specific question, again, far afield, I would say that
some consideration should be given to the problem of determining what
deductions the taxpayer could take under the tax laws. But I am not
competent to discuss this.

Mr. Wyriz. Mrs. Sullivan, based on the statement from Mr. Dixon
you might want to amend the title of your bill. It is entitled “Consumer
gregiet Protection Act.” Don’t you want it to-be a “PTruth-in-Lending

“Act”?

Mrs. Svrrivan. I think mine covers more fully what we are trying
to doin HLR. 11601. :

Mr. Wyrie, That was a poor attempt to be facetious.

Mrs. SurrivaN. Mr. Hanna ¢

Mr. Hanna. Thank you, Madam Chairman.

1 appreciate the comments that have been made about the bill I intro-
duced. I thought that the Federal Trade Commission is a crack agency
to carry out this obligation. »

Ts it not true from the legal standpoint that as long as the goods are
in interstate commerce and. it is pretty hard to say there are very many
‘goods that are not in interstate commerce that tﬁe sale of those goods
can be considered in' interstate commerce, whether it was in fact
intrastate?

Mr. Drxon. Yes, sir, this would be so, but I think before you arrived
‘here I had reached the point in my statement and in an aside I pointed
out that traditionally mn enforcing section 5 of our law, the Federal
Trade Commission Act, we have stayed pretty much in the vein of re-
quiring 2 sale of a commodity in addition to an ad that flowed across
the line.

Now, when you get down to dealing with credit terms and finance
charges and whatever, usually these t%ings, as far as the transaction
that is involved—it took place at a very narrow situs and although we
could possibly reach it because if there was an ad it is pretty hard to
advertise today in any kind of a newspaper, even a weekly, that does
not get across a State line, and we could technically say that we were
after a deceptive ad. Even though the sale was local. 1 hope I did no
violence when I interpreted the purpose of your bill, but I thought
the purpose was to ¢ arify the point that had been raised that the
Commission does have a great deal of expertise in thisarea.

Mr. Haxna. That is correct. o

Mr. Drxox. If the failure to do the thin%s set out in (j) and (k),

if there is a failure, if the purpose of your bill is to make those failures
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a violation of section 5 of the Federal Trade Commission Act, then
this would be a traditional approach to these types of problems.
~ Mr. Hanwa. Thank you very much. May I say in further edification
that the gentleman who finds 1t difficult to make a distinction between
stating a simple annual rate, and the testimony of the gentlemen who
have been here before us this morning, I can assure you it is not diffi-
cult at all in connection between the two for it has to do with the magic
of time. There is no problem in setting an annual rate. If it is 114
percent per month it figures out to 18 percent applied rate. But there
s a little thing about time. Mr. Barr testified about this and he very
casually went over it and said, “Well, it is true that there is a certain
grace period before the interest is applied.” There are some purchases
that are made in the middle of the month—in other words, you have
got a 80-day applied interest rate on something you might have pur-
chased 48 days'ago. So you have got some days of grace. The difference
between those who apply it and the simple interest rate approach, and
those who say it is difficult lies in the days of the month that vary
between purchase and payment because payment can come on the 10th
one month, the 7th, the 13th, the 2d, the purchases can be made
from any spectrum of one to 30 and there will be a variety of balances -
that peel out and there will be a variety of days in which the interest
was actually applied as against when the purchase was really made.
Now, the argument is simply, on one side if you are going to make
it a simple interest rate, you simply say to the businessman, “You
have got to pretend you did not extend credit on any of the days ex-
cept at the time you apply it.” And their argument is that that is non-
sense. “We are only doing this to maintain a sensible approach. to
bookkeeping. The cost of making it apply from the day they pick it
up are such that we are better, off to arbitrarily say 114 percent a
month and we do not understand that and we do not know what the
argument is all about.” If it is true that when they say they applied
134, percent and they allow a variety of differences of gross for any
one particular account, when the effect, of interest is applied against
that which is the total amount at any time you are going to come out
with a variety of rates of 11 percent to fully the figure 18 percent. But
my fear is this, gentlemen, that if you insist upon the figure 18-percent
interest charge being stated, that will be the interest charge against
everybody. They will say, “Well, we did not want to charge you that
much but the Government insisted that we are going to charge 18 per-
cent from the date of purchase.” I think what we will have done is
have increased the interest rate for a number of purchases. 1
I think, Madam Chairman, I have been thinking about this thin
very seriously and I think that if you really wanted to make a contri-
bution in this area, you leave the appropriate operator alone, and get
to the bad ones and you can say anybody who is applying an interest
rate action and talk about the thing—whose applied interest rate
exceeds 18 percent, that they must report this actual interest rate or
else have them report it as applied because that is the truth of the
matter. That is the applied interest rate and not necessarily the effec-
tive interest rate and you will never get me to accept the fact that there
is not a distinction between the applied interest rate and the effective
interest rate, because anybody who knows the simple application of
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time knows that the effective interest rate will come out differently
given different days of grace where you charge no interest. i

What the gentleman is arguing is that we ought to get some credit
for the time we are applying no rate at all. ‘ (i

So this comes out to what the effective interest rate is.

Honest to goodness, Madam Chairman, that is the crux of the whole
matter. It is just as simple as that. If you insist on making the rate
18 percent then I think that you may be doing that—I am not sure
about this—but what you might be doing is establishing that everybody
is going to pay 18 percent, although there are many people who are not
paying 18 percent right now. ‘ j

What would you say to that? i
- Mr. Brvemam. Could I ask, is the gentleman referring to the 18 per-
cent requirement in our bill? Or is that full disclosure of the annual
interest rate? R : ,

Mr. Hanxa. On the usual revolving credit, the greater percentage
of which—TI think you will find this is true as the American Retail
Federation has reported, that most of the people who are legitimate
people that belong to this organization do charge and apply 1145 per-
cent interest rate which figures out to be an annual rate of 18 percent.
But they do that in a way in which they are continually giving the
purchaser a difference of days of grace against which no interest is
charged under that particular purchase. s

Do you understand ? ,

Mr. Bineraum. I do. But I do not see there is any difference in their
stating that they charge 114 percent monthly credit charge and stating
they charge 18 percent annual charge. Most people do not understand
what 115 percent monthly means. ‘

Mr. Hanna. What you are saying is because they insist that you
ought to give them some credit for their effective interest rate which
is the fact that there are a variety of numbers of days in which the pur-
chaser gets his purchases in there, that the effective interest rate against
the total business they do with the client and the total credit they
expend will affect it.

Mr. Bingram. They do not make that plain when they are talking
about the figure 114 percent monthly. ‘ ;

Mr. Hanwa. They made it very clear. I did not know anything about
this until I heard the testimony and that is when T heard it, from what
they said. It seemed to me pretty clear and T am just saying I do not
see the difference—I know ‘what the difficulties are. T know what the
differences are. I understand what you are doing. I think what you
may be doing is cutting the customer out of the opportunity of getting
any days of grace at all. I think they will then say, “You do not get
any—we will have to involve our bookkeeping a little more instead of
simplifying it.”

Mr. Bineram. I would like to pursue this with you.

Mr. Hanwna. I would like to pursue it with you. I am no expert. I just
got educated recently on this thing. Tt is amazing that people start
talking about two different things all the time. ’

Now, as the chairman has said, nobody haslaid a gloveon her.

Mrs. SvrLivan. Mr. Williams.

Mr. Wirizams. Thank you, Madam Chairman.
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- Mr. Dixon made a point, the Senate bill was called truth-in-lending
and this bill ' we have has a slightly different title, “Consumer Protec-
tion Act.” T think Mr. Dixon does have an excellent point. Whatever
we do we have to be accurate or be truthful. It seems to me that much
of the confusion that is revolving around these revolying charge ac-
counts is resulting from the fact that in some types of credit transac-
tions the interest is set before the transaction is consummated. So there
is no difficulty in figuring the interest, say, on the first mortgage or sec-
ond—first mortgage or something of this nature. But in these revolv-
ing credit accounts we are talking about computing in advance an
interest rate on the basis of 114 percent for 12 months, but then the
way it is being applied, the interest has got to be computed after the
fact or at the end of the year, to see how much interest the customer
has actually paid. |

Now, one misstatement that has been made here this morning and
one misstatement that was made by Mr. Barr of the Treasury Depart-
metn is that the department stores on revolving charge accounts are
- charging 14 percent on the unpaid balance each month. ?

This is not a correct statement. In the testimony we heard this morn-
ing, if that testimony was accurate, and I questioned the witnesses
this morning carefully to determine the way they are computing this
interest cost and T heard no one raise any question about whether this
was the actual practice or not on the part of the American Retail
Federation. ’ :
- Now, they are not charging 115 percent per month on the unpaid
balance for that month. They are charging 114 percent per month on
the unpaid balance of the previous month. In other words, if, on the
1st of July, a customer owes $100, and even then if he pays the $100
off during the month of July, in the statement the customer re-
ceives the 1st of August there is no service or interest charge at all.
The interest or service charge would be $1.50 for the balance outstand-
ing as of the 1st of July. So you cannot say, you cannot apply to ac-
tual practice if the testimony we heard this morning is correct, that
they are paying 114 percent per month and charging that amount on
the unpaid balance. So what we have here is two separate factors, one,
a type of transaction, first mortgages where you compute the interest
in advance and know exactly how much you are paying and the other
is the type of transaction where the interest rate cannot be computed
and we can only come to the conclusion at the end of the year. So to
say 18 percent per annum interest charge on revolving charge accounts
is an incorrect statement if the testimony we have heard here is
correct.

T want to say something else to you, Mr. Dixon. |

. You made the statement that some department stores are probably
making as much money out of financing as they are out of the sale
of products. I do not believe that is a correct statement. I believe the
charge accounts were developed to increase sales volumes. I think the
revolving ‘charge accounts evolve from regular charge accounts in
order to further increase sales volume. I do not believe that there is
a department store or merchant in this country, if they could convert
to an entirely cash operation tomorrow without reducing their sales
volume, they would not be happy to do so. Because the greatest in-
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cidence of loss experienced by merchants today, especially the small
businessmen in poorer areas occurs in these charge accounts and re-
volving charge accounts and these merchants have got, to. make u
the money somehow. So I would like to know if you disagree wit,
the statement I just made. o ) ,
l\gr. Drxon. I still think a great deal of money- is being made on
credit. : L :

- Mr. Witniams. I am talking about department store credit.

Mr. Drxon. I am talking about department stores, too. I remember
reading somewhere—I do not know how authentic it was as to when
Sears, Roebuck instituted revolving credit—I believe they were the
first, as I read it, and I believe when they came into an area like
Washington, I believe their statistics showed pretty well they could
afford to extend it broadly to all classes as to terms and conditions
offered. Maybe they would give a different definition, but I don’t
know whether that 1s before this committee as to why. Because if they
desired—they could set whatever rate they desired to set as long as
- they did not do any violence to the inter}l)reta,tion of the usury laws.

Apparently 114 percent on the unpaid balance was enough to protect
‘their risk and I think the average person they do business with is a
pretty good risk. . SRR

Mr. Wirriams. It is not the average person you got to worry about.

Mr. Drxon. That fellow that you are worrying about we find from
our study in the District of Columbia, he is down on 7th Street buying
his goods and you can’t even get this type of credit. He can’t even get it
extended to him. L
_ Mr. Wirriams. Let me say this: We have had testimony from Mr,
Barr in which he stated that he did not believe that merchants could
operate on less than 18 percent annual interest charge on revolving
charge accounts and break even on it. ,

I also remember that we did have testimony this morning that in-
dicated that Wanamaker’s started revolving credit charges. I do not
know whether this is factual, but this is what weheard. ‘

One other question. As far as commodity credit is concerned, the
margin that is put down is really earnest money. I have difficulty
accepting this as a credit transaction. Do you think commodity trading
should be included in this bill in any way ¢ -

- Mr. Dixox. No, T donot. I had that difficulty myself.

Mr. Wirriams. Thank you. ,

Mrs. Surrivan. Mr. Bingham? .

Mr. Bineraum. Thank you, Madam Chairman. -

First of all, T would like to ask Mr. Dixon a little bit about something
he said—clarify something about the possibility of this, the adminis-
tration of this enforcement being given to the Federal Trade Commis.
sion as far as theadvertising is concerned. ey

Would you expect that you could undertake that responsibility with
your existing structure, existing personnel ¢ ‘ ;

Mr. l:gIXON. You mean if you included in the final passage? Yes,
we could. : ,

But T think to do an adequate job we would have to have some in-
crease in personnel, and I would want to have the opportunity of
looking at that very carefully without shooting from the hip, without
seeing how many more personnel we would need.
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M. Brxeman. I think it would be helpful to have an estimate on
~ that. po b ) ) 2 eyt I
* Mr. Dixox. I shall submit it to the comrittee. : S
(The material referred to follows :) i |
May I say at the outset that, in answer to Congressman Bingham’s question,
I can only give an estimate as to what increases would be required in personnel
and appropriations should Congress decide the responsibility of enforcing the
advertising provisions of H.R. 11601 is to be placed with the Federal Trade Com-
mission. Much will depend on the scope of a “Truth-In-Lending” bill as it is
finally enacted into law. As now drawn, as I interpret H.R. 11601, it covers every
" form of consumer credit. Thus, in enforcing the advertising provisions of the bill,
the Commission will be charged with the responsibility of observing and review-
. ing the advertising of many types of creditors, such as loan companies, depart-
ment stores, real estate operators, etc., to determine whether their advertise-
ments contains the disclosures required by the bill. ek ‘

As 1 envisage the responsibility of the Commission, its first duty would be
the promulgation of proper regulations to assure that'the advertisements do
contain the required disclosures. = . S

To prepare such regulations an -perform the duties necessary to assure their
proper promulgations in accordance with the provisions of the bill as well as of
_the Administrative Procedure Act. I think the Commission would require as a
minimum an increase of its present personnel of two additional attorneys and
two clerks. After such promulgation is completed, to be certain that all creditors,
subject to the provisions of the bill, are complying in their advertising with the
bill’s requirements and with the Commission’s regulations, my estimate is that
for the first year the Commission probably will require four more attorneys and
four more clerks. Thus, for the first year my belief—and it is merely my belief—
is that the Commission probably could adequately perform its functions, with
reference to the advertising provisions of the bill, by an increase fin its ap-
propriations of approximately $75,000 to $100,000. g i T

After the first year, the personnel may have to be increased or decreased, de-
pending upon the extent to which there has been compliance with the provisions
of the law and the Commission’s regulations. I would not venture an estimate
at this time as to what increase or possible decrease in the appropriations of the
Commission should be made for the following years. : s
- Mr. Dixoxn. One must keep in mind—TI am quite sure each time you
pass a statute such as this you would be hopeful that it would volun-
tarily be complied with. The Senate approach was one way. The Sen-
ate approach was to turn it over to the private citizen and criminal law

enforcement. In your version here in the House is to do it differently.
You will turn it over, as the bill provides, entirely to the Federal
Reserve Board to enforce. . S ik

Mr. Brnora. But under the provisions we are talking about, if that
part of the enforcement job were turned over to you, you would not
be starting from seratch. ; : ) F

Mr. Drxon. No, we would not. ; Gyl
- Mr. Bingaanm. As the Federal Reserve Board would.

Mr. Drxon. This is correct. It would be a better dollar buy to buy
‘going expertise than to try to duplicate it. T think I get your point and
that is quite right. : L L ;
 Mr. Bivemam. Did T understand you to say as far as the other ad-
ministrative enforcement is concerned, apart from advertising that you
do not favor a governmental plan of administrative enforcement, that
you favor leaving it to the individual f

Mr. Dixox. I think I would try that first. If this works—this has
been bandied about up here on other bills and other subjects, that if
would relieve a Government expenditure. okt
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Mr. Brxeuam. Do you not feel, however, that small purchasers are
the ones most likely to take advantage of this and they are not going
to be the ones who will go to court to protect themselves?

Mr. Dixon. It is a fear, a legitimate fear. :

On the other hand here, the small party would be afforded under
S. 5 approach, would be afforded if his cause was just, would be af-
forded double his loss in effect, plus attorneys fees, and I would think
that maybe there might be enough inducement for attorneys to get
quite inferested in this type of practice. : ST
b‘ Mr. Brneaam. I would like to address some questions to Mr. Green-
erg. : ‘

I% Mr. Moot’s statement concerning the issue of garnishment, there
was this statement s i

Garnishment is very often the only legitimate means available to a business-
man for final satisfaction of debts due him. :

If my understanding is correct, Mr. Moot, the Administrator, comes
from the State of Texas? v L

Mr. GreenBERG. No, sir; that is not correct. S a

" Mr. Brineram. What I wanted to point out is, three States do have
statutes prohibiting garnishment and we have information available
to the committee, some of it summarized but there is no correlation, ap-
parently, in the amount of installment credit which is extended in those
States that have tough antigarnishment laws and those that have none.
" Mr. GrepNBERG. First, Mr. Moot comes from New Jersey and is liv-
ing in the State of Virginia. I think what Administrator Moot was
trying to say is that this is not the only means, but is an important
means. : : Y
~ Further, because of the complexities of the situation he suggests that
the subject be given further study and then all available information
be before the Congress and the appropriate committees before any final
action is taken. , ) , BRI ~

Mr. Bincuanm. I understand that is the position not only of the SBA
but the position of all of the executive agencies, the administration’s
position, and as I said before, I am very much disappointed that we
are not being given any more useful comment from the executive
agencies. Tl L

If I may, I would like to get briefly to the question of revolving
credit and particularly on the matter that Mr. Dixon was discussing
with Mr. Stephens. The difficulty or the alleged difficulty of calculat-
~ ing an annual percentage rate—IL would like to call your attention to
sub;pa,ra'graph 3 on page T of our bill, H.R. 11601, where the definition
of “equivalent annual percentage rate” is given as the rate or rates
computed by multiplying the rate or rates used to compute the finance
charge for any period by the number of periods in a year. =

In other words, under this bill all the retailer has to do if he has
not been making the monthly charge of 114 percent and he called
it 114 percent a month, all we are asking him to do is that in effect that
~ ig 18 percent per annum. Is it not true, Mr. Dixon, that this poses no

burden on the businessman at alt?: R e RN

Mr. Dixox. I didn’t think it would imipose one on him: no sir. Be-
cause 1 thought that was what the bill was addressed to. You weren’t
trying to arrive at how to compare rates, you were trying to set a
per annum expression so it could be compared. ‘
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Mr. Bineram. When we speak of interest rate per annum that does:
not mean we are talking about a full year’s payment of a fixed amount.
~ Mr. Dxon. Or a varying amount that may vary from month to-
month., ; ’ : . o
~ Mr. Binemam. It can be that but it is still a rate per annum.
Mr. Dixon, That is what I thought. : .
Mr. Biveram. It seems to me to make a further comment on that,
that every criticism that the businessman addresses to the annual-rate
question they could equally well address to their now current custom
of using the [monthly percentage rates. Because if it is an inaccurate
rate annually it is inaccurate monthly. 4
Do you agree with that ¢ ey : R
Mr. Drxon. I tried to say it. You said it so much better than I did.
Mr. Bivemaum. Finally, I would like to make this comment. I am
beginning to wonder, having seen some of the material that we are
going to be presented with next week, whether some of these retail
establishments are not really concerned about the annual interest rate,
not because of the difficulty of translating a monthly rate to an annual
rate, but because their annual rate in effect is a lot higher than 18 per-
cent. We are going to have to have information presented here show-
ing that the way they do their billing in some cases, they are not giv-
ing credit for payment made during the monthly period and the net
effective annual rate in many cases 1s up in the sixties and seventies
and T think this is going to be a shock to us. =~ A
Thank you, Madam Chairman. ' : i
Mrs. SurLivan, Mr. Greenberg, I think you might be interested in
this letter that just came from Kansas C‘yity. This is from a small
business firm and they have no revolving charge. They say:
Pledse be advised that we are not in favor of 8. 5 ag it now stands. We ‘iwge
support of any |credit service charge disclosure proposal that requires the iuni-
versal applicatibn in either dollars or cents or in identical rates for all credit,
whether it be monthly, monthly and annual or any other rate that will enable-
customers to compare the terms and see which is the cheapest rate available in
. the marketplace. We feel that the S. 5 bill as it now stands does just' the
~ opposite. ! ‘ ! i |
To sum up—and this is addressed to both Mr. Dixon and Mr. Green-
berg—you both made a good case for full disclosure of finance charges:
in consumer credit. But I would like to take you back to S. 5 as it
passed the Senate and see if we understand exactly what that bill
would do and would not do. : i
First, it would leave out first mortgages, the biggest credit trans-
action which | most families ever experience—and one which most
families now /do experience—and would require no disclosure of the-
perﬁentage rates of finance costs or of other costs in a first mortgage,
right ¢ o ' '
%\Ir. Dixown. Right. .
Mr. Greensere. Right, : 1
Mrs. Surnivan. Next, it would exempt from the requirement to give
~an annual percentage rate any purchase or credit transaction in which:
‘the credit charge is $10 or less, meaning usually items costing up to
around $100; is that not right ? ' |
Mzr. ‘GREENB%:}. That is right.
- Mr. Dixon. That is right.
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Mrs. Survax. Third, it would not require an annual percentage
rate disclosure on open-end credit- plans such as department store
revolving charges and gasoline and other credit card plans; is that
not right ?

Mr. GreExeere. That’s correct.

Mr. Drxon. That is right.

Mrs. Sorvan. Fourth, it would require an annual percentage rate
disclosure only for large ticket items—installment transactions like
automobiles, television sets, sizable loans, second and third mortgages,
and so forth. But none of those would have to give an annual per-
centage rate until July of 1972, which is 5 years away. All right, so no
one would be covered and nothing would be covered that would mean
anything to anyone in terms of an annual percentage rate for 5 years;
is that right? :

Mr. Drxon. That is right.

Mrs. Suruvax. Is dollars per hundred on the average unpaid bal-
ance the same as the annual percentage rate which they would have
to show after 1972¢

Mr. GreENBERG. It isn’t clear.

Mr. Drxon. It isnot the same ?

Mrs. Svruvax. I think it was testified that when they said $12 per
hundred per year on the average unpaid balance it meant 12 percent.

Mr. GreExnBERG. On the average unpaid balance—if you consider a
hundred as a basis for percentage, conceivably this might be so. I
would have to sit down and figure that out.

Mrs. Svrvan. This is the interpretation we were given—that 1t
means the same thing. If so, then why did the Senate provide a 5-year
moratorium on stating the percentage rate if this phraseology means
exactly the same thing? We were told it was because of the State
usury laws. ; '

In your statement I think you made it clear that this fear was
unfounded and T think Secretary Barr did the same thing—thus mak-
ing this provision of the Senate bill unnecessary; is that true?

r. GreeneERG. That appears tobe correct. ,

Mrs. Suruvan. I am worried, however, that this is possibly subject
to a different interpretation; that is, that under the language of S. 5
they could for 5 years quote a discount rate as $6 per hundred per year
instead of the actual rate of 12 percent. :

Mr. Drxox. I think you could. Six dollars per hundred per year.

Mr. GreEneERrG. I would haveto study that. ,

Mrs. Svrrivan. When you get a copy of the transcript—Ilet me read
that once more.

1 want to know if the provision of S. 5 is possibly subject to a
different interpretation than the one we were given; that is, that under
the language they could for 5 years quote the discount rate as $6 per
hundred per year, when it is actually a 12-percent rate.

Mr. Drxox. I think I would want to look at that and want my book-
keeper to give me some advice.

“Mrs. Sunnvan. I wish you would go over these last few questions
because we have been told that dollars per hundred per year on the
average unpaid balance, as provided for 5 years in S. 5, actually is the
same as the annual percentage rate specified in H.R. 11601.

83-340 0—67—pt. 1——20
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Mr. Bixeram. W ould the chairlady yield on that point?

rs. SULLIVAN. Yes, Mr. Bingham, = ° N, o i

r. BiNeram. It might be of some help in preparing an answer if

you look at pages 18 and 19 of the Senate committee report, because

they do indicate there the purpose of giving the 5 years grace on that
which will allow theSta,testochange;theirusury laws, - S

Personally T do not feel there is any problem in this interpretation,

that this could be used to excuse adiscountrate. - e

. Mrs. Suriivan. Maybe you can clarify that when you get the
transcript. . . ; S B

“(Thematerial referred to follows:)

RePLY oF SMAIL Busingss ADMINISTRATION

It appears to SBA that section 4(i) (1) of Senate-passed. §. 5, which allows
disclosure. of a “dollars per hundred per year rate of ‘the average unpaid ‘bal-
ance”.in certain cases, could not be used to quote a discount rate of $6 per hundred
per year when it is actually a 12 percent rate. This is so because the dollars. per
hundred per year rate must be computed on the “average unpaid balance”; and
such balance would reflect any initial discount or declining balance during ‘the
veriod-over which the credit is extended. PR . gk

)
REPLY OF, FEDERAL TRADE CoMmission

FEDERAL TRADE ComumissIoN,
Washington, D.C., August 18, 1967, :

Hon. Lronor K. SuLLIVAN, i ) s 0 S
Chairman, ‘Subcommittee on’ Consumer Affairs, C’ommittee on Banking  and
Currency, House of Representatives, Washington, D.¢. .

DEagr CHAIRMAN SULLIVAN : As you suggested, having had an opportunity! to
read the testimony which T gave before your subcommittee on ‘August 9, 1967,
concerning H.R. 11601, I reviewed the answers to the questions which you pro-
pounded to Mr. Greenberg and me with reference to 8. 5 as it passed the Senate,

You first asked if that bill would leave out first mortgages, which you classified
as the biggest credit transaction most families ever experience, s

~In reply I said! that you were right. There is no question but that subsection
4 of section 8 of the bill does specifically exempt from its provisions extensions of
‘credit secured by first m rtgages on real estate. As to whether such mortgages
constitute the biggest transaction most families ever experience. I do not know.
I presume that’s true, but have no particular knowledge in support of the belief,

You next asked if S. 5, as passed by the Senate, would exempt from the finance
rate any credit transaction in which the credit charge is $10 or less, and further,
whether this does not mean usually items costing around $100. Section 4 ( b) ( l}
does specifically exempt such credit charges, I would assume that a finance charge
of $10 or more would usually apply to purchases of $100 or more, but I have no
specific knowledge to sustain this assumption. : s

Your third inquiry is whether S. 5 as passed by the Senate would not require
an annual percentage rate disclosure on open end credit plans such ag depart-
ment store revolving charges and gasoline and other credit plans, That bill would
not require disclosure of the annual bercentage rate on revolving ‘open end
credit plans, but only a-disclosure of the percentage rate per peried (section
4(d) (1) (©)). Unquestionably, this exemption would apply to revolving charge
accounts usually employed by department stores. However, as to whethexf the
exemption also would apply to gasoline and other credit card plans, I have no
knowledge, and while this probably is true in most instances, I am not in a’ posi-

_ Fourth, your inquiry as to whether the exemption of the requirement of dis-
closure on annual percentage rates on open end credit plans would only leave
“large ticket items, installment transactions like automobiles; television sets,
sizeable loans, second and third mortgages, and so forth.” You further added as
to none of these items would the annual percentage rate have to be given “until
July 1972.” ) o
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S. 5 as passed by the Senate does provide specifically that whenever an annual
percentage rate is required to be disclosed, it may be expressed either as a per-
centage rate per year or as a dollars per hundred per year. rate of the average
unpaid balance; and that it is only after Janury 1, 1972 that all such ratés re-
quiring disclosure must be expressed as. percentage rates (section 4(i) 1)).

As to whether this provision applies only, to large ticket items, installment

transactions like automobiles as you mentioned, I have no pecial knowledge.

Your final inquiry was whether or not the provisions in §. 5 as passed by the
Senate could not be subject to the interpretation that for five years the creditor
could quote the “discount rate as $6 per hundred per year, when it is actually
12 percent rate.” ) :

Section 4 (i) (1)(A) reads: ‘“whenever an annual percentage rate is required
to be disclosed by this section, such rate may be expressed either as a percentage
rate per year, or.as 2 dollars per hundred per year rate of the average unpaid

balance”. (Italic supplied.)

- As I interpret this section, -the key words are “dollars per year rate of the
average unpaid balance.” yndoubtedly, in your question you meant to include the
underscored wording. :

My belief is that if a discount rate of $6 per hundred per year is expressed as a

true percentage, the jnterest rate would ‘amount to 12 percent on the average
unpaid balance of $50 as the amount of the loan is paid in equal monthly install-
ments so that by the end of six months, one-half of ‘the loan would have been
paid:off. Since the interest paid amounts to $6 -on an average unpaid balance of
$50, S. 5 as passed by the Senate would require a’ statemernt of the interest, if ex-
pressed in dollars, at the rate of $12 per hundred per year on said average unpaid
balance. )
You recall with reference to this last inquiry, I stated (transeript 440 and
lines 11 and 12) “I think T would want to look at that and want my bookkeeper
to give me some advice.” I have looked at your statement and have been advised
by members of the staff that the above answer is in accord with the advice they
gave me

May I thank you for having given me this opportunity of reviewing my answers
to the questions or statements by you which I have enumerated.

o I ;gp}( that this letter be made part of the transcript of my testimony of August
, 1967. ! .
" Kindest personal regards.
Sincerely yours,

" pavr RanD DIXON, Chairman.

Mrs. Surtivan. I just have one more question, Mr. Dixon. :
In answer to Mr. Williams’ question about margins in commodities
being earnest money and not credit, you said the provision we have in
section 207 should not be in this bill. Should such a provision be in any
bill2 Do you believe commodity futures trading requires 1o margin
regulation, ever? : s =
Mr. Dixon. It is something that should be studied—adfter study given
here by the Federal Reserve Board—because of various contingencies
that might arise. & , : : : v

Mus. Surrvan. They do not want to touch it, I can tell you that.
' May I say this before you answer. If you recall in the sugar specula-
tion in 1963 they only required TY,-percent margin to be put on and
this meant that anyone—and many did—who wanted to turn over &
fast dollar for a few hundred dollars could get in and trade day to day
$20,000 and $25,000 worth of futures with just putting down & couple
of hundred dollars of margin.

Mr. Dixox. It could be argued that that has an advantage during
some times and disadvantages during other times. ~~ ' :

Mrs, SurLvan. They said they needed speculators to come in and
gamble in order to make a market. But nevertheless, what excessive
speculation on very low margin did to sugar Was, in a very few months,
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to double the price. The sugar market went completely out of bounds
and the world sugar price later collapsed and never got back since to
‘what it should be, We found out in our invesbiga,tiqn that people who

some making a very good profit and others taking a loss which in some
cases they could not afford. They didn’t realize the price could fall so
far so fast, just as it had previously soared. : o

Only because of the way this affects the consumer do we feel that this
needs some disaussion out, loud. It was not being discussed anywhere
else; therefore we put it in this bill. ,

Mr. Halpern ?

Mr. Havpery. Thank you, Madam Chairman. ,

r. Dixon, you mentioneq that certain of the advertising provisions

in H.R. 11601 might duplicate regulations already in existence under
the Federal Trade Commission statute, ;

r. DrxoN. T wouldn’t want to try to make out case that we have
done any great job in this field. T cited two types of cases that we pro-
ceeded against—Genera] Motors and Ford Motor Co. Certainly where
we found such transactions taking place in commerce, and we had rea.-
son to believe there wag deception or something unfair with it, we have
a statute that is broad enough to enable us to broceed against such
practices. But the problem that this bil] is addressed to is far greater
than this—it is failure to do certain things. ‘

It is failure to make clear for one Teason or another what this bill
is addressed to, We had in the General M. otors case, for instance, what
we considered an affirmative misrepresentation, that is, citing 6 per-
cent when it was more than that. If someone just failed to disclose
what credit terms were, just didn’t recite anything, just said the to..
tal price for instance was $400, then you get into the fringe area of
our society where people don’t have good credit rating and cannot get
credit ratings, maybe for good reasons or bad reasons—sometimes we
found that there is no credit terms mentioned, just said you want this
television or this radio, it will be $400 to you.

Now, that is the total cost. What is the price? Tt might be adver-
tised for, say $2.50 per week. They do not tell you what the price is or
how many weeks or anything.

Now, should they be told ?

Certainly, $2.25 s week is truthful. Tt is not misrepresenting. The
failure there, if there is any deception, is the failure to give enough
information, | ‘ '

Now, here in the District of Columbia we have enough jurisdiction
I think to do something about some of these types of problems. But
when you get across the broad scope of America I think that our prob-
lems are a Tittle more difficult. .

. HaLPERN. What is your opinion of the provisions in H.R. 11601
which prohibit statement of credit terms, unless such terms are “usually
and customarily” arranged ? ;

r. Drxon. Specific downpayment ig required unless the creditor
usually and customarily arranges downpayments in that amount ¢
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Mr. HarperN. Yes.
Mr. Dixon. This will be a prohibition.

Mr, Harpery. What is your opinion about that ?

Mr. Drxox. I think it would be a good provision, I think it would
be helpful. In other words, I don’t see anything basically wrong in the
purpose——whether it is the Senate version or this version or the many
others, that as long as the section is, within a reasonable manner,
forcing enough disclosure so that a purchaser 18 properly apprised of
the complete cost of credit and finance charges when he comes into
it.

Mr. Havpern. Do you feel that advertisers could comply with the
provisions requiring specification of all credit terms if any terms are
mentioned without hecessitating highly unwieldy advertisements?

Mr. Dixon. I don’t think this will kill advertising, no, sir. T will

tell you, I believe in advertising and I don’t think truthful adver-
tising hurts anybody. .

My, HarperN. I am saying, would the advertising— i

Mr. Drxox. They would just not advertise if you had to do all that.
B! think that business says if you want people to know you have a
‘better product, you better tell them about it. i
Mr. Harpern. How do you feel the advertising could comply with
it

Mr. Dixon. Well—

Mr. HavperN. Do you think—do you feel the advertising could
comply withit?

Mr. Dixon. I do. I think within a reasonable fashion, yes.

Mr, Hareern. Thank you, Mr. Dixon.

Mr. Greenberg, how have small businesses fared, in general, as a
result of the expanded use of credit rather than cash transactions?

Mr. GreENBERG. 1 couldn’t give you the information. I would like to
supply it for the record.

(The material referred to follows:)

In general, it appears to SBA that the expanded use of consumer credit has
had a beneficial effect upon small pusiness. The availability of consumer credit
has helped sustain consumer demand, thereby helping to sustain sales volume
of small retailers, distributors, service industries, and manufacturers of con-
sumer goods. There appears little doubt that small businesses extend consumer

credit to their customers for competitive reasons, and that the costs of -credit
selling may cause greater financial strain on the small business than on the
large. However, available data indicates that the great bulk of the large increase
“in consumer credit over the past twent-five years has been supplied by financial
institutions. The extra expenses which small concerns may incur in extending
consumer credit are generally more than compensated for in added business
receipts.

Mr. Haceern. I will submit the question to you exactly as 1 pre-
sented it to you and I would appreciate your response. )

How do you feel about the exemption of small transactions from
the disclosure provisions of truth-in-lending legislation ?

Do you j&hlnk.that this might have the effect of exempting many
small Tetail businesses from disclosure altogether?

Mr. GREENBERG. Well, the position of the agency is that we think
all credit transactions should be covered. We think they should all
be treated alike. We feel, too, excluding this kind of thing would 1n
effect be affecting the very people who we think are most in need of
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this kind of information. We, therefore, agree with the original

S. 5 and the elimination of that exemption as proposed in H.R. 11601.
r. HALPERN. Thank you.

* Thank you, Madam Chairman,

Mrs. Svriivaw. I want to thank beth you gentlemen for your
patience. It is obvious we are not united on thig subcommittee on the
product of 12 times 114 or the quotient of one-twelfth of 18, Eventually
we will have to use our best judgment on this question of annualizing
revolving credit accounts, ,

11 subcommittee will meet tomorrow morning at 10 o’clock when
we will hear Secretary Weaver and witnesses from the American
Bankers Association. :

(Whereupon at 8 40 P.m., the subcommittee recessed, to reconvene
- Thursday, ugust 10,1967, at 10 a.m.) :
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THURSDAY, AUGUST 10, 1967

HouSE oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SuBcOMMITTEE ON CONSUMER AFFAIRS .
or THE CoMMITTEE oN BaNKING AND CURRENCY,
' Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to recess, at 10:15 a.m., in room
2128, Rayburn House Oﬂgce Building, Hon. Leonor K. Sullivan
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Sullivan, Stephens, Gonzalez, Minish,
Hanna, Annunzio, Bingham, Dwyer, Fino, Halpern, Wylie, and
Williams.

Mrs. Svnuivan. The Subcommittee on Consumer Affairs will come
to order. ‘

We are honored again today to have as a witness on consumer credit
legislation a member of President Johnson’s Cabinet, the Honorable
Robert C. Weaver, Secretary of the Department of Housing and Urban
Development, a distinguished educator who began working on the
groblems of the poor people of this country during the days of the

epression more than 35 years ago, with ever-increasing responsibili-
ties in this field ever since, particularly in the area of housing.

Dr. Weaver is accompanied by Assistant Secretary for Mortgage
Credit and FHA Commissioner Philip N. Brownstein, one of the most
highly. respected career men in the entire Federal service, who guided
the GI home loan program for the Veterans’ Administration with great
success before becoming FHA Commissioner.

We welcome you both as old friends of the Committee on Banking
and Currency. I appreciate very much the sacrifices in time and effort
being made by Secretary Weaver to squeeze this appearance into a
brutally crowded schedule and I want to assure you that we will not
hold you overly long, since Mr. Brownstein can ably answer our ques-
tions, I am sure. '

Your presence here in support of effective credit disclosure legisla-
tion is further evidence of the strong drive behind such legislation
by the executive department.

I understand, Mr. Secretary, as soon as you make your statement
that you are going to have to leave.

Secretary WEAVER. Yes.

Mrs. Surnivan. While we hate to see you do so, we will ask Mr.
Brownstein to take over.

Your statement is short. You would probably like to read it just as
it is. You may proceed.

301
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STATEMENT OF HON. ROBERT C. WEAVER, SECRETARY OF HOUS-
ING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT; ACCOMPANIED BY PHILIP N.
BROWNSTEIN, ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR MORTGAGE CREDIT
AND FEDERAL HOUSING COMMISSIONER, DEPARTMENT OF
HOUSING: AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT ' i

Secretary Weaver. Madam Chairman and members of the commit-
tee, it is a pleasure for me and Assistant Secretary Brownstein to
appear before your committee in support of truth-in-lending legis-
lation and to discuss with you additional provisions in your Consumer
Credit Protection Act (H.R. 11601).

Mr. Brownstein is responsible for the programs of the Department
of Housing and Urban Development which would be directly affected
by the provisions of Senate-passed S. 5 and H.R. 11601. He will give
you specific views as to the effect of the bills on those programs. He will
tell you, also, of the steps that have already been taken by the Depart-
ment to implement the truth-in-lending legislation. ;

I have been in complete accord with the objectives of the truth-in-
lending bill since its inception. Truth-in-lending legislation was re-
quested by the President in his message to the Congress on consumer
protection early this year. It has been supported by the administration
since 1962. v

The availability of easy credit is a mixed blessing to many of our
people—particularly those who need it the most. Like all good things,
it can and has been abused and misused. Some, at least, of the unhappi-
ness and discontent of the riot areas can be attributed to these misuses.

The report of the Governor’s commission on the Los Angeles riots
states: : :

‘Another problem is ‘“easy credit” which can become harsh indeed if the dis-
advantaged person defaults on his installment obligations. The debtor may ex-
perience the loss of his property through repossession, or the loss of his job
through repeated garnishments of his wages. While it is easy to say that the
improvident debtor brought this state upon himself, we deplore the tactics of
some merchants and lenders who help induce low-income persons to become
heavily debt-burdened.

The truth-in-lending legislation will not of course correct this situa-
tion completely any more than any one other piece of legislation. Tt
can, however, be a major part of the consumer education program
being sponsored by the President through the work of his Special
Assistant for Consumer A ffairs.

As Under Secretary Barr told you, it is not only the poor and dis-
advantaged who do not understand or comprehend all the current lend-
ing practices. Even those sophisticated in finance have difficulty in dis-
tinguishing between the various methods used in imposing charges
for credit. | ; ' ‘

The truth-in-lending legislation would lead the way in providing
this simplification and uniformity. It will give the people the infor-
mation they need to compare costs and make intelligent decisions as
to what they purchase, from whom they purchase, and when.

This is important not only in connection with consumer installment
and revolving credit purchases, but it is also important to families—
particularly to low-income families— who are interested in purchasing
a home. They should be fully informed as to the total amount in dol-

lars they will pay for their homes and the annual rate of financing
included in the total dollar amounts. s
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At the request of the Senate Subcommittee on Production and Stabi-
lization, when it was considering the truth-in-lending bill in 1962, we
furnished to the committee information on State laws relating to the
subject matter of the bill. Among other things, this information
showed he inadequacy of most State laws in this field.

As you know, H.R. 11601 contains more than just truth-in-lending
provisions. Tt would, in addition, put an arbitrary limit on financing
charges, authorize consumer credit control during national emergen-
cies, prohibit garnishment of wages, establish a National Commission
on Consumer Finance, and prohibit confession-of-judgment notes. As
indicated by Under Secretary Barr, these provisions are complex and
have not had the benefit of complete study by the Congress and the
administration. I concur with his view that they should be explored
more fully before enactment into law.

On the other hand, enactment of the truth-in-lending provisions
should not be delayed. They have been under consideration for at least
6 or 7 years. Truth in lending is one of the ways we can help the poor
without extensive expenditures.

Mr. Brownstein is here and will discuss further with you the effects
of this legislation on our programs. :

Mrs. Suruivan. Thank you, Mr. Secretary, I know that you must go
so we will direct our questions to Mr. Brownstein, and we will excuse
you. ,

Secretary Weaver. Thank you. :

Mrs. Sutrivan. Thank you for coming. I know how hard it is for
a Cabinet officer to fit in all of the demands upon his time.

1 have just one question T want to ask you, Mr. Brownstein, before I
pass to the others. Today we are going to reverse the order of question-
ing and start down at the end of the table instead of up here at the top.

1 understand that you have a statement of your own that you
would like to read first. ‘

Mr. BrownsteIn. I have a brief statement, Madam Chairman.

Mrs. Suvrmavan. Will you read your statement, then, before we
question you?

STATEMENT OF HON. PHILIP N. BROWNSTEIN, ASSISTANT SECRE-
TARY FOR MORTGAGE CREDIT, AND FEDERAL HOUSING COMMIS-
SIONER, DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT

Mr. BrownsteIN. Madam Chairman and members of the committee,
I am glad to appear before your committee today and testify on the
Consumer Credit Protection Act. '

A major portion of this bill consists of what has been known as the
truth-in-lending bill. The Department of Housing and Urban De-
velopment has consistently supported the objectives of the truth-in-
lending bill during the years of its consideration. In fact, starting in
1961, the Department has put into effect procedures designed to accom-
plish those objectives. ' :

The truth-in-lending provisions would require creditors who extend
credit in connection with the sale of goods or services to give the per-
sons to whom credit is extended information prescribed by the bill
aimed at assuring that the purchasers are fully aware of the finance
charge they are paying for the credit. .

Long-term mortgage debt accounts for around $230 billion in out-
standing debt. American consumers now owe in the neighborhood of
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$95 billion in short and intermediate debt. The rate of consumer debt
is growing rapidly. Since 1945, consumer credit—excluding real
estate—has increased from $5.6 to $94.8 billion. In 1966 FHA insured
almost 422,000 mortgages on homes totaling close to $6.1.billion in
amount. These figures, while incomplete, indicate the volume of credit
with which this bill would be involved. They also give some indication
-~ of the volume of home mortgages that would be covered by the bill,
Unlike S. 5, H.R. 11601 would require full disclosure of finance
charges for home mortgages as well as other credit sales transactions.
It is customary in mortgage transactions to set forth the financing
charge in terms of a simple annual interest rate based on the outstand-
ing balance of the loan but the borrower is generally unaware of the
total dollar amount of the finance charge involved over the life of the
loan. Even though many loans are paid in full prior to maturity,
through refinancing, or from the mortgagor’s personal savings, we
favor requiring full disclosiire of the total number of dollars which
would be paid over the life of the mortgage if it runs to maturity'in
order that the mortgagor will have all of the facts available to ‘him
when negotiating for a mortgage loan. o LR L
In most instances buying a home is a major transaction to the family
involved. Most people buy a home only once or twice during their lives.
Many of them do not think of the total amount they will pay over the
life of the mortgage, but think in terms of whether they have the
necessary downpayment and can make the monthly payments. Often, in
determining what they can afford, monthly payments are compared
with what had been their rental. Debt-free ownership may not be’as
strong a motivation asin the purchase of consumer goods. =~ = -

' The family which is able to do so should be encouraged to make a
Jarger than minimum downpayment and borrow less and for a shorter
period of years so that they will reduce the interest costs over the life
of theloan. = foni i Lo ST

The FHA has procedures in effect which are desiened to achieve
many of the objectives in the truth-in-lending bill. These procedures
place emphasis upon the consumer credit program where relatively
short-term loans are obtained to finance repairs and property improve-
ments. Printed tables appear on the application form for these loans
showing the true interest rates and total interest charges involved over
varying amortization periods. While the equivalent interest rate on'g
property improvement loan can be as high as 914 percent on a 12-
month loan, our disclosure requirements have received favorable
acceptance. ! b - ‘ SER

The FHA has prepared and distributed in large quantities a guide
to home buyers and owners containing information on mortgage and
property improvement financing. Charts are provided in the publica-
tion which show specific monthly payments and total interest costs in
varying amounts for varying amortization periods. The home buyer
is urged to study these figures and to make a careful decision as to
relative advantages of longer or shorter term loans based upon his
particular financial situation and his plans for the future. For example,
the chart explains that a 30-year loan costs about 60 percent more in
total interest than a 20-year loan. We tell the home buyer that he may
need the long-term financing in order to own a home but if he can
afford slightly larger monthly payments it is distinctly to his ad-
vantage not to apply for the maximum term. . S tmiel i
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If the truth-in-lending provisions of the bill become law some

changes in our procedures would be necessary in order to assure com-

lete compliance with all of its provisions. We are prepared to do this
immediately when the bill is enacted. ;

H.R. 11601 also contains provisions for standby authority to re-
strict or control the use of consumer credit during national emer-
gencies, prohibit the garnishment of wages or salaries, and establish
‘a National Commission on Consumer Finance.

The Commission would be directed to study the function and struc-
ture of the consumer financing industry and report to Congress its
findings with respect to (1) the adequacy of the provisions of consumer
financing at reasonable rates, (2) the adequacy of existing super-
visory and regulatory mechanisms to protect the public, and (3) the
desirability of Federal chartering of consumer finance companies
or other Federal regulatory measures. , ,

~ With respect to the prohibition of garnishment of wages we suggest
that the committee should study alternatives before approving this
provision. As an example, in the District of Columbia the amount
which a creditor may garnish in one pay period is limited to a per-
centage of the total wages. This makes the proceeding. less harsh but
preserves it for use where needed. In most States garnishment is the
only effective means for a creditor to obtain satisfaction of a judgment
debt when a wage earner has no property upon which execution of
a judgment can be levied. While we agree that the relative ease of
garnishment may frequently influence a creditor to make an unwar-
Canted extension of credit and that a garnishment action will often
result in disruption of employment, we believe that the elimination
of garnishment could cause greater problems than those eliminated. If
creditors were not able to rely on garnishment as a resource for collec-
tion, fewer would be willing to extend the credit needed by many
wage earners. The cost of credit might also increase because of the
greater risk of ultimate losses. R

We suggest that the studies proposed to be made by the Commis-
sion which would be established could just as well be carried out by
an existing Federal agency or by the Congress. We also believe that
the provision in the bill for establishment of standby consumer credit
controls and other provisions in the bill not related to truth in lending
should be given further study before enactment.

Mrs, SurLivan. Thank you very much, Mr. Brownstein.

" T think the major questions that we would like to put to you would
be on mortgages—Ifirst mortgages and other mortgages which would
be covered by HLR. 11601. As the questioning develops we will prob-
ably go into that more deeply. I just want to ask two things now.

First, what do we now have on the books under the jurisdiction of
HUD to make loans available to homeowners for extensive repairs,
and how do you go about making this information known across the
country? .

Mr. BrownsteiN. We have several programs, Madam Chairman,
that deal with this. One is the 203(k) provision which permits a sec-
ond mortgage in back of a primary mortgage for a 90-year term,
%10,000 maximum mortgage amount, We have 220(h) for use in re-
newal areas. We have title I, the FHA improvement program, and
203(b) may be used to refinance an existing mortgage and include an
additional advance to cover the cost of the improvement.

The way that we go about advising people of this is a consumer
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bulletin which we have published that we call “Three Ways To Finance
Home Improvements Through FHA.”

Mrs. SurLivan. With these four provisions that you mentioned,
what is the limit of a loan that can be made under FHA ?

Mr. BrownsteIN. There are different limits under each of these,
The largest of course would be in the 203(b) program where the
maximum limitation on a single home loan is $30,000.

Mrs. SuLLivan. For extensive repairs? :

r. BRowNsTEIN. This could be the refinancing of the existing house
and repair of it. ‘

Mrs. SuLLivan. At what rate of interest ?

Mr. BrownNsTEIN. Six percent. ‘

Mrs. Suriivan. Six percent? Would this be available to, say, a
homeowner whose home has been paid for?

Mr. BrownsrerN. It would be used principally for that type of per-
son or one who still has a mortgage on it but needs extensive repairs
and he refinances the balance due on the existing mortgage and in-
cludes an additional advance to cover the repairs.

Mrs. SurLivax. This 203(b) loan could be as high as $30,000 on an
individual home?

Mr. BrowNsTEIN. Yes. b

Mrs. Surtivan. Now let me ask this: If the home should be in such
condition that—it is in poor condition—and the family has a low
income but is a good credit risk, could they borrow up to $10,000 for
a home that perhaps is not worth $10,000 in order to bring it up to
par by putting extensive repairs into that home ?

r. BRownNsTEIN. The as-repaired value of the house would have
to meet the requirements of the law and the appraisal cannot be .
exceeded, : :

Mrs. SurLivan. In other words, if the house is only worth $6,000 now
and they want to apply for a $10,000 loan: when the repairs and ex-
tensions are added to the house, it would have to then have a value,
a real value of some $16,000 in order to get that loan; is that what
you mean ?

Mr. BrownstrIn. If it has a current value, a current as-is value
of $6,000 and the cost of the repairs is $10,000 and they need $16,000,
y}?s,lit would have to have to appraise at that amount in order to get
the loan. :

Mers SuLLvaN. They can get that now under FHA at a 6-percent
rate?

Mr. BrowNsTEIN. Yes, madam.

Mrs. Surrvan. In most cities, would loans of that kind be dis-
counted—with points?

Mr. BrownstrIN. At the present time in most cities T would say
yes, there probably would be a discount.

Mrs. SurLLvan. So the rate then would really be higher if they have
to pay points?

r. BrownsTrIN. The cost to the mortgagor would be higher, yes.

Mrs. SurLivan. I believe that it would be helpful for us at this point
in the record if you would put this information chart that you have
just shown us info the record so that we would know what is available
for any kind of repair loan, whether the house is already mortgaged
or whether it is free of mortgage. .

r. BrownstEIN. Tt is covered in this pamphlet.

(The pamphlets referred to follow :)
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INTRODUCTION

. Few families are able to pay cash for their homes. A

- basic purpose of the Federal Housing Administration is to

help the family that finances its home purchase .to buy it
on a sound basis.

‘Under the FHA system a home buyer makes a small
down payment and obtains a mortgage loan for the rest of
the purchase price. The mortgage contract calls for month-
ly lpayments. over a long term. of years. The loan is made
by ‘a bank, building and loan association, ‘mortgage com-
pany, insurance company, or other FHA-approved lender,
and is'insured by the FHA. It is not a Government loan.
The FHA does not lend money or build homes. i

FHA mortgage insurance protects the lender against
loss on the loan. Because the loan is insured, the lender
is gble to lend on more liberal terms than the home, buyer
might otherwise be able to obtain. In this way, many more
families can own their homes.

Mortgages insured by the FHA can be. used to paylfor
building, buying, or refinancing homes. :

Philip N. Brownstein,
Assistant Secretary-Commissioner
Federal Housing Administration

Department of Housing and Urban Development

THE FHA AND THE HOME BUYER

WHO CAN BORROW? . An FHA borrower must have a good
credit record. He must have the cash needed at closing.
He must have enough steady income to make the monthly
mortgage payments 'without hardship. :

The FHA has no rigid age ‘limit. for a borrower. Nor
does' it say he must have a certain amount of \income to
buy a home at a certain price. His age and his income will
be considered along with other factors that help the FHA
to judge whether or not he will be able to repay the loan.

THE PROPERTY. It must at least meet FHA minimum
standards. The house must be well planned, well built,
and located in a suitafble‘neighborhood.

HOW TO APPLY. Application can be made to any lender
that has been approved by the FHA to make insured mort-
gage loans. If the lender is willing to make the loan, he
provides the necessary forms and helps the borrower to
complete them. Then he forwards the papers to the FHA
insuring office that serves the area in which the property
is located. . i

The FHA office reviews the forms in order to judge
whether the loan would be a reasonable one for the bor-
rower to take on. The FHA tells the lender what it has
decided. ' The lender informs the borrower, If FHA has
approved the application the lender arranges with the bor-
rower for the closing of the loan.
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An owner who wishes to sell a home can obtain from
the FHA, before the house is listed for sale; a Statement
of the mortgage amount that the FHA will insure on it
for a buyer acceptable to the FHA. This is done by ap-
plying through an FHA-approved mortgage lender for a
conditional commitment from the FHA.

BUILDER’S WARRANTY

. When the FHA approves a home before the building is
begun, the pbuilder must warrant that the house conforms
substantially to the plans and specifications on which the
FHA based its appraisal. The warranty is in effect for
one year. . The year dates from the time the first buyer
takes title to the home,or from the time the home is first
lived in-- whichever occurs first. ‘

If during that year the owner notices defects that he
pelieves the builder should correct, he ‘should 'ask the
builder in writing to correct them. If the builder fails to
do so, the owner should write to the FHA insuring office.
He should be sure to mention his FHA case number.  If
inspection by the FHA shows the builder to be at fault,
the FHA will try to persuade him to ‘correct the defects.
1f he does not, the owner can take legal action. Most
puilders take pride in their work and will correct defects
for which they are to blame. They cannot be expected to
correct damage caused by normal wear and tear or by poor
upkeep.

THE FHA-INSURED MORTGAGE

INTEREST RATE. Interest rates vary from time to time
with changes in the supply of and demand for mortgage
money. At present the FHA rate for any insured home
mortgage is not more than 53% percent a year. :

The longer the term of a mortgage, the lower the month-
ly payment will be but the more interest will be paid
over the entire term. On a 20-year loan of $10,000 at 5-3/4
percent, the monthly payment: to’ principal and interest is
$70.30. - Over 20 years the interest adds up to $6,830.93.
* On a: 30-year loan, the monthly payment to principal and
interest is only $58.40, but the total. interest over 30
years will be $10,983.21. :

MORTGAGE INSURANCE PREMIUM. The FHA charges
a mortgage insurance premium of 1/2 percent a year on
the average scheduled loan balance outstanding - during
the year. The amount charged does not take into account
delinquent payments or payments made in advance. The
FHA uses the income from ‘premiums, and from fees and
investments, to pay its expenses and insurance losses
and to maintain its insurance resetves. The premium is
included in the monthly mortgage payment. B

CLOSING COSTS AND PREPAID ITEMS. Closing costs
may include the FHA application fee, a lender’s service
charge, costs of title search, charges for preparing, record-
ing, and notarizing the deed and mortgage, ‘and other itéms.
The borrower may also be asked at closing to make pay-
ments in advance for such items as taxes and fire insur-
ance. :
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A lender cannot collect a discount from an FHA home
‘buyer. But the FHA cannot prevent the lender from ask-

ing houses for sale, or building a home to live in, or re-
financing a mortgage. Nor can the FHA prevent the charge
if the borrower is buying a home from a Government agency
that cannot pay a discount.

MONTHLY PAYMENT, The monthly mortgage payment
includes interest, part of the loan balance, and amounts
for mortgage insurance premium, fire and other property
insurance, and taxes and special assessments.

payment. But he must give his lender written notice at
least 30 days in advance that he intends to do this. By
making extra payments, he can repay his loan faster and
save interest,

If in any calendar year extra payments of principal total
more than 15§ percent of the original loan, the FHA may
charge an adjusted premium when the loan is paid off, The
charge is not made if the mortgage insurance has been in
force for at least ten years when final Payment is made,
Nor is it made if the owner pPays the loan in full when a
new FHA-insured mortgage is placed on the home by him
or by a new owner,

THE RESALE. If a home is sold while the insured mort-
gage is in force, there are several ways in which the
buyer can finance. The person who sells the home should
talk ‘with his mortgage lender about this and be sure he
undefstands how the financing will affect him.

1. The buyer can pay cash, and the seller can pay off
‘the mortgage balance. This ends the seller’s obliga-

2. With the consent of the FHA, the lender can put the
few owner’s name on the mortgage and take the sell-
er’s name off, This ends the seller’s obligation. The
buyer must be approved by the FHA and he must make
a down payment equal to the difference between the
selling price of the home and the unpaid mortgage
balance.

3. The buyer can buy the home subject to the mortgage.
FHA approval is not needed;  but the seller’s name
will still be on the mortgage, and if the buyer fails
to make the mortgage payments the lender will look
to the seller for payment. - This could damage the
seller’s credit; it could result in serious claims
against him; and jt could have other undesirable re-
sults, Also, he might not be able to obtain an in-
sured mortgage loan on another house while he was
still liable on the old mortgage. The first or second
arrangement mentioned above js usually better for
the seller,
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Most home mortgages insured by the FHA are insured
under Section 203 of the National Housing Act. ‘his is
the basic FHA program. ’ .

The second plan is provided under Section 221 of the
National Housing Act. It applies to homes for families
forced to move because of urban renewal or other govern-
mental action such as highway building. It also applies
to homes for other families of low and moderate income.

Mortgages on 2-, 3- and 4-family homes as well as on
one-family homes can bé insured under Section 203 and
tor displaced families under Section 221. Because nearly
all FHA-insured home mortgages are for one-family homes,
the information that follows is for one-family homes only.

Mutual Mortgage lInsurance (Section 203)

LOAN AMOUNT. Under Section 203 (b), mortgage amounts
insured can be as high as $30,000 on one-family homes.
Mortgage amounts can be higher in Alaska, Hawaii, and
Guam because costs are higher there.

RATIO OF LOAN TO PROPERTY VALUE. The amount
of a mortgage insured under Section 203 (b) cannot be more
than 97 percent of $15,0000f the FHA estimate of the prop-
erty value, plus 90 percent of the next $5,000 of value,
plus 80 percent of the remaining value. For qualified vet-
erans who have not received any home financing aid through
the Veterans Administration, the mortgage limit is 100 per-
cent of $15,000, plus 90 percent of the next $5,000, plus
85 percent of any remaining value. The veteran must make
a cash investment of at teast $200. The $200 requirement
applies to a home costing $15,000 or less. It also applies
to the first $15,000 of value if the home costs more than
$15,000 :

For a home approved for mortgage insurance after build-
ing is begun and before the house is a year old, the mort-
gage amount insured under Section 203(b) cannot be more
than 90 percent of $20,000 of value, plus 80 percent (or
85 percent for veterans) of value above $20,000.

A Section 203(b) loan to refinance a home cannct be
more than (1) 85 percent of the amount that can be insured
when the borrower is buying or building a home to live in,
or (2) the unpaid balance of the old mortgage plus the cost
of any repairs or improvements, plus the costs of obtain-
ing the loan. A loan to buy or build a home as an invest-
ment is also limited to not more than 85 percent of the
amount that can be insured for a borrower who is buying
or building a home to live in.

Section 203(i) mortgages are insured by the FHA in
amounts up to $12,500 on homes in areas that do not meet
the location requirements under Section 203 (b).

A Section 203 (i) mortgage cannot be more than 97 per-
cent of appraised value. If the home is approved for mort-
gage insurance after building is started and before the
house is a year old, the limit is 90 percent of value.

A Section 203(i) loan made to someone who does not
intend to live in the house cannot be more than 85 percent
of the FHA-appraised value. If an owner who lives in his
house wishes to refinance an old mortgage, the new mort-
gage cannot be more than (1) 85 percent of appraised val-

83-340 O - 67 = pt. 1-21
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\ie, or (2) the old mortgage 'balance plus the cost of re-
pairs or improvements -and the costs of getting the loan,

DOWN PAYMENT. - Under Section 203 the down payment
is . the ‘difference between the insured mortgage. and the
acquisition cost of the home. ' (Acquisition cost is the
purchase price plus closing costs, It does not include
prepaid items.) The insured mortgage is a percentage of
the FHA estimate' of value or of the acquisition cost,
whichever is less,

The purchase price and the FHA value are not alWays
the same. If the purchase price is more than the FHA val-

owns _his lot, that may count-as all or part of the down
payment, depending on the value of the lot and how much
he has paid on it. A buyer 62 years of age or older may
borrow the money for.down payment and prepaid items from.
a.person or corporation approved by the FHA.

TIME ALLOWED FOR REPAYMENT OF LOAN. A Sec-
tionj 203 (b) or 203 (i) loan may be repaid in monthly pay-
ments over a term of 10, 15, 20, 25, or 30 years. In a few

special cases the term may be 35 years. -

MINIMUM PROPERTY STANDARDS. The minimum stand-
ards for property as well as for location are somewhat low-
er for Section 203 (i) loans than for Section 203(b) loans,

Low and Moderate Priced Homes (Section 221)

LOAN AMOUNT. A mortgage- insured under Section 221
on a one-family home is limited to not more than $11,000.
This ' limit may be increased to as much ‘as $15,000 in
high-cost areas. Limits have been set by the FHA for
the area served by each of its insuring offices, based on
cost levels in the area. .

RATIO OF LOAN TO PROPERTY VALUE. A Section
221 niortgage for the full value of the property can be in-
sured if the owner is to occupy it as his 'home. There is
an exception to. this. If the house ig approved for mort-
gage insurance after building was started and before the

percent of value.

For a borrower who is’ buying and improving'a home to
live in, the mortgage amount insured ‘under Section 221
cannot exceed the estimated cost of repairs plus the ‘es-
timated value of the home before the improvements are
made.

For ia borrower other than an owner-occupant, a Section
221 mortgage cannot be more than (1) 85 percent of the
amount FHA can insure for an owner-occupant, or (2) 85
percent of the property value -- whichever is less. If an
owner-occupent borrows to refinance, the mortgage limit
is set in one of two ways. The 85 percent ratio can apply.
Or the 'limit can be the amount of his present rﬁortgage
balance plus the cost of repairs or rehabilitation and the
costs of getting the loan. .
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DOWN PAYMENT AND INITIAL CHARGES. Under Sec-
tion 221, a displaced family must make a down payment of
at least $200. The $200 can be applied to closing costs
and prepaid items. Other families must make a down pay-
ment of at least 3 percent’ of acquisition cost.

FIME ALLOWED FOR REPAYMENT OF LOAN. Under
Section 221, except in a few special cases, the longest
term is 30 years. .

MINIMUM PROPERTY STANDARDS. . The FHA minimum
standards for low-cost housing apply- to one-family homes
financed under Section 221.  The location’ standards are
the same as under Section 203 (b). .

TYPICAL TRANSACTIONS

On the next two pages-are tables showing, for homes
of various values, the highest mortgage amounts that can
be insured under Section 203 and under Section '221. ‘Also
shown are the smallest down payments that' can be made,
and. the monthly paymenis to interest, principal, and ‘mort-
gage insurance premium. Amounts for other items ‘included
in the monthly payment, such as taxes and fire insurance,
vary from placeto place and are not shown in these tables.
The tables apply only to homes that the owners are to live
in. : '

EQUAL OPPORTUNITY IN HOUSING

FHA regulations under the President’s Executive
Order 11063 of November 20, 1962 require that housing
provided with FH14 assistance be made availuble without
discrimination because of race, color, creed, or national
origin.

The regulations prohibit any person, firm, or group re-
ceiving the benefits of FH:A mortgage insurance or doing
business with FHA from practicing such discrimination in
lending or in the sale, rental. or other disposition of the.
property. Violations. may result in discontinuation of
FHA assistance. : .

One- or two-family dicellings which have been occu-
pied by the owner are exempt ﬁ'om the regulations; but if
the purchaser of such a home wishes to finance it with an
FHA-insured mortgage the lender may not refuse to make
the loan because of the buyer’s race, color, creed, or
national origin.
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SECTION 203(b)
— a2

MAXIMUM MORTGAGE AMOUNTS, MINIMUM DOWN PAYMENTS, AND MONTHLY MORTGAGE
PAYMENTS FOR OWNER-OCCUPIED 1-FAMILY HOMESs* .

Existing Construction Completed Less
Proposed and Existing Construction Than One Year and not Approved Prior
: to Beginm'ngp[ Construction
Monthly Monthly

" | Maximum Minimum | Loan- Payment Maximum payment Minimum . Loan-

FHA mortgage down value (30-year mortgage (30-year down value

Value amount V Payment ratio term) 2/ | amount v term) 2/ Payment ratio

$ 6,000 | $ 5,800 $ 200 96.7% $36.27 $ 5,400 $33.78 $ 600 90.0%
7,000 6, 750 250 96,4 42,22 6,300 39.40 700 90.0
8,000 7,750 250 96.9 48,47 7,200 45,03 800 90.0
9,000 8,700 300 96.7 54,41 8,100 50, 66 900 90,0
10,000 - 9,700 300 97.0 60,67 9,000 56.29 1,000 90.0
11, 000 10, 650 350 96.8 66,61 : 9,900 61,92 1,100 90.0
12,000 11,600 - 400 96.7 72.54 10,800 67.54 1,200 90.0
13,000 12, 600 400 96.9 78.80 11,700 73.18 1,300 90.0
14,000 13,550 450 96.8 84.74 12, 600 78,80 1,400 90.0
15, 000 14,550 | 450 97.0 91,00 13, 500 84,43 1, 500 90.0
16,000 15,400 | 600 96,3 96. 32 14, 400 90.06 1, 600 90.0
17,000 16,300 | 700 95,9 101,94 15,300 95. 69 1,700 90.0
18,000 17,200 800 95.6 107. 57 16, 200 101,32 1,800 90.0
19,000 18,100 900 95.3 113,20 17,100 106,94 1,900 90.0
20,000 | 19,000 1,000 95.0 118,83 18,000 112,58 2,000 90.0
21, 000 19,800 1,200 94.3 123,83 18,800 117, 58 2,200 89.5
22,000 20, 600 1,400 93.6 128.83 19,600 122,58 2,400 89.1
23, 000 21, 400 1,600 93.0 133,84 20,400 127,59 2, 600 88.7
24, 000 22,200 1,800 92.5 138,85 - 21,200 132,59 2,800 88.3
25,000 23,000 2,000 92.0 143,85 22,000 137,59 © 3,000 88.0
26,000 23,800 2,200 91.5 148.85 22,800 142,59 3,200 87.7
27,000 24, 600 2,400 9l.1 153,85 23,600 147, 60 3,400 87.4
28,000 25,400 2, 600 90.7 158,86 24,400 152, 61 3, 600 87,1
29,000 26,200 © 2,800 90.3 163,86 25,200 157,61 3,800 86.9
30, 000 27,000 3, 000 90.0 168.86 26,000 162, 61 4,000 86.7
31,000 27,800 | 3,200 89.7 173,86 26,800 167.61 4,200 86.5
32,000 28, 600 3, 400 89.4 178.87 27,600 172,61 4,400 86.3
33,000 29,400 3, 600 89,1 183,88 28, 400 177. 62 4, 600 86,1
34,000 30,000 4,000 88.2 187,63 29,200 182, 62 4,800 85,9
35,000 30,000 5,000 85,7 187,63 30,000 187.63 5,000 85,7

V' After adjustment to next lower multiple of $50 for mortgage amounts up to $15,000 and $100 for
mortgage amounts aboye $15, 000,

4 Monthly payment includes principal, interest at 3-3/4 percent Per annum, and 1/12th the first
annual premium at'1/2 percent per annum,

* Mortgage amounts may be increased and cash Payments reduced for qualified veterans,
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SECTION 221

315

MAXIMUM MORTGAGE AMOUNTS, MINIMUM DOWN PAYMENTS, AND MONTHLY MORTGAGE PAYMENTS
FOR OWNER-OCCUPIED 1-FAMILY HOMES

Mortgagor, displaced from an urban renewal
area or as a result of gove rnmental action,
occupying a new or existing structure

Any other low- or moderate-income mortgagor

Property approved by FHA or VA
before construction and inspected
by FHA or VA during construction

Property not approved by FHA
or VA before construction and
not inspected by FHA or VA
during construction

Acquisition Monthly Monthly Monthly

cost plus Maximum | Mortgagor's | payment Maximum | Mortgagor's|payment Maximum |Mortgagor's | payment

prepaid Mortgage | minimum _|30-year | mortgage | minimum 30.year | mortgage |minimum 30-year

items V/ amount 2/ | investment¥/|term 4/| amount 5/ | investment | term 4/ | amount investment term 4/

$ 6,000 $ 5,800 $ 200 $36.27 | $ 5,800 $ 200 $36.27 | $ 5,400 $ 600 $33.78
7,000 6,800 200 42.53 6,750 250 12.22 6,300 700 39,40
8,000 7,800 200 48.78 7,750 250 48.47 7,200 800 45.03
9,000 8,800 200 55,03 8,700 300 54,41 8, 100 900 50. 66
10, 000 9,800 200 61.29 9,700 300 60. 67 9,000 1,000 56,29
11,000 10,800 200 67.54 10, 650 350 66. 61 9, 900 1,100 61.92
12,000 11,800 g 200 73,80 11,600 & 400 72.54 | 10,800 o 1,200 67.54
13,000 12,800 200 80. 05 12,600 ¥ 400 18.80 11,700 &| 1,300 73.18
14, 000 13,800 ¥ 200 86,31 13,550 &/ 450 sa.74 | 12,600 ¥} 1,400 7880
15,000 14,800 & 200 92.56 14,550 & 450 91,00 | 13,500 &| 1,500 84,43
16,000 15,000 & 1,000 93.81 15,000 &| 1,000 93.81 | 14,400 &| - 1,600 90.06

nitial payments for taxes, hazard

1/ Acquisition cost include
insurance premiums, mortgage

2/ Mortgage amount cannot exceed whichever is less:
items, minus

3/ Mortgag

4/ Monthly payment includ

$200.

or's minimum investment may include amounts covering set

premium at 1/2% per annum.

5/ Mortgage amount cannot exceed whichever is 1

6/ Mortgage amount is li
higher amount, it may

s settlement expenses. Items of prepaid expense include i

insurance premiums,

es principal, interest at 5-3/4% per annum,

ess: 100% of FHA value;

mited to $11,000, except that, in‘geographi:
be increased to not over $15,000.

and other prepaid expenses.

100% of FHA value; or 100% of FHA value plus prepaid expense

tlement expenses and items of prepaid expense.

and 1/12th of the first annual mortgage insurance

or 97% of FHA value plus prepaid expense items.

cal areas where FHA finds cost levels require a
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THE FHA IN BRIEF

Since its establishment in 1934, the Federal Housing
Administration has written mortgage and loan insurance
agegregating $107 billion, covering 8 million homes, more
than a million living units in multifamily projects, and
nearly 28 million property improvement loans. FHA has
helped more than 37 million families improve their hous-
ing standards and conditions. :

i Congress provided the FHA mortgage and loan insurance
System to encourage improvement in housing standards, to
promote sound financing practices in the housing field, and
to act as a stabilizing force in the mortgage market. The
FHA is self-supporting. through income derived from fees,
insurance premiums, and investments, and its insurance
reserves are well over a billion dollars.

The Agency does not build houses or lend money. It
acdts only as an insurer of privately made loans from ap-
proved lenders.

In addition to its original programs. of insurance for
home improvement loans, home mortgages, and multifamily
rental housing mortgages, FHA now insures mortgages
through its 76 field offices on land development; housing
for families of low and moderate income; housing in urban
renewal areas; housing for the elderly or handicapped;
nutsing homes; cooperative housing; condominiums; experi-
mental housing; housing at military installations; and
long-term loans for major home improvements.

In over 31 years of operation, FHA has significantly in-
fluenced the location, volume, and kind of housing built
in the United States. The agency has helped to make the
low-downpayment, long-term, fully amortized mortgage the
standard in mortgage lending.

The soundness of the'FHA'conc‘ept has been demon-
strated over the years, and millions of mortgage and prop-
erty improvement loans insured by FHA have bzen made by
banks, building and loan associations, mortgage companies,
and other FHA-approved lending institutions. By protecting
these lenders against loss, FHA insurance enables them to
advance credit on more liberal terms than might otherwise
be available to families with moderate means.

The FHA-insured mortgage also is marketable on a
national scale. This fact helps to keep localities supplied
with mortgage money by enabling lenders to sell mortgages

"in return for new supplies of cash.

In 1947, the Federal Housing Administration was made
a constituent agency of the Housing and Home Finance
Agehcy. In 1965, it was made a partof the Department of
Housirg and Urban Development.
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OTHER FHA CONSUMER BULLETINS

o FHA No. 106  FHA Mortgage lnsurance for
Veterans

o FHA No. 206 - FHA Insured Loans for Moiof Home

Improvement

o FHA No. 221  FHA Mortgage Insurance for Rental
ond Cooperative Housing for Per-
sons. of Low and Moderate Income

e FHA No. 227 ~ FHA's Cooperative Housing Program
4 FHA No. 246 FHA Experimental Housing Program

- ® FHA No. 247 - FHA Mortgage Insurance on Hous-
ing for the Elderly

o FHA No. 415 FHA's Rental Housing Program
o FHA No. 428 FHA Financing for Home Purchases

and Home Improvements

o FHA No. 428-A An FHA “‘Quick Guide'' to Buying

a Home

e FHA No. 467 FHA Forbearance Provisions
o FHA No. 491 FHA Mortgage Insurance on Condo-

miniums
© FHA No. 512 Title | Property Improvement Loans -
e FHA No. 528 FHA Mortgage Insurance for Urban

Renewal

o FHA No. 696 FHA Nursing-Home Mortgage

Insurance

o FHA No. 770 A Comparison of FHA Home Improve-
’ ment Programs

e FHA No. 793 FHA Assistance for Home Trade-Ins

* o FHA No. 895 FHA and the Home-Buying Service-
man

o FHA No. 2575 Digest of Insurable Loans

Information contained in this publication is subject to

requlatory and statutory changes.

—————— —
For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office
\Vashington, D.C., 20402 - Price 10 cents
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ALABAMA, BIRMINGHAM 35203
2121 8th Avenue North
Tel. 325.3264 |
ALASKA, ANCHORAGE (99501
Room 228, Federal Bldg., P.0. Box 480
Tel. 272-5451 ]
ARIZONA, PHOENIX 85002
244 West Osbome Road; P.0. Box 13468
Tel. 261-4434
ARKANSAS, LITTLE ROCK 72203
3433 Federal Office Bldg., 700 W. Capital Ave.
Tel. 372-5404
CALIFORNIA, LOS ANGELES 90013
Sth & Broadway Bldg.,312 W. 5th Sreer
Tel. 6885127
SACRAMENTO 95809
1800-1 Street
Tel. 449-3471
SAN DIEGO 92101
1415 Sixth Avenue
Tel. 293-5310
SAN FRANCISCO 94111
100 California Street
Tel. 556-2238
SANTA ANA 92701
Freeway Center Bldg.,1440 East First St.
Tel. 543.0401
COLORADO, DENVER 80202
Railwoy Exchange Bldg., 909 17th 1.
Tel. 297.4521 ; .
CONNECTICUT, HARTFORD 06103
Fedoral Office Bldg., 450 Main Streer
Tel. 244.3638
DELAWARE, WILMINGTON ' 19801
336 Wilmington Tryst Bldg.
Tel, 654-6361
DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA, WASHINGTON 20412
Railway Labor Bldg.,400 First st., N, W.
Tel. 783-4591
FLORIDA, CORAL GABLES, 33134
3001 Ponce de Leon Blvd,
Tel. 445.2561
JACKSONVILLE 32201
21 West Church Street
Tel. 354.7221
TAMPA 33609
4224:28 Henderson BIvd.,P.0. Box 18165
Tel. 2287510 i
GEORGIA, ATLANTA 30303
230 Peachtree Street
Tel. 526-6595

IDAHO, BOISE 83701
331 Idaho Street
Tel. 342.2231
ILLINOIS, CHICAGO 60604
219 S. Dearborn Street
Tel. 828.7660
SPRINGFIELD 62705
628 East Adoms St., P. 0. Box 1628
Tel. 525.4414 i
INDIANA, INDIANAPOLIS 46209
Arch. 8 Builders Bldg., 333N. Penn. §.
Tel. 633.7188
10WA, DES MOINES 50309
615 Park Street
Tel. 2344481
KANSAS, TOPEKA 66603
700 Kansas Avenue
Tel. 234-8241
KENTUCKY, LOUISVIL LE 40202
Madrid Bldg., Third & Guthrie Sts.
Tel. 582.5252
LOUISIANA, NEW ORLEANS 70113
Federal Bldg., 701 Loyola Avenve
Tel. 527.2563

FHA INSURING OFFICES
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SHREVEPORT 71101
627 Spring Street
Tel. 425-6600

MAINE, BANGOR 04401
Exchange Bldg., 27 State Street
Tel. 94%-8242

MARYLAND, BALTIMORE 21231
404 North Bond Street
Tel. 685.8320
MASSACHUSETTS, BOSTON 02116
100 Boylston Stre et
Tel. 2232741
MICHIGAN, DETROIT 48226
1249 Wash., Blvd., Book Bldg.,
Tel. 226.6216
GRAND RAPIDS 49503
921 Division Avenue North
Tel. 456-2225
MINNESOTA, MINNEAPOLIS 55401
110 South Fourth Street
Tel. 334.264)
MISSISSIPPI, JACKSON 39201
301 Bldg.,'301 N. Lomar St
Tel. 948.2267
MISSOURI, KANSAS CITY 64106
601 East 12th Street
Tel. 221.3201
ST. LOUIS 63101
315 N. Seventh Street
Tel. 622-4761
MONTANA, HELENA 59601
Steamboof Block,616 Heleno Ave.
Tel. 442.321)
NEBRASKA, OMAHA 68102
215 North 17th Street
Tel. 221.3740
NEVADA, RENO 89505
70 Linden Street, P.O. Box 4700
Tel. 784-5213
NEW HAMPSHIRE, MANCHESTER 03105
P. 0. Bldg., Hanover & Chestnut Srs.
Tel. 669-7753
NEW JERSEY, CAMDEN 08103
The Parkads Bldg., 519 Federal ¢
Tel. 963-2301
NEWARK 07102
10 Commerce Court
Tel. 645-2010

NEW MEXICO, ALBUQUERQUE 87110
625 Truman Street, N. E.
Tel. 256-9834

NEW YORK, ALBANY 12207,
City & County Sovings Bank Bldg.
Tel. 472-3567
BUFFALC 14202
304 U. S. Court House
Tel. 842:3510
HEMPSTEAD 11550
175 Fulton Avenue
Tel. 485.5000
NEW YORK 10016
2 Park Avenue
Tel. 532-09¢0

NORTH CAROLINA, GREENSBORO 27401
221 South Ashe Strect
Tel. 275.9361
NORTH DAKOTA, FARGO 58102
700 Seventh Street, South
Tel. 237.5136
OHIO, CINCINNATI 45202
Federal Office Bldg.,
550 Main Street
Tel. 684-345)
CLEVELAND 44115
1375 Euclid Avenue
Tel. 241.7340

COLUMBUS 43215
0ld P. 0. Building
Tel. 469-7345
OKLAHOMA, OKLAHOMA CITY 73103
1401 North Robinson
Tel. 236-2293
TULSA 74103
9 East dth St. Bidg.
Tel. 584-7435
OREGON, PORTLAND 97204
Coscade Bldg., 520 §. W. Sixth Ave.,
Tel. 226-3963
PENNSYLVANIA, PHILADELPHIA 19102
2 Penn Center Plaza
Tel. 597-2358
PITTSBURGH 15222
1000 Liberty Ave.,
Tel. 644-2802
PUERTO RICO, SANTURCE 00910
Gerraton Bldg., 1608 Ponce de Leon Ave.,
P. 0. Box 8065
Tel. 724-5976
RHODE ISLAND, PROVIDENCE 02903
P. 0. Annex
Tel. 528-4391
SOUTH CAROLINA, COLUMBIA 29201
1515 Lody Street
Tel. 253-3361 .
SOUTH DAKOTA, SIOUX FALLS 57102
225 South Main Avenue
Tel. 336.2222

" TENNESSEE, KNOXVILLE 37902

725 Goy Street, S. W.

Tel. 524-3144

MEMPHIS 38103

Rm. 447, Federal Office Bldg.,
Tel. 534.3141

TEXAS, DALLAS 75201
Wilson Bldg., 1621 Main Street
Tel. 749.2651
FORT WORTH 76102
711 West Seventh Street
Tel. 335.2601
HOUSTON 77002 :
Rm. 7419, Federal Bldg.,515 RuskAve.,
Tel. 228.4335
LUBBOCK 79401
1601 Ave. N, P. 0. Box 1647
Tel. 765.8271
SAN ANTONIO 78204
535 South Main Avenye
Tel. 225.5673

UTAH, SALT LAKE CITY £4111
P. 0. Box 11009
Tel. 524.5237

VERMONT, BURLINGTON 05402
Federol Bldg., Elmwood Ave.
Tel. 862-6274

VIRGINIA, RICHMOND 23240
400 N. Eighth Street
Tel. 649.2721

WASHINGTON, SEATTLE 98104
Norton Bldg., 801 Second Ave.,
Tel. 583-7457
SPOKANE 99201
301 Am. Legion 8Bldg., 108 N. Wash,,St.
Tel. 8323203
WEST VIRGINIA, CHARLESTON 25301
500 Quarrier Street
Tel. 3431321
WISCONSIN, MILWAUKEE 53203
744 Nocth 4th Street
Tel. 272-3222
WYOMING, CASPER 82601
P. 0. Box 520
Tel. 265-3252
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“If the consumer is to be a wise sovereign
n our progressive market economy, he
must be fully informed. Free consumer
choice—indeed, our free enterprise
system—must rest on a firm foundation of
reliable information on the costs and
contents of the products we buy.”

Lyndon B. Johnson
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Three Types of Loans

There are three main ways in which
FHA helps in the financing of home im-
provements. They are: loans insured under
Title I of the National Housing Act; re-
financing mortgages insured under Section
203 (b) ; and loans insured under Sections
203 (k) and 220 (h). The 220(h) loans are
like 203 (k) loans in all except minor de-
tails, but they can be used only in urban
renewal areas.

This publication is intended to help the

borrower in choosing the type of FHA
insured loan best suited to his situation.

Deciding on the Financing Method

Choice of the financing method to use
should be made only after careful study.
From the borrower’s standpoint the choice
depends on a number of factors.: For in-
stance: What kind of, and how much, debt
is already on the property ? What is the
porrower’s financial condition? What type
- of, and how much, work is to be done?

In most cases, a Title 1 loan would be
best for minor improvements and a 203 (k)
loan for major changes. In some cases, it
might be more advantageous to refinance
and include the cost of the improvements
in the new mortgage.

Choosing Between Title I and 203(k)

When a choice between Title I and
203 (k) is to be made, the amount of loan
needed is a deciding factor. If more than
$3,500 is needed, Title I, which has a top
limit of $3,500, cannot be used.

To obtain a Title I loan the borrower
needs a good credit standing and ‘enough
income to repay the loan over its term.
Security other than his signature is seldom
required. A 203 (k) loan is secured by a
lien against the property.

It takes about one to three days to get a
Title I loan and about two to three weeks to
get a 203 (k) loan. Improvements under
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203 (k) have the advantage of being made
according to approved specifications and
usually under FHA inspection.

. Initial fees or charges are not paid by
the borrower on Title I loans. Loans under
203 (k) involve an FHA application fee,
a lender’s origination and closing charge,
and other closing costs that vary from one
place to another. These costs can be in-
cluded in the loan,

- Title I loans may be obtained quickly.
No FHA processing is involved. Exeept
for a $3 credit investigation fee, there is
no-lender’s service charge. These are “plus”
points for Title 1. Nevertheless, a borrower
who needed $3,500 and was willing to pay
the closing cost of a 203 (k) loan might find
such a loan more practical than a Title I
loan if he required a longer time to pay
than the five years allowed under Title
I. Under 203 (k) he would also have the
benefit of FHA’s Processing of the loan and
inspection of the work.

The financing charge on a Title I loan,
which includes an FHA insurance premium,
is $5 discount per $100 per year on the
first $2,500 and $4 per $100 per year on
the amount above $2,500. On a simple in-
terest basis this equals an interest rate
ranging from 8.54 percent to 9.58 percent.
The interest rate ceiling on a 203 (k) is 6
percent, and the FHA insurance premium
is 15 of 1 percent.

For minor repairs and for loans under
$3,500 that the borrower plans to pay off
in 5 years or less,! Title I would be used.
For jobs ranging up from $2,500 the ad- ‘
vantage begins to swing to 203 (k). For 5-
year loans in the $2,500 area there is little
difference between the monthly payments
under Title I and under 203 (k), but the
overall amount paid for financing is more
under Title I.

The monthly bayment, including the
financing charge, on a $3,500 Title I loan
made for 5 years would be $71.89. On a
$3,500 203 (k) loan made for 5 years, the
monthly payment to principal, interest, and
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FHA insurance premium during the first
year would be $69.03. For a 203 (k) loan
in the same amount made for 10 years, the
monthly payment would be $40.30.

Choosing Between 203(k) and
Refinancing v

When the costs will be large for a home
improvement, the home owner should first
"decide whether he would be better off to
buy another home rather than improve the
one he has. He should give careful thought
to whether the changes would add enough

value and appeal to his property to merit

their cost or whether they would over-
improve his home. He should . decide
whether staying in his present house means
enough to him to warrant the costs in-
volved.

If he settles in favor of home improve-
ment, he should then decide whether he
would do better to obtain a long-term
203 (k) loan or to refinance.

The first thing to consider is the existing
debt on the property and the effect it would
have on the amount that could be borrowed
for improvements. Other factors include:
what kind of loan the borrower has—con-
ventional, FHA, or VA; what interest rate
he is paying; how much equity he has in
his home; whether the loan can be prepaid,
and if so what prepayment premium is
required. ‘

With a 203 (k) loan the borrower could
get up to $10,000 if that amount, added to
the outstanding debt on the property, did
not exceed the dollar limit and loan-value
ratio set by law for a mortgage insured
under Section 203 (b). He could pay off the
loan over a period ranging from 3 to 20
years. His closing costs would normally
be less than for refinancing, and on a long-
term loan he would save in total interest
paid. ,

The borrower who can afford the monthly
payments of a 203 (k) on top of his present
mortgage will pay less in the long run than
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Table l—Sec, 203(k) Ménthly Payment to Principal, Interest at 6% . Per Annum, and Insurance

Premnium )
5 Year Loan . 10 Year Loan ) 15 Year Loan . .> 20 Year Loan
Amount Principal Total Principal Total . : Principal . Total . Principal Total
o ang Insurance  Monthly ‘and - Insurance Monthly - and  Insurance Monthly and  Insurance Monthly
Advance Interest - Premium* Payment Interest Premivm*

Payment - Interest Premium* Payment

Interest Premium* Payment
$ 2,500 $4835 $ 96 $ 49.31 $ 2778 $1.01 $ 28.79 $21.10 $1.02

! ! $22.12  $1793  $1.03  $18.86

6,000 116,04 2.30 118.34 66.66 241 69.07 . 50.64 245 53.09:  , 43.02 247 45.49
10,000 193.40 + 3.83 197.23 1m0 4.02 11512 84.40 4.09 8849 7170 412 75.82
“Monthly premium during firit year of loan at the rate of %

% Per annum on outstanding scheduled loan balance

Table I1—Title 1| %Property Improvement Loans with Equal Monthly Payments to Principal and

Interest ot
12 Month Loan" 24 Month Loan 36 Month Loan 48 Month Loan 60 Month Loan
Amount  Discount 1 * Equivalent E Equival - Equival Equivalent
of per Year Monthly Interest Monthly Interest Monthly . Interest Monthly Interest Monthly  Interest
Advance per $100 Payment Rate Payment - Rate’ Payment ' - Rate ' Payment ‘ Rate Payment Rate
$ 500 $5 $4386 - 9.58% $2295 1 943% | § 1597 9.30% $1249-. - 9,189, $10.40 9.05%
1,000 5 87.72 9.58 45.89 9.43 31.94 9.30 24.97 9.18 20.79 9.05
2,500 5 21930 9.58 11471 943 79.85 . 9.30 6242 .. 9.8 51.96 9.05
3,500 | 584 30611 . 9.01 159.72 8.89 110.93 8.77 - 86.53 8.65 71.89 8.54

Table Il—Sec. 203(hb) Refinancing  Monthly Payment to Principal, Interest and Mortgage

Insurance Premium, and: Total Monthly Payment—at 6 Percent
| $10,000 B $15,000 ) ) ~$20,000

Term Principal Mortgage Total Principal Mortgage - Total Principal Mortgage Total
of and Insurance Morithly and' Insurance Monthly © eind Insurance Monthly
Loan Interest Premium* Payment Interest Premium* Payment Interest ~ Premium* Payment

20 years $71.70 $4.12 $75.82 $107.55 $6.17 $113.73 $143.40 $8.23 $151.63
25 years 64.50 4.13 68.63 96.75 6.20 102,95 129.00 8.27 137.27
30 years 60.00 4.14 64:14. - 90.00 6.21 96.21 120.00 8.29 128.29

*Monthly premium during first year of loan at the rafe of

V2% per annum on outstanding scheduled loan balance,
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the borrower who refinances. Also, lenders
cannot charge borrowers a discount on
203 (k)’s, whereas on 203 (b) refinancing
mortgages they can.

Assume, for instance, that it will take

$6,000 to improve a home bought in 1957.

The house was financed with a conventional
$11,000, 20-year mortgage at 5% percent
interest. It has monthly payments of
$75.68 excluding taxes and insurance.

Say the owner still owes $6,927 on the
mortgage, and that the value of the prop-
erty when the improvements are finished
will be $18,000.

If the home owner obtained a 20-year
203 (k) loan of $6,000 at 6 percent, his
monthly payment would be $45.49. This
" amount added to his monthly mortgage
payment of $75.68 would total $121.17. So
he would pay $121.17 per month for ten
years—until his mortgage was paid off—
~and for the next ten years he would pay
$45.49 per month.

If he refinanced with a 203 (b) mortgage
of $13,400 ($6,927 balance on present
mortgage, plus $6,000 for improvements,
plus $500 for loan costs—with the mort-
gage amount adjusted to the next lower

$50 multiple) at 6 percent interest, his-

monthly payments excluding taxes would
“be $101.60 on a 20-year loan and $85.95
on a 30-year loan.

His total interest and premiums on the
20-year 203 (k) loan and the future inter-
est payments on his outstanding mortgage
would be $6,740. His total interest and
premiums for refinancing would be $10,425
on a 20-year mortgage and $16,774 on a
30-year mortgage.

Factors other than costs to bear in mind

are:
e To be eligible for a 203 (k) loan a home
must be at least 10 years old, unless the
loan is to be used mainly for major struc-
tural changes or, in some cases, to correct
defects. This does not apply in 203 (b)
refinancing.
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* Work already started is not eligible
under 203 (k) but may be financed under
203 (b). :

¢ Under 203(k), luxury or unessential
items cannot be financed. Such items may
be included in 203 (b) refinancing if they
add value to the property. Changes financed
with either a Title I or a 203 (k) loan must
be essential to the livability and usefulness
of the home. Changes financed with the
203 (b) loan must add to the value of the

- property.

' The tables on pages 6 and 7 outline vari-
ous payment features of Title I loans,
203 (k) loans, and 203 (b) refinancing loans.

Equal Opportunity in Housing

FHA regulations under the President’s
Executive Order 11063 of November 20,
1962, require that housing provided with
FHA assistance be made available with-
out discrimination because of race, color,
creed, or national origin.

The regulations prohibit any person,
firm, or group receiving the benefits of
FHA mortgage insurance or doing busi-
ness with FHA from practicing such dis-
crimination in lending or in the sale,
rental, or other disposition of the prop-
erty. Violations may result in discon-
tinuation of FHA assistance.

One- or two-family dwellings which
have been occupied by the owner are
exempt from the regulations; but if the
purchaser of such a home wishes to fi-
nance it with an FHA-insured mortgage
the lender may not refuse to make the
loan because of the buyer’s race, color,
creed, or national origin.
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RN i o
The FHA in Brief

Since its establishment in 1934, the
Federal Housing Administration has
written mortgage and loan insurance in
a total amount of well over a hundred
billion dollars. This amount covers mort-
gage insurance on millions of homes, on

more than a million living units in multi-

property improvement loans. Altogether,
FHA has helped between 35 million and
40 million families to improve their |
housing standards and conditions.

Congress provided the FHA mortgage
and loan insurance system to help im-
prove housing standards, to promote the
use of sound financing methods, and to
help keep the mortgage market steady.
FHA supports itself through income
derived from fees, insurance premiums,
and investments. Its insurance reserves
are well over a billion dollars. ‘

All loans insured under FHA pro-
grams are made by private FHA-
approved lenders. FHA does not lend
money oOr build housing.

The first FHA programs dealt with
insured home improvement loans, home
mortgage loans, and rental housing mort-
gage loans. Through its 76 field offices
FHA now also insures mortgages to
develop land, and to provide homes for
servicemen and their families, housing
for people of low and moderate income,
housing in urban renewal areas, housing
for the elderly or handicapped, nursing
| homes, cooperative housing, condomin-
iums, experimental housing, housing at
or near military centers; and long-term
loans for major home improvements.

FHA has had a marked influence on
the location, volume, and kind of housing
built in the United States. It has helped
to make the 1ow-downpayment, long-
term, fully amortized mortgage the
standard in mortgage lending.

832340 O - 67 - pt. 1-22
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Mrs. Surniva
start at the other end of the line and let the newer members have
the privilege of asking questions first.

r. Williams, you may have your 5 minutes,

Mr. Wrrriawms, Thank you, Madam Chairman. T certainly appre-
ciate this change in the procedure, may recommend it to the chairman
of the full committee, :

Mr. Brownstein, I noted with great interest your comments on
garnishment of wages, and your comments to the effect that the mer-
chant must have some way for recovering his loss of those—his losses
of those who do not pay if he is going to be fair with the pest of

to other customers which is most certainly unfair. If we do away with
garnishment of wages, what alternatives would you ‘suggest ? ‘

r. BRownNstEIN, T think this is something, Mr. Williams, that
ought to be studied. :

r. WiLLiams, Are you recommending that we do not do away with
garnishment of wages as long as it is done sensibly ¢

r. BrowNsTeIN. T think all of the alternatives ought to be ex-
amined before anything is done to eliminate this,

r. Witriams. You refer to a system used here in the District of
Columbia where the garnishing is limited to g bercentage to pay for
any given pay period. What is that percentage, - :

r. BRowNsTEIN. T can’t te]] you what it is, Mr. Williams,

r. WrLLiams. But if it were a reasonable small bercentage so it
would not affect the man’ ability to live otherwise, then you seem
. to indicate in your testimeny that You think this is a reasonable’
approach. : '
P r. BRownsTeIN, T think that doing away with them could resylt
in the purchaser having difficulty, in having credit extended to him.

Or,ifitis extended, it would be more costly.

r. WirLiams. Rather than limiting the garnishment to g percent-
age of the wages, is there any other alternative that you can think of
right now? ’

%Ir. Brownstemv, N o; I have none to offer on this. This is not an
area in which I profess any expertness,
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Mr. Witiams. You also tie your testimony into the ability of people
to obtain credit. In your opinion, if a person wanted to make a pur-
chase, would it make any difference to that purchaser, even though
the interest was fully disclosed, even though it was as high as 20-
percent interest that he would be paying on his purchase, do you think
if this full disclosure of the interest to be paid would deter him from
overextending his repayment ability—do you think this full disclosure
of the interest to be paid would deter him from overextending his re-
payment ability ?

Mr. BRowNSTEIN. 1 think it would depend on the purchaser, Mr.
Williams.

Mr. Wiztiams. What about the average purchaser in the poorer
area ? :

“Mr. BrownsTEIN. 1 think the important thing here is that he be
fully apprised of what the cost to him will be and then he will have
to consider this in the light of his own circumstances and decide which
way he wants to o. ‘
 Mr. Witiams. I want to determine the impact that it would have
on the average purchaser to know the full interest that he is going
to pay. Would this deter him from making purchases?

Mr. BrownsTEIN. 1 believe it would depend entirely on what his
needs are and what his attitude is toward the extension of credit that
he seeks. ~

Mr. Wizriams. I understand that the maximum garnishment of
wages in the District of Columbia is 10 percent. Now, do you think
that is too high? ;

Mr. BROWNSTEIN. Would I think what?

Mr. Winams. I understand that the garnishment ceiling on wages
in the District of Columbia is 10 percent. Do you think that is too high?

‘Mr. BrownsTEIN. 1 am really not in & position to discuss the merits
or demerits of this, Mr. Williams. ;

Mr. Wiriams. On page 3 of your testimony, at the bottom of the
page, you talk about guides that have been prepared for homeowners
and charts are provided. Will you please nake these available for the
committee and for the record ?

" Mr. BrowxstEIN. I'll be glad to. I have them right here.

(The material referred to follows:)
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Form Approved

i Budget Bureau No, 63R-1087.1
FHA MORTGAGEE no. U.S. DEPARTMENT oF HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT F”SA
FEDERAL HOUSING ADMINISTRATION CAsE

STATEMEf:lT OF APPRAISED VALUE FOR PROPERTY ADDRESS
A MORTGAGE To BE INSURED UNDER
THE NATIONAL HOUSING AcT
O SEC.203(b) [Jsec.
MORTGAGEE ESTIMATED FHA VALUE MONTHLY ESTIMATES
((JReplacement CostSec.2130r 220)

Firelns. ... . $___

Value (Excl.Cl.Costs) . . § s
Closing Costs . . , s Toxes......$
g L .S\ Main. & Repairs$

FHA VALUE .. Heat & Utilities §
STATEMENTlsSUEDBY(Aummzed Agen)] DATE THIS COMMITMENT
Issued: 196
Expires: 196
DEFINITION oF APPRAISED VALUE
The Federal Housing Commissioner has valued the abope ;g /f title  evid ; recording fees, etc.  Under those sections of the
property for mortgage insurance Purposes in the amouns shown, National Housing Act (such as 213 or 220) where the maximum mort-

FHA’s estimate of “Valye? or.“Replacement Cost’» (Section 213 or | 2age amount must be based on estimated replacement cost, the “FHA
220) does not fix a sales price; ducr 9! dndicate FHA approval of 5 | Value™ shail pe Jdeemed to mean “replacement cost’ for mortgage
purchaser of the property; for does it Indicate the amount of an in. | insurance Purposes.
sured mortgage that would be approved, The law requires that' FHA hortgagors receive a statement of “ap-
“'Value” is an estimated ot Price of a property, excluding payments | Praise value’ prior to the sale of fhe Property. If the sales contract
for closing costs and prepaid foPenses such as taxes and Insuranec. | has bees gy ed before the mortgagor recsives Juch a statement, the
Value assumes the property 1o pis In fee simple without special | contract macs contain, or must be amended o include, the following
assessments, language:
“It is...agreed that,....the purchaser shall not be obligated to

complete the purchase...or to inoge any penalty...unless the
seller has del to th haser a written st
setting forth...the value of the Property for mortgage insurance
purposes not less than $

. € purchaser shall
‘“FHA VALUE” is the sum of the estimate for *yalye’” or ‘“‘replace- have the privilege..,of Proceeding with..,this contract without
ment cost’” and the FHA estimate of closing costs, such as survey, regard to the amount of the...valuation, "

I

ADVICE TO HOME BUYERS
———==_10 HOME BUYERS

CLOSING COSTS - In the heading is FHA’s estimate of anticipated

closing costs, such as fees for of ge Inst

attorneys’ fees, title i , origi fees and d y

stamp taxes. The estimate does not include charges for such Pprepay-

able items as taxes, fire insurance,

BUILDER’S WARRANTY--When FHA approves plans anq specifica.
the builder is required to warrant that the

the builder is, responsible, ask him in writing to correct them, If he

fails to do 80, notify the FHA insuring office in writing, Mention the

you are temporarily unable to meke your payments because of illness, | FHA case number shown in the heading, 1f inspection shows the

loss of job, ete., your lender may be able to hels you. Ask your lender,

to explain FHA's forbearance policy. YOUR gREDIT IS AN IMPOR.

TANT ASSET; DON'T LOSE |7 THROUGH NEGLECT. flopranty,  Most builders take pride i their work and will make juati.

flable corrections, They cannot be expected to correct damage caused

by ordinary wear and tear or by Poor maintenance, Keeping the house
in good condition is the owner's responsibility,

OPERATING EXPENSES--In the heading are FHA estimates of monthly
costs of taxes, heat and utilities, fire insurance, malntenance and re.
pairs, The estimated figures will probably have to be adjusted when
you receive the actual bilfs, BEAR IN MIND THAT IN MOST COM-
MUNITIES TAXES AND OTHER OPERATING-COSTS ARE INCREAS.
ING. The estimates should give some idea of what you can’ expect
the' costs to be at the beginning, In some areas FHA’s estimate of
taxes may also include 1ocal charges such as Sewer charges, garbage
<.

of 1% nor more than 1% per year, but has set the premium at % of 19,
assuming It will be paid over the whole mortgage term., When a mort-

Charge were not made, the premium would have to be higher. An ad-
Justed premium is not made If a new FHA mortgage is placed on the
property, or if the FHA insurance is in force for 10 years or longer,

IF YOU SELL-..p you sell while the mortgage exists, the buyer may
finance severas ways.  Und how these may af-
fect you, Consult your lender,

L You may seli for all cash and pay off your mortgage. ‘This ends
your liabitity,

+  The buyer can assume the mortgage and pay the difference be-
tween the unpaid balance and the selling price in cash, If the
FHA and the lender are willing to accept the buyer as a morts
Bagor, you can be teleased from further lability, This requires
the specific approval of the lender and the FHA,
(EITHER SP THE ABOVE Two METHODS Is PREFERABLE T0
METHOD NUMBER 3.)

3 The buyer can pay the difference in cash and purchage subject
to the unpaid mort, age balance, FHA or lender g L?revnl is- not
Sereeesry BUT YOU RENAN L inas ¢ fonder ep DEBT. 'IF
THE BUYER DEFAULTS, IT COULD RESULT IN A DEFI.
CIENCY JUDGMENT AND IMPAIR YOUR CREDIT STANDING,

THE COST oF BORROWING
=== 0T BORROWING

When you borrow to buy a home, you pay interest and other charges | loan; but in 30 years you pay $4,373.25, or 629, more interest than in
which add to your cost. A larger downpayment wify result in a smatler | 20 years,

loan. Borrow as little as you need and repay in the shortest time, 1f | Thetables show the monthly payments, interest and mortgage insurance
you borrow $10,000 at 6%, the monthly payment to principal and in. for some typicalioans at 6%, Taxes and fire insurance are not showny
terest is $11.70 Jess for a 30.year 1dan than it woutd be for a 20.year in the tables, although they are included in your monthly payments,

MONTHLY PAYMENTS, PRINCIPAL & INTEREST, MORT. INS. PREMIUM, TOTAL INTEREST & MORT. INS, PREMIUMS PAID@ 6%

Mtg. Ins. Premivm | Prim & 1n Mtg. Ins. Premiom

Mo, Payt, Total | Mo, Payt, Mo, Payt, Total
$8.23 $1,196.96

TAXES, ASSESSMENTS, AND INSURANCE-«SBM your  lender bills
for taxes, special assessments, or fire insurance - that come to you,
‘The fire insurance the lender requires you to carry usually covers
only the balance of the loan. Check this with your lender, You may
wish to take out additional insurance 0 that if the house is damaged
your loss wiil be covered as well as the lender’s, 1f your home is
damaged by fire, windstorm, or other cause, write your lender at once,
‘Taxes for the coming year ean’t be known until the bills are recejved,
If they exceed the amount accumulated from yout payments, you wilf
be asked to bay the difference, If they are less, the difference will
be credited to your account. The same is true of fire insurance, Some
States allow homestead or veteran’s tax exemptions, Apply for any
exemption to which you may be entitled. When it is approved, notify
your lender,

20 Yrs, $598.48 | $107.55 $10,772.34 | $6.17 $ 897.72
25 " 413 775.14 96.75 13,952.27 6.20 116271 8.27 1,550.28
30« 414 962.90 90.00 17,332.22 6.21 1,444.35 X 23,109.63) 8.29 1,925.80

FHA FORM NO. 2800-6 Fiov, 5/67 SEND TO MORTGAGEE FOR DELIVERY TO Home BUYER
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c © DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT Form Approved
FEDERAL HOUSING ADMINISTRATION Budget Bureau No. 63-R037.10
CREDIT APPLICATION FOR PROPERTY IMPROVEMENT LOAN

This application is submitted to obtain credit under the provisions of Title | of the National Housing Act’
(PLEASE ANSWER ALL QUESTIONS) k

FH-1
Rev. 9/64

TO: Lending Institution which will provide the funds: Date

1. Do you have any past due obligations owed fo or insured by any agency of the Federal overnment? (If the answer is “Yes’, you are
not eligible to apply for an FHA Title I Loan until the existing debt has been brought current) . [JYyes [INO

3. | hereby apply

or a loan of: §

2 reyou any other application for an FHA Title | Improvement Loan pending at

s time? [ YES [INO (If yes, with whom-name and address) (Net)

To be repaid in Months

4. APPLICANT

Name

Number, of Dependents

Address

Previous Address Relationship

ncial statement)

No. of|Business Phone
Years|

employed, submit current fina
Type of work o position

5. EMPLOYMENT AND SALARIES: (If applica

Employer - Nome and Business Address

nt self-
Salary (Week/Month)

$ per

Previous Employer -

Name and ‘Business Agidress

R,
Address

Wife's Employer - Nome and Business

Type of work or position . P alary (Week/Month)

$ per
Amount (Week/Month)

$

—
B <+ Income - Source (| ist)

% BANK ACCOUNT:
TJYES [INO

g|Name and Address - Bonk or Branch

[ Checkin

(] savings
TCREDIT ACCOUNTS: ( Give name and address of finance companies or stores which have extended credit "and which you have paid in full.)

7. CREDIT ACCOUNTS: (Cve PP

3. pEBTS: List all Tixed obligations, installment accounts, FHA loans, and debts to banks, finance
(If more space needed, list all additional debts on an attached sheet)

To Whom Indebted Date Original | Present | Monthly
Incurred | Amount Bolance | Payments

(Name)

ortgage/Contract

Amount
Past Due

(Reserved for use of Lending Institution.)

Term (In Months)
No. of Payments
Amt. of Mo, Payts. [ SR
Amount of Note [ I——————
‘ Discount 6

| Net Proceeds $ e

i ; FH-1 Rev. 9/64
|
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FH-1 Rev. 9/64

9. PROPERTY TO BE IMPROVED . . .
If this is a residential structure, has it been completed and occupied for 90 days o longer? CIYES jno
Address (Number, Street, City and State) Type - Home, Apt., Store, Farm, |Date Porchased

ete., (I apt., no. of units)

Nome of Lesses

1S OWNED  |Name of Title Haide Date of Mortgage rice Poid -

I; BY: . )
e

S BOBENG Name of Purchare: E—

-~ ~CONTRACT

- BY:

=

s

e
Date Cease Expives

Rent

5

WARN B e
mistepresentation in this application Statement or misrepresentation to be
made shall be g not more than 2 years, or both, under p
Criminal Code.

m rovisions of the United States
IMPORTANT . APPLVICANTREAD BEFORE SIGNING

The selection of o Centractor of Dealer, acceptance of materials vsed, and work. performed is your. responsibility, Neither the FHA nor the Financial
Institution guarantees the material or workmanship or inspects’ the work performed, - .

1 (We) certify that the above statements are trye, gccurate, and complete to the best of m;
Property of the Lending Institution to which submitted f,

¥ (our) knowledge and belief. This application shall remain the
for the purpose of obtdining a loan. .

(LS)  Name . (LtS)
(Applicant) : (Applicant) : ;

will be dishursed to the Comrac'or/Deolef,
the following certification.

N-

NOTE TO  If proceeds
SALESMEN:

the person(s) selling the above described improvements must sign -

ify that: 1.1 (We) am (are) the person(s) who sold the job. 2. The Contract contains the whole agreement with the borrower.. 3.The b
eon given or promised a.cash Payment or rebate nor has it been represented to the borrower that he wi

future sales as on inducement for the consummation of fhis transaction; that th
beyond those of the manufactorers ng promises

used as a model for advertising of

ogrcwer
ill receive a cash bonus of commissiin on
' improvements have not been misrepresented; that there are.no guarantees
impossible of attainment; no #ncouragement of trial purchases; no promise that the impravements will be
other demonstration PUrPoses; and no offer of debt consolidation.

(LS) Name __(Ls)
(My true name and signatare are as shown above) -

If application'is prepared by one other than this applicant,

(We) certify that the statements made herein are based u

the person Preparing the application muyst sign below, !
knowledge and belief,

Pon information given to me (us) by the borrowor(:) and are accurate to th

Prepared by: Address i i il T
(Signature of pteparer other than borrower) F
Representing: - . H ) ___
H (Name of Dealer/; Eaneravtor} P
Title | P,

rovides a limited home |m oo SToent Program with a maximum | ‘a t of $3500 and
Shargs © discount of not more than$5 B STRe! par yoar o e HrSBu, Ioan amount o 3

e best of my (our)

i . maximum term of 60 months. The |ender ;s allowed to
¥ year on the first $2500 of fhe loan and $4 per $100 on the amount above $2500. The $5 or $4 discount
should not be Invovrrotcd as 5 percent or 4 Percent interest, The table below shows some typical loans and monthly payments
ale 1terest rate for the amount of discount shown, The five columns at the'right of the tabl

under Title I .and ths equiv.
@ show the total cost o interest 4

for these loans.
TOTAL COST
" OF INTEREST

24 <[ 38 48 60
o [Month |Month | Month Month
"Loan| Loan| Loan | Loan

$2618 511575 5 99 $123
531101 | 150 | 198 247
132 374 | 496 617
493 | 653|813

FH-1"Rev.9/64

ent Loans With Equal Monthly Payme

Monthly.
Payment

Monthly
Payment

$2,500
$3,500
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Mr. Wiziams. That is all T have. Thank you.

Mrs. SuLLIvaN. Mr. Bingham ?

- Mr. Bixeuam. Thank you, Madam Chairman. I, too, appreciate the
opportunity for questioning earlier in the proceedings.

T would like to ask you primarily about the first mortgage coverage.
First of all, can you give us an idea of the percentage of home mort-
gages that are insured by the FHLA?

Mr. BrowxstEIN. Well, on new construction, about 17 percent of all
new housing starts come under FHA. However, our new homes busi-
ness is only about 20 percent of the total of FHA business. Nearly 80
percent of the mortgages that we insure are on existing construction.

“Mr. Brneuam. What does that amount to percenta,gewise in rela-
tion to the total of such mortgage financing? ‘

“Mr. BrownsTEIN, T don’t have that, Mr.%&ingham. T might add one
other thing, though. I think a rather significant figure is the fact
that on houses costing $17 500 and less, the FHA percentage is'about
49 percent. So you see it is the low- and moderate-ncome family that

Mr. Bineaam. Now, your statement does not clearly indicate, as I
read it, what your position is on the inclusion of first mortgages in
the truth-in-lending bill. . : L

~Are you in favor of that?

Mr. BrowxstEIN. We favor this.

Mr. Brneuam. I notice that you indicate that you would have to
make some changes in your procedures in order to comply. Will you
list the essential nature of the changes that you have to make?

Mr. BrowNsTEIN. Mr. Williams asked that I put into the record
what we now are doing and what we have here on the appraisal form,
for example, that goes to the mortgagor on a home mortgage case,
we show the monthly payments, we show the total interest that he
will pay over a 20-year period, a 25-year period, and 30-year period.
This is on a $10,000 loan, 2 $15,000 loan, and a $20,000 loan. But we
don’t have in here the FHA insurance premium. I don’t believe that
this bill excludes that. It would require some modification to take
care of this and some of the other provision . , .

Mr. BinguaM. Are you familiar with the provisions of H.R. 11601
on page 5 where the definition of finance charges is specified and cer-
tain items relating to closings are excluded ? '

Mr. BROWNSTEIN. Yes. \

Mr. Bineaam. The suggestion has been made that the appraisal fees
and credit reports which are excluded under this section are properly
credit charges that would not be incurred if there was no mortgage
and should be excluded under the total finance charges.

Mr. BrownsTEIN. I don’t believe that they chould be included under
the total of finance charges. This is not a return to the lender on the
amount of his investment in any way. This is an out-of-pocket charge
that has to be paid for, a particular service. Furthermore, I think to
try and spread this over the entire term of the loan and translate it
into an equivalent charge would be rather meaningless.

Mr. Bryveaau. Is it not true that these are charges that would not
be incurred if the buyer were to buy the home for cash?




334 | CONSUMER CREDIT PROTECTION ACT

Mr. Brow~srery, They may or may not be. I would think the buyer
buying a home for cash would still ‘want an appraisal made and it
would cost him an appraisal fee. So that he would know that the
amount that he is paying for the home would be in line.

Let me say also, that the purchaser Is aware in the usua] mortgage
transaction of all of these things because they are delineated on g set-
tlement sheet which in practically every mortgage transaction is given
to the buyer at the time of settlement. Fan

T DINGHAM. Yes; but the burpose of specifying the tota] finance
charge is to give the purchaser a way of telling how much he is going
to have to pay if he uses credit for his purchases; is that not correct ?
How much extra it is going to cost him if he borrows?

Mr. Brownstrrn, T think that the important thing here is that he
know what these charges are, and these are all outlined on the sett]e.
ment sheets,

Mr. Bineranm. T do not think that is quite responsive to my ques-
tion, He may know what the charges are but he may not know which
of those charges could be eliminated if he were not to borrow for the
purpose of making the purchase, Of course, this may be more theoreti-
cal in the case of a home purchase where a cash purchase is very rare
than it is in the cage of small appliances and so forth. T realize that.

Mr. Brownstrrn. T would think, Mr. Bingham, for the most part,
- that somebody who is in a position to pay all cash for a home probably
is pretty knowledgeable in this particular area,

r. Binamam. What we have tried to do in the bill, however, is to
divide those items that are properly attributable to mortgage financing
and those that woulq normally occur ag part of a closing. What T was
trying to get from YOU was your opinion as to whether the list that we
have specified here for exclusion is the correct list,.

Perhaps you might like to look at that further and give us an an-
swer for the record.

My time has expired. ‘

r. Brownsrrrn. T would prefer answering it for the record, but
ofthand T believe that they are proper exclusions,

(The information referred to follows :)

The items set forth in section 202 d) of H.R. 11601 ag exclusions are believed
to be an appropriate and broper listing of exclusions for computing the finance
charge in a req] estate transaction.

Mr. Brvemanr, Thank you,

rs. SULLIVAN. Mr. Wylie?

Mr. Wyrte. Thank you, Madam Chairman.

r. Brownstein, T would like to get into g discussion of this matter
of adding points at the time of closing. I mentioned this the other day.

have represented many sellers at real estate closings wherein there wag
a contract in advance, The seller had s pretty good notion how much
he was going to get for the sale of his property, he thought. At the
time of closing someone from the bank would rush in and say we must
add two points, two discount points or three points, and so forth.

I wonder if you could explain a little bit to me and to the committee
how this works—how are these points determined ? Who fixes the
points, and why they are necessary ¢ ' '

r. BRowNsTEIN. Well, the points or the discount is a mechanism by
which an instrument having a fixed coupon rate such as g mortgage,

; ‘
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bond, or another security is made to yield an amount necessary to
attract investment capital.

In the case of mortgages, if the fixed interest rate is inadequate to
compete successfully in the capital market, then the way that the yield
is brought up is through the charge of points or a discount.

In the case of FHA, we do not permit the mortgagor, the borrower,
to pay these points. Therefore, it is the builder or seller who has to
absorb the discount. The amount is set entirely by the parties to the
transaction—this is the seller and the lender. They are the ones who
must agree on this.

T agree with you that this is extremely onerous on the part of the
seller and none of us like discounts. The seller may consider various
alternatives. If he chooses, of course, he could perhaps suggest to the
buyer that he arrange financing elsewhere, since he declines to absorb
these points, or possibly, if there is an existing mortgage on the prop-
erty he could sell, subject to the existing mortgage and take back a
second mortgage to cover his equity. These are alternatives that he
could consider, Mr. Wylie.

Mr. Wyrie. In one instance T represented a seller where two points
were added at closing. I advised him to forget about the whoie trans-
action and leave. We then made an arrangement whereby he would sell
the house for a little more money and realize the amount that he
thought he was going to have available in the 'first instance, SO he pur-

_chased another house. But this causes & lot of anxiety and heartache. I
am wondering, since we are talking about truth in lending, if there is
a way in which we could know in advance what these discount points
might be, or if it is feasible to establish a point in time—Tfor instance,
the first of the month and say during the month no more than one point
may be added. We could establish that no more than one point will be
added or no more than two points will be added this month, so there
could be some disclosure in this area and we would not run into this
situation where at the closing table somebody runs in and says we just
checked and we must add three more points.

Mr. BrownstEIN. FHA has nothing to do with setting these points.

Mr. Wyu. I understand that the lending institution actually fixes
the amount, but they do it ostensibly at least, with approval of FHA—
if not through overt approval of the FHA, certainly with the implied
approval.

Mr. BrownstEiN. Well, let me say, Mr. Wylie, two times Congress
has tried to legislate out these points or this discount. One time they
required that the discounts be established as reasonable in the FHA-
VA program, and another time a somewhat similar law was passed.

Tt was found that all this really did was impede the flow of mortgage
credit and it did not result in the kind of a benefit that was hoped for
and that had been expected. So Congress repealed this section both
times in order to free up the flow of mortgage funds.

Mr. Wyre. I think it was Mr. Barr who suggested that the only
way you could eliminate this practice is to remove the ceiling on inter-
est rates. Would you say whether that should or should not be done?
What do you think about removing the ceiling on interest rates? 1 am
not suggesting this be done. T am just asking you to express your
expert, opinion.
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. Mr. Browwsrery, T think that unquestionably, the way that the
discount is eliminated is to have a yield through ‘an interest rate that
will be competitive and will attract the capital. ‘ R ’

r. WyLe. My time hag expired. T would Just like to end with one
more question. : : :

Mrs. Surrivan. All right. S

r. Wywnte, Do you have any suggestion or feeling as to whether
this point practice should be eliminated, and if 80, how we might do it?

r. BRowNsTEIN, T think I share the wish of every member, of not
only this committee, but in the Congress, and all the people in the
executive branch who have g responsibility here, Mr, Wylie, that we

Mr. Wyrm, By removing the ceiling on interest rates? -

Mr. BrownsTrrx. By at least leaving enough flexibility so that the
rate can be fixed at g competitive leve],

rs. SULLIVAN, May I answer that? I think it You read over our

bill and help get this bil] passed, we can eliminate these points. T offer
this as a recommendation to bacl Up my statement—thjg ig an article
that comes from the Kiplinger magazine of June 1967 and it says,
“How Much Your Mortgage Really Costs.” They have a table here
that shows what the nominal interest rate is for a 20-year mortgage
or 25-year mortgage and the effective rate if loan is repaid after 5
years, 10 years, 15 years, 20 years, 25 years, if points are charged. So
that if Someone ‘would quote 4, 6-percent interest rate for a 25-year
mortgage, and they would add on five points to that mortgage, the
interest rate for g 25-year loan at 6 percent would not be 6 percent, it
would be 6.55 percent. So that the man who had this information
would know he is not getting a mortgage for 6 bercent; he would
have to pay 6.55. This gives him a chance then to try to find some other
financing agency for his mortgage, “ ‘

Mr. Wyrre. T would like to work with you on this, Madam Chajr-
man, but I do not want to be maneuvered into g situation where the
ceiling will be fixed at 18 percent.

Mrs. Surrvaw, I thin that is a little different.

Mr. Annunzio ? o
r. ANNUNzIO. Thank you, Madam Chairman. T appreciate your
forthright statement before the committee. You always make a ‘con-

structive contribution.
myself disagree with your statement of garnishment of wages.

5 or 6 monthg ago referred to 3 provision of garnishment of wages
and the Department of Labor, Office of Economic Opportunity, and
other departments have studied thig problem for 6 months, T take;
5 or 6 years to get to this state with the tru-th-in-leanding bill, so it
will probably take us 5 or 6 years to have courage to say that garnish-
ment of wages at the 100-percent leve] should be exempt from every
- State in the Union,
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T want to call the attention of my colleagues on this committee,
while this committee has been studying this for b months, I got from
the U.S. Department of Labor a list which lists the 50 States and, Mr.
‘Williams of Pennsylvania, I want to call to your attention that Penn-
sylvania has 100 percent, of earnings that are exempt. The District
of Columbia has 90 percent exempt. The State of New York has 90
percent_exempt. Now, these various State legislatures——

Mr. Wituiams. Will the gentleman yield ? :
 Mr. Axnonzio. I will be happy to yield to my distinguished col-
league from Pennsylvania. ‘

Mr. WinLiams. When you say 90 percent, you mean 90 percent of
the wages are exempt, 10 percent is what is garnished ¢ :
~ Mr. ANNUNZIO. That is right. As 1 stated before the committee, an
example from my own State is the Inland Steel Co. which has an
85-percent exemption. This company 18 harassed by a volume of gar-
nishment that exceeds $500,000 a year. What I want my colleagues to
understand is that it is not only the cost to the companies, their legal
departments, and the people; it is also a tremendous cost to the cities
and the counties where the courts are located and this expenditure of
money could be used to lleviate much of the suffering in the poor com-
munities of the large cities of America. ;
~ So, Madam Chairman, T ask unanimous consent that, at this point
in the record, this insert be made on the exemptions involving all 50
States in the Union.

Mrs. Suruvax. For garnishment ?

Mr. AnNunzio. For garnishment, of wages.

Mr(si. Surrivan. Without objection it will be made part of the
recora. .

(The material referred to may be found in the appendix, p. 935.)

Mrs. SurnivaN. Mr. Halpern ¢ ‘
~ Mr. HALPERN. ‘Madam Chairman, first I wish to commend our dis-
tinguished witness and also our outstanding and very valuable Secre-
tary of Housing and Urban Development for their frank presenta-
{ions this morning which T am certain will prove most helpful to the
committee in our deliberations.

Mr. Brownstein, we have been exposed to many disturbing statistics
about the abuses ‘n the credit industry and the unfortunate conse-
quences In terms of bankrupteies which all too often result.

Now, first, in the home buying sector do you feol there are many in-
tentional abuses on the part of creditors taking advantage of the ignor-
ance of the customer ? :

‘Mr. BROWNSTEIN. This will be a very difficult question to answer,
Mr. Halpern. I can speak principally from the FHA’s side and what
we find there.

‘Mr. Haveern. If I may interrupt, let me add 2 second part to that
question. Do you believe that many personal bankruptcies tend to re-
sult from unwise mortgage arrangements or are the customers in the
home ownership sector generally sufficiently well informed and have
high enough income levels at least to prevent the ultimate economic
catastrophe of bankru tey?

Mr. BrowNsTEIN. Again, this is strictly my own impression, but
T would believe that the bankruptcies would be aggmvated much more
by installment credit than by home purchase credit.
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Mr. Haveery. Does the Department of Housing and Urban De-
velopment provide any advisory facilities whereby a prospective home-

should buy, given his financial position and so forth, the best source
of mortgage credit and so forth ¢ ’ '
r. BRownsTrIN. Just last week, Mr. Halpern, we put into effect in
five citiesa housing counseling service that will do this. :
Mr. Havpery, T am glad to hear that. But has it been in effect ?
Mr. BROWNSTE;IN. No, we have not had this type of service in effect

Mr. Harprry, Very glad to hear that, That is all, Madam Chairman.
rs. SuLLivan. Mr. Hanna ¢ ,

Mr. Hanna! Thank you, Madam Chairman. We are delighted to
have you before us again, Mr., Brownstein, on this very important
legislation, ‘

I certainly want to be associated with the remarks of my colleague
from Illinois about the concern we have for the costs in time, in money,
and in the people’s feelings in terms of the garnishment situation ; and
I commend him for having made available this important information,

In talking about this point system, if we might go back to that, Mr.,

Brownstein, am I incorrect in my understar}qlng that the point system

to be some kind of résponse to the competitive position of the mortgage
instruments, and has that been reflected in the FNMA discount to a
great degree ? '

Mr. BrownstrrN. The points or discounts are totally as a result of
what is called for in the capital market to attract the flow of funds to
mortgages, ' :

Mr. Hanwa. Is it not also part of the problem of cash flow into places
where there is mortgage money need, and the place where the money is,
S0 that the point, system itself operates as part of the mechanism for
cash flow ? |

Mr. Brownsrrr, Unquestionably this is the case, Congressman

anna,

some very complicated considerations that have to do with the mort-
gage interest situation that are very much involved with thig whole
problem that are not part of the other credit interest structure, is that
not correct ? : ‘

Mr, Brownsrrry. Well, T doubt that the matter of discounting is
quite as pronounced in some of the other sectors as it is in the mortgage
sector because there, particularly on your consumer credit the rate can

in the interest rate itself which wil] accommodate this and they do
not have to fall ag heavily back on discount as we would, for instance,
in FHA or VA mortgage situation where there is no flexibility in tho
interest rate itself, is that not true?




A=

CONSUMER CREDIT PROTECTION ACT 339

Mr. BrownstEIN. We have always found, Congressman Hanna, that
when the interest rate itself was adequate to attract the flow of mort-
gage credit, then there was a very small discount or none at all.

Mr. HanNaA. I think, Madam Chairman, that that is the important
point of the discussion on the mortgage industry. If your mortgage
interest was responsive to, No. 1, the flow of funds requirements as be-
tween regions, and No. 2, were responsive to the actual pressures of
the money market then you would have just a modicum of influence on
points. But absent that flexibility I think you are always going to be
dealing with the point system, and unfortunately, the point, system
falls on the transaction a little differently than the interest rate, is that
not true?

‘Mr. BROWNSTEIN. Yes, as has been pointed out here before, if the
discount itself is absorbed by the seller or the builder and it is passed
on to the buyer only to the degree that an increase in the price can be
made to accommodate this, but T would say also that THA does not
recognize in its valuations the amount of the discount.

Mr. WyLie. Would the gentleman yield ?

Mrs. SuLnivan. However, that is just under FHA,isitnot?

Mr. BrownsTEIN. FHA and VA.

Mr. Haxva. Under FHA and VA. In the conventional mortgage
there is more flexibility in the interest rate itself. You would find
the interest rate responding to these two pressures I am talking about,
whereas in the FHA and VA there is no flexibility, therefore the
response is in the points.

Mrs. SorLivan. That is why, in this chart from the Kiplinger maga- .
zine that T quoted, it would not reflect as much what FHA does as it
would on a conventional mortgage.

Mr. Haxxa. I think the committee would make a mistake to move
in this area about interest and the declaration of interest rates in first
mortgages. I think the logical step is to leave the VA and FHA mort-
gage interest open-ended so there will be a true reflection of what
the market requires.

Mr. WyLie. Would the gentleman yield on that?

Mr, Haxxa. Yes; Tl be glad to yield.

Mr. Wyrie. The point that T want to make 18 that the discount points
or interest when it 1s reflected in the form of discount points at the
time of closing 1s absorbed immediately by the seller, whereas if it
is in the form of fixed interest which is allowed to adjust according
to the market, it is absorbed over a period of 25, 30 years, whatever the
period of the loan is, this indicates the hardship on the geller, T think.

Mr. Hanna. That would be true if you assume under most, circum-
stances the seller really absorbs it and does not put it in the price of
the goods. This is something the committee has to be aware of all the
way along, that to a degree, when we start monkeying around with
the interest rates we may be affecting price levels, also. Because there
is only one way to okin a cat and if you think there is not an imaginative
response possible with the enterprising entrepreneuer in American
society, you have pretty much downgraded the fellow where he
really ought to be. Because I think this is what would happen, because
the point is reflected in the price in most instances, believe me—in
most instances.
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Mrs. Surivaw. T cannot help but point out that there really is more
than one way to skin a cat, and I think these cats have proven that
the American consumer has been skinned g number of times,

Mr. Fino? :

Mr. Fivo. Thank you, Madam Chairman. ‘

r. Brownstein, regarding the requirement for full disclosure of
finance charges for homebuyers, Is it not a fact that g homebuyer will
purchase the home whether or not he is Pprised of the entire interest
cost because in most cases, and I will speak ags a lawyer, there are three
important factors entering his mind. ,

No. 1, a desire to own his own home. No, 2, whether the rent he
is now paying for his apartment will be sufficient to cover the carrying
charges on the mortgage. And No, 3, the knowledge that at the end
of the mortgage period he will own his own home. So that if you
tell him that his mortgage is going to cost him $10,000 more at the
end of 30 years than what it was in the beginning, this is not going to
change his mind about buying a home. Do you agree?

Mr. BrownsteN, T think that the three elements that you men-
tioned, Mr., Fino, are al] very important, considerationsg, However, T
don’t think really there is any such thing as g typical homebuyer. 1
think that the itypical homebuyer is about as typical as any other

merican citizen—there will be various patterns that are developed
among homebuyers the same as in any other walk of life, There are

I. BRowNsTEHIN, What We are suggesting, Mr., Fino, on that is
that it ought to be considered because it could possibly have this kind
of consequence, ,

Mr. Fivo. H. . 11601, the bill introduced by Mrs, Sullivan, pro-
vides for a, ceiling of 18 percent on revolving charge accounts, We had

r. BRowNsTEIN, Well, we believe that this, too, is something that
ought to be looked at. very carefully, Mr, Fino, so that it does not have
A consequence opposite to that that is desired.

rS. SULLIVAN. May I interrupt just a moment, Mr, Fino?

Mr. Fivo. Are you asking me to yield ?

Mrs. Surrivaw. "Will you yield ?

Mr. Fino. Yes, '

Mrs. Svrrivax, My bill does not set g, ceiling of 18 percent on the
revolving charges. R

Mr. Fivo. You have that in your bill.

Mrs. Surrivax, That is on all credit that we are talking about in
this bill, not just revolving credit.
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 Mr. Fixo. Yes. ,

Mrs. Sunnivan. It is not directed specifically and exclusively to the
revolving charge. But on the revolving charge issue, 1 do not think
the committee has been shown that 114 percent a month is not 18 per-
cent a year. That is all T want to call your attention to.

Mr. Fixo. We have testimony here from Montgomery Ward or
Sears, Roebuck and they charged 11, 12 percent. “

Mrs. Soruvan. If the gentleman will yield, you may have believed
them on that, but I do not think some of us did.

Mr. Fivo. You tellme that you can always play around with figures.

Mrs. SULLIVAN. You can indeed.

Mr. Frvo. While it is true that we could play around with figures
T think I have sufficient trust and confidence in the business people 0
this country that they are not out to fleece and cheat the American
public. I am sure we have certain unscrupulous business people, but
they are by and far in the minority in comparison to all the business
people in this country.

Mrs. Svruvax. If the gentleman will yield further, 1 certainly
agree that the average busmess is not out to cheat the customer. But
T think they were trying to demonstrate something in that chart pre-
sented yesterday that they do not actually practice in their own busi-
ness. You have got to show me—I am from Missouri—that that is the
way they actually compute their credit charge.

Mr. WILLIAMS. Would you yield? I would 1ike to suggest that this 18
the second or third time I have heard the comment that the testimony
we heard yesterday from representatives of the American Retail Fed-
eration is not true. Now, T think this is an important point to resolve
and I would like to suggest that you have our staff make 2 check as to
the actual practices that are being used by the members of the Ameri-
can Retail Federation: to determine if their testimony is true or not.

Mrs. Svruvan. If the gentleman will yield, my comment was that
the method of computation they showed us from the chart is not the
way they actually figure their interest. ,

Mr. WitLiams. L understand your comment. All T am saying is that
they came in here with testimony and while they were here 1 did not
hear any comment made to the effect that this was not the practice
they are following. I believe it is very important for us to know
whether this is the practice they are following or not. Certainly, with
the extensive stafl this committee has we call give them the assignment
of determining whether or not their testimony yesterday was true and
that the practices they outlined to us yesterday in the application of
interest rates on revolving charge accounts was true or untrue.

Mrs. SurLivan. 1 hope we can prove that before this committee.

g/,[r. Wirianms. I certainly think we should make that a first point of
order.

Mrs. SuLnivaN. Mr. Fino, I am sorry to have taken up your time.

Mr. Fivo. T haveno further questions.

Mrs. SuLLIVAN. Mr. Minish?

M. Min1sa. Thank you, Madam Chairman.

Mr, Wizuianms. I had one additional comment. As I remember the
testimony yesterday, they said this was an actual account that was
selected because it was typical.
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Mrs. Surravaw. I do not attempt to disprove that, Mr, Williams. T
say the way they figured the finance charge on that account is not

the method they are actually using in assessing credit charges. What
they were trying to pbrove—they were trying to prove 'that'they charge
a low rate of interes@, but it isnot a typical way of figuring Interest,

o matter how they slice it. (o ahead, Mr. Minish.

Mr. Brownstein, it is nice to have you before this committee and
I want to concur in the remarks of the chairwoman—she said you are
one of the most highly dedicated public servants,

I see in your testimony that you have your own little truth-in-
lending operation at FHA. We have been meeting here morning and
afternoon trying to learn how this bill will affect the public and
getting the views of different witnesses, Maybe you can tel] us what
you are doing in your Department along these [ines,

Mr. BrowNstriN. We have, Mr, Minish, in practically all of our
publications, references to what the actual interest rate is and what
the entire amount of Interest would be over the full term of the loan.

I was asked to put into the record some of the pamphlets anq some
of the forms that dea] with this. But we do make a concerted effort to
see to it that the prospective home purchaser or home repair person
1s fully advised of what the cost to him will be.

Mr. MintsH, Thank You. That is all.

rS. SULLIVAN. Mrs, Dwyer?

Mrs. Dwygr. Thank you, Madam Chairman,

Mr. Brownstein, the FHA or VA could reveal to the homeowner
the total dollar amount of first mortgage interest bayments on its own
without any legislation, could they not ?

Mr. BrownstEIN. Yes, Mrs. Dwyer, and in fact we do.

Mrs. Dwygr. Just hovw do you do that ?

r. BRowNsTRIN. On the appraisal form which the home buyer gets,
or the prospective home buyer gets in the cage of FHA, we show the
amount of principal and interest that he Pays each month, we show
what the total amount of interest is for g 20-year term, 25-year term,
and 30-year term at varying loan amounts,

Mrs. Dwygg, Secretary Weaver said that the average home buyer
purchases only one or twe homes during his lifetime, This understates
Tecent experience, T think, does it not, that millions of American
families purchase at least three homes during their lifetime

Mr. Brownsrrrn. I think I am the one who said it, who said the
one or two, Mrs, Dwyer, and this is the best of my information, T don’t
know whether it is three—it could be that in our affluent society it has
now gone up.

Mrs. Dwyer. With homebuilding starts down, do you not think
that if telling a potential homebuyer that he will pay $28,000 in in-

Mr. Brownstarx. T don’t believe that any mechanism which is
aimed at making a person more knowledgeable or in a better position
to judge what in hig circumstance he ought to do is undesirable, and
I think further, that if the person is dedicated to homeownership, as
the vast majority of the American public is today, that they will take
this into account, but they also will take into account all of the other

advantages of homedwnership.

——
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Mrs. Dwyer. Mr. Brownstein, is it the considered judgment of the
economists in your Department that the FHA and VA requirements
that points be paid only by the seller in fact means that the final inci-
dence of these charges i5 ultimately on the seller?

Mr. BrownsTEIN. 1 am not going to say to anyone, Mrs. Dwyer,
that appraisal is such 2 precise science, that you can appraise out to-
tally the amount of the discount.

T will say, however, that we do not in our replacement costs take the
discount into consideration.

Mrs. Dwyer. Let me ask you this question, then. Is it not likely, in
the highly competitive real estate market, that the puyer really ends
up paying these points in the form of a higher price for the house?

Mr. BrowNsTEIN. About all T can do is repeat what I said earlier,
I believe it depends a good deal on the market condition. For example,
there are many sellers of homes who offer the house, either FHA, VA,
or conventionally. Now, on the conventional mortgage it may well be
that there is no discount involved. Nevertheless, the sales price of the
house in the vast majority of the cases would not vary irrespective O
whether it is financed FHA, VA, or conventionally. So to this degree
in very large measure the discounts are in fact absorbed by the sellers.

Mrs, Dwysr. That will be all. Thank you.

Mrs. SuLrvan. Mr. Stephens?

Mr., Hax~a. I wonder if we might make a point here. I think it 18
important from what the gentlelady said—is it not observable that
when the seller has to pick up the cost of selling, that there is then less
inducement to sell and in what we have seen in the movement of hous-
ing, that when this phenomenon occurs that the seller has to pick up
the points, that there are less houses being sold and therefore it affects
the whole dynamics of homebuilding because it seems to me it has been
observable by me at least that the movement in housing is that the new
house is usually sold to somebody who already had a house and he has
to sell that to somebody else before he moves up in class, and that 18
really the dynamics of the modern house operation, as 1 see it in my
area.

Mr. BrowxstEIN. 1 don’t think there is any question but what this
is true, Mr. Hanna. For example, I think that our experience last year
verifies this fact. We had a very sharp reduction in FHA activity n
the existing house field, and the reason that I think we had this re-
duetion in activity was because of the very deep discounts that the
sellers were asked to absorb in connection with the sale of their houses.
And they in turn, who perhaps had been looking at new houses that
they might want to buy, decided that the house they were living In
looked much better to ihem at that point. And the equity that they
thought they had been developing over the years Was, in_fact, being
evaporated because of the discount that would be involved in the sale
of the house. : .

Mr. Haxva. And T think there is only one point, one other point
that I wanted to make, and following along the lady’s remarks, an
that is the magic word is equity. When you talk about homeownership
in the United States today I think you would have to look at it just
as we do with automobile ownership. 1 would say many of the people
in front of me and many. of us back in the stands never get to the point
where we have the pink slip of the automobile or the deed to the house
in our hands. We have an equity, and when T see the FHA setting up

83-340 0—67 __pt.1—23
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1t as equity. A person in the 55 to 65 age 1S not really looking forwarq
to paying off 5 40-year mortgage. Have we not moved into the field of
really equity in ownership ?

r. StePHENS. Would you yield back to me now ?

r. Hanna. I certainly would. ~

r. STEPHENS. T take it, Mr. Brownstein, what Mr. Hanna men-
tioned there 1s like the experience I had in closi a sale for a man.
I told the purchaser: “Here ig the warranty deed.” He said, “T don’t
want that, I want the mortgage deed.” T sald, “Why ” He said: “The
last time I had the varranty deed the fellow whe had the mortgage
deed got the house,”

What I want to ask you about, in 8. 5 and in H.R. 11602, and the
similar bill that, T introduced, first ortgages have been exempt. What
was the reasoning, in your understandmg, In the Senate for leaving
first mortgages out ?

Mr. Brownstery. T think probably because, Mr, Stephenf_s, it was

40-year mortgages for retirement Villages, I think they understood

T: DROWNSTEIN. As a matter of fact, as T havye testified earlier anq
have introduced into the record, the FHA hag gone beyond that and
lets the buyer know exactly what he is paying, both in terms of rate

take in more prqth-m-lendn;g provisions. Then he cites that putting

of truth in advertising. Do you all have any comments you would like
to make on the proposals in H.R. 11601 about advertising true rates,
and so forth ?

Mr. Browwsrrry, Well, T believe that the important thing, Mr.,
Stephens, is that the prospective borrower know what the true rate is
and the amount that he is paying, and our concern would be that g
mechanism be provided that would assure him of this kind of informa-
tion.

Mr. StepHENs, T would like to make g comment in respect to the
points that are charged,

ry and make some kind of regulation in that we are going
: i ortgage business, because that
is the essence of the bond business—the vield. A stockbroker wil] coun-
sel with his client and tell him that if he buys a certain municipal bond
at a given price with this interest rate, then the yield that he will
receive will be so much. We would have to go into that kind of borrow-
ing as well when We get. into points. Then we become involved in the
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transactions that many banks make with Federal bonds and Federal
securities, because they are looking for yield based upon what the
market price of it is. The Government itself sells its instruments at
a discount. ‘

1f we are going to have to go into the questions of diseount, we will
have to go into it Further than we are prepared to now.

‘Mr. BROWNSTEIN. Discounts are not confined to mortgages, a5 you
suggest, Mr. Stephens. They are typified in the corporate bond market

_agwellas the 7.S. Government bond market.

Mr. StepaENS. Also not confined to consumer items. Sometimes &
fellow gets into Jomestic difficulties, gets 2 judgment of alimony
against him, and will not pay it and his wife cannot get the money
out of him, s0 it is not confined completely to the question of this.

Mrs. Suuvan. I would just like to comment that the legislation
that we are considering would not apply to bonds or anything of that
nature. Title T of this bill would only apply to consumer credit. Tt
specifically says on page 17, line 14 of the bill, that the provisions of
this section shall not apply to credit transactions involving extensions
of credit for busines or commercial purposes; transactions n securities
or commodities. o

So it would not apply to what Mr. Stephens was discussing.

Mr. Brownstein, you are always a fine witness and a great help to us.

Mr. Fivo. Madam Chairman, I have just one question I would like
to ask Mr. Brownstein, if I may. '

Mrs. Svrvan. All right. : ‘

“Mr. Fixo. Mr. Brownstein, from your many years of experience with
FHA have you found many cases where banks cheated in financial
charges for home mortgages »

Mr. BROWNSTEIN. Well, we have had cases, Mr. Fino, where some
mortage originators who were then in the program—are not now in
because of some irregularities——but this has been an extremely rare
occasion. ‘ :

Mr. Fino. Rare case. So when you are speaking of rare occasions,
are you speaking of banking institutions, financial institutions?

MTr. BROWNSTEIN. Probably there have been a couple over the many
years that FHA has been in existence, but it has been an extremely
rare thing. ' ’ '

Mr. Fvo. Thank you. o

Mrs. Dwyrr. Madam Chairman, I have just one more question. We
are all concerned over the one major sector of our economy that is
apparently depressed, namely the homebuilding industry. During 2
period of tight money or high interest rates if we were to reveal total
dollar costs, would not potential home buyers delay home purchases
until interest rates declined, thus sharpening the gyrations in an in-
dustry that already suffers the effects of tight money ?

Mr. BROWNSTEIN. I think it depends entirely, Mrs. Dwyer, o the
particular home buyer and what bhis circumstance 18 and depends, if
he finds a house that meets his family needs and if this 18 the house
that he believes is what he wants, and if e can afford the down-
payment and the monthly payments, these I think will be the elements
of his primary consideration. ‘ ‘

Mrs. Dwyger. Thank you.
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Mrs. SuLrivay. Thank you, Mr. Brownstein, As T said, you are a
fine witnegs and you are always helpful to ys,

r. BRowNsTRIN, Thank you, Mrs. Sullivan,

Mrs. SuLriyvay. This issue that we have pursuyed with you on mort.
gages ig extremely important to this legislation op credit disclosure for

think it is one of the major differences between the disclosure sections
of H.R, 11601 and the Senate bill. We thank yoy very much for your
contribution, ;

r. BROwNsTEIN. Thank you. :

IS. SULLIVAN. Now we will call the witnesses from the American
Bankers Assc)cia,tion, Dr. Charls E, Walker, executive vice President,
Mr. Thomas T, Bailey of the Marine Midlang Corp., of Buffalo, and

r. John F, Rolph, ‘counge]. The American Bankers Association is
represented frequently before thig committee, of course, and we appre-
ciate your willingness to Participate with ys in trying to work ont the
concept and details of this important legislation” in the field of con.
Sumer credit, _

Dr. Walker, T am wondering if it ig 5 mark of the traditional thrift;.
ness of the banker thag you save approximately 1414 percent in the
number of letters hormally required to spell your first name,

Woul?d you gentlemen be able to come back thig afternoon for ques-
tioning ¢

Mr. Warkgg, Yes.

Mrs. SuLrivay, I am sure we can get permission to mmeet again at
1:30 and i i i

this afternoon Wwe would like yoy to come back and talk with us. We
would also like tio agk you some questiong,

e also have thig afternoon the Reverend Robert J. McEwen, chair-
man of the Department of Economics at Boston College, who had a
great deal to do with the truth-in-lending legislation that i Operating

your position. ‘

Mr. Warker. We shall be happy to do so.

Mrs, SvrLvan. With that understanding, would you proceed noyw to
make your statement ?

Mr. Warkgg, We appear before you on behalf of the American
Bankers Association to give you the views of the association on the
bills pending before you—S. 5 as it bassed . the Senate, H.R,. 11601, in-
troduced by the subcommittee chairman for herself and other Con-
gressmen, and H.R. 11602, introduced by Mr. Widnall for himself and

other Congressmen, which T understand, is identical with S. 5
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T am Charls E. Walker, executive vice president of the American
Bankers ‘Association. I plan to make a brief statement on. behalf of the
association and to submit a detailed statement on the disclosure bills
for the information of the committee.

Mrs. SULLIVAN. Without objection, your full statement will be made
a part of the record.

Mr. WaLKER. We have also developed a statement on. technical prob-
lems involved in the legislation which we will have available for you
before the hearings end.

Mr. SuLLivax. That will be fine.

My, WaLkEr. Before T identify my associates I want to apologize
for a few typogra,phica], errors in the statement. I will identify those
as I go along. They have been corrected in the statement brought up
today in our Jesire to get the statement before you as early as possible,
and there were some unavoidable typographical errors. :

Mr. Thomas L. Bailey of the Marine Midland Corp. of New York
has worked extensively with installment credit and bank credit cards
and related matters and will answer questions in this field. Mr. John F.
Rolph is 2 member of the ABA staff and will answer questions on
. legal and technical matters concerning these bills and related State

Consumer credit is vital to our produc{tive and distributive sys-
tems and to the health of the economy- Total consumer credit outstand-
ing is over $90 billion, of which banks hold more than $30 billion. Con-
sumer credit is being extended at the rate of $6 to &7 billion & month,
and repayments are almost as large, the et increase during the past
year amounting to almost $5 billion. First mortgages, which would
Y1so be affected by H.R. 11601, are equally vital to the homebuilding
industry and to the economy, and they involve even more money. 1ne
total of residential mortgages outstanding is over $200 billion and
the amount invested in them in recent years has been in the neighbor-
hood of $35 billion per year—that is a gross figure, not a net figure.

The ABA has historically endorsed the principle of full disclosure
of consumer finance charges and we have strongly supported efforts
to improve State laws in this field. As evidence of this we would call
the committee’s attention to the very substantial support both in time
and money which the ABA has given over the past 4 years to the
Uniform Consumer Credit Code roject of the National Conference
of Commissioners on Uniform State Taws. Other gegments of the

consumer credit industry, consumer groups and foundations have
also contributed significantly to this project. Appmxima,tely %250,
000 has been spent on this project. Our contribution has been approxi-
mately $62,500, not counting thousands of dollars of ABA staff time.

However, in spite of ABA’s support of the principle of full dis-
closure, we have been deeply concerned aboubt the possible effect of
earlier versions of the consumer credit disclosure proposal on con-
gumers and on the consumer credit industry, practically by reason
of the relation between those proposals and the many different State
laws applying to yarious aspects of the consumer crodit business. We
have also been deeply concerned about the workability of these earlier
proposals and the administrative burdens they might impose on the

TFederal Reserve Board.
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versions. We PTropose to suggest, further amendments whjcl, we. feel
are consistent with the objectives of the Proposal.

which may be involved. In our work with the N ational Conference
of Commissioners on Uniform State Laws on the broposed Uniform
Consumer Credit Code, we have learned of the many hundreds of
State laws In this genera] ﬁeld-disclosure laws, small logp laws,
usury laws, garnishment laws, and so on. These laws differ widely.
In some States, they provide Virtually all the Protection Suggested by

In this field is admittedly limited, Still, one thing is cleqy If the Feq-
eral Government is to enter inte this complicateq field, it must do S0
carefully and cautiously ; otherwise, the legislation could seriously
disrupt, eXisting rela,tionships, to the detriment of borrowers and
lenders alije, ‘
he bills before the committee recognize thig problem and contain
specific provisiong as to their impact on State laws, State laws would
not be affected by the Federal Statute except to the extent State laws
are inconsistent‘, and the Federa] Reserve Boarq must exempt from
the Federa] statute thoge credit transactiong which are subject to
tate laws which are substantially similar., While there are some
technical problems Involved in the language of these provisiong which
are discussed in the detailed ABA statement, we agree with thege gen-

fully coordinated, It ’all States shoulq addpt laws which qualify for
exemption under the Federa] law, the new Federal 1aw might even-

Until thig coordination ig accomplished, and the State laws are

fully mesheq In 'with the new Federal law, serious Problems wi]]

confusion, ‘

Many States have stringent usury statutes, Prohibiting  interest
charges above 6 or 7 or 8 percent simple annua] interest, Exceptiong
to these usury statutes have been carved oyt by judicial decision or
by statute, Byt when a seller o a lender ig réquired by the neyw Fed-

eral law to state that the “finance charge” ig 12, 18, or 94 percent—op

}
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whatever the charge may be—including credit life insurance ‘and
other costs under H.R. 11601 or a more Timited group of costs under
S 5 and H.R. 11602 how many courts will disregard the time price
doctrine or the add-on or discount statutes, taking the position tha
the percentage rate disclosed under the new Tederal statute must be
considered as the interest rate for the purpose of the State usury laws?

The Senate committee has taken great pains to make it clear that
this is not their intention. We hope all courts will accept this view,
but we are dealing with the laws and the courts of 50 different States,
and it seems to us unwise to assume that each of these courts will reach
the result the Senate committee intended. .

These problems are compounded under H.R. 11601, which also ap-

lies to first mortgages, and which imposes ceilings on the amount 0
finance charges.

The problems of coordinating existing State statutes with the new
Federal law make it essential to give adequate leadtime before the new
law takes effect. In the Senate, the ABA recommended that 2 3-year
leadtime be provided, since many State legislatures ineet only every
other year, and some State constitutional amendments will be neces-
sary. Another reason is that it will give more time for adoption of the
Uniform Consumer Credit Code which is moving toward fruition that
is very extensive and will take some time to enact. The Senate cut this
down to something less than 2 years——giving a grace period up to
July 1, 1969. H.R. 11601 would make title 1, including the disclosure
provisions, effective July 1, 1968—less than a year away. This, We feel,
is entirely insufficient and would surely lead to serious problems in
many States. Tt would lead to mechanical problems in the Federal
Reserve Board with respect to the issuance of regulations, a8 Governor
Robertson pointed out the other afternoon. '
The Senate provided an important safeguard in the provision au-
thorizing annual percentage rates to be stated either as percentage
rate per year or asd dollars per hundred per year rate—on the declin-
ing balance of the loan—up to January 1, 1972. We believe this alter-
native should continue indefinitely. In any event it 18 important that
it should be continued at least until 1972. H.R. 11601 does not provide
for this option.

The ABA is also seriously concerned about the installment open-end
credit plan provisions of S.5and HLR. 11602. These bills seek to distin-

uish between short-term revolving credit and long-term installment
oredit, using three standards to define plans which must seb forth the
finance charge on an annual basis: (1) retention of 4 security interest
by the seller; (2) a repayment schedule calling for less than 60 percent
of the balance to be paid within 12 months; or (3) allocation of prepay-
ments to future payments in order of due dates. The ABA agrees that
finance charges should be stated on a monthly basis, but we oppose dis-
criminatory use of different methods of time disclosure. S. 9 and H.R.
11602 would work a real hardship on bank revolving credit, including
particularly pank credit card and check credit programs, because in
most cases 1t would require banks to state their finance charges on an
annual basis, while many competitors under similar circumstances
could state their charges on 2 monthly basis. We can go into this in

detail in the questions, 1t you so desire.

- ———— s
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coming years,

I would like now to turn to H.R. 11601, which contains severs] pro-
visions which differ from the disclosure Provisions of S. 5 and H.R.
11602, ‘

The definition of “finance charge” ip H.R. 11601 apparently in-
cludes credit life and accident and health insurance, and possibly fire
and public liability insurance, all of which are Specifically excluded

1

certain circumétancfes-certain sorrowful circumstances gt times, Thig
provision wil] distort, the credit charge, and make it difficylt to achieve
one of the objectjvesg of the bill—t, enable g Prospective borrower to
compare interest cogtg with the interest he is getting on hig savings or
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Joans, as prov1ded by S. 5 and H.R. 11602, must be contained in any

Federal disclosure statute. This provision ‘s essential if banks are to
continue to make relatively high-cost loans of small amounts.
~ HL.R.11601 would include first mortgages, which were excluded from

S. 5 on the ground that there was no evidence of substantial abuse 10

this area. The ABA also opposes this provision of H.R. 11601.
H.R. 11601 would require all finance charges to be stated as an annual

percentage rate, with 10 special provision for
revolving credit, and without any option to use & dollars—per—hundre -
per-year after the effective date. As I have said, the ABA favors uni-
form statement of finance charges, in the interest of comparability, but
£ monthly rates, not annual, and we would prefer

dollars—per—h\mdred-per—year to an annual percentage rate.

H.R. 11601 would require certain information about credit terms to

be stated whenever specific credit terms are set forth in an advertise-
ment. We go into this in detail I our supylementatjy statement. We

would agree that if credit terms are advertised, the information suP
lied should be sufficiently complete SO that the advertisement is not’

misleading. The det'ailed ABA statement contains suggestions for

improving this provision.
HL.R. 11601 also contains several provisions completely unrelated to
the disclosure objectives of 8. pand HLR. 11602.
H.R. 11601 would prohibit any finance charge in excess of the maxi-
mum rate permitted by State law, Or in excess of 18 percent per annuIm.
Since the finance charge must include many items other than interest,
guch as Insurance service charges, loan fees, and discounts, this pro-
vision might prohibit loans and mortgages made at the ceiling per-
mitted under State law, if insurance or loan fees or discounts were
involved. And since the ceiling of 18 percent on. finance charges would
also have to include these other items, the offective ceiling on true
interest might be reduced appreciably below 18 percent, if any of these
other charges were involved.

The ABA strongly opposes the enactment of any Federal usury
statute, and especially @ Federal usury statute not based on interest

charges 1 the same manner as State laws but on & much broader

finance charge. There is DO doubt in our minds that the jmposition of

the proposed usury statute would su stantially reduce the availability
of funds for consumer credit from responsible financial institutions
and force poorer borrowers Into the hands of loan sharks operating
outside the bounds of 1aw.

H.R. 11601 would prohibit wage and salary garnishment in connec-
tion with consumer credit. This 1s 2 substantial change in the law 0

creditors’ remedies, i

We firmly believe that the $10 floor on disclosure 1n installment

which historically has been considered solely
within the jurisdiction of the States.

This proposal might have substantial effects ol the -
credit for less affluent borrowers. (Clearly it has nothing to do with dis-
closure of the cost, of consumer credit—with “gruth in lending.” In

the limited time since the introduction of H.R. 11601, we have 1ot
survey of the State laws on this subject,
i mbers. W. shall examine

Mr. Anpunzio’s exhibit with considerable interest in that respect.

availability of

D RNIE SR
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Fundamenta] legislation of this sort should he enacted only gaftey
thorough ccasideration of its effect on State laws, on the consumer
finance indu?stry, and on the availability of credit for consumers,

HR. 11601 containg two anti~inﬂa¢ionary proposals~authority to
regulate consumey creditalong the lines of regulation W, and authority
to regulate ¢redit and credit marging on commodity exchariges;

the direct controls whijch these Provisions woylq authorize, with all
their difficulties for the administering agencies, the finance industry,
and those Prospective consumers who gre 10t o affluent, that they can

ﬁnrancmg at fair Trates, the adequacy of existing Supervisory and reg-
ulatory mechanisms ¢4 Protect the ‘publie from unfajr Practices, and
the desir-ability of Federa] chfartering of consumer finance companies,

he AB cannot support thig Provision, The House ang Senate
Banking and Currency Committees, the Joint Economic Commifbtee,
and the executive agencieg can make any needed study of consumer
ﬁnancing and can give advice ang recommendationg ¢, the Congress
and the Presjdent. We have Cooperated with the Studies of thege groups
in the bast; we sha]] continue to do g in the future,

In Simmary, the ABA believes tha S. 5 and HR. 11602 represent
great .improvemenvts over disclosure legislation introduced in Con-
&TesS In recent yegpsg,

We believe that H.R, 11601 woulq have g decidedly adverge impact
on consumers, lenders, ang the economy, and therefore Oppose itg
enactment, i

Thank yoy very much,

(The sy pplementary ¢omments follow :)

These Comments apnq recommendations of The American Bankerg Associg-
tion Supplement the Statement made before the Houge Banking anq Currency
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The position of The American Bankers Association on the “truth-in-lending”
bills before this Committee may be summarized as follows :

1. A single uniform method of time disclosure should be applied without
discrimination to all creditors and all types of credit in order to provide con-
sumers with a one unqualified test for comparing consumer credit costs. We
recommend that the monthly method of time disclosure is best designed for this
purpose. However, if the Congress does not agree, wWe pelieve that the annual
method of disclosure should be uniformly applied to all creditors and all types
of credit. : )

2. As provided by S. 5, it -is essential that creditors should be permitted
the option of stating finance charges or rates in terms of dollars per hundred
at least until January 1, 1972. .

3. As provided by 8. 5, it is esdential that the $10 floor on rate disclosure for
installment loans be perm-anently retained if commercial banks are to continue
to make small accommodation loans to certain classes of borrowers.

4. The effective date of any Federal disclosure act should be no earlier than
July 1, 1970 in order to permit the State legislatures to take necessary action to
amend affected State 1aws and to facilitate the implementation of the Uniform

Consumer Credit Code.

5. As provided by S. 5, finance charges to the extent that they are required
to be stated as 2 rate should not include insurance charges.

6. As provided by S. 5, first mortgage real estate loans should be excluded
from the disclosure requlrements.

7. In accordance with S. 5, maximum interest rates OT finance charges for
consumer credit transactions should be left to the geveral States for determina-
tion and should not be prescri-bed by a Federal law.

). A Federal Act should not vest broad and cumbersome enforcement responsi-
bilities in the Federal Reserve Board but should contain the system of “self-
enforcement” provided by S. 5.

9. A Federal Act should not place any restriction on the traditional rights of
creditors to collect unpaid debts which historically has been the subject of State
jurisdiction.

10. Standby credit controls are pot needed at this time and have no logical
placeina Federal truth-in-lending law.

11. Provisions governing disclosure in advertising should be reasonable. We
recommend that the approach in the Uniform Consumer Credit Code be adopted.

COMMENTS ON S. 5

A UNIFORM METHOD OF TIME DISCLOSURE

In testimony on 8. 5 before the Senate Banking and Currency Committee on
June 23, 1967, representatives of The American Bankers Association urged that
a single, uniform method of time disclosure for all creditors and classes of
credit should be adopted in any FTederal disclosure Act. This recommendation
was based upon (1) the fact that Section 3(h) of 8. D contains a provision
which would arbitrarily discriminate against certain creditors in different seg-
ments of industry and (2) the need for a time disclosure method which provides
consumers with a uniform and unqualified test for comparing credit costs.

The “installment open-end credit plan” provision in Section 3(h) requires that
an open-end credit plan which (1) creates a gsecurity interest in property, or
(2) does not provide that at least 60 percent of the unpaid balance is to be paid
within 12 months, 0T (3) provides that excess payments are applied to future
payments——shall pe subject to an annual rate of disclosure. 8. 5 would provide
that all other open-end or revolving credit plans which do not contain any one or
more of these three charaeteristics would be subject to monthly disclosure. On
the basis of the hearings pefore the Senate Committee ‘it is clear that the pro-
vision in Section 3(h) is geared to the accounting methods and credit practices
of a few large members of the retail jindustry.

In the case of commercial panks, this provision is both arbitrary and dis-
criminatory for two important reasons. The great majority of bank revolving
check credit or credit card plans provide consumers with payment terms which
are more liberal than the 60 percent 12 month pay-out requirement of Section
3(h). In other words, typical pbank revolving credit plans permits a consumer
at least 20 months, or in some cases 22 or 24 months, in which to pay off an
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obligation, Ip the future, and in the absence of any arbitrarily imposed stric-
ture under Federal law, bank plans may well afford €ven more libera] terms,
The typical “mix” in a papk revolving credit account involyeg customer pur-

approach the 6 percent pay-out requirement in Section 3(h). The 60 percent
figure ig truly arbitrary. The result would pe that under this provision bractically

plans permit the taking of 4 security interegt in broperty which g customer may
charge to hig reVolving credit account, This feature, which is a 8rowing develop-
ment in bank revolving credit, provideg definite ang ascertainable benefits for
the consumer, It means that the consumer need not seek an installment loan,
with its attendant higher acquisition ang servicing costs, on, for_example, the
burchase of g television Set, but insteaq mmay charge the set to his revolving credit
account, Acquisition and Servicing costs in g revolving line of credit are syp-
stantially lower than in individual installment loan or sale credit transactiong
where a new loan account must pe set up for each transaction, As indicated in
our testimony of June 23 before the Senate Committee, if banks are placed at
a4 competitive disadvant'age because they have_to quote an annua] rate in caseg

bercentage rate.

“The committee beliepes that by requiring qiy creditors to disclose credit infor-
mation in q wniform manner and by requiring alj additiona] charges incident to
credit to be included in the computation of the annug] bercentage rate, the Amer.
ican consumer will pe given the information he needs to compare the cogt of
credit and to make the best informeq decision on the use of credit.” [Emphasis

A.B.A, Tépresentatives at the June 23 hearingg urged the Senate Committee
to consider placing all consumer credit on a uniform monthly disclosure basis.
Our reasons for thig recommendation were that installment and revolving credit
charges may pe accurately calculateq and disclosed on g monthly basis,” Creqjt
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closure. The average consumer receives his jncome OT salary, is pilled for and

makes payments for purchases and services and generally b
economy on 2 monthly basis. Monthly disclosure is more accurate in revolving
credit than annual disclosure which may produce some distortions in the actual
rate or charge to the consumer pecause of 30 to 60 day interest-free grace
periods and because consumers frequently pa. off revolving credit obligations

vy
in one, two, OT three months in which case the rate actually charged may be sub--

stantially less than an aunual rate. .
1t is for these reasons that The American Bankers Association recOmmended
that the Senate Committee adopt the monthly method of time disclosure.
In addition to avoiding a discriminatory effect among different creditors, one
of the most jmportant advantages to calculating and disclosing finance charges
on a single and uniform pasis is that this concept will permit the consumer to
make @ direct, uniform and accurate cOmparison of credit costs as between
different categories of credit extenders and as between different types of con-
swmer credit. In other words, & single standard of time disclosure would permit
the consumer to easily evaluate the comparative costs as between jender and
vendor credit and as between installment and revolving credit.

Although we have urged the Congress to adopt the principle of monthly
o we believe that this method is best designed to serve

time disclosure becaus
the needs of the consumer and the credit industry as & whole, it i8 the considered
i t is essential that

judgment of the banking industry that in the final analysis i
- whatever method is decided upon must involve ¢ single myndiscrhninatory sYs-
tem of time disclosure t0 be uniformly applied 1o all creditors and all types O]
credit. Uniformity is essential if the consumer ig to be given the means by which
he may compare the costs of credit and if the credit industry is to be permitted
to operate with optimum effectiveness.
If the Congress should decide that monthly disclosure is not feasible for a
Federal disclosure Act, then we urge that the annual method of time disclosure
pe adopted and applied uniformly and without discrimination to all creditors

and all types of credit.

DISGLOSU‘RE—‘THE DOLLARS PER HUNDRED OPTION

As indicated in this statement and as previously expressed 1D the hearings
and gtatements made in connection with the tmth-in-lending pills which have
been introduced since 1960, The American Bankers Association historically has
endorsed the full and complete disclosure of finance charges in connection with
all extensions of consumer credit. Beginning in 1960, at the time
Senate committee hearings on tmth-in-lending legislation, the Association urged
that disclosure jegislation should require the expression of finance charges in
terms of & dollars per hundred rate of charge. i

‘We have pelieved that a finance charge expressed in terms of & dollars per
hundred rate of charge, combined with an jtemized statement of all credit
charges in terms of their dollar costs, would provide consumers with a much
more usable and comprehensible-medium of measuring comparative credit costs
than would ‘be provid'ed py either 2 simple annual rate oOr by an annual per-

ference of Commissioners on Uniform State Laws, after geveral years of inde-
pendent study and research on the subject of various methods of finance charge
disclosure, arrived at @ gimilar conclusion in drafting the proposed Uniform
Consumer Credit Code.

It is also gignificant that approximately half of the state statutes which
govern consumer credit transactions require that finance charges either be cal-
culated or disclosed in torms of dollars per pundred add-on or discount. The
great majority of these statutes, as well as the state credit gtatutes which
require finance charge digclosure Or rate calculation on a percentage add-on
or discount basis, constitute statutory exceptions to the interest (usury) gtatutes.
Although contract interest rates under the state usury statutes vary from 6 per-
cent to 21 percent simple interest, the majority of the usury ceilings for contracts
range from 6 to 10 percent gimple interest. .

A Federal finance charge disclosure act which would require that eredit costs
pe stated in terms of annual percentage rates, without an option to express suc
rates in terms of dollars per hundred,'would create serious problems with re-
spect to potential litigation on the subject of usury in'a substantial number of

A |
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1972, mend the constitutions of several States, by that date in order to
bring applicable state lawg into line with the requ‘irements of the Senate bin and.
H.R. 11602, : : o

We are convinced:' that the continueqd Smooth flow of credit to consumersg
Quires that g dollars per hundreq option be bermitted undep any Federa] finance
charge disclosure 1gvy, '

THE $10 FLOOR oxn RATE DISCLOSURE

The disclosure proﬁsions in Section 4(b) ( 7) relat‘ing to saies and - in: Section
4(c).(5) ‘Telating to loans in poth 8.5 and H.R, A1
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$300 and are repaid within a matter of a few weeks or one to three months. The
administrative or servicing ‘costs in these loans are substantial in relation- to
the ‘amount of credit extended and the yield thereon. Banks frequently have &
minimum’ charge for these loans merely to cover the adminstrativefcosts of
the transaction. A number of state statutes expressly exempt such minimum
charges from rate disclosure.

This provision of H.R. 11601 would have a serious impact on jenders. 1f banks
are required under a Federal disclosure law to convert a $10 minimum charge
to-an annual percentage rate on a $150 loan which is to be repaid in forty-five
days then panks may well stop making loans of this size. The annual percentage
rate on such a loan would appear inordinately high in comparison to the rela-
tively lower rate on the typical bank installment loan which is usually much
larger in amount and much longer in term. Unless the $10 floor on disclosure
s allowed, it is safe to predict that many panks may stop making small unsecured
short-term loans to the detriment of lessaffluent consumers.

The disclosure provisions of H.R. 11601 in Section 203 (¢) (5) relating to loans
have omitted the $10 floor on rate disclosure. For the reasons above stated, we
recommend that this Section be amended to correspond to the related provisions
in .5 and HR. 11602. : ‘

THE EFFECTIVE DATE AND THE IMPACT ON STATE LAW

As indicated in our statement to the House Committee, one of the most
important problems posed by S, b is its relationship to the more than 400 state
statutes which govern or relate to consumer credit transactions. With the possible
exception of the retail installment sales acts and laws governing the activities
of small loan companies in some states, these statutes do not follow any clear
or ascertainable pattern. They have been drafted at different times over the
years and under circumstances when conditions have differed substantially. The
statutes in many states have been designed to accommodate different regional
economic and credit industry characteristics. For example, several different loan
laws in a single state may govern different types of loans made by commercial
banks in that state. No single statute may govern all of the loans made by com-
mercial banks. :

In many states there are geveral gpecial statutes which govern commercial
bank loans and there are other statutes which individually govern: loans made
by industrial banks, Morris Plan banks, consumer finance companies, credit
unions, savings and loan associations, mutual savings banks, pawnbrokers and
real estate loans made by different lenders.

The finance charge disclosure provisions in such statutes vary in great degree.
Some statutes provide disclosure in terms of dollars per hundred per year add-on
or discount. Qthers provide for monthly dollars per hundred add-on or. discount,
while still others provide for percent per month add-on or discount or percent per
year add-on or discount disclosure. Some statutes do not require that a rate in
fact be disclosed, but simply require that rates above stated maximums according
to specified credit terms may not be charged. Some disclosure provisions: are
contained in general licensing statutes which: govern & specific segment of indus-
try. Many disclosure statutes have been specially enacted and relate to other
statutes which contain general powers ynder which a given segment of industry
may operate. Also, a pumber of statutes contain limitations on either the type of
transaction to which the disclosure provisions relate or on the parties who may be
subject to the requirements of a particular statute.

Special constitutional limitations exist in geveral states which may well cause
relatively serious jegislative problems. In some Of these cases, the state con-
stitutions may have to be amended which may be & laborious and time-consuming
procedure depending upon the particular method of amendment required under
the constitution. 1t is possible that in one or two cases the state constitution may
prohibit enactment of 2 law along the lines of the pmposed FTederal Act in which
case the Federal Act may be the sole statutory authority governing transactions
in the state.

There is no consistent pattern in the state statutes relating to penalties imposed
for-a failure to disclose required information or for other types of violations of
credit statutes. Many disclosure acts contain specific penalties for violations
thereof while others do not contain gpecific penalties pbut may make the penalty
for violation subject to the operation of the State usury statute.

e ———
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Thus, it may be clearly seen that there are many Dotential areag of conflict or
difference between the broposed Federa] Act and the hundreds of state statutes
Wwhich will be affected thereby. The amendment of thege state laws to conform to
the requirements of the Proposed Federa] Act will pe no simple matter. There
will be g heavy burden on the legislatures of many states to amengd affected
Statutes,

confusion that may well exist in the minds of creditors ang consumers alike with
respect to exactly what Statute or Provision may govern individuaj credit transae.-

such ag July 1, 1968 or July 1, 1969, is establisheq under the Federa] Act many
states, after amending thejp Statutes to conform to the Federal law, wil] there-
after ignore the Uniform Code,
'his suggested approach ig clearly consistent with the following statement
contained in the Senate Committee Report :
“ .. the Nationa)] Conference of Commissionerg on Uniform State laws hag
been working quite‘diligently on a proposeqd consumer credit code to recommend

It is therefore recommendeqd thai the stateg be given at least a 3¢ month lead
time from January 1, 1968 ang that the effective date of the Proposed Federal
law shoulgq be no earlier than J uly 1, 1970,

CoMMENTS ON H.R. 11601
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tract interest ceilings under the laws of the .geveral States vary from 6 to 24
percent simple interest. These ceilings are contained in the State usury statutes.
Four States have no usury ceilings on credit transactions subject to contract.
As previously indicated in this statement, the State legislatures in the great
majority of States have found that statutory usury limitations have been obso-
lete and economically unfeasible when applied to many different types of credit
transactions. As a result, they have eniacted special legislation permitting interest
rates in credit transactions which exceed the contract usury rates that would

The 18 percent ceiling is much more restrictive than the maximum jnterest or
finance charge ceilings permitted under numerous existing State statutes govern-
ing certain types of financial transactions. Tor example the small loan laws in a
number of States permit ceilings in the range of $18 to $20 per hundred per
year add-on (approximately 36 to 40 percent simple interest) or even higher
rates in some cases, in loan transactions which may range up to $300. Small
Joan rates, and in many cases bank instalment loan rates, are gr-aduated in
accordance with the size of the loan and the maximum:maturity prescribed by
State law. The statutes which govern small loan company transactions, bank
instalment loan transactions, and: the transactions of .consumer finance com-
panies for the most part constitute intended ‘exceptions: to the Stater usury
statutes. The higher rates permitted for small or medium-sized Joan transac:
tions are predicated upon the relatively high cost factor involved in such loans
in proportion to their yield to the lender as well as, in certain cases, the rela-
tively high risk factor. ! S :

On balance, the great majority of commercial bank instalment and revolving
credit loans are made at rates less than 18 percent per annum. On the other .
pnand as stated earlier in these remarks, banks do’makevacco'mmodation 10ans
which, involve short-term small:amount advances. These ‘accommodation loans,
which generally may range from $100 to $300 may be ‘made for anywhere pe-
tween 15 and 90 days. The acquisition and servicing costs involved in such a
loan may amount to between $10 and $15 per transaction. 1f a pank should be
required to convert the minimum cost involved in accommodation loans to an
annual percentage rate, this rate would substantially exceed 18 percent per
annum. It is also pointed out that banks by-and-large do not make ‘much profit
from loans of this type. They are frequently m: de to accommodate people with
irregular incomes and less affluent borrowers. - i :

The imposition of an 18 percent ceiling on finance charges of interest cannot
be countenanced if only for the reason that the consumer will be made to suffer
significant economic harm. If legitimate lenders are cut off from making small
Joans at rates higher than 18 percent, marginal credit yisk borrowers may. be
driven. into the hands of loan sharks who will make advances at rates substan-
tially in excess of the proposed 18 percent ceiling. i . ‘

It is highly significant that the Uniform Taw Commissioners, after years of
studying all aspects of the question of maximum loan charges, have ,proposed
a scale of graduated rates in the Uniform Consumer Credit Code which con-
siderably exceeds the 18 percen:teeiling contained in HL.R. 11601. The Code rates
would supersede or replace the ceilings imposed by State usury statutes and the
numerous special laws which today co: titute exceptions {0 the usury statutes.
These rates on closed-end loans range from 8 high of $18-per $100 (i.e., approxi-

. mately 36 percent) on loans of $300 or less to a low of $8 per $100 (i.e., approxi-
mately 16 percent) on Toans. of $1,000 or more. An optional ceiling of 18 percent
per apnum according to the United States ruleis permitted. . : S

FINANCE CHARGES -

The definition of “finance charge” in Section 202(d) _includes - charges or
premiums for property damage, 1jability, credit life, accident, and health insur-
ance. It is to be noted that insurance charges or premiums of these types are
expressly excluded from the definition of “finance charge” under Q. 5 and H.R.
11602. 1t is the considered opinion of The American Bankers Association that a
finance charge in ‘a credit transaction should not include the insurance charges
so described. . 5 and H.R. 11602 quite correctly require that dollar. charges
of this nature be separately itemized and disclosed to the borrower or the credit
purchaser. These forms of insurance generally are optional at the request of the
borrower Or credit purchaser and are for his direct benefit in that they afford.

83-340—67—pt. 1—24




included in the finance charge upon which the annual rate is based would result
in an unjustifiable inflation and distortion of the rate of charge, After all, the
finance charge'is the principal medium which: enableg g borrower or credit pur-
chaser to compare the costs of credit. Finance charges are not truly comparable
unless they relate solely to the service or-commodity involved in.the transaction,
They should not include miscellaneous op collateral charges such ag insurance
which may or  may not be involved in g transaction depending upon the needs
of a specifie individual ‘who Seeks the extemsion of “credit, A finance charge
should involve a relatively fixed concept to be of utility to consumers for the
purpose of com: ring credit costs, ' 5

A requireme t that insurance or other ‘miscellaneous charges be included in

mitted under State law, the inclusion in the finance charge of insurance charges
or various other charges which traditionally have not been required to be included
in “interest"’ rates could drive the rate over the ceiling prescibed by the ‘State

1:DISC‘LOSU’BJ?}—-’I?HFJ DOLLARS PER  HUNDRED OPTION

The Association urges that any Federal finance charge disclosure Act should
contain a permigsible option for expressing the finance charge in terms of dollars
per-hundred in lieu of a Statement in terms of g bercentage rate. o ;
As Dreviously |noted, S. 5 Permits a dollars per hundred option until January
1, 1972, i ) e :

With regard. to the dollars per hundred option, H.R. 11601 contains provisions
which are truly perplexing. : ! .

Section 203(i) permitg the annual bercentage rate to pe expressed in .the
alternative ag g dollars per hundred per year rate of the average unpaid balance
prior to July 1, 1968. Subsection (2) providesy that after July 30, 1968, all rates
must be expressed as bercentage rates. ‘This provision ig altogether Ineaningless in
view of the fact that the effective date of H.R. 11601 p ]
July 1, 1968: Thus, Section 203 (1) bermits the dollarg Per hundred option to
operate before the Act becomes law ! We can only assume that-one Oor more of
these dates is in arror,

ADVERTISING

The . disclosure in advertising provision in Section 208(j) (1) seems to us to
be ambiguous, In ffect, this ‘provision requires:that certain information must be
set forth if a cre itor advertises that “specific credit terms are available.” The
question arises as/ to' whether the term “specific” relates to an advertisement
which containg credit terms for a specific commodity, service or loan or whether,

in effect, this term is intended to apply to an example or illustration of credit

or the time sale price because these two factory vary according to the individual
credit transaction. In other words, different consumers will make down pay-
ments of different sizes and in an‘insrtalment_ld'an Or sale the size of the instal-
ment payments and the term of the loan will vary from transaction to transac-
tion. ) i o ;

More important, from oup point of view, is the fact that the itemg of informa-
tion in ‘Subsection [(A) through (E) of' this provision quite obviously d¢ not
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relate to typical instalment or closed-end loan transactions. Tor example in the
typical loan transaction there is no “cash sale price,” “‘down payment,” or “time
sale price.” It is apparent that through’ obvious inadvertence this provision was
designed to apply to consumer credit sales rather than toloans.

1t is suggested that difficulties in terminology and application of the advertis-
ing disclosure provision may be resolved by deleting the existing provision and,
in lieu thereof, adopting the approach to disclosure in advertising which has
peen developed by the Uniform Law Commissioners in the NCCUSL Second
Tentative Draft of the Uniform Consumer Credit Code. The  Code contains
advertising disclosure provisions for both sales and loans in Section 2:302 and
3.303, respectively. These provisions state that an advertisement is misleading
(and the advertiser is subject to penalties) (1) ifit states the rate of the finance
charge in a form other than the form in which the rate is required to be disclosed
py the Code, Or (2) if it states the dollar amount of the finance charge or the
installment payment, and does not also state the rate of the loan finance charge,
and the number and ‘amount of installment payments. The advertising pro-
visions of the Code also authorize the ‘Administrator in each State to adopt
rules which establish guidelines for determining the legality of advertising prac-
tices within the framework of the substantive Code provisions on advertising.

We urge that, if the Congress should determine that it is appropriate to in-
corporate provisions governing advertising practices in consumer transactions
in a Federal finance charge disclosure Act, the Uniform Consumer Credit Code
approach to this subject above summarized be followed. Moreover, it is our
recommendation that the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System be
expressly authorized to promulgate rules and regulations for the purpose of
establishing guidelines to implement such a provision.

LIMITATIONS ON CBEDITORS’ RIGHTS

H.R. 11601 would prohibit creditors from accepting a confession of judgment
against a debtor and would also prohibit the gamislhment of wages or salary
to satisfy an unpaid obligation in connection with consumer credit transactions.
The A.B.A. is opposed to these limitations on creditors’ rights or remedies, pro-
visions which are entirely outside the scope of the accepted legislative intent of
the bills before this Committee—the disclosure of finance charges in consumer
credit transactions.

Historically, the question of creditors’ rights or remedies with respect to col-
lection of unsatisfied obligations has peen within the jurisdiction of the several
States. Limitations on creditors’ remedies have been the subject of a gerious
and impartial study by the Uniform Law Commissioners. The proposed Uniform
Consumer Credit Code contains some limitations on garnishment but these
limitations by no means constitute an absolute prohibition on this traditional
remedy. In short, the Code proposes to prohibit garnishments prior to'a creditor’s
obtaining a judgment against the debtor. After the creditor’s claim has been
reduced to judgment, the Code permits the creditor to garnishee the debtor’s
earnings in excess of a minimum total earnings figure. This figure is subject to
adjustment by action of the State administrator or agency charged with admin-
istering the provisions of the Code. The point to be stressed here is that the
Code would leave matters affecting creditors remedies to the jurisdictions of
the individual States.

Any prohibition or stringent limitation on {he traditional Tight of a creditor to
follow and collect on an obligation clearly will have the ultimate effect of hurt-
ings consumers generally. Such restrictions will ‘doutless cut off or reduce the
availability of credit to less effluent borrowers and other consumers who are in
marginal economic circumstances. Tt is important to note that this situation
may be influenced by the.area and the size of the creditors. A large creditor for
example a nationwide retailer or a bank with outlets or offices in major urban
centers, may not find it necessary to resort to garnishment as frequently as a
small creditor to collect on unpaid obligations. This may be due to a number
of factors, including the volume of creditor’s business, the efficiency of his col-
lection procedures, the creditor’s delinquency ratio generally, and any other con-
siderations which affect the creditor’s ability and need to collect on the obliga-
tions. On the other hand, 2 small bank or retail merchant operating under
limited capitalization and with less effective collection procedures may well have
to resort to-wage attachment or gamishment'in order to stay in business.
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It is also important to note that many consumers who are in marginal economic
circumstances or who have records of prior credit, delinquency or bankruptcy
ay: not be able to obtain credit because they lack the ability to produce as-
Surances against nonpayment. In these: cases, the only assurance against non-
- Payment may be the consumer’s earning capacity, i.e., the ability of a creditor
to look to g bortion of the debtor’s earnings for satisfaction. If confessions of
Judgment ang garnishments are brohibited by Federal statute there ig a dis-
tinet probability that many consumers who are essentially Jjudgment-proof may
-be denied credit by legitimate lenders and may be forced to resort to the loan
shark who lends at exorbitant and illegal rateg,

FIRST MORTGAGE REAL ESTATE LOANS

S. 5 and H.R. 11602 expressly exclude “transactiong involving extensions of
credit secured by first mortgages on real estate” from the operation of these
broposed Acts. C‘o'nversely, the exclusions provision in Section 203(n) of H.R.
11601 does not exempt first mortgage real estate transactions from coverage.

Closure law. The Senate Committee’s decision to exclude first mortgage real estate
loans was made in cognizance of the fact that there are very few known abuses
in loans of thig type and finance charge disclosure in this field ig fully adequate.
The Uniform Law Commissioners have excluded first mortgages or first deeds
of trust from the disclosure requirements of tthe proposed Uniform Consumer
Credit Code for theseg reasons, Moreover, disclosure requirements for relatively
short-term consumer credit are not appropriate for real estate loang which have
maturities of 20 or 30 years.

The A.B.A. Tfully endorses the need for requiring disclosure in all Second mort-
gage and second deed of trust transactiong which relate to residential real estate.
It is acknowledged that there have bheen flagrant abuseg in the form of inordi-
hately high rateg, charged by Some unserupulous lenders in transactions of this
type. This problem would be rectified by a full ang complete disclosure of finance
charges in these transactions ag ig required under 8. 5 and the two Houge bills:

actions be ‘subjeot*; to Government regulation. Thig bproposal was not adopted
by the Congress, i

Standby consumer credit controls have been employed during emergency pe-
riods such ag, World War I1 and Korean conflict, In both cases, this program of
credit regulation was an integral part of a broad-based wage and price stabiliza-
tion program. An attempt was made in 1966 to reinstate consumer credit controlg
on a standby basis under the Defense Production Act, but this Droposal was de-

of this legislation, ile., the disclosure of finance charges in consumer credit trang.
actions, Moreover, ¢0 evidence hag been suggested or produced which would in-
dicate that there is a need for these controls. It is our considered Jjudgment that
current inflationary| bressures can best be handled through fiscal and monetary
actions.

ADMINISTRATIVE ENFORCEMENT

enforcement” contained in 8. 5 is basically a more practical ang economical
approach to this problem, ¢

The enforcement provisions would impose an onerous and complex burden upon
the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System which will be heavily
burdened by the rule making anq regulatory responsibility imposed by Section
204. From the point of view of the banking indust , the enforcement burden con-
ceivably could interfere with and impede the Primary functiong of the Federal
Reserve Board, ie., the making of monetary policy and the ‘supervision of the
member banks of tha Federal Reserve System.
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The Committee’s attention is directed -to the fact that the proposed Uniform
Consumer Credit Code contains a broad and relatively far-reaching system for.
administrative regulations and enforcement at the State level. The Gommissioners?
approach to the problem of administration and enforcement by the States is more
comprehensive than the propo‘sal,contained in Section 209. o .

The provisions in Section 209 are patterned on the enforcement provisions
relating to unfair methods of competition contained in the Federal Trade Com-
mission Act, 15 U.8.C. 45. The provisions in guestion are more directly consistent
with the regulatory functions of the Federal Trade Commission than with the
functions exercised by the. Federal Reserve Board.

Therefore, it is the recommendation of the A.B.A, that the system of self-
enforcement through the State and Federal Courts contained in S. 5 should be
given the opportunity to operate before any broad enforcement responsibility is
jimposed upon the Board. It is quite possible;that the provisions of 8. 5, plus the
system of administration and enforcement at the State level which will be ulti-
mately produced by the Uniform Consumer Credit Code, will be entirely sufficient.

THE EFFECTIVE DATE.

Section 211 provides that Title IT relating to disclosure in credit transactions

shall take effect on July 1, 1968. For the reasons elaborated in the comments on
this subject regarding . 5, the A.B.A. urges that the States be given a minimum

of at least thirty month lead time in order to adopt the Uniform Consumer Credit
Code, or in the alternative, to amend the more than four hundred State statutes
which govern consumer credit transactions to conform to the Federal 1aw. This
grace period is essential in order to avoid confusion on the part of both creditors
and consumers. Therefore, it is recommended that the effective date be no earlier
than July 1, 1970.

Mrs. SULLIVAN. Thank you, Mr. Walker. i
In view of the time, the committee will recess now until 1:30, at
which time you may comé back and we will have an opportunity to
discuss your testimony and ask questions. :
Mr. WarkEer. We will be happy to. S
(Whereupon, ab 12 noon, the subcommittee recessed, to reconvene at .
1:30 p.m., the same day.) ~ : e :

L

AFIERNOON SESSION

Mrs. SULLIVAN. The Subcommittee on Consumer A ffairs will resume

its hearing. e e

T ask that all of the witnesses for this morning and afternoon come

to the witness table. : : -

STATEMENT OF C] R1IS E. WALKER; ACCOMPANIED BY THOMAS
1. BAILEY, JOHN F. ROLPFH (RESUMED), AND REV. ROBERT J.
McEWEN, 8.J., CHAIRMAN, DEPARTMENT OF ECONOMICS, BOS-
TON COLLEGE, CHESTNUT HILL, MASS. ‘ ' -

Mrs. Svrravan. I am sure the other members will be here shortly
but in the meantime, TFather McEwen, I would Jike you to read the
part of your statement that you wish to give right now so we can ques-
tion you later along with the other gentlemen. : ~
1 think you know 2 great deal about how the credit disclosure law
works in Massachusetts, since you had so much todo with its enactment.
For the benefit of the members and the audience I might say that in

his prepared ‘statement, our next witness, Father Robert J. McEwen,




follows customary procedure before congressional committees by giv-
ing his background and experience in the field of legislation under
discussion, Since this is his first appearance before the House Clom-
mittee on Banking and Currency, it is possible that some of the mem-
bers may not be familiar with the work of this outstanding Jesuit
educator who hag been responsible for making college economies and
political science departments throughout the country far more con-
scious of the need to teach consumer economics to their students,

And, of course, he has taken this subject out of the classroom also,
and into State and National governmental agencies with great suc-
cess. Father McEwen is immediate bast. president of the N ational
Council on' Consumer Information; he is a former member of the
President’s Consumer Advisory Council; and he was chairman of
the.Mas.sachusetts Consumer Couneil which pioneered truth-in-lending

he has worked for years on consumer problems in the State and ation,
and particularly in the field of consumer credit, Since we are taking
up, at this point, time we had originally allotted to him this afternoon,

on together, : ,
Father, you ‘may proceed. ‘
Father McEwgy. ]E)adies and gentlemen, my name is Father Robert

J. McEwen, T A a member of the Jesuit order and chairman of the

Department of Economics at Boston College. In addition to this, I

- served as first chairman of the Massachusetts Consumer Council, an

agency created by the legislature as an independent office in the State

government. Prior to that T served for 5 years as chairman of the
advisory consumer council to the attorney general of Massachusetts,

I was also one of the founders of the Massachusetts Consumer Asgo-

ciation. In 1965 T wag appointed by the President as g member of his

President’s Committee on Consumey Interests. I have been twice presi-

dent of the Council on Consumer Information. :

ground I can tell you without reservation that con-

sumer credit problems have been No. 1 on the list of items disturbing
the consumers of this country for the 10-year period during which
have been connected with the consumer movement, T well remember
that the one strong emotional issue agitating the 200 ‘people who
gathered in 1959 to plan the formation of the Massachusetts Con-
sumer Association was the desire to do something about, consumer
credit abuses, N\ othing in the intervening years has fessened the inten-
sity of public concern over the problems associated with consumer
I am proud and happy to say that the efforts of our consumer
groups in Massadhusetts, allied with the devoted work of labor and
women’s groups such as the Fe, eration of Women’s Clubs, have re-
sulted in the passage of two credit acts, the Retail Installment Sales

~Act and the Truth in Lending Act, e
Madam Chairmian, may T assume that my statement and thig article

from'tlele Boston College Taw Review will be printed as a unit in the

record ¢ T FRIN R '
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Mtjs.~ SULLIVAN. Yes, Father.
_ Without objection, your entire statement will be put in at this point
in the record as well as the article from the Boston College Law

Review.
(The article from the Boston College Law Review may be found

in the appendix, p. 939.)
(The prepared tatement of Father McEwen follows:)

STATEMENT OF REV. Roperr J. MCEWEN, §.J., CHAIRMAN, DEPARTMENT OF
FcoNoMICS, BOSTON COLLEGE, CHESTNUT HiL, Mass.

Ladies and Gentlemen, my name is Father Robert J. McEwen. I am a member of
the Jesuit Order and Chairman of the Department of Economics at Boston
College. In addition to this, I served as first chairman of the Massachusetts
Consumer Council, an agency created by the Legislature as an independent office
in the state government. Prior to that I served for five years as Chairman of
the Advisory Consumer Council to the Attorney General of Massachusetts.
was also one of the founders of the Massachusetts Consumer Association. In
. 1965 I was appointed by the President as a member of his President’s Committee
on Consumer Tnterests. I have been twice President of the Council on Consumer
Information.

From this packground I can tell you without reservation that consumer credit
problems have been number one on the list of items disturbing the consumers
of this country for the ten year period during which I have been connected with
the consumer movement. I well remember that the one strong emotional issue
agitating the two hundred people who gathered in 1959 to plan the formation
of the Massachusetts Consumer Association was the desire to do something about
consumer credit abuses. Nothing in the intervening years has lessened the inten-
sity of public concern over the problems associated with consumer credit.

T am proud and happy to say that the efforts of our consumer groups in
Massachusetts, allied with the devoted work of labor and women’s groups such
ag the Federation of Women’s Clubs, have resulted in the passage of two credit
acts, the Retail Installment Sales Act and the Truth in Lending Act. Of these
1 will say a few things later, but now 1 want to pay tribute to one man who
is responsible for our success in his field more than any other single individual.
He is the former Deputy Commissioner of Banking, John P. Clair, whose last
public appearance (May 18) was before the Senate Antitrust and Monopoly
Sub-Committee Hearing on Credit Insurance. He died very suddenly after a
brief illness; and four days before he died, I visited him in the hospital and he
told me he first began to. feel sick on the plane returning from the Washington
Hearing. We all know, in Massachusetts, that we have lost a truly great public
servant, and I urge you to read his statement in the Senate Hearings.

CoNSUMER CREDIT ABUSES AND RIOTS

Since the recent rioting, I have been pondering the connection between consumer
abuses; particularly in the credit field, and the emergence of these irrational riots.
Now, no one of us in this room, and certainly no one responsible in a consumer field
condones the senseless pillage, looting, destruction, hatred and the violation of in-
dividual rights to life and property that have emerged in these riots. 1 have per-
sonal knowledge of the unsettling offect, these riots have had on people far distant
from them.and up to now totally dissociated from them. Elderly people are fearful
for their families traveling outside of their home city. The elderly themselves are
afraid to go out. 1 know in one instance a small businessman in an area near a
previous riot area has been unable to find a buyer for his grocery and liquor busi-
ness partly because new buyers hesitate to set themselves up in these areas, and
partly because banks are reluctant to lend to new owners of businesses in the cen-
tral city danger areas. 1 am sure there are pumerous instances of similar effects
of the rioting on totally innocent people.

But, Ladies and Gentlemen, the more I think about it, the more I am convinced
that there is a definite connection between the public inability or refusal to do
anything about congumer abuses and the violence of these riots. Take the simple
cage of Truth in Lending legislation. The disclosure of true interest rates seems to
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balked for nearly ten years at meeting thig simple demand. Social peace and social
harmony are best preserved by the timely elimination and correction of social,

I have often asked myself why, since the consumer abuses are not new, and in
fact even worse things may have happened in our past history, why suddenly do
I seea connection between these abuses and riots? Maybe because of two thingg,
and now I refer not to the hoodlum elements who are taking advantage of thig situ-
ation but to the poor misguided slum dwellers, who have been manipulated into
being part of the mass that goes on a holiday spree. Why did older generations,
why did the Irish, the Italians, the Jéws, the Poles, and so forth work more or
less within the law without resort to civil insurrection to correct inequities and
abuses? I wonder if it’s because European civilization has a long history of the

slow and painful Process and in most cases is able to be won through the civilized
brocedures of law and government,

Other people from other civilizations may be more simple and direct. They
instinctively see and feel the evil connected with exploitation, usury, and extor-
tion. Anq they make simple connectiong between €conomic injustices and thiev-
ery. They think society is unable or unwilling to do anything, Therefore, they
may see nothing wrong at. all with returning one form of thievery for gnother,

Now, to the extent that our laws and commercial customs have been rigged
in’ favor of the seller ang against the consumer, to t.ha!:—extent they have

Let me say, by way of digression, that T ‘am not here suggesting a clean-cut
division between ‘white and black, because from Several sources I have been in-
formed that the poor beople are exploited by black owners and landlords just as
much, if not more, than by any other seller, The main problem we are dealing
with here is not one of color or race, but a problem of economic power and
economie justice, :

Therefore it ig high time for the government of:thig great country, through
its legislature and courts, to set the balance right between consumers and sellers
with particulap reference to access to credit, §

In addressing these words to you, gentlemen, I know I am echoing thoughts
addressed by Cardinal O’Boyle in a letter read to the people of Washington
on the National ay of prayer proclaimed by President Johnson. The Cardinal
called the rioty « e frenzied cry of alienated beople who are trying to tell us,
out of a sense of enervating despair and utter hopelessness, that they want to
be heard anqg want to: participate ag full-fledged American citizens in the eco-

I might can your attention also to the words of the Archbishop of Detroit
after the recent, sorry spectacle, The Archbishop urges us to ask, “Wag there
Something I coulq have done to prevent this 9’ He says: “Bach of ug must begin
to ask himself these questiong: Have we ignored for too long the conditions of
slum dwellings . . . the countless humiliation in every-day existence for the poor
who see the broducts and the rewards of American middle-class prosperity, but
can attain neither.” 2 i

These are only two voices out of the many who have urged us to delay no
longer the injustices that make even good people willing to listen to outside
agitators and disturbers,

_

1The Anchor, “Urgeé Action td Eliminate Slum Evils,” August 3, 1967, p. 12. :
2The Anchor, “Prelate Says Riot Presents Concrete Test ofg#alth, Augustlt) 8, 1967, p. 12,
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. Tinally, remember that Pope Paul in his profound “Letter on the Develop-
~ mentof Peoples” treated of this general point in the following terms:
© «We must make haste: too many are suffering, and the distance is growing
that separates the progress of some and the stagnation, not to say the regres-
sion, of others . . . : L

«“rPhere are certainly situations whose injustice cries to heaven. ‘When
whole populations destitute of necessities live in @ state of dependence
parring them from all initiative and responsibility, and all opportunity to
advance culturally and share in social and political life, recourse to violence,
as a means to right these wrongs to human dignity, is a grave temptation.

«We know, howeveT, that a revolutionary upvising——«sa.ve where there
is manifest, long-standing tyranny which would do great damage to funda-
mental personal rights and dangerous harm to the common good of the
country—produces new injustices, throws more elements out of balance and
brings on new disasters. A real evil should not be fought against at the

‘cost of greater misery. i

«We want to be clearly understood : the present situation must be faced

~ with courage and the injustices linked with it must*be fought against and

overcome. Development demands bold transformations, innovations that g0
deep. Urgent reforms should pe undertaken without delay.” 2 )

I believe there is logic and reason in which I have said to you about this
connection between consumer abuses and the riots, put is there also evidence? I
believe there is more than enough evidence to fill a library, and current jnvesti-
gations at Federal and State 1evels will bring this out.

California apparently thinks so, if the news account of the mew color film
produced by the California Attorney General’s Office is any indication. A mews
dispatch on the film says: : A i

. “It aims to expose the ‘suede-shoe boys’ who. garner millions of dollars
every year with deceptive installment contracts.

It also aims as easing racial tensions'in Watts and other troubled Negro
areas by eradicating a major cause of resentment: the exploitation of the
Negroes by unscruplous whites. . <o

«Phe commodities are generally legitimate, the gwindle comes in the con-
ditional salescontracts the buyers are talked into signing.”

Attorney General Liynch is then quoted as saying: .
«We found that the resulting resentments are a significant factor in the
chronic hostile feelings in minorit group areas.”* L i
Ladies and Gentlemen, today I have o intention of repeating in great detail
the arguments that consumer ‘spokesmen have ased for the jast ten years to
demonstrate the necessity of both Truth in Lending and other measures to
remedy consumer credit abuses. The thousands of pages of testimony already
on the record: contain the case for this reform of our credit jaws, at least with
‘regard to full disclosure of interest rates. ‘ .
I will content myself, however, with making gpecific reference to several
points raised in the course of Previous debate. 1. T cannot adequately express’
my dismay at those who ‘take diametrically opposite positions when before state
and ;ederal legislatures. I quote from the July issue of Banking, the official
magazine of the American Bankers Agsociation. There is a statement by Jack
Conn, President of the ABA made on June 9, explaining the ABA. position on the
interest disclosure proposal. In it we read,” o : :
«Ppinally, it-has always been the position of the ABA that full and ade-
quate interest disclosure is Jdesirable, but that it should be 1egislated and

_aﬂmmis-tered'a‘t the state level.” (D- 22y e e re TV

Still, I remember year after year the spokesman for the Massachusetts Bank-
ers Association appeared pefore legislative committees in our state and urg
that nothing be done at the state level for two contradictory reasons; one, that..
the U.' 8. Senate was considering such a measure and therefore, the state should

3 Bneyclical Letter of his Holiness Pope Paul VI On the Development of Peoples; D 19,
and 20, par. 2982 (Bos!con‘:nDau‘ghters of St. Paul). : : e

i+ New York Times, Sunday, June 25, 1967. : ;
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everything to bercentages in order to be aple to accurately appraise prices and -
savings and bargain, * R ; ‘

3.'T see no particular reason for‘leavi‘ng out of consideration fipst mortgages, T
am told that the nclusion of first mortgages in~Massachusetts~ has resulteg in the
complete elimination of that obnoxious point system that added g whole new
calculation of discounts anqg bPremiums to the question of rea] estate purchages,

THE MASSAOHUSETTS Laws
 Let me speak t 0 you a moment, Gentlemen, about some investigationg I have

lem, in my eyes, is that much of this business ig channelled by the retailer into
bank or. finance company revolving credit accounts, I am very reluctant to see
T —— b

*The complete quotation from Ohanging Times reads ag follows :

PERCENTAGES

“Notice how often items on these pages point out DPotential savings in Dercentages,
rather than in dollars jand cents. You cag cut 109 off a month’s fuel biil, for example, or
save 549, buying the g ecial on canned beans, ‘ )

“If you're really sifrlous about trimming expenses, or' gre undertaking an all-out

nking bercentages, A saving of a few cents or a few dollars ‘may
strike you as hardly wdrth the effort involved, But it couldq represent a saving of, say, 109,
which 1s well worth anybody’s effort, . :

“So get in the habit of guring the bercent gain from money-saving operations, Or get
Yourself a goal—see, for instance, how many expenses you could chop by at least 5 %—and
then watch the dollars and cents pile up,” )
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you pass a bill that exempte this form: of credit from the disclosure provisions
pertaining to annual rates. i

The following is a summary report given me by a graduate student who per-
sonally interviewed the owner, manager, or credit manager, of 19 representative
firms in various lines of business. X :

(A) GENERAL SUMMARY

The results of the survey showed : :
1. no problems exist in handling disclosure under the legislation.
9. no additional time is necessary to explain the credit side of the tran-
sition. : (
3. the legislation jgin no way a Jeterrent to sales.

(B) BREAKDOWN BY TYPE OF RETAIL OPERATION

(1) Automobile (New)—5 firms ‘ ;

Comments: Approximately 75% of customers do not read the jnstallment con-
tract. Those that do, ask no questions. Absolutely no problems.as these dealers
see it. Legislation has had no effect. Customer is 'concerned with what he can
afford to pay back per month. No- dealer in this group opposed this legislation.

(2) Automobile (Used)—one firm

Comments: No discussion of credit with the customer. After agreeing to buy,
customer is sent to a finance company for credit arrangements. No customer com-
ment one way or the other, with respect to finance charges at time of sale.

(3) Appliance——TV——!, firms
Comments: Majority of customers do not read the credit agreement. No prob-
lems encountered. Customer concerned only with dollar per month repayment.

(4) Specialty Shops—two firms
Comments: No problem. Bill has had no effect.

(5) Home Repair and Modernizing—one firm
Comments: No problem. No effect.

(6) Discount (Multi-Product) three firms
Comments: With the exception of * * * mo problems encountered. Legislation
has had no effect. Customer does not read credit agreement ; is concerned only
with what'he can afford to repay per month:

At * * * was told the following: :

a. disclosure does represent a problem. Many customers do not understand
(or do not pelieve) that the “new” method of disclosure does not represent
a'change in company lending arrangements.

b. Time consuming @t first, but now felt to involve no additional delays
or expense. .

». Deterrent: On installment sales, about 25% question the rate. Of this
group, about 20% will go elsewhere for more favorable credit arrangements
(e.g. banks)—then return and purchase. Approximately 1% of such sales
in this group are estimated to be lost.

) Furniture—iwo firms
Comments: : )

1. disclosure Rarely does 2 customer question the retailer about the
credit arrangements. When questioned, however, extremely difficult to ex-
plain legislation to the customer’s satisfaction.

2. problems

(a) Interest rates: difficult to explain to customer what percentage
of the finance charge he’s entitled to when a Joan is prepaid. Customer
looks for a proportionate rebate. :

(b) conditional sales contracts: since passage of the legislation, rates
on such contracts sold to banks have increased from 7 to (maximum)
10%. Bffect: Banks more willing—finance companies less willing te
purchase such contracts.

) deterrent: no effect on sales. . :

3. position: both firms favor the legislation, admitting that unscerupulous
elements in this industry have been guilty of defrauding the public.




T ———R.

370 . CONSUMER CREDIT" PROTECTION: ACT

(0) INTERVIEWERS COMMENTS.

There appears§ to be a need to educate not only the bublic, but the retailer asg
well, !
Several House bills before you differ from 8.5 as it Dbassed the Senate mainly by
the expanded area in which they attempt to legislate. The Senate bill wag a
simple disclosure act which is, as it were, the first sbep_ on the road to consumer

to do anything except reveal the true interest rate being charged. Of course,
if this initia] Step cannot be taken, very little can be accomplished. I think the
House bill (H.R. 11601) emphasizes the boint that much more needs to be done
beyond this initial step of accurate truthful disclosure, ang for that reason T
welcome it, :

ide with the DPassage of a Truth in Lending Bill alone, under the mistaken
notion that the |eredit problem had been solveq. This is so far from the fact,
that it would almost be better not to have any disclosure. bill if its passage
meant that we had to do without corrective legislation on other aspects of the

Father McEwny. T want to call attention to the last sentence be.
cause too much talk about the Massachusetts law speaks as if it were
onlya truth—inJending bill.

n my humble judgment the strongest features and assets of the
Massachusetts law are not: just the truth-in-lending provisions but
the comprehensive Retaj] Installment Saleg Act. When you question
people about the effect o Massachusetts legislation you should attempt
to distinguish between the mere truth—in-lending disclosure, which in
Iy estimation is the miner of the accomplishments and the features
of the Retail Installment Sales Act. Of these T will say a few things
later, but now T want to pay tribute to one man who is responsible for
our success in this field more than any other single individual. He is
the former deputy commissioner of banking, John P, Clair, whose last
‘public appearance was before the Senate Banking and Currency Com- -

certainly no one responsible in a consumer field condones the sense-
less pillage, looting, destruction, hatred, and the violation of individ.
ual rights to life ang broperty that have emerged in these riots, T have
personal knowledge of the unsettling effect thege riots have had on
people far distant from them and up to now totally dissociated from
them, Elderly people are fearful for their familieg traveling outside
of their home city. The elderly themselves are afraid to go out, T know
In one instance 2 small businessman in an area near a previous riot
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area has been unable to find a buyer for his grocery and 1iq1ior busi-
ness partly because new buyers hesitate to set themselves up in these
areas, and partly because banks are reluctant to lend to new owners

of businesses in the central city danger areas. T am sure there are

npumerous instances of similar effects of the rioting on totally innocent
people. - _ :

But, ladies and gentlemen, the more I think about it, the more I
am convinced that there is a definite connection between the public
inability or refusal to do anything about consumer abuses and the
violence of these riots. Take the simple case of truth in lending leg-
islation. The disclosure of true interest rates seems to be such an
olementary demand of equity and fairness that the simple people find
it difficult to understand why legislatures at the State and Federal
level have balked for nearly 10 years at meeting this simple demand.
Social peace and social harmony are best preserved by the timely
olimination and correction of social, political, and economic abuses
wherever or whenever they occur. ; 5

T have often asked myself why, since the consumer abuses are not
‘new, and in fact even worse things may have happened in our past
history, why suddenly do I see 2 connection between these abuses an
riots? Maybe because of two things—and now 1 refer not to the hood-
lum elements who are taking advantage of this situation but to the
poor misguided slum dwellers who have been manipulated into being
part of the mass that goes on a holiday spree. Why did older genera-
tions, why did the Irish, the Ttalians, the Jews, the Poles, and so forth
work more or less within the law without resort to civil insurrection to
correct inequities and abuses? 1 wonder if it’s because Huropeanl
civilization has a long history of the people’s slow fight for right, jus-
tice, and freedom. The Europeal peoples know from their fathers and -
grandfathers that the achievement of a decent society is & slow and

ainful process and in most cases is able to be won through the civil-
ized procedures of law and government. L &

Other people from other civilizations may more simple and di-
rect. They instinctively see and feel the ovil connected with exploita-
tion, usury, and extortion. And they make simple connections between
economic injustices and thievery. They think soclety is unable or un-
willing to do anything. Therefore, they may see nothing wrong at all
with returning one form of thievery for another. e ,

Now, to the extent that our laws and commercial customs have been
rigged in favor of the seller and against the consumer, to that extent
they have perpetua,ted an alienation of the people—a loss of conviction
that they could work through the orderly processes of government and
law forthe amelioration of their difficulties. Too often the law has Jbeen
used against them. This breeds the conviction that the law and the -
forces of law and order arethe enemy. : s G

This is what T have preached right from the beginning of the con-
sumer movement pamely, that governmen’c;_legi-sl*a,tures‘, and ‘courts

had to convince the general public that they were on the side of fair- '

ness and equity to all and, were 1ot being manipulated by special in-
terests tohold down, exploit, and deceive the people. G
Tet me say, by Way of digression, that I am not here suggesting a

o

clean-cut division between white and black, becatse from several
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sources I have been informed that the poor People are exploited by
black owners and landlords just as much, 1f not more, than by any other
seller. The main problem we are dealing with here IS not one of color
or race, but a problem of economic power and economic justice,
herefore it ig high time for the Government of thig great country,
through its legislature and courts, to set the balance right between con.-
sumers and sellers with particular reference to access to credit.
~In addressing these words to you, gentlemen, I know I am echoing
thoughts addressed by Cardinal O’Boyle in a letter read to the people
of Washington on the National Day of Prayer proclaimed by President,
Johnson. The cardina] called the riots: “the frenzied cry of alienated
people who are trying to tell us, out of a sense of enervating despair
and utter ho elessness, that, they want to be heard and want to partici-
pate as ful‘l—gedged American citizens in the economic, social, and cul-
tural life of our cities and our Nation,” o : :
I might call your attention also to the words of the archbishop of
Detroit after the recent, sorry spectacle. The archbishop urges us to
ask, “Was there something I could have done to prevent this#” He
says: “Each of us must begin to ask himself these questions: Haye we

less humiliation in’ every day existence for the poor who see the prod-
" ucts.and the rewards of American middle-class prosperity, but can at-

These are oniy two voices out of the many who have urged us to

delay no longer in correcting the injustices that make even good people

willing to listen to outside agitators and disturbers. s

Finally, remember that Pope Paul in his profound “Letter on the
Development of Peoples” treated of this general point in the folloy.-.
ing terms: ' : :

We must make haste: Too many are suffering, and the distance ig growing
that separates the Drogress of some and the stagnation, not to say the regression,
of others,

There are certainly situationg whose injustices cries to Heaven, When whole
'Populations destitute of necessities live in a state of dependence barring them
fmmallinitiative-'aﬁld responsibility, and all opportunity to advance culturally
and share in social and Dpolitical life, recourse toviolence, ag g means to right these
‘wrongs to human dignity, is a grave temptation. : )

We know, however, that g revolutionary uprising—save where there is mani-
fest, longstanding tyranny which would ‘do great damage to fundamenta] per-
sonal rights and dangerous harm to the common g00d of the country-—produces
- mew injustices, throws more elements out of balance and brings on new disasters,
A real evil should not be fought against at the cost of greater misery,

-We want. to be clearly understood : the present situation must be faced with
courage and the injusticesvlinked with it must be fought against and overcome,
Development demands bold transformations, innovations that 80 deep. Urgent
reforms should be undertaken without delay.

I believe there is logic and reason in what T have said to you about
this connection between consumer abuses and the riots, but is there also

~out. California apgarently thinks 80, if the news account of the new
color film producec by the California Attorney General’s Office is any
indication. A news dispatch on the film says:
It aimsg to €xpose the “suede-shoe: boys” who garner millions of dollars every
Year with deceptive installment contracts,
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1t also aims at easing racial tensions in Watts and other troubled Negro areas
by eradicating a major cause of resentment: the exploitation ‘of the Negroes by
unscrupulous whites.

The next sentence describes the actions depiéted ’in the film.

The commodities are generally legitimate, the swindle comes in the conditional
sales contracts the buyers are talked into signing. :

Attorney General Lynch is then quoted as saying: “We found that
the resulting resentments are a sienificant factor in the chronic hostile
feelings in minority group areas. ? ‘

T have no intention of repeating for this hearing the long and de-
tailed statements of my position that can be found in the previous
Senate hearings. '

At this point I will desist from the prepared statement in order
to entertain discussion of the economic and moral issues involved.
T do feel very strongly ‘about the social matter of the connection be-
tween consumer abuses and the disturbances that we have seen. 1
think it puts into focus the importance of the work that your committee
has undertaken. The stakes are high, in my judgment, and we must
fashion a proper, fair, equitable solution that will treat the financial
and business interests fairly but will also immediately start to correct
these sources of discontent that have too long been left alone. ‘ ,

Mrs. Svrnivax. Thank you very much, Tather McEwen. We ap-

reciate you bringing out this thought. You may have been here when
gecretary Weaver started his testimony this morning and he cited the
fact also that abuses in the financing of goods have been a partial
cause, at least, of some disturbances and riots. ‘

Before we start to question the witnesses, I would like to say to you
gentlemen representing the American Bankers Association, as well as
to you, Father: you are all Teasonable men—you men from the bank-
ing business represent one of the most important groups in this coun-
try, and Father McEwen'is a distinguished educator and economist as
well as being a spiritual Jeader. In coming here to discuss this leg-
islation I am sure you all realize there are ways of finding corrections
for abuses that will not hurt legitimate business, but at the same time
will stop these unserupulous practices that we see. 1 know that you
" have not closed your eyes to these things. I have sat on committees in

the Congress for 15 years and when opposition comes in, it often comes
in just to cast aside everything we are trying to do in a piece of legis-
lation—instead of contributing ideas and suggestions on what we can
do to make it work. It can work if there is a will to make it work.
There is not anybody on this committee or in the entire Congress who
wants to hurt Jegitimate ‘business. I think all of you know that.

~ But weup here, are in a limited capacity, not having the full knowl-
edge—the working knowledge—of every business that gives credit.
We have a general knowledge of its results, of course—the good results
ond the bad results. All we are trying to do is to find a way to help
peog)le understand what they are doing when they are using someone
else’s money to obtain and enjoy the necessities and pleasures of today
when they cannot afford to go out and pay for them outright.

T know that in H.R. 11601 I have introduced a tough %il]‘ T ex-
pected everybody in the credit field to be up here trying to cut my
throat, and some of that has happened, but I do not care. I know
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that we are inot g0ing to get the bill through in the form in Which‘ it
. Wwas introdljfed. But if we do not introduce legislation sufficiently

be solved. We need to appeal to the national conscience, The people
We are trying to help, in many cases, do not know any better, and
some could not care less, I know that we are going to have to cut
down on many of the provisions in the bill. When you speak of

has made thig country what it is—but. T think many of us have seen g
picture in the indiscriminate uge of garnishments that ig a horrifying

credit is used in the WIrong way., , ; '

his is why garnishment ‘and many of these other things are in
H.R. 11601. T doubt if 18 percent is a realistic figure for a ceiling' on
credit charges. But we have to discuss this from some bage, What
should it be? When Some people see 18 percent expressed as an annua]
rate of interest that they have to pay, they say, “Why, T would not
think of aying it,” and yet they Pay it every day, and often they pay

: *(iail more. When we are talking about the revolving credit
charges of the department stores, if every department store that
charges one and a half percent a month had to show the overall an-
nual rate as 18 | ercent—or if they charge 2 percent the annual rate

savings accounts or on certificates of deposit handled the same way ?
Ar. Warker. I would not object. :

Mrs, SurLivaw, That is, put on a monthly yield basis? - s

Mr. Warxer. T would do it two ways. I would say to the person,
“Take a 4-percent passhook savings, say the rate is one-twelfth of that
& month”—this doesn’t bother me, this interchangeability. It is simple
multiplication and division factor. Speaking as an economist, our
int is 0ser you can cycle in your regulatory framework to
the way the economy is cycled in, the Jess technical problems you have,
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Mrs. SuLuivan. 1 agree with you that we want to put these things,
as far as possible, into Familiar terms and settings.

Mr. WarxEer. The economy is more closely cycled to & monthly basis
and the smaller you can get the time period, the less problems you will
have with the regular payment, skipped payments, and all of these
various things that have been brought up and for which we have had to
have a very complicated set of tables to work out. The monthly
approach gets around all of these difficulties.

Mrs. Sorurvan. What is one-twelfth of 4 percent ? It is one-third of

1 percent a month. I would like to quote that to the woman who is
willing to pay one and a half percent a month on anything she buys on
credit, and say, “Can you make that much money when you put your
%20 in the bank ?”
" Mr. WaLKER. ] have no objection to this. Relatively, it is all the same,
whether you can compare 4 percent a year with 18 percent a year on
this other figure on a monthly basis. The advantage of the monthly
approach is to get around all the technical difficulties and quite frankly
T can see no disadvantages to a monthly approach. A consumer can still
shop, he can go from place to place.

Mrs. Survan. We have people coming in who represent the finan-
cial community and object that any proposed legislation would force
‘expensive changes for every bank and credit union.

Mr. WALKER. Credit unions are on a monthly basis. Banks ought to
quote both rates and say a savings account is 4 percent a year or one-
third of 1 percent a month.

Mrs. Soruvan. That is all we want the other peo le to do—the
stores. We want them to chow it yearly as well as monthly.

Mr. Warker. May 1 respond just very, very briefly to your general
statement and say that we subscribe 100 percent to the objectives which

ou state and we have a number of programs underway that I think
could demonstrate our subscription to this—not just because we think
it is important to citizens because also the success of a commercial bank
is very much tied up with the community itself. In general a national
corporation, the national corporation located in Pittsburgh or & city
like that, it is concerned with the city but they can shift offices. But the
bank in Pittsburgh is very much dependent upon Pittsburgh’s success
‘and for this reason bankers have always been in the forefront in the
_community programs which have been successful and I take Pitts-
burgh as an example and Philadelphia as an example in urban renewal,
slum clearance, and things of that type. S0 we share your concern 100
percent because we know that these situations ~which Father McEwen
so vividly describes not only hurt the ‘community, but hurt the banks,
too. There are many banks that were broken into and pillaged, bran:
banks, in Detroit. However, I think that with all due respect, I must
object to the inference that ours is 2 negative statement. ‘We have
worked on this problem for 6 years and we have supported the princi-
ple of disclosure strongly all along, particularly in the 28-page state-
ment you will find many positive statements and recommendations as
to how we think this can be more effectively done. :
The final point that T would like to make, and to agree with Father
McEwen, is that disclosure is only one part, and perhaps a small part

83-340—67—Dt. 1—26
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of this whole problem. This is precisely why we have spent over
$60,000 with the N ational Conference of Commissioners on Uniform

the maximum extent, Madam Chairman, to help the consumer.,

Mrs. Surrivan. Thank you.

Father McEwnx. Madam Chairman, is it permitted to comment
on something Mr. Walker justsaid?

I agree, the bankers association has been working on this for years,
as he said. | :

I also want to have it clear that T stopped reading my prepared
statement at the point I did not because I don’t subscribe to what I
wrote about the American Bankers Association position in this state-
ment, but for the sole purpose of allowing the hearing to proceed.

Mr. Walker, in case you don’t know what I am referring to, let me
give you a prepared copy. I did refer in the present statement. to
~something I quoted from Banking magazine, where Mr. Conn was
quoted as saying he Supported full disclosure as an official position.
Then I went on to say that from my Massachusetts experience I recall
the Massachuse@tﬁs bankers coming' before our State committees and

ass a truth-in-lending and retail-credit bill. First, because the U.S.
: genate Wwas considering such a matter and the State should not act
while the U.S. Senate was considering it.
The second contradictory reason to the first was that the U.S. Senate
had considered it for S0 many years and had done nothing and
‘ theflefore found it unacceptable and therefore the State should do
-nothing. : : oA
Anng did say, I view with g little disma; your insistence on State
action in thig field, when at the State leve{the bankers, the Massa-
chusetts bankers, or their representatives, come before the committee
and say, “Don’t do anything at the State leve] because all the 50 States
should be covered by a national law anq you should wait for Congress
to do something.”

Madam Chairman, provides that the States, if they do the job
correctly, will not be breempted by Federal legislation. We are so
happy that the States will be given'the opportunity to get their own
ouses in order,
I will have to admit, if 1})7011 pass legislation, S. 5 or H.R. 11601 or
a meld of the two, it will be g stimulation to State action and adop-
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tion of the uniform code. I just hope you give them enough time SO
they don’t have to rush at breakneck speed. Many legislatures don’t
meet next winter. G

Mrs. Svrnvan. I have one other question before passing to other
members for questioning.

Tither Dr. Walker or one of his associates may want to answer
this: I do not understand your strong support for 2 provision o
the Senate bill which seems to be redundant or meaningless. 1f dollars

or hundred per year on the average unpaid balance means the same
thing exactly as an annual percentage rate, what is gained by per-
mitting creditors to use the dollars per hundred term for 5 years
before having to express the rate as an annual percentage rate?

Mr. Warker. What is gained is that there are two different parts
of this problem which crop up in testimony all the time, is reference
to the figure in S. 5 and in your bill as an interest rate. The Senate
committee knows it is not an interest rate. I think you people know
it is not an interest rate. Tt is a finance charge and when you start
comparing the finance charge, and the many things in it beside interest,
with the usury rates in the States which are normally on a simple
interest basis, then we think you can have 2 great deal of trouble,
indeed. This can be avoided by the use of the dollars—per—hundred
rate, even though the figures will be the same. In one instance you
put a dollar sign in front and in the other instance you put a percent
sign in the back but by Congress saying that dollars per year IS
adequate and full disclosure, which it would be, you are then saying
more forcefully that this is not an interest rate for the purpose of
State usury laws.

Fat%lér McEweN. Madam Chairman, may 1 say something at this

oint ?

T listened to Mr. Bingham yesterday and T made a note that I
thoug%lt' he had accurately and succinetly expressed the point of
monthly versus annual rates. If, as he sald, anyone can express an
accurate monthly rate he can also, as Mr. Walker said, by multiplying
by 12 produce the accurate annual rate. I fully agree.

There are two points of dissent that T have to take with Mr. Walker’s
present position. The annual rate is the normal rate for almost every
other business transaction. ‘

“Mr. Warker. Interest rate or finance charge?

Tather MOEWEN. Percentage rates are quoted in almost. every
other type of financial calculation on an annual rate—savings banks,
commercial banks and everyone else quotes to customers annual rates.

Now, while You may be right about the small transaction you dealt

y rate ‘vould make it almost impossible, or very diffi-
cult for instant comparison by & customer with other rates quoted
annually and these rates quote monthly. To that oxtent I don’t think
it gives full disclosure that we are after. In the revolving credit ques-
tion that you brought up, I am convinced that the committee’s con-
fusion and dispute on this subject comes from includin, the free pe-
riod, the free grace periods, in with the period in which an interest
rate is charged. I think the simple solution is to say: « A fter a certain
number of free grace days, a charge at the rate of @ percent a year

will be levied.”
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A retailer;[ spoke to the day before T came down says he stil] runs
a 90-day credit. He says to them, “If yoy Pay this off in 90 days there
isno charge, no interest charge. If you 8o over 90 days there is 1, charge
of so much levied.” :

I couldn’t agree more with the American Bankers’ Position ex-
pressed in these two statements that the prime requisite is g single uni-
form standard imposed on all grantors of credit on a]] transactions,
I must say I do fully agree with that and T think it is a mistake to et

- anything out. And T am happy to say the Massachusetts legislators
rejected these pleasto lot things out and ag you will get testimony and
as I can attest—ang T have sent students all around the city and the

State looking for evidence of this—there is no problem as a result of

Father McEweN. That is a court case that is going to be adjudicated,

trust, soon. But you are right in the Way you expressed it. It is
exactly that position by the company. But I think, as Mr. Bingham
started to bring out yesterday, thaf this confuses the issue, When
they do start to levy a charge they levy it at the same rate ag everybody
else and it onl differs—the only difference is in the number of their
free days. i

Mr. Warker, Don’t free days make g difference? Tf T go-into the
store and on the one hand T buy a piece of goods on credit and the
interest charge doesn’t start for 30 days—am T not getting credit? T
got the goods. I could have gone to g finance company or bank and bog.
rowed the money and bought the goods with the money and certainly
I would have been paying interest over that ‘period. Don’t T ‘have
credit when T get the goods? That is how T define it in my economics
classes. VY '

Mrs. SvrLivax, Is there is any reason why, in the original contract
the person signg when they contract for the credit, that all of this
could not be explained, including the number of days of grace?

T- WALKER, Yes; it can. T t%ink the argument, people make, par-
ticularly some of these retailers, is the tmth~1n—lending~ Provision——
is it truth in lending ‘to say the rate is 18 bercent a year when the
average on these accounts is actually 7, 8, 9, 10'percent, a year?
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amendment adopted inthe Senate: discriminates against bank revolv-
ing credit cards, because we cannot. qualify under the 60-percent rule.
Most bank credit cards are on a 1- or 2 12!/2¢percent-per-month basis,
but we will have to disclose 19 or 18 percent a year while the major re-
tailers disclose 1 or 114 percent a month. We do not think that is truth
in lending. : ‘ : L

Mrs. Surrivan. Let us take the Penney amendment, as you call
it. If they figure all of their revolving charges on the same basis and
they find that the rate that they charge—1Y% percent a month—eomes
out, on the basis of the free or grace period they get for so many days,
to a lower actual figure, can’t they say on their contract that by doing
such and such—paying before a certain date—the 114 percent monthly
or 18 percent annual charge comes to only 14 percent or whatever it is?

Mr. WaLEER. We say in our statement that these objections which
have been raised are not insurmountable. Both S. 5 and HL.R. 11601
permit other information, such as average rates, to be stated. If you
will not take our monthly approach, which we think has a lot of ad-
vantages—-—particularly because it takes care of this revolving credit
problem—we would favor complete annual disclosure across the board
with this sort of revelation to indicate the compliance and the compli-
cations of the grace periods. But let us not say that we are being
absolutely truthful in lending in stating an annual rate in revolving
credit or with the Penney amendment because we are not.

Mrs. Svrravan. These are the things that, in my own mind, can be
ironed out, if 115 times 12 does not equal 18, because of certain condi-
tions or circumstances in & articular situation.

T have held this too long. Let me pass this on to others.

Mrs. Dwyer? : , T

Mrs., Dwyer. I would like to ask Mr. Walker does ABA desire the
retention of annualized interest charges on credit resulting in finance
charges of $10 or less because the cost to place on the books a $100
loan resulting in perhaps $9 interest is generally the same as the cost
to place on your books a $1,000 loan ? : i

Mr. WALKER. Yes, ma’am, that is very much the case. Commercial
banks and other lenders do make accommodation loans. Sometimes

they are In installments. More frequently they might be single pay-

ment loans. They are very important to s hoolteachers, farmers, and

others on a seasonal or jrregular incomebasis. :

Just this morning, early this morning I made a little computation.

Take a very simple case of a $50 loan for someone for 1 month. The
interest is $5. Now, it normally costs above $10 to put a consuimner
loan on the books with the most efficient lenders. T think Mr. Bailey
can give you some figures. I had 2 banker testifying with me in the

" Qenate—his figure for $100 loans—it is no different than the $50 loan—
“is between $13 and $14. Banks make these loans for accommodation
purposes. T 2 : : ‘

Now, I don’t think man people would say, these are unreasonable
dollar charges. I do not t ink many people would say the $5 is un-
reasonable finance charge but that 1s an interest rate of 120 percent
a year—$5 on $50 is 120 percent a year. Let us supépose, however, that
the charge was $5.50. Is that muc. ‘more than $5% I don’t think any
‘reasonable person would say there is & great deal of difference. You
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80 very far on the bus to find that little bit cheaper. But Io ang ‘behold,
what happens to the rate? It jumps from 120 bercent a year to 1392
percent a year. You are going to £1d a lot of institutions that make
these loans on an accommodation bagig saying that “We are not going
to advertise that we are charging 120 percent a year. We just don’t
want to do that ag reputable financial institions.” So where does a
person go? To the illegal loan shark and he pays a thousand percent
a year, ;
:)Ir\lrs. Dwyzrr. Would you make that loan if you had to reveal the
high interest rate?
. WALKER. Speaking for g banker who testified with me who is
‘with the biggest bank in the United States, he said he did not think the
bank would make the loan. They would not want the unbapping'ss, the

Mr. Bawy. T would agree with what Mr. Walker has said in this
regard. The cost of making the loan doesn’t vary with the dollar
amount, and if you attempt to reduce it to an annual interest rate the
figures would vecome astronomical and People pick those things up
‘quickly and start talking about an institution that is charging 120
percent and just don’t agree with it, , ‘
‘ rs. Dwyrr. Would Jou not agree insofar ag monthly interest rates
that 18‘percentistamped on the statement is ag Inaccurate to reflect the
interest charge as 1% percent a month and as confusing to the
consumer ? ' -

Mr. Warxer. T am not sure I quite understand. Ts it as confusing as
1% percent per month ? ' , e

Mrs, Dwygr, Yes, ' : :

Mr. Warxer. T don’ think 114 percent g month ig confusing.

Mrs. Dwygr. Is not confusing ? :
- Mr. Warker, Tt is scary.
-~ Mrs. Dwysr. Ts one as accurate as the other ?

- Mr. Warker, I am not quite sure T know how to answer that. T read

- earlier testimony and T saw Betty Furness was shocked at the figure
18-percent interest rate which was referred to as a normal revolying
credit rate. T am rather surprised, as an economist and a banker of sorts
we tend to forget that that does sound like g very high rate. Tt jsn’t
‘when you figure the cost of this credit and al] the paperwork, T am
‘not being responsive because T don’t really quite understand.

Mrs. Dwygg, Does not 114 percent sound low?

Mr. Warker. Yes.

Mrs. Dwyrr, A compared to the figure 18-percent annual rate?

Mr. Warker, es, I would agree it does sound low, But it sounds

gage loans. This idea that anything above 6 or § percent is an uncon-
scionable rate of interest is simply not truye. ‘When you get into the
‘small loan transactions, into the Paperwork, you get into revolving
credit which is just not credit. This is & convenience operation, This
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is something where you can pull everything together and just write one
bill a month—don’t even write a check a month—it 18 handled in the
bank and you automatically are debited. It isnot just the cost of money,
itis all the convenience involved.

Whether a rate is unconscionable largely depends upon the level of
rates permitted under State laws which are express exceptions to the
usury laws. Maximum permissible statutory interest rates on closed-
end loans may range from 18 percent, on loans of larger amounts to
36 or 40 percent on loans of smaller amounts. Also, statutory rates ol
revolving credit transactions range as high as 114 percent per month
or 18 percent per year or higher in some cases.

1 think the average consumer, if you say, you know that that is 18
percent a year, he might blanch for a minute, but I am willing to pay 2

oint and a half a month for this convenience, establish credit, and get
the television set.

Mrs. Soruvan. This is what the gals have been paying for in food
purchases—convenience. Tnstead of hiring a maid they get built-in
maid service in the processed convenience foods for which they pay 2
great deal more. :

Mr. BrnaaaMm. Before we get too far away, T wonder if Mr. Walker
would explain how he arrived at the figure of 120 percent for a $50 loan,
$5 charge? ‘

‘Mr. WaLker. Pay it off in 1 month.

Mr, Brxaman. Paid off in 1 month? I didn’t hear that.

Mr., WaLker. And 2 months would be 60 percent and so on. :

Mrs. Dwyer. You refer to this 6 percent myth. Do not the bills
before us threaten to create brand new myths, either an 18 percent myth
or a 114 percent myth?

Mr. WaLker. 1 think H.R. 11601—T think there is something in
what Governor Robertson said, and to some extent some of the points
brought up today about ceilings tending to become floors. As a market
economist I resist this to a considerable extent because I think market
forces are sufficiently strong to keep interest rates down except if the
Congress enacts legislation and stamps 18 percent as & rate that the
Congress has said 1s some sort of rate that has your imprimature, and
T think some consumers are going to think, “Well, yes, the 18 percent 1s
%}113130 logical and this is only one objection to & TFederal usury statue.

ere are much more. S

Mrs. Dwyer. Will the ABA have exhibits and the Senate testi-
mony—will thatbe included in the record here?

Mr. Warker. We would be glad to furnish our Senate testimony
which is very comprehensive.

Mrs. SvrLivan. I do not know that it would have to be included in
our printed hearings as long as we have access toit.

Mrs. StrLivaN. Mr. Gonzalez?

Mr. GONZALEZ. Thank you, Madam Chairman.

~ First, a comment, both with respect to Father McEwen and what
he said very eloquently, and some aspects of your testimony, Mr.
~ Walker. There is no question in my mind that one index as to the well-
being of a civilization is the interest rates chargeable in that society.
I know societies where if an ordinary citizen for my purpose, busi-

ness or otherwise, can make a loan on which he can pay as little as 15
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percent, he considers himself very, very lucky. I have been very much
Preoccupied and concerned since my State senate days, in the State of
Texas, with respect to this very important aspect of American life,
because more and more, with the type of society that has developed
in our country, with its complete dependence on the mechanisms of
credit, mass production, premised on Mass consumption, the insta]l.
ment purchase techniques and the lack of availability of credit will
make or ruin an average family, :

have some mixeq emotions about regulations, because I must con-
fess to you that just a few years ago I found it necessary to go to
finance companies in my State. I know what it is to be awakened at
midnight by somebody knocking at the doop saying that he repre-
sents a finance company and T was behind two Payments, where wag my
bayment? Of course, I took a more direct action than the average. He
claimed that I threatened to kill him,

I. WALKER. You may have been justified.

Mr. Gonzarmz, T felt Justified, although T never diq plead guilty
one way or the other to the threats made. But he did not enter the
house to Tepossess the furniture I had at that time. T finally worked it
out. ‘

My situation was perhaps quite different from the average family
that will perennia
that you may fi
resource. If you do n
would you go?

totality or just segments of it ¢

was asked by g reporter back home when, if at any time I felt
there would not v¢ any such things ags rioting ? T said, “I think that
that will be when the banks make loans in the ghettos” and he was
confused. But whit T meant was when we have the cohesiveness in our
social structure where we do have this interdependence and communi-
cation, and I want to ask you in that connection, what are the banks
generally, as either through their organizations, either State or na-
tional, what are they really doing to reach the lowest economic rungs
of our social ladder? Do you have any programs developed or con-
templated ? o :

Mr. Warker, Yes, Let me say first of all that your State and my
former State, and T wag on the faculty at the University of Texas,
and I think when Yyou were in the State Senate and that has been until
Just a few months|ago— erhaps the most if not among the most—;if
- Dot the most backward State in the country with respect to its con-
sumer credit Situation and legislation, T say until a few months ago

a;n‘d thiswill be corrected, -
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How much, you ask, of the community 18 2 commercian] bank tied
up with? There is no doubt in My mind that it s tied up with the total
community. If there is any banker who thought, 2 months ago, that
this was not the case, I know that he thinks that 3 is tied up with the
total community today as 2 result of the situation in Detroit and many -
other cities. ‘

In the cities in which you have had significant and measurable
progress and success in a very spotty program of urban renewal an
arban redevelopment there have been some Very bad experiences an
there have been very good experiences. ‘

T mentioned Philadelphia and Pittsburgh and I know the bankers
personally that took leading roles in making these programs work.
T have discussed with White House offici als within the last few days
ways and means for the American Bankers Association to pull the
talent and know-how of these pankers from the city and from smaller
communities where development has been pushed and discrimination
has been reduced—how we can bring the ABA and the banking com-
munity more into this role. We have a number of things in mind.

" We try to cooperate as best we can with such groups—they are in
New York, they are in Watts, and other places where prosperous non-
minority business people will work with minority groups, particu-
larly small businessmen to try to get them on the right track and to get
them credit worthy, which leads to the next point. *

You say there will not be a problem when loans are made by the
banks and others in the ghetto. This is correct. But let us not et cause
and effect mixed up or the cart before the horse. The loans can be made
in the ghetto only when the businessmen and the workers have the skill
and the training and the work habits necessary to provide basically
what we call a bankable type loan or a credit worthy type operation.
So pu]lin,q«toget)her here, it 1s not just going down and making a bunc
of loans. That is the worst thing you could do if people are not quali-
fied to use the money. Tt is the total operation of improvement.
Now, Mr. Bailey has some personal experience as to what can and
has been done, I presume, in his own area. ‘ o
Mr. Baney. Two things that T would like to mention that the indus-
try is doing in an offort to help people that are affected in this work.
Consumer counseling centers have been established in a number 0
cities around the country. Buffalo is one. There are several in Cali-
fornia and throughout the Midwest. These are supported by the local
lenders and department stores in their areas. Office space is rented and
a professional counselor is hired and people are asked to come there
that have financial problems and an effort is made to help them work
it out for their budget. . ’ e ‘ ‘ ,
In addition to that! Columbia University conducted a consumer

credit management program-—they do this once a year and people who
have been through that program have formed together in a commit-
tee called the Arden House Consumer Credit Committee which pres-
ently is working with Sargent Shriver in an effort to determine how
we as an industry can be most helpful in areas with people who aren’t
sophisticated in the use of credit—who may not have the ability to even
pay. The government in some way can help industry to provide credit
to such people and teach them what to do With it once they have it.
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I think this particular approach should have fruit ipn the area.

While I have the opportunity I would like to comment on Madam
Chairman’s remarks about garnishment, if I may, with one thought,

Many of the people have become bankrupt at the time the loan was
- made with good credit risks, Their past credit history was good, their
ability to pay wasg satisfactory, Frequently marita] difficulties would
come along, the family separates and the sense of responsibility for
that loan suddenly disappears and this is a strong contributing factor
to bankru‘ptcy‘, Without recourse to the individual’s assets, without
recourse to hisincome I don’t know how we could collect, There must
be some way to effect collection in those instances, as well as others
where credit wag granted on a legitimate basis, ‘

Thank you. ,

r. GoNzaLEz. Thank you very much. I did not have in mind a
willy-nilly doling out of joans by banks—of course not. But, for in-
stance, we still do not know what, if any net result has come about from
the announced intention on the part of the administration to have
equal employment opportunity compliance officers in the banking
section. I know that very little if any identification has been had by
the established banks in some of the communities that I am very well
acquainted with with so-called minority groups even as to employment
within the bank, If a family does not have economic means it cannot
get the education. If it cannot get the education it cannot get the
economic means, We have to find a way to break that, T personally
feel if we could somehow marshal and galvanize the private sector
of the community, not let the governmenta] responsibility go, neces-
sarily, but galvanize the private sectors and T mean banks and every-
thing else, then ‘perhaps you really would have g stake in the fyll
community and perhaps we would not have to sit by and wait until the
thing is destroyed to realize that we have to do something., ,

In that connection, the COmptroller, for instance, the Year before last
ruled that the national banks in his opinion, and in his interpretation
of the Federal law, were entitled to charge the highest permissible
rates of interest even with small loans that are allowable by State law.
Well, in States such as ours, even with the adoption of thix Consumer
Protection Law, it is still legal—and ironically enough in those areas
in which high interest rates should be less—to charge as much as 230
percent., He would say that a national bank would be entitled to com-
pete with the small lending institutions, loan companies defined by the
small loan act of that State which means that the banks could charge

I did not hear anybody from the national banking segment disagree
or criticize the Comptroiler’s opinion. And T would think that there is
a responsibility there on the bart of your organization as well as other

spokesmen for the banking industry to say:

Look, Mr, Comptroller, it ig all right for you to look out for the bankers’ in-
terests that are legitimate ang should be protected, but for you to say that the
national banks have reached the point where, in order to stay in the Swim they
have to go in and compete with the Specially regulated small loan companies is
ridiculous and besides,| unconscionable, It ig legalizing what for centuries has been
defined ag usurious, | .

" Mr. Watker. How many loans did they make, Mr. Gonzalez ¢
Mr. Gonzarrz, It depends. ‘
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Mr. Warxer. No, sir. T remember this ruling, and T did not-agree

with the ruling. The great majority of the national bankers looked

upon it as we call it, a bottom drawer ruling. You take and look at it
and put it in the bottom drawer. ‘ ,

Mr. GonzaLez. Did you ever disagree? Did you ever tell the Comp-
troller he was wrong ¢

Mr. Warkzer. That particular Comptroller and 1 had a communica-
tions problem. This is not the significant point.

Mr. GonzaLEz. Yes,it is. .

Mr. Warkzr. Take the banks in Massachusetts. There is no usury
law in Massachusetts, the banks in Massachusetts can charge consumers
10,000 percent, a year. They don’t. Competition—banks are not going
out and charging that kind of rates. Mr. Qaxon made this ruling which
we thought had Jubious legal status. I am not even sure the ruling is
otill in effect. It got a very big scream from the State bankers in Texas
because of discrimination between the State and national banks. '

I would like to see evidence that one loan was made by one national
bank anywhere in Texas at anything other than the regular normal
rates under that particular authority.

Mr. GonNzarrz, You may check with the banking officials in the
State of Wisconsin. In the State of Texas, why did the banking indus-
try insist on the legislature’s approval of the bill that the Governor
vetoed after a lot of protest, that was reintroduced in this session and
vetoed in the session before last that would allow the banks to enter this
area even up to loans in the amount of $1,500.

Mr. WaLkEr. 1f you have got efficient lenders—not the banks—but
if you have got inefficient lenders that are allowed to charge rates on
these particular types of loans, would you rather not have efficient
lenders coming in and compete with them ? This is the way you get rates
down, through the competitive process. Or you can pass & law and say
you can’t charge over 5 percent. So what happens? You don’t get any
loans. That isthe danger of a Federal usury statute. Ry

Mr. Gowzarez. I would like to continue with that, but I have just
boen advised that my time has long expired. \

Mr. Warker. On equal employment, we have worked very hard on
this with the Assistant Secretary of the Treasury Wallace. If you know
of any abuses in commercial banks I would like for youto communicate
with me and Assistant Secretary Wallace immediately. We are work-
ing with various groups. We are having a panel discussion on how to
promote equal employment opportunity in our convention in New
York next month. The chairman of the panel is the head of the Chase
Manhattan Bank. The participants are Whitney Young, Morris
‘Abrams—Whitney Young is the head of the Urban {.eagueand Morris
‘Abrams is head of the American J ewish Committee and Robert Wal-
lace isthe Assistant Secretary of the Treasury. ;

On the question of what i the banking community doing for social

_progress, the main point that I would state is the guaranteed students’
Joan program. Banks made almost $400 million in loans to 480,000
students last year on & loss basis.

The President yesterday after consultation with us announced 2
new  program and we are going to push it even more strongly in
.the future.
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Mrs, Surivaw, Mr, Halpern ?
r. HALPERN, Thank you, Madam Chairman.
I want to compliment our distinguished panel for its valuable
contribution to the deliberations of this committee on this very im-
portant legiskytion and T am sure that their contributions wil] help

Us come up with a meaningful and effective bill.

about the annual interest rates. If you put $100 in g savings bank
with an interest rate of 4 percent, and at the end of the year you
will have $4, i3 that not right?
r. WaLkEr, $104, yes. 3

Mr. Haveery, If you had $100 in the bank.

Mr. Warker, They compound more often, but if there were no
compounding within the Jear you would get $4.

Mr., HALPERg\r. Now, if you instead withdraw the money after 3

the money after 1 month you will receive one-third of 1 percent or
about 33 cents as mentioned in your colloquy with Mrs, Sullivan, is
that correct ? j

Mr. Warkeg, Yes, depending on the rules of the institution, The
principle is correct,

Mr. Harerew. T would like to press this a bit further. Do you feel
that people with savings accounts are being misled by the annual
rate into thinking that they will get 4 percent interest or $4 after
1 month? :

Mr. Warker, N 0, sir, I don’t think so,

r. Havprry. You do not think so ¢ ,

Mr. Warker. T think most people recognize what it is,

r. Havpern, In favoring uniform disclosure of credit charges on
a monthly basis for purposes of comparison, are you not also logically

compelled to favor disclosure of monthly rates on savings accounts,

Mr. Warker. The point that T made earlier

Mr. Haveern. Tn fact on every financial instrument which might
conceiyably be used as a substitute for consumer credit ? :

Mr. WarLker. I would have no great objection to this, What the
bankers would do is to state both the annual and monthly rate. But in
that connection I would emphasize that the great value—T know the
Treasury makes the argument that what yon want ig something so the
consumer can say,} “Should T borrow or should T take money out of my
savings account ?” T don’t think many of them are going to look at it in
that way. T think surveys have shown that g, great majority of the
people who borrow on consumer credit do maintain savings accounts ag
liquid reserve at the same time. The hig advantage of legislation of this
type, if it can be properly shaped, is that it gives the consumer 5 shop-
ping comparison for the credit among different vendors and lenders
and he can decide, shall T buy from the retailer? Shall T borrow from .
the bank and buy the TV set? How shall T do it—and the automobile
particular]y-exactly how much it, costs, T do not give any great value
to the ability to compare the income on g savings account and what it
costs on g, consumer loan. This is desirable but T don’t think this is of
Very great social significance, '
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Mr. HarLperN. As to whether 18 percent, is or is not accurate, it seems
to me that one can only emphasize again that 18 percent is the rate at
which the finance charge is calculated and 18 percent per year is no
more inaccurate than one and a half percent per month. If you want to
include 30-day grace period to which the finance charge refers and if
payment is being made after 60 days, it is my—it is by this calculation
that you are only paying 9 percent per year. But by the same token you
are only paying three-quarters percent per month, is that not so?

Mr. WaLkER. It is correct, but if you remember the original purpose
of the legislation, it was to provide truth in lending on the basis of a
simple annual interest rate to every borrower. You cannot do this on
revolving credit with a grace period operation. AS T said before you
came in, 1 have a revolving account. What rate do I pay? Nothing. I
pay it off every month. Yet, they have got to tell me the rate is 18 per-
cent a year. I don’t think this is insurmountable or a big problem. But
it is not truth in lending as Paul Douglas originally envisioned it and
the way I talked to him about it in the years gone by.

Mr. Hareerx. Is not the figure one and a half percent equally

inadequate?
 Mr. WaLker. Inadequate for what? If you want to know the yearly
basis just multiply by 12.

Mr, HaLPERN. As you pointed out earlier, and I cited an instance
where you would only be paying three-quarters percent per month and
yet you say 11/, percent.

Mr. WALEER. You have this ambiguity either way. T you go the
monthly rate you avoid a lot of disadvantages. The ambiguity is there
as long as you have grace periods.

Mr. Hareerx. With regard to the problem of including the free
periods of the revolving accounts, it has been suggested that some peo-
ple tend to look only at the interest rate and not notice the benefit of
the free period. :

Now, 1f I am buying 2 TV set and T go to two stores and I see one TV
set for $150 and one 1n the other store for $250, is that all T look at?

Do I not look to see that one is a color set and one is & black and
white, one has remote control and the other does not, and so forth?

~Therefore if I am applying for credit would I not check if one store
gives 30 days’ grace period and the other gives 60 days and would I
not therefore take this extra benefit into account ? :

Mr. Warker. The rational consumer would. 1 havea feeling that the
large portion of borrowers will not. I do not think they shop that much.
T wish they would because quite frankly we have the lowest rate lenders
in the business and we will get a lot more business if they will
" Mr. Hareery. Farther, in considering the credit problems _of the

oor one runs into a paradox. On the one hand these people need credit
badly and to prevent them from getting it seems in some instances to be
jnhumane. ‘ ’ _ :

On the other hand we have to come to realize that the more often
credit is given without proper investigation of the backgrounds, the
gn%‘e important it becomes and the more deeply the borrower gets into

ebt. '

Tow do you feel about this problem of extending or withholding
credit, the ease or stringency o background investigations and the
availability of credit relative to the risk of the borrower ¢
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Should the poor person be offered extensive credit if he simply can-
not pay for it ? ‘

Father McEwry. N 0, sir. Banks T don’t believe have been the
Worst—or even high on the list of offenders in this matter. But I believe
that loose granting of credit does g service to nobody and I think g lot
of the resentment in this field has grown up from an unwise extension
of credit by some lender who is taking too many chances from a finan-
cial and business point of view,

I agree with you, we will all be better off if the soundness of the ex-
tension were examined more closely. I think if the sound business prob-
ability of repayment cannot be seen, that type of borrower has'to be
taken care of by other instrumenta,lities~mayﬁbe not commercial,

Mr. Haveery, Thank you very much, Madam Chairman,

Mrs. Surravan. Mr. Minish?

Mr. Mintse. Thank you, Madam Chairman.

. Mr. Walker, why does the American Bankers Association oppose
- the mortgage section in the bil] '

r. WaLker. We agree with the position of the Senate and the
Federal Reserve Board as enunciated by Governor Robertson in his
testimony earlier this week that there is no really substantial abuse
In this area, and I would add to that that if there are problems they
tend to be in the ares of Government uaranteed insured mortgages
where you have the ceiling rates whic give rise to the points and

It seems to me that the answer to that is to get rid of the ceilings

Another thought occurred to me this morning listenin% to sz
i a ili i ation—
am generally familiar with it—why could not the FHA, if this is the
ig area administratively, then issue regulations having to do with
disclosure of costs, rights, et cetera, in closing out any transaction ?
Mr. Mixism. They can. However, we are talking about the tota]
‘mortgage market. FHA doesnot represent all of that.

r. WALKER. But everybody agrees there is practically no abuse,
no problem in the conventional area because you don’t have points,
The rate can go up and down.

Mr, Mintse. What is wrong with the man who wants to buy a home
knowing what it is going to cost him ?

e banks can take care of themselves because they are working in
this field all the time, But the little fellow may be working in the fac-
tory on an assembly line and he would like to know what the charges
are going to bein dollars and cents. Maybe he can afford a larger down-
payment to cut down the cost of the mortgage. Why do you oppose
that ? ,

Mr. Warxer. T think he should know what it will cost. He finds
out what it will cost. But T don’t See any real problem in connection
with the simple interest rate portion on first mortgages. - 3

‘Now, you get into the problem of the very long term situation where
as Governor Robertson pointed out, you have the question of whether
it is desirable to 'disclose initially such very large amounts of in-
terest payments when it can be demonstrated that these loans on the
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average are not going to maturity. There again you have a question
of whether this 1s truth in lending or not. You scare the dickens oub
of this guy on a $20,000 home by telling him he is going to pay more
in interest on the home costs on a 30-year mortgage when he is not
going to do it. He will be out of that house and pay it off and be out of
the situation in b to 10 years. ‘ :

Mr. Mixisg. Do you want to keep them in the dark? There is
nothing wrong in the buyer knowing exactly what the costs will be.
There is no reason to believe the truth will scare him.

Mr, Warker. You said that. T do not think it is necessary in the
first mortgage field. T haven’t seen it demonstrated that it is and the
problem is in FHA and I think administratively they can handle that
problem. :

Mrs. Soruvan. Would the gentleman yield ?

Mr. Minse. Yes, Lyield.

Mrs. SvrLvax. When you say there are no abuses in this area of
$230 billion in mortgages by the private lenders, I think you should
ride out to St. Louis and look into what is & national scandal. People
are paying 12 to 17 percent on first mortgages, and they have second
and third mortgages, besides, on houses that were sold to them at in-
flated prices by unscrupulous real estate men.

Mr. WAaLgER. Does Missourl have a usury statute?

Mrs. Svruivax. No, I don’t think so.

Mr. Warker. This is an abuse and the State legislature in Missouri
ought to do something about it.

Mrs. Svrrivan. We tried to work this out with the real estate board
and we got nowhere. We are trying to help these people refinance, but
when they get their property appraised, they find it is worth less than
half of what they paid for it about 8 years ago, because the house
has been used an misused and of course the value was never there.

Mr. Warger. There is some misunderstanding. Mr. Rolph tells me
that there is an 8 percent usury statute in Missourl.

Mrs. SvLLivan. I do not know enough about the statutes in Missouri
to argue the legality of these high rates, but T have seen instances of
people paying them. I can show you where we have tried to help
these people to refinance—it is now a rehabilitation area where they
are eligible for financing assistance from the Federal Government.

But when they come to have the property refinanced the house is
only valued at one-half of what they paid for it 8 or 10 years ago.
Offen it has not been kept up, that is true. But we have proof of
these awful mortgage charges, too. These are the things we are trying
to find the answer to—trying to stop—and our real estate board in that
area has not done & thing about it. :

Mr. WALKER: 1 wouldn’t mess with them. Tt is an enforcement
problem. \

_ Mus. Sorrvax. I wish I had the authority to do something about

1t. ,

Mr. Wiriaus. Will you yield, Madam Chairman ?
. You were citing an lustration where somebody purchased a home
8 years ago0, and as I understand your comment that home is worth half
as much today because it has not been kept up?

Mrs. Soriivax. Right.




|
i
i
|

390 - CONSUMER CREDIT PROTECTION ACT

Mr. Wirtiawms. Is that not due to negligence or neglect on. the part
of the owner? , 5 :
rs. SULLIVAN. Absolutely. i : ;

Mr. WirLiams. It has notging to do with the people who gave them
the mortgage in the first place. o

Mrs. SurLvan. It does, because, in the first, Pplace, the house should
never have been sold to the person because he could not afford it,

Mr. Wirrzams. That has nothing to do with the value because it is
not keptup. :

Mrs. SuLnvax. It is part of the whole problem, They could not af-
ford to buy this house but they had to have a place to live. So, in a
place that is zoned for single-family homes the unserupulous rea]
estate man goes in-and says, “Look, you can pay thisoff in 5 or 6 years.
Get some roomers or get some additional families.” Ang soon you

“havea family in each room, and before you know it the house is ruined.
And because of this sort of thing, and because they did not enfoqu the

the worst slums in the whole wide world.
Mr. WaLkEr. These were conventional mortgages?

Mrs. SurLivan. Conventional mortgages. ' ,

Mr. Warker, I can’t say I doubt it, but I will have to be convinced
that disclosure would solve this sort of sharpy operation.
 These men, if they are that sharp are sharp enough to get around
the disclosure provision, This is a law enforcement problem, because
{1t is plain out-and-out usury. : '

Mrs. Surrrvan. If they do not have to disclose the finance charges,
how can they be pulled in faster? Letters are in the hands of Secretary
Weaver, and in the hands, too, of the FIA and the rehabilitation
authority in St. Louis to try to find some way to help solve this awful
problem. The people involved were often ignorant of the costs; they
had never owned a home before and they did not know what it costs
to buy one. This is what we have to correet with effective laws if we
cannot correct it any other way.

Lamsorry to have taken your time, Mr. Minish., ;

Mr. Minisu, Thank you. I am sorry to see the position you take,
but I am pleased to say that members of your association in New
Jersey do not entirely agree with you.

- Mr. Warker. I have to respectfully say that you say you are pleased
with the position I take ¢ ,
_ Mr. MiNism. N 0, I said I am sorry about the position you take, but
I am pleased to say members of your organization in New J. ersey do
not entirely agree with the Pposition you take on first mortgages.

Mr. Warker. The position that we take is that we are for full and
adequate disclosure on every credit transaction,

- Mr. Mintsm. That is all.- .

Mrs, SuLLivan. Mr. Williams ?

Mr, WiLtiams. Thank you, Madam Chairman.

I see what I believe to be a, panel consisting of the representatives
of the American Bankers Association, headed by Mr. Walker, and
an eminent economist, Reverend McEwen. I will say that it has been
my first experience with g, panel of this type. I do not know whether




